NEIMAN MARCUS GROUP INC Form POS AM October 08, 2010 Table of Contents

As filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on October 8, 2010

Registration No. 333-133184

UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

Post-Effective Amendment No. 7 to

FORM S-1

REGISTRATION STATEMENT UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933

THE NEIMAN MARCUS GROUP, INC.

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter) (see table of additional registrants)

Delaware 5311 95-4119509

(I.R.S. Employer Identification Number)

(State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization)

(Primary Standard Industrial Classification Code Number)

One Marcus Square, 1618 Main Street, Dallas, Texas 75201, (214) 743-7600

(Address, including zip code, and telephone number, including area code, of registrant s principal executive offices)

Nelson A. Bangs, Esq. The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc. One Marcus Square, 1618 Main Street Dallas, Texas 75201 (214) 743-7600

(Name, address, including zip code, and telephone number, including area code, of agent for service)

Robert P. Davis, Esq.
Cleary Gottlieb Steen & Hamilton LLP
One Liberty Plaza
New York, New York 10006
(212) 225-2670

(Copies of all communications, including communications sent to agent for service)

Approximate date of commencement of proposed sale to the public:

As soon as practicable after this registration statement becomes effective.

If any of the securities being registered on this Form are to be offered on a delayed or continuous basis pursuant to Rule 415 under the Securities Act of 1933, check the following box. x

If this Form is filed to register additional securities for an offering pursuant to Rule 462(b) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering. o

If this Form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(c) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering. o

If this Form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(d) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering. o

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer or a smaller reporting company. See the definitions of large accelerated filer, accelerated filer and smaller reporting company in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.

Large accelerated filer " Accelerated filer " Accelerated filer " Smaller reporting company " Smaller reporting company "

The registrants hereby amend this Registration Statement on such date or dates as may be necessary to delay its effective date until the registrants shall file a further amendment which specifically states that this Registration Statement shall thereafter become effective in accordance with Section 8(a) of the Securities Act of 1933 or until this Registration Statement shall become effective on such date as the SEC, acting pursuant to said Section 8(a), may determine.

Table of Contents

TABLE OF ADDITIONAL REGISTRANT GUARANTORS

Exact Name of Registrant as Specified in its Charter	State or Other Jurisdiction of Incorporation or Organization	Primary Standard Industrial Classification Code Number	I.R.S. Employer Identification Number	Address, including Zip Code and Telephone Number, including Area Code, of Agent for Service, of Registrant s Principal Executive Offices
Neiman Marcus, Inc.	Delaware	5311	20-3509435	1618 Main St. Dallas, TX 75201 214-743-7600
NM Financial Services, Inc.	Delaware	5311	86-0862446	3200 Las Vegas Blvd. Las Vegas, NV 89109 702-731-3636
BergdorfGoodman.com, LLC	Delaware	5311	20-1470289	1618 Main St. Dallas, TX 75201 214-743-7600
Bergdorf Goodman, Inc.	New York	5311	13-0485530	754 Fifth Ave. New York, NY 10019 212-753-7300
Bergdorf Graphics, Inc.	New York	5311	13-2739271	754 Fifth Ave. New York, NY 10019 212-753-7300
Neiman Marcus Holdings, Inc.	California	5311	95-2916032	1618 Main St. Dallas, TX 75201 214-743-7600
NEMA Beverage Corporation	Texas	5311	75-2323412	1618 Main St. Dallas, TX 75201 214-741-6911
NEMA Beverage Holding Corporation	Texas	5311	75-2849264	1618 Main St. Dallas, TX 75201 214-741-6911
NEMA Beverage Parent Corporation	Texas	5311	75-2849262	1618 Main St. Dallas, TX 75201 214-741-6911
Worth Avenue Leasing Company	Florida	5311	04-3435996	1618 Main St. Dallas, TX 75201 214-741-6911
NMGP, LLC	Virginia	5311	06-1701558	1618 Main St. Dallas, TX 75201 214-741-6911
NM Nevada Trust	Massachusetts	5311	04-3343700	3200 Las Vegas Blvd. Las Vegas, NV 89109 702-731-3636

Table of Contents

The information in this prospectus is not complete and may be changed. We may not sell these securities until the registration statement filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission is effective. This prospectus is not an offer to sell these securities and we are not soliciting an offer to buy these securities in any state where the offer or sale is not permitted.

PRELIMINARY PROSPECTUS
Subject to Completion, dated , 2010

The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc. 9%/9 3/4% Senior Notes due 2015 10 3/8% Senior Subordinated Notes due 2015

The Senior Notes

The 9%/9 ¾% Senior Notes due 2015 (the senior notes) will mature on October 15, 2015. We will pay interest on the senior notes on each January 15, April 15, July 15 and October 15, commencing on January 15, 2006. For any interest period through October 15, 2010, we may elect to pay interest on the senior notes in cash or by increasing the principal amount of the senior notes. Interest payable in cash will accrue at a rate of 9% per annum, and interest payable by increasing the principal amount of the senior notes will accrue at a rate of 9 ¾% per annum. We elected to pay interest by increasing the principal amount of the senior notes for the three quarterly interest periods ending on October 14, 2009. After October 15, 2010, we must pay all interest payments on the senior notes in cash. The senior notes will be treated as having been issued with original issue discount for U.S. federal income tax purposes. The senior notes will be our unsecured, senior obligations and will rank equally in right of payment with all of our existing and future senior indebtedness, senior to all of our existing and future subordinated indebtedness, including the senior subordinated notes, and effectively junior to all of our existing and future secured indebtedness, including our senior secured credit facilities and our 7.125% senior debentures due 2028 (the 2028 debentures), to the extent of the collateral securing such obligations.

The Senior Subordinated Notes

The 10 3/8% Senior Subordinated Notes due 2015 (the senior subordinated notes and together with the senior notes, the notes) will mature on October 15, 2015. We will pay interest on the senior subordinated notes on each April 15 and October 15, commencing on April 15, 2006. The senior subordinated notes will be our unsecured, senior subordinated obligations and will rank junior in right of payment to all of our existing and future senior indebtedness, including our senior secured credit facilities, our 2028 debentures and the senior notes.

Neiman Marcus, Inc., our parent company, and each of our wholly-owned domestic subsidiaries that has guaranteed our senior secured credit facilities, unconditionally guarantees the senior notes with guarantees that will rank equal in right of payment to all of the senior indebtedness of such guaranter, and unconditionally guarantees the senior subordinated notes with guarantees that will be subordinated in right of payment to all existing and future senior indebtedness of such guarantor.

Prior to October 15, 2010, we may redeem some or all of the notes at a redemption price equal to the make whole amount for notes of the relevant series set forth in this prospectus. On or after October 15, 2010, we may redeem some or all of the notes at the redemption prices for notes of the relevant series set forth in this prospectus.

You should consider carefully the Risk Factors beginning on page 6 of this prospectus.

Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved of these securities or passed upon the accuracy or adequacy of this prospectus. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

This prospectus will be used by Credit Suisse Securities (USA) LLC in connection with offers and sales in market-making transactions at negotiated prices related to prevailing market prices. There is currently no public market for the securities. We do not intend to list the securities on any securities exchange. Credit Suisse Securities (USA) LLC has advised us that it is currently making a market in the securities; however, it is not obligated to do so and may stop at any time. Credit Suisse Securities (USA) LLC may act as principal or agent in any such transaction. We will not receive the proceeds of the sale of the securities but will bear the expenses of registration. See Plan of Distribution.

Credit Suisse

The date of this prospectus is

, 2010.

Table of Contents

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Where You Can Find More Information	i
Forward-Looking Statements	ii
About This Prospectus	v
<u>Summary</u>	1
Risk Factors	6
<u>Use of Proceeds</u>	13
Recent Developments	14
Description of Senior Notes	15
Description of Senior Subordinated Notes	75
Book-Entry, Delivery and Form	137
Certain U.S. Federal Income Tax Considerations	140
Plan of Distribution	145
Legal Matters	146
Experts	146
Incorporation Of Certain Information by Reference	146

Table of Contents

WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

We, our parent guarantor and our guarantor subsidiaries have filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission, or the SEC, a registration statement on Form S-1 under the Securities Act with respect to the notes. This prospectus, which forms a part of the registration statement, does not contain all of the information set forth in the registration statement. For further information with respect to us and the notes, reference is made to the registration statement. Statements contained in this prospectus as to the contents of any contract or other document are not necessarily complete. In addition, we incorporate by reference important information into this prospectus. See Incorporation of Certain Information by Reference.

We file reports and other information with the SEC. The registration statement, such reports and other information can be read and copied at the Public Reference Room of the SEC located at 100 F Street, N.E., Washington D.C. 20549. Copies of such materials, including copies of all or any portion of the registration statement, can be obtained from the Public Reference Room of the SEC at prescribed rates. You can call the SEC at 1-800-SEC-0330 to obtain information on the operation of the Public Reference Room. Such materials may also be accessed electronically by means of the SEC s home page on the Internet (http://www.sec.gov).

We have agreed under the terms of the notes that, even if we are not required under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (the Exchange Act) to furnish reports to the SEC, we will nonetheless continue to furnish information that would be required to be furnished by us on Forms 10-Q, 10-K and 8-K if we were subject to Sections 13 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act. So long as our parent is a guarantor, this requirement in respect of the notes may be satisfied by the filing of such reports by our parent, provided that specified consolidating information is provided. See Description of Senior Notes and Description of Senior Subordinated Notes.

i

Table of Contents

FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

This prospectus contains forward-looking statements based on estimates and assumptions. Forward-looking statements give our current expectations or forecasts of future events. Forward-looking statements generally can be identified by the use of forward-looking terminology such as may, plan, predict, expect, estimate, intend, would, could, should, anticipate, believe, project or continue or similar words. Any or all of our forward-looking statements in this prospectus may turn out to be incorrect, possibly to a material degree. Such statements can be affected by inaccurate assumptions we might make or by known or unknown risks or uncertainties. Consequently, no forward-looking statement can be guaranteed. Actual results may vary materially from our forward-looking statements. Investors are cautioned not to place undue reliance on any forward-looking statements.

Investors should also understand that it is not possible to predict or identify all the risks and uncertainties that could affect future events and should not consider the following list to be a complete statement of all potential risks and uncertainties. Important factors that could cause actual results to differ materially from the forward-looking statements include, but are not limited to:

Political and General Economic Conditions

- weakness in domestic and global capital markets and other economic conditions and the impact of such conditions on our ability to obtain credit;
- current political and general economic conditions or changes in such conditions including relationships between the United States and the countries from which we source our merchandise;
- terrorist activities in the United States and elsewhere;
- political, social, economic, or other events resulting in the short- or long-term disruption in business at our stores, distribution centers or offices:

Customer Considerations

changes in consumer confidence resulting in a reduction of discretionary spending on goods;

• changes in the demographic or retail environment;	
• changes in consumer preferences or fashion trends;	
• changes in our relationships with customers due to, among other things, 1) our failure to provide quality service and competitive loyalty programs, 2) our inability to provide credit pursuant to our proprietary credit card arrangement or 3) our failure to protect customer day or comply with regulations surrounding information security and privacy;	ata
Merchandise Procurement and Supply Chain Considerations	
• changes in our relationships with designers, vendors and other sources of merchandise, including adverse changes in their financial viability, cash flows or available sources of funds;	al
• delays in receipt of merchandise ordered due to work stoppages or other causes of delay in connection with either the manufacture shipment of such merchandise;	ė Oi
• changes in foreign currency exchange or inflation rates;	
• significant increases in paper, printing and postage costs;	
ii	

Table of Contents Industry and Competitive Factors competitive responses to our loyalty programs, marketing, merchandising and promotional efforts or inventory liquidations by vendors or other retailers; adverse changes in the financial viability of our competitors; seasonality of the retail business; adverse weather conditions or natural disasters, particularly during peak selling seasons; delays in anticipated store openings and renovations; our success in enforcing our intellectual property rights; **Employee Considerations** changes in key management personnel and our ability to retain key management personnel; changes in our relationships with certain of our key sales associates and our ability to retain our key sales associates; Legal and Regulatory Issues

changes in government or regulatory requirements increasing our costs of operations;

litigation that may have an adverse effect on our financial results or reputation;

	iii
•	the design and implementation of new information systems as well as enhancements of existing systems; and
• future ch	our ability to provide credit to our customers pursuant to our proprietary credit card program arrangement with HSBC, including any anges in the terms of such arrangement and/or legislation impacting the extension of credit to our customers;
•	impact of funding requirements related to our noncontributory defined benefit pension plan;
Other Fa	actors
• to change	restrictions the terms and conditions of the indebtedness under our senior secured credit facilities may place on our ability to responses in our business or to take certain actions;
• senior no	the effects upon us of complying with the covenants contained in our senior secured credit facilities and the indentures governing outes and senior subordinated notes;
•	the ability to refinance our indebtedness under our senior secured credit facilities and the effects of any refinancing;
• subordina	the effects of incurring a substantial amount of indebtedness under our senior secured credit facilities and our senior notes and senio ated notes;
Leverage	e Considerations

Table of Contents

•	other risks, uncertainties and factors set forth in this prospectus, including unc	der Risk Factors,	and in our parent	s Annual Report on
Form 10-	K incorporated by reference herein.			

The foregoing factors are not exhaustive, and new factors may emerge or changes to the foregoing factors may occur that could impact our business. Except to the extent required by law, we undertake no obligation to update or revise (publicly or otherwise) any forward-looking statements to reflect subsequent events, new information or future circumstances.

You should review carefully the section captioned Risk Factors in this prospectus for a more complete discussion of the risks of an investment in the notes.

iv

Table of Contents

ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS

Unless the context otherwise indicates or requires, as used in this prospectus:	
• the terms we, us, our, Company or Neiman Marcus refer to The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc., and its consolidated subsidiaries we expressly state otherwise or the context otherwise requires;	es, u
• references to the issuer are to The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc.;	
• references to the parent are to Neiman Marcus, Inc. (formerly known as Newton Acquisition, Inc.);	
• the term domestic refers to the United States;	
• references to Kate Spade are to Kate Spade LLC, a Delaware limited liability company in which we formerly owned a 56% interest (although we no longer own Kate Spade, references to Kate Spade in the description of the covenants applicable to the notes have been retained for historical accuracy);	
• references to the Transactions are to the transactions defined as the Acquisition in our parent s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended July 31, 2010, which is incorporated by reference in this prospectus;	
• references to the Sponsors are to the investment funds affiliated with TPG Capital (formerly Texas Pacific Group) and Warburg Pincus LLC that provided equity investments that funded a portion of the cash consideration paid as part of the merger;	
• references to the Initial Purchasers are to Credit Suisse Securities (USA) LLC (formerly known as Credit Suisse First Boston LLC), Deutsche Bank Securities Inc., Banc of America Securities LLC, and Goldman, Sachs & Co, who were the initial purchasers of the notes on October 6, 2005;	
• references to Sponsor Funds are to investment funds associated with or designated by a Sponsor, including certain other funds which invested directly through a Sponsor Fund to provide equity financing for the Transactions;	

•	references to the	Co-Investors	are to certain investors who agreed to co-invest with the Sponsor Funds or through a vehicle jointly	y
controlled	by the Sponsors to	provide equity	financing for the Transactions;	

- references to the 2008 notes are to the 6.65% senior notes due 2008 issued by The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc. pursuant the indenture dated as of May 27, 1998, by and between The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc. and The Bank of New York, as trustee; and
- references to any fiscal year are to our fiscal year, which ends on the Saturday closest to July 31 (all references to fiscal year 2010 relate to the fifty two weeks ended July 31, 2010, and all references to fiscal year 2009 relate to the fifty two weeks ended August 1, 2009).

V

Table of Contents

SUMMARY

The following summary contains selected information about us and about this offering. It likely does not contain all of the information that is important to you. Before you make an investment decision, you should review this prospectus in its entirety, including the documents incorporated herein by reference.

The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc.

Overview

We are one of the nation s leading luxury retailers, offering distinctive merchandise and excellent customer service that cater to the needs of the affluent consumer. Since our founding in the early 1900s, we have established ourselves as a leading fashion authority among luxury consumers and have become a premier U.S. retail channel for many of the world s most exclusive designers. Currently, we operate 41 Neiman Marcus full-line stores at prime retail locations in major U.S. markets and two Bergdorf Goodman stores on Fifth Avenue in New York City. We also operate catalogs and e-commerce websites under the brands Neiman Marcus®, Bergdorf Goodman® and Horchow®. During fiscal years 2010, 2009 and 2008, we generated revenues of \$3,692.8 million, \$3,643.3 million and \$4,600.5 million, respectively, and operating earnings (loss) of \$231.8 million, \$(652.9) million and \$466.4 million, respectively.

Corporate Information

The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc. is incorporated in the state of Delaware. Our principal executive offices are located at One Marcus Square, 1618 Main Street, Dallas, Texas. Our telephone number is (214) 743-7600. Our website address is www.neimanmarcusgroup.com. The information on our website is not a part of this prospectus.

Summary of Terms of the Notes

Issuer The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc.

Notes Offered

Senior Notes \$752,445,000 aggregate principal amount of 9%/9 3/4% Senior Notes due 2015 (the principal

amount of which is subject to increase as described below).

Senior Subordinated Notes \$500,000,000 aggregate principal amount of 10 3/8% Senior Subordinated Notes due 2015.

The senior notes and the senior subordinated notes are referred to herein as the notes.

Maturity Date Senior Notes The senior notes will mature on October 15, 2015.

Senior Subordinated Notes The senior subordinated notes will mature on October 15, 2015.

Interest Payment Dates Senior Notes January 15, April 15, July 15 and October 15 of each year commencing January 15, 2006.

Senior Subordinated Notes April 15 and October 15 of each year commencing April 15, 2006.

Form of Interest Payment Senior Notes For any interest period through October 15, 2010, we may elect to pay interest on the senior

notes, at our option:

1

Table of Contents

- entirely in cash (cash interest) or
- entirely by increasing the principal amount of the senior notes (PIK interest).

Cash interest will accrue at a rate of 9% per annum, and PIK interest will accrue at a rate of 9 34% per annum. For periods in respect of which we elect to pay PIK interest, we will increase the principal amount of the senior notes in an amount equal to the amount of PIK interest for the applicable interest payment period (rounded up to the nearest \$1,000 in the case of global notes) to holders of senior notes on the relevant record date. The senior notes will bear interest on the increased principal amount thereof from and after the applicable interest payment date on which a payment of PIK interest is made. We must elect the form of interest payment with respect to each interest period no later than the beginning of the applicable interest period. In the absence of such an election or proper notification of such election to the trustee, interest is payable entirely in cash. We elected to pay PIK interest rather than cash interest on the senior notes for the three quarterly interest periods ending on October 14, 2009. After October 15, 2010, we must pay all interest payments on the senior notes entirely in cash.

Senior Subordinated Notes

In cash.

Original Issue Discount

We have the option, until October 15, 2010, to pay interest on the senior notes in cash interest or PIK interest. For U.S. federal income tax purposes, the existence of this option means that none of the interest payments on the senior notes prior to October 15, 2010 are qualified stated interest. Consequently, the senior notes are treated as issued at a discount and U.S. holders are required to include original issue discount in gross income for U.S. federal income tax purposes in advance of the receipt of cash payments on such notes. For more information, see Certain U.S. Federal Income Tax Considerations.

Optional Redemption Senior Notes

Prior to October 15, 2010, we may redeem some or all of the senior notes at a price equal to 100% of the principal amount thereof, plus the Applicable Premium set forth under Description of Senior Notes. On or after October 15, 2010, we may redeem some or all of the senior notes at the redemption prices listed under Description of Senior Notes Optional Redemption.

Senior Subordinated Notes

Prior to October 15, 2010, we may redeem some or all of the senior subordinated notes at a price equal to 100% of the principal amount thereof, plus the Applicable Premium set forth under Description of Senior Subordinated Notes. On or after October 15, 2010, we may redeem some or all of the senior subordinated notes at the redemption prices listed under Description of Senior Subordinated Notes Optional Redemption.

Change of Control

If a Change of Control occurs, we must give holders of the notes an opportunity to sell to us the applicable notes at a purchase price of 101% of the principal amount of the applicable notes, plus accrued and unpaid interest to the date of the purchase. The term Change of Control is defined under Description of Senior Notes Repurchase at the Option of Holders

Table of Contents

Change of Control and Description of Senior Subordinated Notes Repurchase at the Option of Holders Change of Control.

Guarantees Senior Notes

The senior notes are guaranteed, jointly and severally, on an unsecured, senior basis, by each of our wholly-owned domestic subsidiaries that guarantee our obligations under our senior secured credit facilities and by our Parent.

Senior Subordinated Notes

The senior subordinated notes are guaranteed, jointly and severally, on an unsecured, senior subordinated basis, by each of our wholly-owned domestic subsidiaries that guarantee our obligations under our senior secured credit facilities and by our Parent.

Ranking

The senior notes and the guarantees thereof are our and the guarantors unsecured, senior obligations and rank:

- equal in the right of payment with all of our and the guarantors existing and future senior indebtedness, including any borrowings under our senior secured credit facilities and the guarantees thereof and our 2028 debentures; and
- senior to all of our and our guarantors existing and future subordinated indebtedness, including the senior subordinated notes and the guarantees thereof.

The senior notes also are effectively junior in priority to our and our guarantors obligations under all secured indebtedness, including our senior secured credit facilities, our 2028 debentures, and any other secured obligations, in each case, to the extent of the value of the assets securing such obligations.

The senior subordinated notes and the guarantees thereof are our and the guarantors unsecured, senior subordinated obligations and rank:

- junior to all of our and the guarantors existing and future senior indebtedness, including the senior notes and any borrowings under our senior secured credit facilities, and the guarantees thereof and our 2028 debentures;
- equally with any of our and the guarantors future senior subordinated indebtedness; and
- senior to any of our and the guarantors future subordinated indebtedness.

In addition, all of the notes are structurally subordinated to all existing and future liabilities, including trade payables, of our subsidiaries that are not providing guarantees. See Description of Senior Notes Ranking Liabilities of Subsidiaries versus Senior Notes and Description of Senior Subordinated Notes Ranking Liabilities of Subsidiaries versus Senior Subordinated Notes.

Table of Contents

As of July 31, 2010, we had outstanding on a consolidated basis:

- \$1,638.6 million principal amount of secured senior indebtedness, consisting of
- our 2028 debentures (in an aggregate principal amount of \$125.0 million);
- indebtedness under our senior secured term loan facility (in an aggregate principal amount of \$1,513.4 million (including \$7.6 million of borrowings classified as current liabilities));
- other indebtedness aggregating \$0.2 million;
- \$752.4 million principal amount of unsecured senior indebtedness, consisting of the original principal amount of the senior notes and additional senior notes issued as PIK Payments prior to that date; and
- \$500.0 million principal amount of unsecured senior subordinated indebtedness, consisting of the senior subordinated notes.

Although we had no borrowings outstanding under our \$600.0 million senior secured asset-based revolving credit facility as of July 31, 2010, we had \$508.9 million of unused borrowing availability and \$31.1 million of outstanding letters of credit.

Furthermore, as of July 31, 2010, there were no assets or liabilities held by our non-guarantor subsidiaries.

The indentures governing the senior notes and the senior subordinated notes contain covenants that limit our ability and certain of our subsidiaries ability to:

- incur additional indebtedness;
- pay dividends on our capital stock or redeem, repurchase or retire our capital stock or subordinated indebtedness;
- make investments;
- create restrictions on the payment of dividends or other amounts to us from our restricted subsidiaries that are not guarantors of the notes;

Restrictive Covenants

engage in transactions with our affiliates;

•	sell assets, including capital stock of our subsidiaries;
•	consolidate or merge;
•	create liens; and

enter into sale and lease back transactions.

These covenants are subject to important exceptions and qualifications, which are described under Description of Senior Notes Certain Covenants and Description of Senior Subordinated Notes Certain Covenants.

4

Table of Contents

The indenture governing the senior notes and the senior subordinated notes provides for events of default, including a cross-default provision in respect of any other indebtedness that has an aggregate principal amount exceeding \$50 million, which, if any of them occurs, would permit or require the principal, premium, if any, interest and any other monetary obligations on all outstanding senior notes and senior subordinated notes to be due and payable immediately, subject to certain exceptions.

Risk Factors

Investing in the notes involves substantial risk. See Risk Factors for a discussion of certain factors that you should consider before investing in the notes.

Recent Developments

On October 7, 2010, we announced preliminary total revenues and comparable revenues of approximately \$371 million and \$370 million, respectively, for the five-week period ended October 2, 2010. In the five-week September period of fiscal year 2011, total revenues increased 4.9% and comparable revenues increased 4.7% compared to the five-week September period of fiscal year 2010. Comparable revenues increased 3.3% in our Specialty Retail stores and increased 12.4% in our Direct Marketing operation for the five-week September period of fiscal year 2011.

All the financial data set forth above for the five-week period ending October 2, 2010 are preliminary and unaudited and subject to revision based upon our review and a review by our independent registered public accounting firm of our financial condition and results of operations for the quarter ending October 30, 2010. Once we and our independent registered public accounting firm have completed our respective reviews of our financial information for the quarter ending October 30, 2010, we may report financial results that are different from those set forth above.

Table of Contents

RISK FACTORS

You should carefully consider the risk factors set forth below and the risk factors included under Part I, Item 1A to our parent s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended July 31, 2010, which is incorporated by reference in this prospectus, as well as the other information contained in this prospectus and in our parent s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended July 31, 2010 before making an investment decision. The risks described below are not the only risks facing us. Additional risks and uncertainties not currently known to us or those we currently deem to be immaterial may also materially and adversely affect our business, financial condition or results of operations. Any of the following risks could materially adversely affect our business, financial condition or results of operations. In such a case, you may lose all or part of your original investment in the notes.

Risks Related to the Notes

We have a substantial amount of indebtedness, which may adversely affect our cash flow and our ability to operate our business, to comply with debt covenants and make payments on our indebtedness, including the notes.

As a result of the Transactions, we are highly leveraged. As of July 31, 2010, the principal amount of our total indebtedness was approximately \$2,891.0 million, which included the notes. Our unused borrowing availability under our \$600.0 million senior secured asset-based revolving credit facility at that date was \$508.9 million and the outstanding letters of credit were \$31.1 million. As of July 31, 2010, we had no borrowings outstanding under this facility. Our substantial indebtedness, combined with our lease and other financial obligations and contractual commitments, could have other important consequences to you as a holder of notes. For example, it could:

- make it more difficult for us to satisfy our obligations with respect to our indebtedness, including the notes, and any failure to comply with the obligations of any of our debt instruments, including restrictive covenants and borrowing conditions, could result in an event of default under the indentures governing the notes and the agreements governing such other indebtedness;
- make us more vulnerable to adverse changes in general economic, industry and competitive conditions and adverse changes in government regulation;
- require us to dedicate a substantial portion of our cash flow from operations to payments on our indebtedness, thereby reducing the availability of our cash flows to fund working capital, capital expenditures, acquisitions and other general corporate purposes;
- limit our flexibility in planning for, or reacting to, changes in our business and the industry in which we operate;

•	place us at a competitive disadvantage compared to our competitors that are less highly leveraged;		
•	limit our ability to obtain credit from our vendors and / or the vendors factors and other financing sources; and		
• execution	limit our ability to borrow additional amounts for working capital, capital expenditures, acquisitions, debt service requirements, of our business strategy or other purposes.		
Any of the	above listed factors could materially and adversely affect our business, financial condition and results of operations.		
In addition, our interest expense could increase if interest rates increase because the entire amount of the indebtedness under our senior secured credit facilities will bear interest at floating rates. As of July 31, 2010, we			
	6		

Table of Contents

had approximately \$1,513.4 million principal amount of floating rate debt, consisting of outstanding borrowings under the senior secured term loan facility (including \$7.6 million of borrowings classified as current liabilities).

Effective December 2005, we entered into floating to fixed interest rate swap agreements for an aggregate notional amount of \$1,000.0 million to limit our exposure to interest rate increases related to a portion of our floating rate indebtedness. The interest rate swap agreements expire in December 2010.

Effective January 2010, we entered into interest rate cap agreements for an aggregate notional amount of \$500.0 million in order to hedge the variability of our cash flows related to a portion of our floating rate indebtedness once the interest rate swap agreements expire in December 2010. The interest rate cap agreements commence in December 2010 and expire in December 2012. Pursuant to the interest rate cap agreements, we have capped LIBOR at 2.50% through December 2012 with respect to the \$500.0 million notional amount of such agreements. In the event LIBOR is less than 2.50%, we will pay interest at the lower LIBOR rate. In the event LIBOR is higher than 2.50%, we will pay interest at the capped rate of 2.50%.

Despite current indebtedness levels, we and our subsidiaries may still be able to incur substantially more debt. This could further exacerbate the risks associated with our substantial leverage.

We and our subsidiaries may be able to incur substantial additional indebtedness in the future. Although the indentures governing the notes and the senior secured credit facilities contain restrictions on the incurrence of additional indebtedness, these restrictions are subject to a number of significant qualifications and exceptions, and any indebtedness incurred in compliance with these restrictions could be substantial. For example, we have the right under our senior secured asset-based revolving credit facility to request up to \$300 million of additional commitments or new term loans under this facility (provided that the aggregate amount of loans and commitments does not exceed \$800.0 million), although the lenders under this facility are not under any obligation to provide any such additional commitments. Any increase in commitments or new term loans under this facility are subject to customary conditions precedent, and our ability to borrow revolving loans under this facility as so increased would remain limited by the amount of the borrowing base. Our senior secured term loan facilities and the indentures for the notes allow us to incur this additional indebtedness under our senior secured asset-based revolving credit facility without any restriction. In addition, our senior secured credit facilities and the notes allow us to incur a significant amount of indebtedness in connection with acquisitions (including, in the case of our senior secured term loan facility and the notes, an unlimited amount of debt bearing certain characteristics described in the descriptions of the notes included herein) and a significant amount of purchase money debt. If new debt is added to our and our subsidiaries—current debt levels, the related risks that we and they face would be increased.

To service our indebtedness, we will require a significant amount of cash. Our ability to generate cash depends on many factors beyond our control, and any failure to meet our debt service obligations could harm our business, financial condition and results of operations.

Our ability to pay interest on and principal of the notes and to satisfy our other debt obligations will primarily depend upon our future operating performance. As a result, prevailing economic conditions and financial, business and other factors, many of which are beyond our control, will affect our ability to make these payments.

If we do not generate sufficient cash flow from operations to satisfy our debt service obligations, including payments on the notes, we may have to undertake alternative financing plans, such as refinancing or restructuring our indebtedness, selling assets, reducing or delaying capital investments or seeking to raise additional capital. Our ability to restructure or refinance our debt will depend on the condition of the capital markets and our financial condition at such time. Any refinancing of our debt could be at higher interest rates and may require us to comply with more onerous covenants, which could further restrict our business operations. The terms of existing or future debt instruments and the indentures governing the notes may restrict us from adopting some of these alternatives. In addition, our borrowing costs and ability to refinance may be affected by short-term and long-term debt ratings assigned by independent rating agencies, which are based, in significant part, on our performance as measured by indicators such as interest coverage and leverage ratios. Furthermore, any failure to make payments of interest and principal on our outstanding indebtedness on a timely basis would likely result in a reduction of our credit rating, which could harm our ability to incur additional indebtedness on acceptable terms.

7

Table of Contents

Contractual limitations on our ability to execute any necessary alternative financing plans could exacerbate the effects of any failure to generate sufficient cash flow to satisfy our debt service obligations. Our senior secured asset-based revolving credit facility permits us to borrow up to \$600.0 million; however, our ability to borrow and obtain letters of credit (including amendments, renewals and extensions of letters of credit) thereunder is limited by a borrowing base, which at any time will equal the sum of (a) the lesser of (i) 80% of eligible inventory valued at the lower of cost or market value and (ii) 85% of the net orderly liquidation value of the eligible inventory and (b) 85% of the amounts owed by credit card processors to the borrowers under our asset-based revolving credit facility in respect of eligible credit card accounts constituting proceeds arising from the sale or disposition of inventory, less certain reserves. In addition, if at any time the aggregate amount of outstanding revolving loans and incremental term loans, unreimbursed letter of credit drawings and undrawn letters of credit under our senior secured asset-based revolving credit facility exceeds the value of inventory as calculated under that facility, we will be required to eliminate that excess. Further, if (a) the amount available under the facility is less than the greater of (i) 20% of the lesser of (A) the aggregate revolving commitments and (B) the borrowing base and (ii) \$75 million or (b) an event of default has occurred, we will be required to repay outstanding loans and cash collateralize letters of credit. In addition, under the terms of the asset-based revolving credit facility, through April 30, 2011 we are required to maintain excess availability of at least the greater of (a) 10% of the lesser of (i) the aggregate revolving commitments and (ii) the borrowing base and (b) \$50 million. After April 30, 2011, if at any time, excess availability is less than the greater of (a) 15% of the lesser of (i) the aggregate revolving commitments and (ii) the borrowing base and (b) \$60 million, we will be required to maintain a pro forma ratio of consolidated EBITDA to consolidated Fixed Charges (as such terms are defined in the credit agreement) of at least 1.1 to 1.0. Our ability to meet the conditions described in this paragraph may be affected by events beyond our control.

Our inability to generate sufficient cash flow to satisfy our debt service obligations, or to refinance our obligations at all or on commercially reasonable terms, would have an adverse effect, which could be material, on our business, financial condition and results of operations, as well as on our ability to satisfy our obligations in respect of the notes.

Repayment of our debt, including the notes, is dependent on cash flow generated by our subsidiaries.

Our subsidiaries own a significant portion of our assets and conduct a significant portion of our operations. Accordingly, repayment of our indebtedness, including the notes, is dependent, to a significant extent, on the generation of cash flow by our subsidiaries and their ability to make such cash available to us, by dividend, debt repayment or otherwise. Unless they are guarantors of the notes, our subsidiaries do not have any obligation to pay amounts due on the notes or to make funds available for that purpose. Our subsidiaries may not be able to, or may not be permitted to, make distributions to enable us to make payments in respect of our indebtedness, including the notes. Each subsidiary is a distinct legal entity and, under certain circumstances, legal and contractual restrictions may limit our ability to obtain cash from our subsidiaries. While the indentures governing the notes limit the ability of our subsidiaries to incur consensual restrictions on their ability to pay dividends or make other intercompany payments to us, these limitations are subject to certain qualifications and exceptions. In the event that we do not receive distributions from our subsidiaries, we may be unable to make required principal and interest payments on our indebtedness, including the notes.

The notes are effectively subordinated to all liabilities of our non-guarantor subsidiaries and structurally subordinated to claims of creditors of our current and future non-guarantor subsidiaries.

The notes are structurally subordinated to indebtedness and other liabilities of our subsidiaries that are not guarantors of the notes. In the event of a bankruptcy, liquidation or reorganization of any of our non-guarantor subsidiaries, these non-guarantor subsidiaries will pay the holders of their debts, holders of preferred equity interests and their trade creditors before they will be able to distribute any of their assets to us.

The terms of our senior secured credit facilities and the indentures governing the notes and our 2028 debentures may restrict our current and future operations, particularly our ability to respond to changes in our business or to take certain actions.

The credit agreements governing our senior secured credit facilities and the indentures governing the notes and our 2028 debentures contain, and any future indebtedness of ours would likely contain, a number of restrictive

8

Table of Contents

covenants that impose significant operating and financial restrictions, including restrictions on our ability to engage in acts that may be in our best long-term interests. The indentures governing the notes and the credit agreements governing our senior secured credit facilities include covenants that, among other things, restrict our ability to:		
•	incur additional indebtedness;	
•	pay dividends on our capital stock or redeem, repurchase or retire our capital stock or indebtedness;	
•	make investments;	
•	create restrictions on the payment of dividends or other amounts to us from our restricted subsidiaries;	
•	engage in transactions with our affiliates;	
•	sell assets, including capital stock of our subsidiaries;	
•	consolidate or merge;	
•	create liens; and	
•	enter into sale and lease back transactions.	

under To service our indebtedness, we will require a significant amount of cash. Our ability to generate cash depends on many factors beyond our control, and any failure to meet our debt service obligations could harm our business, financial condition and results of operations.

In addition, our ability to borrow under our senior secured asset-based revolving credit facility is limited by the conditions described above

Moreover, our senior secured asset-based revolving credit facility provides discretion to the agent bank acting on behalf of the lenders to impose additional availability restrictions and other reserves, which could materially impair the amount of borrowings that would otherwise be available to us. There can be no assurance that the agent bank will not impose such reserves or, were it to do so, that the resulting impact of this action would not materially and adversely impair our liquidity.

A breach of any of the restrictive covenants would result in a default under our senior secured credit facilities. If any such default occurs, the lenders under our senior secured credit facilities may elect to declare all outstanding borrowings under such facilities, together with accrued interest and other fees, to be immediately due and payable, which would result in an event of default under the notes and our 2028 debentures. The lenders would also have the right in these circumstances to terminate any commitments they have to provide further borrowings.

The operating and financial restrictions and covenants in these debt agreements and any future financing agreements may adversely affect our ability to finance future operations or capital needs or to engage in other business activities.

The senior notes and the senior subordinated notes are not secured by our assets and the lenders under our senior secured credit facilities and our 2028 debentures are entitled to remedies available to a secured lender, which gives them priority over holders of senior notes and senior subordinated notes.

The senior notes and the senior subordinated notes (in the case of the senior subordinated notes, in addition to being contractually subordinated to all existing and future senior indebtedness) are effectively subordinated in right of payment to all of our secured indebtedness to the extent of the value of the assets securing such indebtedness. Loans under our senior secured credit facilities are secured by security interests in substantially all of our and the guarantors assets, our capital stock and in certain of the capital stock held by us (subject to certain significant exceptions). Our 2028 debentures are secured by a portion of our and the guarantors assets and in certain of the capital stock held by us, subject to certain significant exceptions. As of July 31, 2010, the principal amount of our total indebtedness was approximately \$2,891.0 million, the unused borrowing availability under our

Table of Contents

senior secured asset-based revolving credit facility was \$508.9 million and the outstanding letters of credit were \$31.1 million. If we become insolvent or are liquidated, or if payment under the senior secured credit facilities or of any other secured indebtedness is accelerated, the lenders under our senior secured credit facilities and holders of other secured indebtedness (or an agent on their behalf) are entitled to exercise the remedies available to a secured lender under applicable law (in addition to any remedies that may be available under documents pertaining to our senior secured credit facilities or other senior debt). For example, the secured lenders and noteholders could foreclose and sell those of our assets in which they have been granted a security interest to the exclusion of the holders of the senior notes and the senior subordinated notes, even if an event of default exists under the indentures governing those notes at that time. As a result, upon the occurrence of any of these events, there may not be sufficient funds to pay amounts due on the senior notes and the senior subordinated notes.

The right of holders of the senior subordinated notes to receive payments on the senior subordinated notes and the guarantees thereof are junior to the rights of the lenders under our senior secured credit facilities, the senior notes, our 2028 debentures, and to all of our and the guarantors other senior indebtedness, including any of our or the guarantors future senior debt.

The senior subordinated notes and the guarantees thereof rank junior in right of payment to all of our and the guarantors existing senior indebtedness, including borrowings under our senior secured credit facilities, the senior notes and our 2028 debentures and rank junior in right of payment to all of our and the guarantors future borrowings and except for any future indebtedness that expressly provides that it ranks equal or junior in right of payment to the senior subordinated notes and the guarantees thereof. See Description of the Senior Subordinated Notes Subordination.

As of July 31, 2010, the principal amount of our total indebtedness was approximately \$2,891.0 million, consisting of:

- \$1,638.6 million of secured senior indebtedness, consisting of: our 2028 debentures (in an aggregate principal amount of \$125.0 million), indebtedness under our senior secured term loan facility (in an aggregate principal amount of \$1,513.4 million (including \$7.6 million of borrowings classified as current liabilities)); and other indebtedness aggregating \$0.2 million;
- \$752.4 million of unsecured senior indebtedness, consisting of the original principal amount of the senior notes and additional senior notes issued as PIK Payments prior to that date;
- \$500.0 million of unsecured senior subordinated indebtedness, consisting of the original principal amount of the senior subordinated notes.

As of July 31, 2010, we had no borrowings outstanding under our senior secured asset-based revolving credit facility, \$31.1 million of outstanding letters of credit and \$508.9 million of unused borrowing availability. Furthermore, as of July 31, 2010, there were no assets or liabilities held by our non-guarantor subsidiaries. We will also be permitted to incur substantial additional indebtedness, including senior indebtedness, in the future. See Despite current indebtedness levels, we and our subsidiaries may still be able to incur substantially more debt. This could further exacerbate the risks associated with our substantial leverage.

We and the guarantors may not be permitted to pay principal, premium, if any, interest or other amounts on account of the senior subordinated notes or the guarantees thereof in the event of a payment default or certain other defaults in respect of certain of our senior indebtedness, including debt under our senior secured credit facilities and the senior notes, unless such senior indebtedness has been paid in full or the default has been cured or waived. In addition, in the event of certain other defaults with respect to such senior indebtedness, we or the guarantors may not be permitted to pay any amount on account of the senior subordinated notes or the guarantees thereof for a designated period of time. See Description of Senior Subordinated Notes Ranking Payment of Notes.

Because of the subordination provisions in the senior subordinated notes and the guarantees thereof, in the event of a bankruptcy, liquidation, reorganization or similar proceeding relating to us or a guarantor, our or the guarantor s assets are not available to pay obligations under the senior subordinated notes or the applicable

Table of Contents

guarantee until we or the guarantor has made all payments in cash on our or its senior indebtedness. Sufficient assets may not remain after all these payments of principal or interest when due. In addition, in the event of a bankruptcy, liquidation or reorganization or similar proceeding relating to us or the guarantors, holders of the senior subordinated notes will participate with trade creditors and all other holders of our and the guarantors senior subordinated indebtedness, as the case may be, in the assets (if any) remaining after we and the guarantors have paid all of the senior indebtedness. However, because the indenture governing the senior subordinated notes requires that amounts otherwise payable to holders of the senior subordinated notes in a bankruptcy or similar proceeding be paid to holders of senior indebtedness instead, holders of senior subordinated notes may receive less, ratably, than holders of trade payables or other unsecured, unsubordinated creditors in any such proceeding. In any of these cases, we and the guarantors may not have sufficient funds to pay all creditors, and holders of the senior subordinated notes may receive less, ratably, than the holders of senior indebtedness. See Description of Senior Subordinated Notes Ranking.

Federal and state statutes may allow courts, under specific circumstances, to void the notes and the guarantees thereof, subordinate claims in respect of the notes and the guarantees thereof and require note holders to return payments received.

The proceeds of the sales of the notes upon the closing of the Transactions were applied to pay the merger consideration payable to the former stockholders of Neiman Marcus and to repay the 2008 notes. Certain of our existing domestic subsidiaries have guaranteed, and certain of our future domestic subsidiaries may guarantee, the notes. Our issuance of the notes, the issuance of the guarantees thereof by the guarantors, as well as other components of the Transactions, including, without limitation, the granting of liens by us and the guarantors, in favor of the lenders under our senior secured credit facilities and our 2028 debentures, may be subject to review under state and federal laws if a bankruptcy, liquidation or reorganization case or a lawsuit, including in circumstances in which bankruptcy is not involved, were commenced at some future date by us, by the guarantors or on behalf of our unpaid creditors or the unpaid creditors of a guarantor. Under the Federal bankruptcy laws and comparable provisions of state fraudulent transfer and fraudulent conveyance laws, a court may void or otherwise decline to enforce the notes and a guarantor s guarantee thereof, or a court may subordinate the notes and such guarantee to our or the applicable guarantor s existing and future indebtedness.

While the relevant laws may vary from state to state, a court might void or otherwise decline to enforce the notes if it found that when we issued the notes, when the applicable guarantor entered into its guarantee thereof or, in some states, when payments became due under the notes or such guarantee, we or the applicable guarantor received less than reasonably equivalent value or fair consideration and either:

- we were, or the applicable guarantor was, insolvent, or rendered insolvent by reason of such incurrence; or
- we were, or the applicable guarantor was, engaged in a business or transaction for which our or the applicable guarantor s remaining assets constituted unreasonably small capital; or
- we or the applicable guarantor intended to incur, or believed or reasonably should have believed that we or the applicable guarantor would incur, debts beyond our or such guarantor s ability to pay such debts as they mature; or
- we were, or the applicable guarantor was, a defendant in an action for money damages, or had a judgment for money damages docketed against us or such guarantor if, in either case, after final judgment, the judgment is unsatisfied.

The court might also void the notes or a guarantee thereof without regard to the above factors, if the court found that we issued the notes or the applicable guaranter entered into its guarantee thereof with actual intent to hinder, delay or defraud our or its creditors.

A court would likely find that we or a guarantor of the notes did not receive reasonably equivalent value or fair consideration for the notes or such guarantee if we or such guarantor did not substantially benefit directly or

11

Table of Contents

indirectly from the issuance of the notes or the applicable guarantee. As a general matter, value is given for a note or guarantee if, in exchange for the note or guarantee, property is transferred or an antecedent debt is satisfied. A debtor will generally not be considered to have received value in connection with a debt offering if the debtor uses the proceeds of that offering to make a dividend payment or otherwise retire or redeem equity securities issued by the debtor. For example, in a leveraged transaction, such as the Transactions, there is increased risk of a determination that the issuer incurred debt obligations for less than reasonably equivalent value or fair consideration as a court may find that the benefit of the transaction went to the former stockholders of Neiman Marcus, while neither we nor the guarantors benefited substantially or directly from the notes or the guarantees.

The measures of insolvency applied by courts will vary depending upon the particular fraudulent transfer law applied in any proceeding to determine whether a fraudulent transfer has occurred. Generally, however, an entity would be considered insolvent if:

- the sum of its debts, including subordinated and contingent liabilities, was greater than the fair saleable value of its assets; or
- if the present fair saleable value of its assets were less than the amount that would be required to pay the probable liability on its existing debts, including subordinated and contingent liabilities, as they become absolute and mature; or
- it cannot pay its debts as they become due.

In the event of a finding that a fraudulent conveyance or transfer has occurred, the court may void, or hold unenforceable, the notes or any of the guarantees thereof, which could mean that you may not receive any payments on the notes and the court may direct you to repay any amounts that you have already received from us or any guarantor to us, such guarantor or a fund for the benefit of our or such guarantor s creditors. Furthermore, the holders of voided notes would cease to have any direct claim against us or the applicable guarantor. Consequently, our or the applicable guarantor s assets would be applied first to satisfy our or the applicable guarantor s other liabilities, before any portion of its assets could be applied to the payment of the notes. Sufficient funds to repay the notes may not be available from other sources, including the remaining guarantors, if any. Moreover, the voidance of the notes or a guarantee thereof could result in an event of default with respect to our and our guarantors other debt that could result in acceleration of such debt (if not otherwise accelerated due to our or our guarantors insolvency or other proceeding).

Although each guarantee of the notes contains a provision intended to limit that guarantor s liability to the maximum amount that it could incur without causing the incurrence of obligations under its guarantee to be a fraudulent transfer, this provision may not be effective to protect those guarantees from being voided under fraudulent transfer law, or may reduce that guarantor s obligation to an amount that effectively makes its guarantee worthless.

Because each guarantor s liability under its guarantees may be reduced to zero, avoided or released under certain circumstances, you may not receive any payments from some or all of the guarantors.

As a holder of the notes, you have the benefit of the guarantees of the guarantors. However, the guarantees by the guarantors are limited to the maximum amount that the guarantors are permitted to guarantee under applicable law. As a result, a guarantor sliability under its guarantee could be reduced to zero, depending upon the amount of other obligations of such guarantor. Further, under the circumstances discussed more fully above, a court under Federal or state fraudulent conveyance and transfer statutes could void the obligations under a guarantee or further subordinate it to all other obligations of the guarantor. In addition, you will lose the benefit of a particular guarantee if it is released under certain circumstances described under Description of the Senior Notes Guarantees and Description of the Senior Subordinated Notes Guarantees.

Table of Contents

We may not be able to repurchase the notes upon a change of control.

Upon the occurrence of certain change of control events, we will be required to offer to repurchase all notes and amounts under our senior secured term loan facility that are outstanding at 101% of the principal amount thereof, plus any accrued and unpaid interest, and additional interest, if any. Our senior secured asset-based revolving credit facility provides that certain change of control events (including a change of control as defined in the indentures governing the notes and in our senior secured term loan facility) constitute a default. Any future credit agreement or other agreements relating to our indebtedness to which we become a party would likely contain similar provisions. If we experience a change of control that triggers a default under our senior secured asset-based revolving credit facility, we could seek a waiver of such default or seek to refinance our senior secured asset-based revolving credit facility. In the event we do not obtain such a waiver or refinance our senior secured asset-based revolving credit facility, such default could result in amounts outstanding under our senior secured asset-based revolving credit facility being declared due and payable. In the event we experience a change of control that results in our having to repurchase your notes, we may not have sufficient financial resources to satisfy all of our obligations under our senior secured credit facilities and the notes. A failure to make the applicable change of control offer or to pay the applicable change of control purchase price when due would result in a default under the indentures.

In addition, the change of control covenant in the indentures governing the notes does not cover all corporate reorganizations, mergers or similar transactions and may not provide you with protection in a highly leveraged transaction.

We cannot assure you that an active trading market for the notes will develop.

We have not had, and do not intend to have, the notes listed on a national securities exchange or included in any automated quotation system. We cannot assure you as to the liquidity of markets that exists or may develop for the notes, your ability to sell the notes or the price at which you would be able to sell the notes. The liquidity of any market for the notes will depend upon the number of holders of the notes, our performance, the market for similar securities, the interest of securities dealers in making a market in the notes and other factors. If an active market is not maintained, the price and liquidity of the notes may be adversely affected. Even if an active market were available, the notes could trade at prices lower than their principal amount or purchase price depending on many factors, including prevailing interest rates and the markets for similar securities. Credit Suisse Securities (USA), LLC has informed us that it intends to make a market in the notes, but it is not obligated to do so. Credit Suisse Securities (USA), LLC may discontinue any market making in the notes at any time, in its sole discretion. As a result, any trading market for the notes may not be liquid. You may not be able to sell your notes at a particular time or at favorable prices or at all.

Historically, the market for non-investment grade debt has been subject to disruptions that have caused substantial volatility in the prices of securities similar to the notes. We cannot assure holders of the notes that the market, if any, for the notes will be free from similar disruptions or that any such disruptions may not adversely affect the prices at which the holders of the notes may sell their notes.

USE OF PROCEEDS

This prospectus is being delivered in connection with the sale of notes by Credit Suisse Securities (USA) LLC in market-making transactions. We will not receive any proceeds from such transactions.

Table of Contents

RECENT DEVELOPMENTS

On October 7, 2010, we announced preliminary total revenues and comparable revenues of approximately \$371 million and \$370 million, respectively, for the five-week period ended October 2, 2010. In the five-week September period of fiscal year 2011, total revenues increased 4.9% and comparable revenues increased 4.7% compared to the five-week September period of fiscal year 2010. Comparable revenues increased 3.3% in our Specialty Retail stores and increased 12.4% in our Direct Marketing operation for the five-week September period of fiscal year 2011.

All the financial data set forth above for the five-week period ending October 2, 2010 are preliminary and unaudited and subject to revision based upon our review and a review by our independent registered public accounting firm of our financial condition and results of operations for the quarter ending October 30, 2010. Once we and our independent registered public accounting firm have completed our respective reviews of our financial information for the quarter ending October 30, 2010, we may report financial results that are different from those set forth above.

14

Ta	ble	of	Content	S

DESCRIPTION OF SENIOR NOTES

General

The outstanding senior notes were issued under a Senior Indenture among Newton Acquisition Merger Sub, Inc., Wells Fargo Bank, National Association, as trustee, Holdings and the Subsidiary Guarantors. Immediately following the closing of the offering and as part of the Transactions, Newton Acquisition Merger Sub, Inc. merged with and into The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc., with The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc. continuing as the surviving corporation and assuming all the obligations of Newton Acquisition Merger Sub, Inc. under the Senior Indenture. The Senior Indenture has been qualified under and is subject to and governed by the Trust Indenture Act of 1939. The terms of the senior notes include those stated in the Senior Indenture and those made part of the Senior Indenture by reference to the Trust Indenture Act.

You can find the definitions of certain capitalized terms used in this description under the subheading Certain Definitions . In this description, the Company refers to The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc., and not to any of its subsidiaries.

The following description is only a summary of the material provisions of the senior notes and the Senior Indenture. We urge you to read the Senior Indenture because it, and not this description, defines your rights as a Holder of senior notes. Copies of the Senior Indenture have been filed with the SEC and are incorporated by reference into the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part.

Brief Description of the Senior Notes and the Guarantees

The senior notes:

- are unsecured, senior obligations of the Company;
- rank pari passu in right of payment with all existing and future Senior Indebtedness of the Company, including Indebtedness under our Senior Credit Facilities and our Existing 2028 Debentures;
- are effectively subordinated to all Secured Indebtedness of the Company, including Indebtedness under our Senior Credit Facilities and our Existing 2028 Debentures, to the extent of the collateral securing such Indebtedness;

• Company	are structurally subordinated to all existing and future Indebtedness and claims of holders of Preferred Stock of Subsidiaries of the that do not guarantee the senior notes;
• Subordina	rank senior in right of payment to all existing and future Subordinated Indebtedness of the Company, including the Senior ated Notes; and
•	are guaranteed on a senior unsecured basis by Holdings and the Subsidiary Guarantors that guarantee our Senior Credit Facilities.
The Guara	antee of each Guarantor:
•	is a senior obligation of such Guarantor;
• our Senio	ranks pari passu in right of payment with all existing and future Senior Indebtedness of such Guarantor, including its guarantee under Credit Facilities;
• to the exte	is effectively subordinated to all Secured Indebtedness of such Guarantor, including its guarantee under our Senior Credit Facilities, ent of the collateral securing such Indebtedness;
	15

Table of Contents

•	is structurally subordinated to all existing and future Indebtedness and claims of holders of Preferred Stock of Subsidiaries of such
Guarantor	that do not guarantee the senior notes; and

• ranks senior in right of payment to all existing and future Subordinated Indebtedness of such Guarantor, including its guarantee of our senior Subordinated Notes.

Principal, Maturity and Interest

The Company issued the 9%/9 ¾% Senior Notes due 2015 (the senior notes) initially with a maximum aggregate original principal amount of \$700.0 million. The Company may issue additional senior notes under the Senior Indenture from time to time after this offering subject to the covenant described below under. Certain Covenants. Limitation on Incurrence of Indebtedness and Issuance of Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock (the Additional Senior Notes). In addition, in connection with the payment of PIK Interest (as defined in the next paragraph), the Company is entitled to, without the consent of the Holders, increase the outstanding principal amount of the senior notes or issue additional senior notes (the PIK Notes) under the Senior Indenture on the same terms and conditions as the senior notes (in each case, the PIK Payment). As a result of the issuance of additional senior notes as a PIK Payment, the aggregate principal amount of outstanding has increased to \$752.4 million as of the date of this prospectus. The senior notes, any Additional Senior Notes subsequently issued under the Senior Indenture and the PIK Notes will be treated as a single class for all purposes under the Senior Indenture, including waivers, amendments, redemptions and offers to purchase. Unless the context requires otherwise, references to senior notes for all purposes of the Senior Indenture and this. Description of Senior Notes include any Additional Senior Notes, PIK Notes that are actually issued and any increase in the principal amount of the outstanding senior notes as a result of a PIK Payment and references to principal amount of the senior notes include any increase in the principal amount of the outstanding senior notes as a result of a PIK Payment.

For any interest payment period through October 15, 2010, the Company may, at its option, elect to pay interest on the senior notes:

- entirely in cash (Cash Interest) or
- entirely by increasing the principal amount of the outstanding senior notes or by issuing PIK Notes (PIK Interest).

The Company elected to pay PIK interest rather than cash interest on the senior notes with respect to the three quarterly interest periods ending on October 14, 2009.

The Company must elect the form of interest payment with respect to each interest period by delivering a notice to the Trustee prior to the beginning of each interest period. The Trustee shall promptly deliver a corresponding notice to the Holders. In the absence of such an election, interest on the senior notes will be payable entirely in cash. Interest for the first interest period commencing on the Issue Date shall be payable entirely in cash. After October 15, 2010, the Company will make all interest payments on the senior notes entirely in cash.

Cash Interest on the senior notes will accrue at the rate of 9% per annum and be payable in cash. PIK Interest on the senior notes will accrue at the rate of 9% per annum and be payable:

- with respect to senior notes represented by one or more global notes registered in the name of, or held by, the Depository Trust Company (DTC) or its nominee on the relevant record date, by increasing the principal amount of the outstanding global senior notes by an amount equal to the amount of PIK Interest for the applicable interest period (rounded up to the nearest \$1,000); and
- with respect to senior notes represented by certificated notes, by issuing PIK Notes in certificated form in an aggregate principal amount equal to the amount of PIK Interest for the applicable interest period (rounded up to the nearest whole dollar).

Table of Contents

The Trustee will, at the request of the Company, authenticate and deliver such PIK Notes in certificated form for original issuance to the Holders on the relevant record date, as shown by the records of the Register.

Following an increase in the principal amount of the outstanding global senior notes as a result of a PIK Payment, the global senior notes will bear interest on such increased principal amount from and after the date of such PIK Payment. Any PIK Notes issued in certificated form will be dated as of the applicable interest payment date and will bear interest from and after such date. All senior notes issued pursuant to a PIK Payment will mature on October 15, 2015 and will be governed by, and subject to the terms, provisions and conditions of, the Senior Indenture and shall have the same rights and benefits as the senior notes issued on the Issue Date. Any certificated PIK Notes will be issued with the description PIK on the face of such PIK Note.

Interest on the senior notes will be payable quarterly in arrears on each January 15, April 15, July 15 and October 15, commencing on January 15, 2006. The Company will make each interest payment to the Holders of record of the senior notes on the immediately preceding January 1, April 1, July 1 and October 1. Interest on the senior notes will accrue from the most recent date to which interest has been paid with respect to such notes, or if no interest has been paid with respect to such notes, from the date of original issuance thereof. Interest will be computed on the basis of a 360-day year comprised of twelve 30-day months. The senior notes will mature on October 15, 2015.

Cash payments of principal of, premium, if any, and interest on the senior notes will be payable at the office or agency of the Company maintained for such purpose within the City of Dallas, State of Texas or, at the option of the Company, cash payments of interest may be made by check mailed to the Holders at their respective addresses set forth in the register of Holders; provided that all payments of principal, premium, if any, and interest with respect to senior notes represented by one or more global notes registered in the name of or held by the Depository Trust Company or its nominee will be made by wire transfer of immediately available funds to the accounts specified by the Holder or Holders thereof. The senior notes will be issued in denominations of \$2,000 and any integral multiples of \$1,000 in excess of \$2,000, subject to the issuance of certificated PIK Notes as indicated above.

Guarantees

Holdings and each direct and indirect Restricted Subsidiary of the Company that is a Domestic Subsidiary and that guarantees the obligations of the Company under the Company senior Credit Facilities, as primary obligors and not merely as sureties, will jointly and severally irrevocably and unconditionally guarantee, on a senior unsecured basis, the performance and full and punctual payment when due, whether at maturity, by acceleration or otherwise, of all obligations of the Company under the Senior Indenture and the senior notes, whether for payment of principal of, or interest on or Additional Interest in respect of the senior notes, expenses, indemnification or otherwise, on the terms set forth in the Senior Indenture by executing the Senior Indenture. Each Guarantee will be a general unsecured senior obligation of the applicable Guarantor, will rank pari passu in right of payment with all existing and any future Senior Indebtedness of such Guarantor, will be effectively subordinated to all Secured Indebtedness of such Guarantor, and will rank senior in right of payment to all existing and any future Subordinated Indebtedness of such Guarantor. The senior notes will be structurally subordinated to Indebtedness of Subsidiaries of the Company that do not guarantee the senior notes.

Each Subsidiary Guarantee contains a provision intended to limit the Subsidiary Guarantor's liability thereunder to the maximum amount that it could incur without causing the incurrence of obligations under its Subsidiary Guarantee to be a fraudulent transfer. This provision may not, however, be effective to protect a Subsidiary Guarantee from being voided under fraudulent transfer law, or may reduce the Subsidiary Guarantor's obligation to an amount that effectively makes its Subsidiary Guarantee worthless. See Risk Factors Federal and state statutes may allow courts, under specific circumstances, to void the notes, the guarantees and the security interests, subordinate claims in respect of the notes

and the guarantees and require note holders to return payments received $\,$.

Each Subsidiary Guarantor may consolidate with or merge into or sell all or substantially all its assets to (A) the Company or another Subsidiary Guarantor without limitation or (B) any other Person upon the terms and conditions set forth in the Senior Indenture. The Senior Indenture also imposes limitations on the ability of

17

Table of Contents

Holdings to consolidate with or merge into or sell all or substantially all its assets to another Person. See Certain Covenants Merger, Consolidation or Sale of All or Substantially All Assets .
The Subsidiary Guarantee of a Subsidiary Guarantor will automatically and unconditionally be released and discharged upon:
(1) (a) the sale, disposition or other transfer (including through merger or consolidation) of all of the Capital Stock (or any sale, disposition or other transfer of Capital Stock following which such Subsidiary Guarantor is no longer a Restricted Subsidiary), or all or substantially all the assets, of such Subsidiary Guarantor (other than a sale, disposition or other transfer to a Restricted Subsidiary) if such sale, disposition or other transfer is made in compliance with the applicable provisions of the Senior Indenture;
(b) the designation by the Company of such Subsidiary Guarantor as an Unrestricted Subsidiary in accordance with the provisions of the Senior Indenture set forth under Certain Covenants Limitation on Restricted Payments and the definition of Unrestricted Subsidiary;
(c) the release or discharge of such Subsidiary Guarantor from its guarantee of Indebtedness under the Senior Credit Facilities or the guarantee that resulted in the obligation of such Subsidiary Guarantor to guarantee the senior notes, in each case, if such Subsidiary Guarantor would not then otherwise be required to guarantee the senior notes pursuant to the covenant described under Certain Covenants Limitation on Guarantees of Indebtedness by Restricted Subsidiaries (treating any guarantees of such Subsidiary Guarantor that remain outstanding as incurred at least 30 days prior to such release), except, in each case, a release or discharge by, or as a result of, payment under such guarantee or payment in full of the Indebtedness under the Senior Credit Facilities; or
(d) the exercise by the Company of its legal defeasance option or its covenant defeasance option, as described under Legal Defeasance and Covenant Defeasance or if the Company s obligations under the Senior Indenture are discharged in accordance with the terms of the Senior Indenture; and
(2) in the case of clause (1) (a) above, the release of such Subsidiary Guarantor from its guarantee, if any, of and all pledges and security, if any, granted in connection with, the Senior Credit Facilities, the Senior Subordinated Notes and any other Indebtedness of the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary.
Ranking
Senior Secured Indebtedness versus Senior Notes

Payments of principal of, and premium, if any, and interest on the senior notes and the payment of any Guarantee will rank pari passu in right of payment to all Senior Indebtedness of the Company and the Guarantors, including the obligations of the Company and, to the extent applicable,

the Guarantors, under the Senior Credit Facilities and the Existing 2028 Debentures. However, the senior notes will be effectively subordinated in right of payment to all of the Company s and the Guarantors existing and future Secured Indebtedness to the extent of the value of the assets securing such Indebtedness.

As of July 31, 2010:

(1) the Company s Senior Indebtedness, including Indebtedness under the Senior Credit Facilities, the Senior Notes and the Existing 2028 Debentures, was approximately \$2,391.0 million (excluding unused commitments), of which \$1,638.6 million, consisting principally of Indebtedness under the Senior Credit Facilities and the Existing 2028 Debentures, was Secured Indebtedness; and

Table of Contents

(2) the Guarantors Senior Indebtedness, consisting principally of their respective guarantees of Senior Indebtedness of the Company under the Senior Credit Facilities and the Senior Notes, was approximately \$2,266.0 million in the aggregate (excluding unused commitments), of which \$1,513.6 million, consisting principally of their respective guarantees of Senior Indebtedness of the Company under the Senior Credit Facilities, was Secured Indebtedness.

We also had at that date no borrowings outstanding under our senior secured asset-based revolving credit facility, \$31.1 million of outstanding letters of credit and \$508.9 million of unused borrowing availability.

Although the Indentures contain limitations on the amount of additional Senior Indebtedness that the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries may incur and the amount of additional Secured Indebtedness the Company and the Subsidiary Guarantors may incur, under certain circumstances the amount of such Senior Indebtedness and Secured Indebtedness could be substantial. The Indentures do not limit the amount of additional Indebtedness that Holdings may incur. See Certain Covenants Limitation on Incurrence of Indebtedness and Issuance of Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock and Certain Covenants Liens .

Liabilities of Subsidiaries versus Senior Notes

The Company conducts a significant portion of its operations through its Subsidiaries. Some of the Company s Subsidiaries are not guaranteeing the senior notes, and Subsidiary Guarantees may be released under certain circumstances, as described under Subsidiary Guarantees. In addition, the Company s future Subsidiaries may not be required to guarantee the senior notes. Claims of creditors of such non-guarantor Subsidiaries, including trade creditors and creditors holding indebtedness or guarantees issued by such non-guarantor Subsidiaries, and claims of holders of Preferred Stock of such non-guarantor Subsidiaries generally will have priority with respect to the assets and earnings of such non-guarantor Subsidiaries over the claims of the Company s creditors, including Holders. Accordingly, the senior notes will be structurally subordinated to claims of creditors (including trade creditors) and holders of Preferred Stock, if any, of such non-guarantor Subsidiaries.

As of July 31, 2010, the Company s Subsidiaries (other than the Subsidiary Guarantors) had no consolidated total assets. In addition, for the fiscal year ended July 31, 2010, the Company s Subsidiaries (other than the Subsidiary Guarantors) had no revenues. Although the Senior Indenture limits the incurrence of Indebtedness and Preferred Stock by Restricted Subsidiaries, such limitation is subject to a number of significant qualifications. Moreover, the Senior Indenture does not impose any limitation on the incurrence by Restricted Subsidiaries of liabilities that are not considered Indebtedness or Preferred Stock under the Senior Indenture, such as trade payables. See Certain Covenants Limitation on Incurrence of Indebtedness and Issuance of Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock.

Mandatory Redemption; Offer to Purchase; Open Market Purchases

The Company is not required to make any mandatory redemption or sinking fund payments with respect to the senior notes. However, under certain circumstances, the Company may be required to offer to purchase senior notes as described under Repurchase at the Option of Holders. The Company may from time to time acquire senior notes by means other than a redemption, whether by tender offer, in open market purchases, through negotiated transactions or otherwise, in accordance with applicable securities laws.

Optional Redemption

Except as described below, the senior notes are not redeemable at the Company s option prior to October 15, 2010. From and after October 15, 2010, the Company may redeem the senior notes, in whole or in part, upon not less than 30 nor more than 60 days prior notice at the redemption prices (expressed as percentages of principal amount) set forth below, plus accrued and unpaid interest, and Additional Interest, if any, thereon to the applicable redemption date, subject to the right of Holders on the relevant record date to receive interest due on the relevant interest payment date, if redeemed during the twelve-month period beginning on October 15 of each of the years indicated below:

Table of Contents

Year	Percentage
2010	104.500%
2011	103.000%
2012	101.500%
2013 and thereafter	100.000%

At any time prior to October 15, 2010, the Company may also redeem all or a part of the senior notes, upon not less than 30 nor more than 60 days prior notice, at a redemption price equal to 100% of the principal amount of senior notes redeemed plus the Applicable Premium as of, and accrued and unpaid interest and Additional Interest, if any, to the redemption date, subject to the rights of Holders on the relevant record date to receive interest due on the relevant interest payment date.

Selection and Notice

If the Company is redeeming less than all of the senior notes at any time, the Trustee will select the senior notes to be redeemed (a) if the senior notes are listed on any national securities exchange, in compliance with the requirements of the principal national securities exchange on which such senior notes are listed or (b) if such senior notes are not so listed, on a pro rata basis to the extent practicable; provided that no senior notes of \$2,000 or less shall be redeemed in part.

Notices of redemption shall be mailed by first-class mail, postage prepaid, at least 30 days but not more than 60 days before the redemption date to each Holder at such Holder s registered address, except that notices of redemption may be mailed more than 60 days prior to a redemption date if the notice is issued in connection with a defeasance of the senior notes or a satisfaction and discharge of the Senior Indenture. If any senior note is to be redeemed in part only, any notice of redemption that relates to such senior note shall state the portion of the principal amount thereof to be redeemed.

A senior note in principal amount equal to the unredeemed portion of any senior note redeemed in part will be issued in the name of the Holder thereof upon cancellation of the original senior note. Senior notes called for redemption become due and payable on the date fixed for redemption. On and after the redemption date, unless the Company defaults in the redemption payment, interest shall cease to accrue on the senior note or portions thereof called for redemption.

Repurchase at the Option of Holders

Change of Control

If a Change of Control occurs, the Company will make an offer to purchase all of the senior notes pursuant to the offer described below (the Change of Control Offer) at a price in cash (the Change of Control Payment) equal to 101% of the aggregate principal amount thereof plus accrued and unpaid interest, and Additional Interest, if any, to the date of purchase, subject to the right of Holders of record on the relevant record date to receive interest due on the relevant interest payment date. Within 30 days following any Change of Control, the Company will send notice of such Change of Control Offer by first class mail, with a copy to the Trustee, to each Holder to the address of such Holder

appearing in the security register with a copy to the Trustee, with the following information:

(1) a Change of Control Offer is being made pursuant to the covenant entitled Change of Control , and all senior notes properly tendered pursuant to such Change of Control Offer will be accepted for payment;

20

Table of Contents

(2) the purchase price and the purchase date, which will be no earlier than 30 days nor later than 60 days from the date such notice is mailed (the Change of Control Payment Date);
(3) any senior note not properly tendered will remain outstanding and continue to accrue interest;
(4) unless the Company defaults in the payment of the Change of Control Payment, all senior notes accepted for payment pursuant to the Change of Control Offer will cease to accrue interest on the Change of Control Payment Date;
(5) Holders electing to have any senior notes purchased pursuant to a Change of Control Offer will be required to surrender the senior notes, with the form entitled Option of Holder to Elect Purchase on the reverse of the senior notes completed, to the paying agent specified in the notice at the address specified in the notice prior to the close of business on the third Business Day preceding the Change of Control Payment Date;
(6) Holders will be entitled to withdraw their tendered senior notes and their election to require the Company to purchase such senior notes; provided that the paying agent receives, not later than the close of business on the last day of the offer period, a telegram, telex, facsimile transmission or letter setting forth the name of the Holder, the principal amount of senior notes tendered for purchase, and a statement that such Holder is withdrawing its tendered senior notes and its election to have such senior notes purchased; and
(7) Holders whose senior notes are being purchased only in part will be issued senior notes equal in principal amount to the unpurchased portion of the senior notes surrendered, which unpurchased portion must be equal to \$2,000 or an integral multiple of \$1,000 in excess of \$2,000.
While the senior notes are in global form and the Company makes an offer to purchase all of the senior notes pursuant to the Change of Control Offer, a Holder may exercise its option to elect for the purchase of the senior notes through the facilities of DTC, subject to its rules and regulations.
The Company will comply with the requirements of Rule 14e-1 under the Exchange Act and any other securities laws and regulations thereunder to the extent such laws or regulations are applicable in connection with the repurchase of the senior notes pursuant to a Change of Control Offer. To the extent that the provisions of any securities laws or regulations conflict with the provisions of the Senior Indenture, the Company will comply with the applicable securities laws and regulations and shall not be deemed to have breached its obligations described in the Senior Indenture by virtue thereof.
On the Change of Control Payment Date, the Company will, to the extent permitted by law,

accept for payment all senior notes or portions thereof properly tendered pursuant to the Change of Control Offer,

(1)

(2) deposit with the paying agent an amount equal to the aggregate Change of Control Payment in respect of all senior notes or portions thereof so tendered and

(3) deliver, or cause to be delivered, to the Trustee for cancellation the senior notes so accepted together with an Officers Certificate stating that such senior notes or portions thereof have been tendered to and purchased by the Company.

The paying agent will promptly mail to each Holder the Change of Control Payment for such senior notes, and the Trustee will promptly authenticate and mail to each Holder a senior note equal in principal amount to any unpurchased portion of the senior notes surrendered, if any;

provided that each such senior note will be in a principal amount of \$2,000 or an integral multiple of \$1,000 in excess of \$2,000. The Company will publicly announce the results of the Change of Control Offer on or as soon as practicable after the Change of Control Payment Date.

Table of Contents

The Revolving Credit Facility prohibits (subject to limited exceptions), and future credit agreements or other agreements to which the Company becomes a party may, prohibit the Company from purchasing any senior notes as a result of a Change of Control. In the event a Change of Control occurs at a time when the Company is prohibited from purchasing the senior notes, the Company could seek the consent of their lenders and noteholders to permit the purchase of the senior notes or could attempt to refinance the borrowings and notes that contain such prohibition. If the Company does not obtain such consent or repay such borrowings or notes, the Company will remain prohibited from purchasing the senior notes. In such case, the Company s failure to purchase tendered senior notes would constitute an Event of Default under the Senior Indenture.

The Revolving Credit Facility provides that certain change of control events with respect to the Company (including a Change of Control under the Senior Indenture) would constitute a default thereunder. If the Company experiences a change of control that triggers a default under the Revolving Credit Facility or cross-defaults under any other Indebtedness, the Company could seek a waiver of such defaults or seek to refinance the Indebtedness outstanding under the Revolving Credit Facility and such other Indebtedness. In the event the Company does not obtain such a waiver or refinance the Indebtedness outstanding under the Revolving Credit Facility and such other Indebtedness, such defaults could result in amounts outstanding under the Revolving Credit Facility and such other Indebtedness being declared due and payable. The Company s ability to pay cash to the Holders following the occurrence of a Change of Control may be limited by its then existing financial resources. Therefore, sufficient funds may not be available when necessary to make any required repurchases.

The Company will not be required to make a Change of Control Offer following a Change of Control if a third party makes the Change of Control Offer in the manner, at the time and otherwise in compliance with the requirements set forth in the Senior Indenture applicable to a Change of Control Offer made by the Company and purchases all senior notes validly tendered and not withdrawn under such Change of Control Offer. A Change of Control Offer may be made in advance of a Change of Control, conditional upon such Change of Control, if a definitive agreement is in place for the Change of Control at the time of making of the Change of Control Offer.

The Change of Control purchase feature of the senior notes may in certain circumstances make more difficult or discourage a sale or takeover of the Company and, thus, the removal of incumbent management. The Change of Control purchase feature is a result of negotiations between the Company and the Initial Purchasers. We have no present intention to engage in a transaction involving a Change of Control, although it is possible that we could decide to do so in the future. Subject to the limitations discussed below, we could, in the future, enter into certain transactions, including acquisitions, refinancings or other recapitalizations, that would not constitute a Change of Control under the Senior Indenture, but that could increase the amount of indebtedness outstanding at such time or otherwise affect our capital structure or credit ratings. Restrictions on our ability to incur additional Indebtedness are contained in the covenant described under Certain Covenants Limitation on Incurrence of Indebtedness and Issuance of Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock . Such restrictions can be waived with the consent of the holders of a majority in principal amount of the senior notes then outstanding. Except for the limitations contained in such covenant, however, the Senior Indenture does not contain any covenants or provisions that may afford Holders protection in the event of a highly leveraged transaction.

The definition of Change of Control includes a disposition of all or substantially all of the assets of the Company to any Person. Although there is a limited body of case law interpreting the phrase substantially all , there is no precise established definition of the phrase under applicable law. Accordingly, in certain circumstances there may be a degree of uncertainty as to whether a particular transaction would involve a disposition of all or substantially all of the assets of the Company. As a result, it may be unclear as to whether a Change of Control has occurred and whether a Holder may require the Company to make an offer to repurchase the senior notes as described above.

The provisions under the Senior Indenture relative to the Company s obligation to make an offer to repurchase the senior notes as a result of a Change of Control may be waived or modified with the written consent of the Holders of a majority in principal amount of the senior notes.

Table of Contents
Asset Sales
The Senior Indenture provides that the Company will not, and will not permit any Restricted Subsidiary to, cause, make or suffer to exist an Asset Sale, unless:
(1) the Company or such Restricted Subsidiary, as the case may be, receives consideration at the time of such Asset Sale at least equal to the fair market value (as determined in good faith by the Company) of the assets sold or otherwise disposed of; and
(2) except in the case of a Permitted Asset Swap, at least 75% of the consideration therefor received by the Company or such Restricted Subsidiary, as the case may be, is in the form of cash or Cash Equivalents; provided that the amount of
(a) any liabilities (as shown on the Company s or such Restricted Subsidiary s most recent balance sheet or in the notes thereto) of the Company or such Restricted Subsidiary, other than liabilities that are by their terms subordinated to the senior notes, that are assumed by the transferee of any such assets (or a third party on behalf of the transferee) and for which the Company or such Restricted Subsidiary has been validly released by all creditors in writing,
(b) any securities, notes or other obligations or assets received by the Company or such Restricted Subsidiary from such transferee that are converted by the Company or such Restricted Subsidiary into cash (to the extent of the cash received) within 180 days following the closing of such Asset Sale and
(c) any Designated Noncash Consideration received by the Company or such Restricted Subsidiary in such Asset Sale having an aggregate fair market value, taken together with all other Designated Noncash Consideration received pursuant to this clause (c) that is at that time outstanding, not to exceed the greater of (x) \$125.0 million and (y) 1.75% of Total Assets at the time of the receipt of such Designated Noncash Consideration, with the fair market value of each item of Designated Noncash Consideration being measured at the time received and without giving effect to subsequent changes in value, shall be deemed to be cash for purposes of this provision and for no other purpose.
Within 450 days after any of the Company s or any Restricted Subsidiary s receipt of the Net Proceeds of any Asset Sale, the Company or such Restricted Subsidiary may, at its option, apply the Net Proceeds from such Asset Sale:
(1) to permanently reduce
(x) Obligations under any Senior Indebtedness of the Company or any Subsidiary Guarantor and, in the case of Obligations under revolving credit facilities or other similar Indebtedness, to correspondingly permanently reduce commitments with respect thereto (other than Obligations owed to the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary); provided that if the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary shall so reduce

Obligations under any Senior Indebtedness that is not Secured Indebtedness, the Company or such Subsidiary Guarantor will, equally and ratably, reduce Obligations under the senior notes by, at its option, (A) redeeming senior notes if the senior notes are then redeemable as provided under Optional Redemption (B) making an offer (in accordance with the procedures set forth below for an Asset Sale Offer) to all Holders to purchase their senior notes at 100% of the principal amount thereof, plus the amount of accrued and unpaid interest and Additional Interest, if any, on the principal amount of senior notes to be repurchased or (C) purchasing senior notes through open market purchases (to the extent such purchases are at a price equal to or higher than

Table of Contents

100% of the principal amount thereof) in a manner that complies with the Senior Indenture and applicable securities law; or

- (y) Indebtedness of a Restricted Subsidiary that is not a Subsidiary Guarantor, other than Indebtedness owed to the Company or another Restricted Subsidiary; or
- (2) to an investment in (a) any one or more businesses; provided that such investment in any business is in the form of the acquisition of Capital Stock and results in the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary owning an amount of the Capital Stock of such business such that it constitutes a Restricted Subsidiary, (b) properties, (c) capital expenditures and (d) acquisitions of other assets, that in each of (a), (b), (c) and (d), are used or useful in a Similar Business or replace the businesses, properties and assets that are the subject of such Asset Sale.

Any Net Proceeds from the Asset Sale that are not invested or applied in accordance with the preceding paragraph within 450 days from the date of the receipt of such Net Proceeds will be deemed to constitute Excess Proceeds; provided that if during such 450-day period the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary enters into a definitive binding agreement committing it to apply such Net Proceeds in accordance with the requirements of clause (2) of the immediately preceding paragraph after such 450th day, such 450-day period will be extended with respect to the amount of Net Proceeds so committed until such Net Proceeds are required to be applied in accordance with such agreement (but such extension will in no event be for a period longer than 180 days) (or, if earlier, the date of termination of such agreement). When the aggregate amount of Excess Proceeds exceeds \$45.0 million, the Company shall make an offer to all Holders and, if required by the terms of any Senior Indebtedness, to the holders of such Senior Indebtedness (other than with respect to Hedging Obligations) (an Asset Sale Offer), to purchase the maximum aggregate principal amount of senior notes and such Senior Indebtedness that is an integral multiple of \$1,000 that may be purchased out of the Excess Proceeds at an offer price in cash in an amount equal to 100% of the principal amount thereof, plus accrued and unpaid interest and Additional Interest, if any, to the date fixed for the closing of such offer, in accordance with the procedures set forth in the Senior Indenture. The Company will commence an Asset Sale Offer with respect to Excess Proceeds within ten Business Days after the date that Excess Proceeds exceed \$45.0 million by mailing the notice required pursuant to the terms of the Senior Indenture, with a copy to the Trustee. The Company may satisfy the foregoing obligations with respect to any Net Proceeds from an Asset Sale by making an Asset Sale Offer with respect to such Net Proceeds prior to the expiration of the relevant 450 days or wit

To the extent that the aggregate amount of senior notes and such Senior Indebtedness tendered pursuant to an Asset Sale Offer is less than the Excess Proceeds, the Company may use any remaining Excess Proceeds for general corporate purposes, subject to the other covenants contained in the Senior Indenture. If the aggregate principal amount of senior notes or the Senior Indebtedness surrendered by such holders thereof exceeds the amount of Excess Proceeds, the Company shall select or cause to be selected the senior notes and such Senior Indebtedness to be purchased on a pro rata basis based on the accreted value or principal amount of the senior notes or such Senior Indebtedness tendered. Upon completion of any such Asset Sale Offer, the amount of Excess Proceeds related to such Asset Sale Offer shall be reset at zero.

Pending the final application of any Net Proceeds pursuant to this covenant, the Company or the applicable Restricted Subsidiary may apply such Net Proceeds temporarily to reduce Indebtedness outstanding under a revolving credit facility or otherwise invest such Net Proceeds in any manner not prohibited by the Senior Indenture.

The Company will comply with the requirements of Rule 14e-1 under the Exchange Act and any other securities laws and regulations thereunder to the extent such laws or regulations are applicable in connection with the repurchase of senior notes pursuant to an Asset Sale Offer. To the extent that the provisions of any securities laws or regulations conflict with the provisions of the Senior Indenture, the Company will comply with the applicable securities laws and regulations and shall not be deemed to have breached its obligations described in the Senior Indenture by virtue thereof.

The Senior Credit Facilities will limit (in each case, subject to limited exceptions), and future credit agreements or other agreements to which the Company becomes a party may limit or prohibit, the Company from purchasing any senior notes as a result of an Asset Sale Offer. In the event the Company is required to make an

Table of Contents

The provisions under the Senior Indenture relative to the Company s obligation to make an offer to repurchase the senior notes as a result of an Asset Sale may be waived or modified with the written consent of the Holders of a majority in principal amount of the senior notes.

Certain Covenants

Set forth below are summaries of certain covenants contained in the Senior Indenture.

Limitation on Restricted Payments

The Company will not, and will not permit any Restricted Subsidiary to, directly or indirectly:

- (1) declare or pay any dividend or make any distribution on account of the Company s or any Restricted Subsidiary s Equity Interests, including any dividend or distribution payable in connection with any merger or consolidation other than
- (A) dividends or distributions by the Company payable in Equity Interests (other than Disqualified Stock) of the Company or
- (B) dividends or distributions by a Restricted Subsidiary so long as, in the case of any dividend or distribution payable on or in respect of any class or series of securities issued by a Restricted Subsidiary other than a Wholly-Owned Subsidiary, the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary receives at least its pro rata share of such dividend or distribution in accordance with its Equity Interests in such class or series of securities;
- (2) purchase, redeem, defease or otherwise acquire or retire for value any Equity Interests of the Company or any direct or indirect parent of the Company, including in connection with any merger or consolidation;
- (3) make any principal payment on, or redeem, repurchase, defease or otherwise acquire or retire for value in each case, prior to any scheduled repayment, sinking fund payment or maturity, any Subordinated Indebtedness, other than

(x) Indebtedness and Iss	Indebtedness permitted under clauses (i) and (j) of the covenant described under Limitations on Incurrence of uance of Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock or
(y) fund obligation, prin	the purchase, repurchase or other acquisition of Subordinated Indebtedness purchased in anticipation of satisfying a sinking cipal installment or final maturity, in each case due within one year of the date of purchase, repurchase or acquisition; or
(4)	make any Restricted Investment;
(all such payments a the time of such Res	nd other actions set forth in clauses (1) through (4) above being collectively referred to as Restricted Payments), unless, a tricted Payment:
(a)	no Default shall have occurred and be continuing or would occur as a consequence thereof;
	25

Table of Contents

	immediately after giving effect to such transaction on a pro forma basis, the Company could incur \$1.00 of additional he provisions of the first paragraph of the covenant described under Limitation on Incurrence of Indebtedness and Issuance and Preferred Stock; and
dividends on Refund	such Restricted Payment, together with the aggregate amount of all other Restricted Payments made by the Company and liaries after the Issue Date pursuant to the first paragraph of this covenant or clauses (1), (2) (with respect to the payment of ing Capital Stock pursuant to clause (b) thereof only), (6)(C), (8) and (12) of the next succeeding paragraph (and excluding, doubt, all other Restricted Payments made pursuant to the next succeeding paragraph), is less than the sum, without
Payment, or, in the c proposed Restricted 1.00, for purposes of	50% of the Consolidated Net Income of the Company for the period (taken as one accounting period) from August 1, 2005 mpany s most recently ended fiscal quarter for which internal financial statements are available at the time of such Restricted ase such Consolidated Net Income for such period is a deficit, minus 100% of such deficit, provided that if, at the time of a Payment under the first paragraph of this covenant, the Consolidated Leverage Ratio of the Company is less than 4.50 to calculating availability of amounts hereunder for such Restricted Payment only, the reference to 50% in this clause temed to be 75%, plus
	100% of the aggregate net cash proceeds and the fair market value, as determined in good faith by the Company, of s or other property received by the Company after the Issue Date (less the amount of such net cash proceeds to the extent n relied upon to permit the incurrence of Indebtedness, or issuance of Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock pursuant to econd paragraph of Limitation on Incurrence of Indebtedness and Issuance of Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock) from
(x) fair market value, as	Equity Interests of the Company, including Retired Capital Stock (as defined below), but excluding cash proceeds and the determined in good faith by the Company, of marketable securities or other property received from the sale of
or indirect parent cor	Equity Interests to any future, present or former employees, directors, managers or consultants of the Company, any direct mpany of the Company or any of the Company s Subsidiaries after the Issue Date to the extent such amounts have been Payments made in accordance with clause (4) of the next succeeding paragraph and
(B)	Designated Preferred Stock
contributions of the p	ually contributed to the Company, Equity Interests of the Company s direct or indirect parent companies (excluding proceeds from the sale of Designated Preferred Stock of such companies or contributions to the extent such amounts have ricted Payments made in accordance with clause (4) of the next succeeding paragraph) or

(y) debt securities of the Company that have been converted into or exchanged for such Equity Interests of the Company;

provided that this clause (2) shall not include the proceeds from (a) Refunding Capital Stock (as defined below), (b) Equity Interests of the Company or debt securities of the Company that have been converted into or exchanged for Equity Interests of the Company sold to a Restricted Subsidiary or the Company, as the case may be, (c) Disqualified Stock or debt securities that have been converted into or exchanged for Disqualified Stock or (d) Excluded Contributions, plus

26

Table of Contents

to the extent such as pursuant to clause (100% of the aggregate amount of cash and the fair market value, as determined in good faith by the Company, of es or other property contributed to the capital of the Company after the Issue Date (less the amount of such net cash proceeds mount has been relied upon to permit the incurrence of Indebtedness or issuance of Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock v)(ii) of the second paragraph of Limitation on Incurrence of Indebtedness and Issuance of Disqualified Stock and Preferred by a Restricted Subsidiary and other than by any Excluded Contributions), plus
(4) market value, as det	to the extent not already included in Consolidated Net Income, 100% of the aggregate amount received in cash and the fair termined in good faith by the Company, of marketable securities or other property received after the Issue Date by means of
	the sale or other disposition (other than to the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary) of Restricted Investments made by the estricted Subsidiary and repurchases and redemptions of such Restricted Investments from the Company or any Restricted syments of loans or advances that constitute Restricted Investments by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary or
extent the Investment next succeeding par	the sale (other than to the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary) of the Capital Stock of an Unrestricted Subsidiary (other ra distribution from an Unrestricted Subsidiary (other than an Extraordinary Distribution) (other than in each case to the nt in such Unrestricted Subsidiary was made by the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary pursuant to clauses (9) or (13) of the ragraph or to the extent such Investment constituted a Permitted Investment) or a dividend from an Unrestricted Subsidiary tordinary Distribution), plus
of an Unrestricted S the redesignation of in such Unrestricted	in the case of the redesignation of an Unrestricted Subsidiary (other than Kate Spade) as a Restricted Subsidiary after the market value of the Investment in such Unrestricted Subsidiary, as determined by the Company in good faith or if, in the case Subsidiary, such fair market value may exceed \$125.0 million, in writing by an Independent Financial Advisor, at the time of such Unrestricted Subsidiary as a Restricted Subsidiary, other than an Unrestricted Subsidiary to the extent the Investment I Subsidiary was made by the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary pursuant to clauses (9) or (13) of the next succeeding extent such Investment constituted a Permitted Investment.
The foregoing provi	isions will not prohibit:
(1) such payment would	the payment of any dividend or distribution within 60 days after the date of declaration thereof, if at the date of declaration d have complied with the provisions of the Senior Indenture;
out of the proceeds other than any Disq	(a) the redemption, repurchase, retirement or other acquisition of any Equity Interests (Retired Capital Stock) or tedness of the Company or any Equity Interests of any direct or indirect parent company of the Company, in exchange for, or of the substantially concurrent sale (other than to a Restricted Subsidiary) of, Equity Interests of the Company (in each case, ualified Stock) (Refunding Capital Stock) and (b) if immediately prior to the retirement of Retired Capital Stock, the ment of dividends thereon was permitted under clause (6) of this paragraph, the declaration and payment of dividends on the

Refunding Capital Stock (other than Refunding Capital Stock the proceeds of which were used to redeem, repurchase, retire or otherwise acquire any Equity Interests of any direct or indirect parent company of the Company) in an aggregate amount per year no greater than the aggregate

amount of dividends per annum that was declarable and payable on such Retired Capital Stock immediately prior to such retirement;

(3) the defeasance, redemption, repurchase or other acquisition or retirement of Subordinated Indebtedness of the Company or a Subsidiary Guarantor made by exchange for, or out of the proceeds of the substantially concurrent sale of, new Indebtedness of such Person that is incurred in compliance with

27

Table of Contents

the covenant describ	d under Limitation on Incurrence of Indebtedness and Issuance of Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock	so long as
Subordinated Indebt required to be paid u	e principal amount of such new Indebtedness does not exceed the principal amount (or accreted value, if appliess being so defeased, redeemed, repurchased, acquired or retired for value, plus the amount of any reasonater the terms of the instrument governing the Subordinated Indebtedness being so defeased, redeemed, repurchanged any reasonable fees and expenses incurred in connection with the issuance of such new Indebtedness,	able premiun
(B) defeased, redeemed,	uch Indebtedness is subordinated to the senior notes at least to the same extent as such Subordinated Indebte epurchased, acquired or retired,	dness so
(C) Subordinated Indebt	uch Indebtedness has a final scheduled maturity date equal to or later than the final scheduled maturity date of liness being so defeased, redeemed, repurchased, acquired or retired and	of the
(D) to Maturity of the St	uch Indebtedness has a Weighted Average Life to Maturity equal to or greater than the remaining Weighted A ordinated Indebtedness being so defeased, redeemed, repurchased, acquired or retired;	Average Life
director, manager or management equity Restricted Payments being carried over to	a Restricted Payment to pay for the repurchase, retirement or other acquisition or retirement for value of Equed Stock) of the Company or any of its direct or indirect parent companies held by any future, present or form consultant of the Company, any of its Subsidiaries or any of its direct or indirect parent companies pursuant to an or stock option plan or any other management or employee benefit plan or agreement; provided that the anade under this clause (4) do not exceed in any calendar year \$10.0 million (with unused amounts in any calendar years subject to a maximum (without giving effect to the following proviso) of \$20.0 miled, further, that such amount in any calendar year may be increased by an amount not to exceed	ner employee o any ggregate endar year
contributed to the C management, direct occurs after the Issu	e cash proceeds from the sale of Equity Interests (other than Disqualified Stock) of the Company and, to the nany, Equity Interests of any of the Company s direct or indirect parent companies, in each case to members, managers or consultants of the Company, any of its Subsidiaries or any of its direct or indirect parent compante, to the extent the cash proceeds from the sale of such Equity Interests have not otherwise been applied to s by virtue of clause (c) of the preceding paragraph, plus	rs of panies that
(B) Issue Date, less	he cash proceeds of key man life insurance policies received by the Company and the Restricted Subsidiaries	s after the
(C)	he amount of any Restricted Payments previously made pursuant to clauses (A) and (B) of this clause (4);	

and provided, further, that cancellation of Indebtedness owing to the Company from members of management, directors, managers or consultants of the Company, any of its direct or indirect parent companies or any Restricted Subsidiary in connection with a repurchase of Equity Interests of the Company or any of its direct or indirect parent companies will not be deemed to constitute a Restricted Payment for purposes of this covenant or any other provision of the Senior Indenture;

(5) the declaration and payment of dividends to holders of any class or series of Disqualified Stock of the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary issued in accordance with the covenant described under

28

Table of Contents

(A)

Limitation on Incur definition of Fixed Ch	rence of Indebtedness and Issuance of Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock to the extent such dividends are included in the arges;
* /	(A) the declaration and payment of dividends to holders of any class or series of Designated Preferred qualified Stock) issued by the Company after the Issue Date;
will be used to fund the such parent company is	the declaration and payment of dividends to a direct or indirect parent company of the Company, the proceeds of which the payment of dividends to holders of any class or series of Designated Preferred Stock (other than Disqualified Stock) of issued after the Issue Date; provided that the amount of dividends paid pursuant to this clause (B) shall not exceed the ash actually contributed to the Company from the sale of such Designated Preferred Stock; or
	the declaration and payment of dividends on Refunding Capital Stock that is Preferred Stock in excess of the dividends the thereon pursuant to clause (2) of this paragraph;
internal financial state such dividends on Ref	the case of each of (A), (B) and (C) of this clause (6), that for the most recently ended four full fiscal quarters for which ments are available immediately preceding the date of issuance of such Designated Preferred Stock or the declaration of funding Capital Stock that is Preferred Stock, after giving effect to such issuance or declaration on a pro forma basis, the tricted Subsidiaries on a consolidated basis would have had a Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio of at least 2.00 to 1.00;
	repurchases of Equity Interests deemed to occur upon exercise of stock options or warrants if such Equity Interests the exercise price of such options or warrants;
Company s common the net proceeds receive	the declaration and payment of dividends on the Company s common stock following the first public offering of the stock or the common stock of any of its direct or indirect parent companies after the Issue Date, of up to 6% per annum of yed by or contributed to the Company in or from any such public offering, other than public offerings with respect to the stock registered on Form S-4 or Form S-8 and other than any public sale constituting an Excluded Contribution;
(9)	Restricted Payments that are made with Excluded Contributions;
	e declaration and payment of dividends by the Company to, or the making of loans to, its direct parent company in he Company s direct or indirect parent companies to pay

franchise taxes and other fees, taxes and expenses required to maintain their corporate existence,

Restricted Subsidiaries a	leral, state and local income taxes, to the extent such income taxes are attributable to the income of the Company and the nd, to the extent of the amount actually received from its Unrestricted Subsidiaries, in amounts required to pay such atable to the income of such Unrestricted Subsidiaries,
* *	tomary salary, bonus and other benefits payable to officers and employees of any direct or indirect parent company of nt such salaries, bonuses and other benefits are attributable to the ownership or operation of the Company and the
. ,	eral corporate overhead expenses of any direct or indirect parent company of the Company to the extent such expenses the expense of the Company and the Restricted Subsidiaries, and
	29

Table of Contents

(E) indirect parent com	reasonable fees and expenses incurred in connection with any unsuccessful debt or equity offering by such direct or npany of the Company;
(11) Affiliates, in each o	any Restricted Payments used to fund the Transactions and the fees and expenses related thereto, including those owed to case to the extent permitted by the covenant described under Transactions with Affiliates;
Holders Asset Sal permitted by the Se	the repurchase, redemption or other acquisition or retirement for value of any Subordinated Indebtedness pursuant to to those described under Repurchase at the Option of Holders Change of Control and Repurchase at the Option of es; provided that, prior to such repurchase, redemption or other acquisition, the Company (or a third party to the extent enior Indenture) shall have made a Change of Control Offer or Asset Sale Offer, as the case may be, with respect to the senior repurchased all senior notes validly tendered and not withdrawn in connection with such Change of Control Offer or Asset
proceeds of such sa at the time of such	Investments in Unrestricted Subsidiaries, having an aggregate fair market value, taken together with all other Investments his clause (13) that are at the time outstanding, without giving effect to the sale of an Unrestricted Subsidiary to the extent the ale do not consist of cash or marketable securities, not to exceed the greater of (x) \$75.0 million and (y) 1.0% of Total Assets Investment (with the fair market value of each Investment being measured at the time such Investment is made and without osequent changes in value);
(14)	distributions or payments of Receivables Fees;
(15) Indebtedness owed	the distribution, as a dividend or otherwise (and the declaration of such dividend), of shares of Capital Stock of, or to the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary by, any Unrestricted Subsidiary (other than Kate Spade); and
(16) clause (16), does n	other Restricted Payments in an amount which, when taken together with all other Restricted Payments made pursuant to this ot exceed \$75.0 million;
	t, that at the time of, and after giving effect to, any Restricted Payment permitted under clauses (15) and (16) no Default shall be continuing or would occur as a consequence thereof.
Funding Corporation Subsidiary to become	ssuance of the senior notes, all of the Company s Subsidiaries will be Restricted Subsidiaries other than Neiman Marcus on, Gurwitch Products, L.L.C., Kate Spade and their respective Subsidiaries. The Company will not permit any Unrestricted me a Restricted Subsidiary except pursuant to the penultimate paragraph of the definition of Unrestricted Subsidiary . For ating any Restricted Subsidiary as an Unrestricted Subsidiary, all outstanding Investments by the Company and the Restricted

Subsidiaries (except to the extent repaid) in the Subsidiary so designated will be deemed to be Restricted Payments in an amount determined as

set forth in the last sentence of the definition of Investments . Such designation will be permitted only if a Restricted Payment in such amount would be permitted at such time, whether pursuant to the first paragraph of this covenant or under clauses (9), (13) or (16), or pursuant to the definition of Permitted Investments , and if such Subsidiary otherwise meets the definition of an Unrestricted Subsidiary. Unrestricted Subsidiaries will not be subject to any of the restrictive covenants set forth in the Senior Indenture.

Notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein, the Company will not, and will not permit any Restricted Subsidiary to, directly or indirectly, make any (x) Restricted Payment covered in clauses (1) through (3) of the definition of Restricted Payments to the holders of Equity Interests of the Company or any of its direct or indirect parent companies (which shall include the Sponsors, the Co-Investors and their respective Affiliates) (other than to the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries, future, present or former employees, directors, managers or consultants of the Company, any of its Subsidiaries or any of its direct or indirect parent companies with respect to Equity Interests held by them in such capacities and other than a Restricted Payment made pursuant to clause (10) of the second paragraph of this covenant) or (y) Investment in the Sponsors, the Co-Investors, any Permitted Holders who

Table of Contents

are members of a group (within the meaning of Section 13(d)(3) or Section 14(d)(2) of the Exchange Act or any successor provision) with the Sponsors or any Co-Investors and their respective Affiliates (other than to the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries and members of management of the Company (or its direct parent)), in each case during any period beginning on the date on which the Company makes an election to pay PIK Interest with respect to any interest period and ending on the first date after such interest period on which the Company makes a payment of Cash Interest with respect to a subsequent interest period.

Limitation on Incurrence of Indebtedness and Issuance of Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock

The Company will not, and will not permit any Restricted Subsidiary to, directly or indirectly, create, incur, issue, assume, guarantee or otherwise become directly or indirectly liable, contingently or otherwise (collectively, incur and collectively, an incurrence) with respect to any Indebtedness (including Acquired Indebtedness), and the Company will not issue any shares of Disqualified Stock and will not permit any Restricted Subsidiary to issue any shares of Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock; provided that the Company may incur Indebtedness (including Acquired Indebtedness) or issue shares of Disqualified Stock, and any Restricted Subsidiary may incur Indebtedness (including Acquired Indebtedness), issue shares of Disqualified Stock or issue shares of Preferred Stock, if the Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio on a consolidated basis for the Company s and its Restricted Subsidiaries most recently ended four full fiscal quarters for which internal financial statements are available immediately preceding the date on which such additional Indebtedness is incurred or such Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock is issued would have been at least 2.00 to 1.00, determined on a pro forma basis (including a pro forma application of the net proceeds therefrom), as if the additional Indebtedness had been incurred, or the Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock had been issued, as the case may be, and the application of the proceeds therefrom had occurred at the beginning of such four-quarter period; provided that the amount of Indebtedness (including Acquired Indebtedness), Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock that may be incurred or issued, as applicable, pursuant to the foregoing by Restricted Subsidiaries that are not Subsidiary Guarantors shall not exceed \$100.0 million at any one time outstanding.

The foregoing limitations will not apply to any of the following items (collectively, Permitted Debt):

- (a) Indebtedness incurred pursuant to the Revolving Credit Facility by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary; provided that immediately after giving effect to any such incurrence, the aggregate principal amount of all Indebtedness incurred under this clause (a) and then outstanding does not exceed the greater of (A) \$800.0 million less up to \$150.0 million in the aggregate of all principal payments with respect to such Indebtedness made pursuant to clause (1)(x) of the second paragraph under Repurchase at the Option of Holders Asset Sales and (B) the lesser of (x) 80.0% of the value of the eligible inventory of the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries valued at the lower of cost or market value and (y) 85.0% of the net orderly liquidation value of the eligible inventory of the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries;
- (b) Indebtedness incurred pursuant to the Term Loan Facility by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary; provided that after giving effect to any such incurrence, the aggregate principal amount of all Indebtedness incurred under this clause (b) and then outstanding does not exceed \$1,975.0 million less up to \$250.0 million in the aggregate of all principal payments with respect to such Indebtedness made pursuant to clause (1)(x) of the second paragraph under Repurchase at the Option of Holders Asset Sales;
- (c) the incurrence by the Company and any Subsidiary Guarantor of Indebtedness represented by the senior notes issued on the Issue Date (including any Subsidiary Guarantees thereof) and the exchange notes and related exchange guarantees to be issued in exchange for the senior notes and the Subsidiary Guarantees pursuant to the Registration Rights Agreement (other than any Additional Senior Notes);

(d) the incurrence by the Company and any Subsidiary Guarantor of Indebtedness represented by the Senior Subordinated Notes issued on the Issue Date (including any guarantee thereof) and the exchange notes and related exchange guarantees to be issued in exchange for the

31

Table of Contents

Senior Subordinated Notes pursuant to the Registration Rights Agreement (other than any Additional Senior Subordinated Notes (as defined in the Senior Subordinated Indenture));	
(e) Existing Indebtedness (other than Indebtedness described in clauses (a), (b), (c) and (d)) including the Existing 2008 Note and the Existing 2028 Debentures;	s
Indebtedness (including Capitalized Lease Obligations), Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock incurred by the Compan or any of the Restricted Subsidiaries, to finance the development, construction, purchase, lease (other than the lease, pursuant to Sale and Lease-Back Transactions, of property (real or personal), equipment or other fixed or capital assets owned by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary after the Issue Date in exchange for, or with the proceeds of the sale of, such assets owned by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary as of the Issue Date), repairs, additions or improvement of property (real or personal), equipment or other fixed or capital assets that are used or useful in a Similar Business, whether through the direct purchase of assets or the Capital Stock of any Person owning such assets; provided that the aggregate amount of Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock incurred pursuant to this clause (f) does not exceed \$250.0 million at any one time outstanding;	ıt
Indebtedness incurred by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary constituting reimbursement obligations with respect to letters of credit issued in the ordinary course of business, including letters of credit in respect of workers—compensation claims, or other Indebtedness with respect to reimbursement type obligations regarding workers—compensation claims; provided that upon the drawing of such letters of credit or the incurrence of such Indebtedness, such obligations are reimbursed within 30 days following such drawing or incurrence;	
(h) Indebtedness arising from agreements of the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary providing for indemnification, adjustment of purchase price or similar obligations, in each case, incurred or assumed in connection with the disposition of any business, assets or a Subsidiary, other than guarantees of Indebtedness incurred by any Person acquiring all or any portion of such business, assets or Subsidiary for the purpose of financing such acquisition; provided that	nt
(1) such Indebtedness is not reflected on the balance sheet of the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary (contingent obligations referred to in a footnote to financial statements and not otherwise reflected on the balance sheet will not be deemed to be reflected o such balance sheet for purposes of this clause (h)(1)) and	n
the maximum assumable liability in respect of all such Indebtedness shall at no time exceed the gross proceeds including noncash proceeds (the fair market value of such noncash proceeds being measured at the time received and without giving effect to any subsequent changes in value) actually received by the Company and the Restricted Subsidiaries in connection with such disposition;	
(i) Indebtedness of the Company to a Restricted Subsidiary; provided that any such Indebtedness owing to a Restricted Subsidiary that is not a Subsidiary Guarantor is subordinated in right of payment to the senior notes; provided, further, that that any subsequent issuance or transfer of any Capital Stock or any other event which results in any such Restricted Subsidiary ceasing to be a Restricted Subsidiary	v

or any other subsequent transfer of any such Indebtedness (except to the Company or another Restricted Subsidiary) shall be deemed, in each

case, to be an incurrence of such Indebtedness;

(j) Indebtedness of a Restricted Subsidiary to the Company or another Restricted Subsidiary; provided that if a Subsidiary Guarantor incurs such Indebtedness to a Restricted Subsidiary that is not a Subsidiary Guarantor such Indebtedness is subordinated in right of payment to the Subsidiary Guarantee of such Subsidiary Guarantor; provided, further, that any

Table of Contents

subsequent issuance or transfer of Cap. Subsidiary or any subsequent transfer of each case, to be an incurrence of such l	of any such Indebtedness (except to			
(k) shares of Preferrance or transfer of Restricted Subsidiary or any other subsubsidiary) shall be deemed, in each care	sequent transfer of any such shares of	t which results in any such of Preferred Stock (except	Restricted Subsidiary ceasing to b	e a
(I) Hedging Obliga (A) interest rate risk with respect to any risk with respect to any currency excha		he terms of the Senior Ind	enture to be outstanding, (B) excha	
(m) obligations in resp provided by the Company or any Restr	pect of performance, bid, appeal and ricted Subsidiary in the ordinary cou	•	ion guarantees and similar obligati	ons
(n) (x) any guarantee Subsidiary, so long as the incurrence o (y) any guarantee by a Restricted Subs provided that such guarantee is incurre Restricted Subsidiaries ;	idiary of Indebtedness of the Compa	ted Subsidiary is permitted any permitted to be incurre	I under the terms of the Senior Inde d under the terms of the Senior Ind	enture or lenture;
(o) the incurrence by serves to extend, replace, refund, refind under the first paragraph of this covena Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock or ProDisqualified Stock or Preferred Stock if fees in connection therewith (the Refindebtedness:	ant and clauses (c), (d), (e) and (f) all referred Stock issued to so extend, re including additional Indebtedness, E	ness, Disqualified Stock of pove, this clause (o) and cl place, refund, refinance, re pisqualified Stock or Prefer	r Preferred Stock incurred as permi auses (p) and (v)(ii) below or any enew or defease such Indebtedness, rred Stock incurred to pay premium	itted , ns and
(1) has a Weighted A remaining Weighted Average Life to N refinanced, renewed or defeased,	Average Life to Maturity at the time Maturity of the Indebtedness, Disqua			
(2) to the extent sucl subordinated to the senior notes or any	h Refinancing Indebtedness extends Subsidiary Guarantee, such Refina			

Subsidiary Guarantee at least to the same extent as the Indebtedness being extended, replaced, refunded, refinanced, renewed or defeased or (ii) Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock, such Refinancing Indebtedness must be Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock, respectively and

Table of Contents (3) shall not include Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock of a Subsidiary that is not a Subsidiary Guarantor that refinances (x) Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock of the Company, Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock of a Subsidiary that is not a Subsidiary Guarantor that refinances (y) Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock of a Subsidiary Guarantor or Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock of the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary that refinances (z) Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock of an Unrestricted Subsidiary; and provided, further, that subclause (1) of this clause (o) will not apply to any refunding or refinancing of any Senior Indebtedness outstanding under the Existing 2028 Debentures; Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock (x) of the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries incurred to finance the acquisition of any Person or assets or (y) of Persons that are acquired by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary or merged into the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary in accordance with the terms of the Senior Indenture; provided that either (1) after giving effect to such acquisition or merger, either (A) the Company would be permitted to incur at least \$1.00 of additional Indebtedness pursuant to the Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio test set forth in the first sentence of this covenant; or (B) the Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio of the Company and the Restricted Subsidiaries on a consolidated basis is greater than immediately prior to such acquisition or merger; or

such Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock (A) is not Secured Indebtedness and is Subordinated Indebtedness with subordination terms no more favorable to the holders thereof than the subordination terms set forth in the Senior Subordinated Indenture as in effect on the Issue Date, (B) is not incurred while a Default exists and no Default shall result therefrom, (C) does not mature (and is not mandatorily redeemable in the case of Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock) and does not require any payment of principal prior to the final maturity of the senior notes and (D) in the case of sub-clause (y) above only, is not incurred in contemplation of such acquisition or merger;

(q) against insufficient incurrence;	Indebtedness arising from the honoring by a bank or other financial institution of a check, draft or similar instrument drawn funds in the ordinary course of business; provided that such Indebtedness is extinguished within two Business Days of its
(r) Credit Facilities, in	Indebtedness of the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary supported by a letter of credit issued pursuant to the Senior a principal amount not in excess of the stated amount of such letter of credit;
Stock incurred purs Disqualified Stock a	Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock of a Restricted Subsidiary incurred to finance or assumed in acquisition which, when aggregated with the principal amount of all other Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock and Preferred uant to this clause (s) and then outstanding, does not exceed \$75.0 million (it being understood that any Indebtedness, and Preferred Stock incurred pursuant to this clause (s) shall cease to be deemed incurred or outstanding for purposes of this be deemed incurred pursuant to the first paragraph of this covenant from and after the first date on
	34

which the Company or such Restricted Subsidiary could have incurred such Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock pursuant to the first paragraph of this covenant without reliance on this clause (s));
(t) Indebtedness incurred by a Foreign Subsidiary which, when aggregated with the principal amount of all other Indebtedness incurred pursuant to this clause (t) and then outstanding, does not exceed 5.0%, of Foreign Subsidiary Total Assets (it being understood that any Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock incurred pursuant to this clause (t) shall cease to be deemed incurred or outstanding for purposes of this clause (t) but shall be deemed incurred pursuant to the first paragraph of this covenant from and after the first date on which the Company or such Restricted Subsidiary could have incurred such Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock pursuant to the first paragraph of this covenant without reliance on this clause (t));
(u) Indebtedness consisting of Indebtedness issued by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary to current or former officers, managers, directors and employees thereof, their respective estates, spouses or former spouses, in each case to finance the purchase or redemption of Equity Interests of the Company or any direct or indirect parent company of the Company to the extent described in clause (4) of the second paragraph under Limitation on Restricted Payments ;
(v) Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock of the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary not otherwise permitted hereunder in an aggregate principal amount or liquidation preference, which, when aggregated with the principal amount and liquidation preference of all other Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock incurred pursuant to this clause (v) and then outstanding, does not at any one time outstanding exceed the sum of
(i) \$175.0 million (it being understood that any Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock incurred pursuant to this clause (v)(i) shall cease to be deemed incurred or outstanding for purposes of this clause (v)(i) but shall be deemed incurred pursuant to the first paragraph of this covenant from and after the first date on which the Company or such Restricted Subsidiary could have incurred such Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock pursuant to the first paragraph of this covenant without reliance on this clause (v)(i)); plus
(ii) 200% of the net cash proceeds received by the Company since after the Issue Date from the issue or sale of Equity Interests of the Company or cash contributed to the capital of the Company (in each case, other than proceeds of Disqualified Stock or sales of Equity Interests to the Company or any of its Subsidiaries) as determined in accordance with clauses (c)(2) and (c)(3) of the first paragraph of the covenant described under Limitation on Restricted Payments to the extent such net cash proceeds or cash have not been applied pursuant to such clauses to make Restricted Payments or to make other investments, payments or exchanges pursuant to the second paragraph of the covenant described under Limitation on Restricted Payments or to make Permitted Investments (other than Permitted Investments specified in clauses (a) and (c) of the definition thereof); and
(w) Attributable Debt incurred by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary pursuant to Sale and Lease-Back Transactions of property (real or personal), equipment or other fixed or capital assets owned by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary after the Issue Date in exchange for, or with the proceeds of the sale of, such assets owned by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary as of the Issue Date, provided that the aggregate amount of Attributable Debt incurred under this clause (w) does not exceed \$100.0 million.

For purposes of determining compliance with this covenant, in the event that an item of Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock meets the criteria of more than one of the categories of Permitted Debt described in clauses (a) through (w) above or is entitled to be incurred pursuant to the first paragraph of this

Table of Contents

covenant, the Company, in its sole discretion, will classify or reclassify, or later divide, classify or reclassify, such item of Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock (or any portion thereof) and will only be required to include the amount and type of such Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock in one or more of the above clauses; provided that all Indebtedness outstanding under the Senior Credit Facilities on the Issue Date will be deemed to have been incurred on such date in reliance on the exception in clauses (a) and (b) of the definition of Permitted Debt.

The accrual of interest, the accretion of accreted value and the payment of interest in the form of additional Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock will not be deemed to be an incurrence of Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock for purposes of this covenant.

For purposes of determining compliance with any U.S. dollar-denominated restriction on the incurrence of Indebtedness, the U.S. dollar-equivalent principal amount of Indebtedness denominated in a foreign currency will be calculated based on the relevant currency exchange rate in effect on the date such Indebtedness was incurred, in the case of term debt, or first committed, in the case of revolving credit debt; provided that if such Indebtedness is incurred to extend, replace, refund, refinance, renew or defease other Indebtedness denominated in a foreign currency, and such extension, replacement, refunding, refinancing, renewal or defeasance would cause the applicable U.S. dollar-denominated restriction to be exceeded if calculated at the relevant currency exchange rate in effect on the date of such extension, replacement, refunding, refinancing, renewal or defeasance, such U.S. dollar-denominated restriction shall be deemed not to have been exceeded so long as the principal amount of such refinancing Indebtedness does not exceed the principal amount of such Indebtedness being extended, replaced, refunded, refinanced, renewed or defeased.

The principal amount of any Indebtedness incurred to extend, replace, refund, refinance, renew or defease other Indebtedness, if incurred in a different currency from the Indebtedness being extended, replaced, refunded, refinanced, renewed or defeased, shall be calculated based on the currency exchange rate applicable to the currencies in which such respective Indebtedness is denominated that is in effect on the date of such extension, replacement, refunding, refinancing, renewal or defeasance.

Liens

The Company will not, and will not permit any of the Subsidiary Guarantors to, directly or indirectly, create, incur, assume or suffer to exist any Lien (except Permitted Liens) that secures obligations under any Indebtedness on any asset or property of the Company or any Subsidiary Guarantor now owned or hereafter acquired, or any income or profits therefrom, or assign or convey any right to receive income therefrom, unless: (1) in the case of Liens securing Subordinated Indebtedness, the senior notes or the applicable Subsidiary Guarantee of a Subsidiary Guarantor, as the case may be, are secured by a Lien on such property or assets that is senior in priority to such Liens; and

(1) in all other cases, the senior notes or the applicable Subsidiary Guarantee of a Subsidiary Guarantor, as the case may be, are equally and ratably secured;

provided that any Lien which is granted to secure the senior notes under this covenant shall be discharged at the same time as the discharge of the Lien (other than through the exercise of remedies with respect thereto) that gave rise to the obligation to so secure the senior notes.

Limitation on Sale and Lease-Back Transactions

The Company will not, and will not permit any Restricted Subsidiary to, enter into any Sale and Lease-Back Transaction with respect to any property unless:

(1) the Company or such Restricted Subsidiary would be entitled to (A) incur Indebtedness in an amount equal to the Attributable Debt with respect to such Sale and Lease-Back Transaction pursuant to the covenant described under Limitation on Incurrence of Indebtedness and Issuance of Disqualified

36

Stock and Preferred Stock and (B) create a Lien on such property securing such Attributable Debt without equally and ratably securing the senior notes pursuant to the covenant described under Liens;
(2) the consideration received by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary in connection with such Sale and Lease-Back Transaction is at least equal to the fair market value (as determined in good faith by the Company) of such property; and
(3) the Company applies the proceeds of such transaction in compliance with the terms described under Repurchase at the Option of Holders Asset Sales .
Merger, Consolidation or Sale of All or Substantially All Assets
The Company may not consolidate or merge with or into or wind up into (whether or not the Company is the surviving entity), or sell, assign, transfer, lease, convey or otherwise dispose of all or substantially all of its properties or assets, in one or more related transactions, to any Person unless:
the Company is the surviving corporation or the Person formed by or surviving any such consolidation or merger (if other than the Company) or to which such sale, assignment, transfer, lease, conveyance or other disposition shall have been made is a corporation organized or existing under the laws of the United States of America, any state thereof, the District of Columbia, or any territory thereof (the Company or such Person, as the case may be, being herein called the Successor Company);
(2) the Successor Company, if other than the Company, expressly assumes all the obligations of the Company under the Senior Indenture and the senior notes pursuant to supplemental indentures or other documents or instruments in form reasonably satisfactory to the Trustee;
(3) immediately after such transaction, no Default exists;
(4) immediately after giving pro forma effect to such transaction, as if such transaction had occurred at the beginning of the applicable four-quarter period,
(A) the Successor Company would be permitted to incur at least \$1.00 of additional Indebtedness pursuant to the Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio test set forth in the first sentence of the covenant described under Limitation on Incurrence of Indebtedness and Issuance of Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock or

(B) be greater than such	the Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio for the Successor Company and the Restricted Subsidiaries on a consolidated basis would ratio for the Company and the Restricted Subsidiaries immediately prior to such transaction;
	each Guarantor, unless it is the other party to the transactions described above, in which case clause (A)(2) of the second h or clause (2) of the fourth succeeding paragraph, as applicable, shall apply, shall have by supplemental indenture uarantee shall apply to such Person s obligations under the Senior Indenture and the senior notes; and
(6) consolidation, merge	the Company shall have delivered to the Trustee an Officers
	nitations described in the Senior Indenture, the Successor Company will succeed to, and be substituted for, the Company enture and the senior notes. Notwithstanding the foregoing clauses (3) and (4),
(a) Company and	any Restricted Subsidiary may consolidate with, merge into or transfer all or part of its properties and assets to, the
	37

(b) Company in another is not increased there	the Company may merge with an Affiliate of the Company incorporated solely for the purpose of reincorporating the state of the United States of America so long as the amount of Indebtedness of the Company and the Restricted Subsidiaries eby.
of a Subsidiary Guar merge with or into o	mitations described in the Senior Indenture governing release of a Subsidiary Guarantee upon the sale, disposition or transfer rantor, each Subsidiary Guarantor will not, and the Company will not permit any Subsidiary Guarantor to, consolidate or or wind up into (whether or not such Subsidiary Guarantor is the surviving corporation), or sell, assign, transfer, lease, dispose of all or substantially all of its properties or assets in one or more related transactions to, any Person unless
formed by or survivi lease, conveyance of America, any state the	such Subsidiary Guarantor is the surviving corporation or the Person ing any such consolidation or merger (if other than such Subsidiary Guarantor) or to which such sale, assignment, transfer, rother disposition will have been made is a corporation organized or existing under the laws of the United States of hereof, the District of Columbia, or any territory thereof (such Subsidiary Guarantor or such Person, as the case may be, he Successor Person);
	the Successor Person, if other than such Subsidiary Guarantor, expressly assumes all the obligations of such Subsidiary Senior Indenture and such Subsidiary Guarantor s Subsidiary Guarantee, pursuant to supplemental indentures or other ments in form reasonably satisfactory to the Trustee;
(3)	immediately after such transaction, no Default exists; and
(4) consolidation, mergo	the Company shall have delivered to the Trustee an Officers Certificate and an opinion of counsel, each stating that such er or transfer and such supplemental indentures, if any, comply with the Senior Indenture; or
(B)	the transaction is made in compliance with the covenant described under Repurchase at the Option of Holders Asset Sales
Guarantor under the	mitations described in the Senior Indenture, the Successor Person will succeed to, and be substituted for, such Subsidiary Senior Indenture and such Subsidiary Guarantor s Subsidiary Guarantee. Notwithstanding the foregoing, any Subsidiary ge into or transfer all or part of its properties and assets to another Subsidiary Guarantor or the Company.
	onsolidate or merge with or into or wind up into (whether or not Holdings is the surviving corporation), or sell, assign, ey or otherwise dispose of all or substantially all of its properties or assets in one or more related transactions to, any Person

existing under the lav	Holdings is the surviving corporation or the Person formed by or surviving any such consolidation or merger (if other than such sale, assignment, transfer, lease, conveyance or other disposition will have been made is a corporation organized or vs of the United States of America, any state thereof, the District of Columbia, or any territory thereof (Holdings or such ay be, being herein called the Successor Holdings Guarantor);
(2) Senior Indenture and satisfactory to the Tru	the Successor Holdings Guarantor, if other than Holdings, expressly assumes all the obligations of Holdings under the the Guarantee of Holdings, pursuant to supplemental indentures or other documents or instruments in form reasonably istee;
(3)	immediately after such transaction, no Event of Default or payment Default exists; and
(4) consolidation, merger	the Company shall have delivered to the Trustee an Officers Certificate and an opinion of counsel, each stating that such or transfer and such supplemental indentures, if any, comply with the Senior Indenture.
	38

Table of Contents

Subject to certain limitations described in the Senior Indenture, the Successor Holdings Guarantor will succeed to, and be substituted for, Holdings under the Senior Indenture and the Guarantee of Holdings. Notwithstanding the foregoing, Holdings may merge into or transfer all or part of its properties and assets to a Subsidiary Guarantor or the Company, and Holdings may merge with an Affiliate of the Company incorporated solely for the purpose of reincorporating Holdings in another state of the United States of America so long as the amount of Indebtedness of Holdings, the Company and the Restricted Subsidiaries is not increased thereby.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Merger will be permitted without compliance with this Merger, Consolidation or Sale of All or Substantially All Assets covenant.

For purposes of this covenant, the sale, lease, conveyance, assignment, transfer or other disposition of all or substantially all of the properties and assets of one or more Subsidiaries of the Company or Holdings, as applicable, which properties and assets, if held by the Company or Holdings, as applicable, instead of such Subsidiaries, would constitute all or substantially all of the properties and assets of the Company and its Subsidiaries on a consolidated basis or Holdings and its Subsidiaries on a consolidated basis, as applicable, shall be deemed to be the transfer of all or substantially all of the properties and assets of the Company or Holdings, as applicable.

Although there is a limited body of case law interpreting the phrase substantially all , there is no precise established definition of the phrase under applicable law. Accordingly, in certain circumstances there may be a degree of uncertainty as to whether a particular transaction would involve all or substantially all of the properties or assets of a Person.

Transactions with Affiliates

The Company will not, and will not permit any Restricted Subsidiary to, make any payment to, or sell, lease, transfer or otherwise dispose of any of its properties or assets to, or purchase any property or assets from, or enter into or make or amend any transaction, contract, agreement, understanding, loan, advance or guarantee with, or for the benefit of, any Affiliate of the Company (each of the foregoing, an Affiliate Transaction) involving aggregate payments or consideration in excess of \$10.0 million, unless

- (a) such Affiliate Transaction is on terms that are not materially less favorable to the Company or the relevant Restricted Subsidiary than those that would have been obtained in a comparable transaction by the Company or such Restricted Subsidiary with an unrelated Person and
- (b) the Company delivers to the Trustee with respect to any Affiliate Transaction or series of related Affiliate Transactions involving aggregate payments or consideration in excess of \$30.0 million, a Board Resolution adopted by the majority of the members of the Board of Directors of the Company approving such Affiliate Transaction and set forth in an Officers Certificate certifying that such Affiliate Transaction complies with clause (a) above.

The foregoing provisions will not apply to the following:

(1)	Transactions between or among the Company or any of the Restricted Subsidiaries;	
(2) Restricted Payments	Restricted Payments permitted by the provisions of the Senior Indenture described above under the covenant and the definition of Permitted Investments;	Limitation on
	the payment of management, consulting, monitoring and advisory fees and related expenses to the Sponsors an fee payable to the Sponsors upon a change of control or initial public equity offering of the Company or any direct any thereof pursuant to the Management Services Agreement as in effect on the Issue Date;	•
	39	

(4) managers, employees	the payment of reasonable and customary fees paid to, and indemnities provided on behalf of, officers, directors, or consultants of the Company, any of its direct or indirect parent companies or any Restricted Subsidiary;
	payments by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary to any of the Sponsors and the Co-Investors for any financial inderwriting or placement services or in respect of other investment banking activities, including in connection with itures, which payments are approved by a majority of the members of the Board of Directors of the Company in good faith;
-	transactions in which the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary, as the case may be, delivers to the Trustee a letter from cial Advisor stating that such transaction is fair to the Company or such Restricted Subsidiary from a financial point of uirements of clause (a) of the preceding paragraph;
	payments or loans (or cancellations of loans) to employees or consultants of the Company, any of its direct or indirect any Restricted Subsidiary and employment agreements, stock option plans and other compensatory arrangements with such ants that are, in each case, approved by the Company in good faith;
	any agreement, instrument or arrangement as in effect as of the Issue Date, or any amendment thereto (so long as any such advantageous to the Holders in any material respect as compared to the applicable agreement as in effect on the Issue Date ined in good faith by the Company);
which it is a party as the performance by th under any similar agreexisting agreement to	the existence of, or the performance by the Company or any of the Restricted Subsidiaries of its obligations under the lders agreement or its equivalent (including any registration rights agreement or purchase agreement related thereto) to of the Issue Date and any similar agreements which it may enter into thereafter; provided, however, that the existence of, or the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary of obligations under any future amendment to any such existing agreement or element entered into after the Issue Date shall only be permitted by this clause (9) to the extent that the terms of any such gether with all amendments thereto, taken as a whole, or new agreement are not otherwise more disadvantageous to the lal respect than the terms of the original agreement in effect on the Issue Date as reasonably determined in good faith by the
	the Transactions, the Credit Card Sale and the payment of all fees and expenses related to the Transactions and the Credit see as disclosed in this prospectus;
course of business and Subsidiaries, in the re	ansactions with customers, clients, suppliers, or purchasers or sellers of goods or services, in each case in the ordinary d otherwise in compliance with the terms of the Senior Indenture that are fair to the Company and the Restricted asonable determination of the Board of Directors or the senior management of the Company, or are on terms at least as asonably have been obtained at such time from an unaffiliated party;

(12)	the issuance of Equity Interests (other than Disqualified Stock) of the Company to any Permitted Holder or to any director,
manager, officer, e	mployee or consultant of the Company or any direct or indirect parent company thereof;
(12)	
(13)	sales of accounts receivable, or participations therein, in connection with any Receivables Facility; and
(14) as (i) the investmer	investments by the Sponsors and the Co-Investors in securities of the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries so long at is being offered generally to other investors on the same or more favorable terms and (ii) the investment constitutes less
* *	roposed or outstanding issue amount of such class of securities.
	40

Table of Contents

Dividend and Other Payment Restrictions Affecting Restricted Subsidiaries

	will not permit any Restricted Subsidiary that is not a Subsidiary Guarantor to, directly or indirectly, create or exist or become effective any consensual encumbrance or consensual restriction on the ability of any such Restricted
(a) (1) Capital Stock or with respec	pay dividends or make any other distributions to the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary on its ct to any other interest or participation in, or measured by, its profits or
(2) pay a	ny Indebtedness owed to the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary;
(b) make	loans or advances to the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary; or
(c) sell, le	ease or transfer any of its properties or assets to the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary,
except (in each case) for suc	ch encumbrances or restrictions existing under or by reason of:
	actual encumbrances or restrictions in effect on the Issue Date, including pursuant to the Senior Credit Facilities and including security documents and intercreditor agreements) and Hedging Obligations, the Existing 2008 Notes and res;
(2) the In	ndentures and the Notes and the Subsidiary Guarantees;
	hase money obligations for property acquired in the ordinary course of business and Capital Lease Obligations that ature discussed in clause (c) above on the property so acquired;
(4) applic	cable law or any applicable rule, regulation or order;

	any agreement or other instrument of a Person acquired by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary in existence at the ion (but not created in connection therewith or in contemplation thereof), which encumbrance or restriction is not applicable properties or assets of any Person, other than the Person, or the property or assets of the Person, so acquired;
(6) has been entered into	contracts for the sale of assets, including customary restrictions with respect to a Subsidiary pursuant to an agreement that of for the sale or disposition of all or substantially all of the Capital Stock or assets of such Subsidiary;
(7) Incurrence of Indebte assets securing such	Secured Indebtedness otherwise permitted to be incurred pursuant to the covenants described under Limitation on edness and Issuance of Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock and Liens that limit the right of the debtor to dispose of the Indebtedness;
(8) course of business;	restrictions on cash or other deposits or net worth imposed by customers under contracts entered into in the ordinary
(9) Issue Date pursuant t Stock and Preferred S	other Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock of Restricted Subsidiaries permitted to be incurred after the to the provisions of the covenant described under Limitation on Incurrence of Indebtedness and Issuance of Disqualified Stock;
(10) c	customary provisions in joint venture agreements and other similar agreements;
	41

(11) customary provisions contained in leases and other agreements entered into in the ordinary course of business;
restrictions created in connection with any Receivables Facility; provided that in the case of Receivables Facilities established after the Issue Date, such restrictions are necessary or advisable, in the good faith determination of the Company, to effect such Receivables Facility;
restrictions or conditions contained in any trading, netting, operating, construction, service, supply, purchase or other agreement to which the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries is a party entered into in the ordinary course of business; provided that such agreement prohibits the encumbrance of solely the property or assets of the Company or such Restricted Subsidiary that are the subject of such agreement, the payment rights arising thereunder or the proceeds thereof and does not extend to any other asset or property of the Company or such Restricted Subsidiary or the assets or property of any other Restricted Subsidiary; and
any encumbrances or restrictions of the type referred to in clauses (a), (b) and (c) above imposed by any amendments, modifications, restatements, renewals, increases, supplements, refundings, replacements or refinancings of the contracts, instruments or obligations referred to in clauses (1) through (13) above; provided that such amendments, modifications, restatements, renewals, increases, supplements, refundings, replacements or refinancings are, in the good faith judgment of the Company, not materially more restrictive with respect to such encumbrance and other restrictions than those prior to such amendment, modification, restatement, renewal, increase, supplement, refunding, replacement or refinancing; provided, further, that with respect to contracts, instruments or obligations existing on the Issue Date, any amendments, modifications, restatements, renewals, increases, supplements, refundings, replacements or refinancings are not materially more restrictive with respect to such encumbrances and other restrictions than those contained in such contracts, instruments or obligations as in effect on the Issue Date.
Limitation on Guarantees of Indebtedness by Restricted Subsidiaries
The Company will not permit any of its Wholly-Owned Subsidiaries that are Restricted Subsidiaries (and non-Wholly-Owned Subsidiaries if such non-Wholly-Owned Subsidiaries guarantee other capital markets debt securities), other than a Subsidiary Guarantor or a Foreign Subsidiary, to guarantee the payment of any Indebtedness of the Company or any other Subsidiary Guarantor unless:
such Restricted Subsidiary within 30 days executes and delivers a supplemental indenture to the Senior Indenture providing for a Subsidiary Guarantee by such Restricted Subsidiary, except that with respect to a guarantee of Indebtedness of the Company of any Subsidiary Guarantor, that is by its express terms subordinated in right of payment to the senior notes or such Subsidiary Guarantor s Subsidiary Guarantee, any such guarantee by such Restricted Subsidiary with respect to such Indebtedness shall be subordinated in right of payment to such Subsidiary Guarantee substantially to the same extent as such Indebtedness is subordinated to the senior notes;
(2) such Restricted Subsidiary waives and will not in any manner whatsoever claim or take the benefit or advantage of, any rights of reimbursement, indemnity or subrogation or any other rights against the Company or any other Restricted Subsidiary as a result of ar payment by such Restricted Subsidiary under its Subsidiary Guarantee; and

(3)	such Restricted Subsidiary shall deliver to the Trustee an opinion of counsel to the effect that:
(a)	such Subsidiary Guarantee has been duly executed and authorized; and
(b) insofar as enforcem	such Subsidiary Guarantee constitutes a valid, binding and enforceable obligation of such Restricted Subsidiary, except ent thereof may be limited by
	42

Table of Contents

bankruptcy,	insolvency or	similar laws (including all law	s relating to fra	udulent transfers) and except in	nsofar as enfo	rcement thereof	is subject to
general princ	ciples of equit	y;							

provided that this covenant shall not be applicable to any guarantee of any Restricted Subsidiary that existed at the time such Person became a Restricted Subsidiary and was not incurred in connection with, or in contemplation of, such Person becoming a Restricted Subsidiary.

Designation of Designated Senior Indebtedness

The Company shall designate the senior notes to be Designated Senior Indebtedness under the Senior Subordinated Indenture.

Reports and Other Information

Whether or not required by the SEC, so long as any senior notes are outstanding, the Company will furnish to the Holders, within the time periods specified in the SEC s rules and regulations for non-accelerated filers:

- (1) all quarterly and annual financial information that would be required to be contained in a filing with the SEC on Forms 10-Q and 10-K (or any successor or comparable forms) if the Company were required to file such forms, including a Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations and, with respect to the annual information only, a report on the annual financial statements by the Company s certified independent accountants; and
- (2) all current reports that would be required to be filed with the SEC on Form 8-K if the Company were required to file such reports.

In addition, whether or not required by the SEC, the Company will file a copy of all of the information and reports referred to in clause (1) and (2) above with the SEC for public availability within the time periods specified in the SEC s rules and regulations (unless the SEC will not accept such a filing) and make such information available to securities analysts and prospective investors upon request. In addition, the Company has agreed that, for so long as any senior notes remain outstanding, it will furnish to Holders and to securities analysts and prospective investors, upon their request, the information required to be delivered pursuant to Rule 144A(d)(4) under the Securities Act.

In addition, for so long as Holdings is a Guarantor under the Senior Subordinated Indenture or if at any time any other direct or indirect parent company of the Company is a guarantor of the senior notes, the reports, information and other documents required to be filed and furnished to the Holders pursuant to this covenant may, at the option of the Company, be filed by and be those of Holdings or such other parent rather than the Company; provided that the same is accompanied by consolidating information that explains in reasonable detail the differences between the information relating to Holdings or such other parent, on the one hand, and the information relating to the Company and its Restricted

Subsidiaries on a standalone basis, on the other hand.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, such requirements shall be deemed satisfied prior to the commencement of the Registered Exchange Offer (as defined in the Registration Rights Agreement) or the effectiveness of the Shelf Registration Statement (as defined in the Registration Rights Agreement) by the filing with the SEC of the Exchange Offer Registration Statement (as defined in the Registration Rights Agreement) or Shelf Registration Statement, and any amendments thereto, with such financial information that satisfies Regulation S-X of the Securities Act.

No Amendment to Subordination Provisions

Without the consent of the Holders of a majority in outstanding aggregate principal amount of the senior notes, the Company will not amend, modify or alter the Senior Subordinated Indenture in any way to:

(1) increase the rate of or change the time for payment of interest on any Senior Subordinated Notes;

43

(2) Senior Subordinate	increase the principal of, advance the final maturity date of or shorten the Weighted Average Life to Maturity of any d Notes;
(3) Subordinated Notes	alter the redemption provisions or the price or terms at which the Company is required to offer to purchase any Senior s; or
(4)	amend the provisions of the Senior Subordinated Indenture that relate to subordination.
Obligations of the (Company and the Restricted Subsidiaries Relating to Kate Spade
	nated Indenture contains additional covenants relating to Kate Spade which are no longer applicable as we entered into a at to sell 100% of the ownership interests in Kate Spade to Liz Claiborne, Inc. in November 2006.
Events of Default	and Remedies
The following even	ts constitute Events of Default under the Senior Indenture:
(1) premium, if any, or	default in payment when due and payable, upon redemption, acceleration or otherwise, of payments of principal of, or a the senior notes issued under the Senior Indenture;
(2) Senior Indenture;	default for 30 days or more in the payment when due of interest on or with respect to the senior notes issued under the
	failure by the Company, Holdings or any Subsidiary Guarantor for 60 days after receipt of written notice given by the ers of at least 30% in principal amount of the then outstanding senior notes issued under the Senior Indenture to comply with the Senior Indenture or the senior notes;
	default under any mortgage, indenture or instrument under which there is issued or by which there is secured or evidence or money borrowed by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary or the payment of which is guaranteed by the Company or sidiary, other than Indebtedness owed to the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary, whether such Indebtedness or guarantee

now exists or is created after the issuance of the senior notes, if both

(A) s	such default either
(i) effect to any applicat	results from the failure to pay any principal of such Indebtedness at its stated final maturity (after giving ple grace periods) or
(ii) maturity and results i	relates to an obligation other than the obligation to pay principal of any such Indebtedness at its stated final in the holder or holders of such Indebtedness causing such Indebtedness to become due prior to its stated maturity and
failure to pay princip	the principal amount of such Indebtedness, together with the principal amount of any other such Indebtedness in default for all at stated final maturity (after giving effect to any applicable grace periods), or the maturity of which has been so the \$50.0 million or more at any one time outstanding;
unstayed for a period	failure by the Company or any Significant Subsidiary (or any group of Subsidiaries that together would constitute a y) to pay final judgments aggregating in excess of \$50.0 million, which final judgments remain unpaid, undischarged and of more than 60 days after such judgment becomes final, and in the event such judgment is covered by insurance, an ing has been commenced by any creditor upon such judgment or decree which is not promptly stayed;
	44

(6) Subsidiaries that tog	certain events of bankruptcy or insolvency with respect to the Company or any Significant Subsidiary (or any group of ether would constitute a Significant Subsidiary); or
Guarantor that is a S Subsidiary), as the ca	the Guarantee of any Significant Subsidiary (or any group of Subsidiaries that together would constitute a Significant any reason cease to be in full force and effect or be declared null and void or any responsible officer of any Subsidiary ignificant Subsidiary (or the responsible officers of any group of Subsidiaries that together would constitute a Significant ase may be, denies that it has any further liability under its Guarantee or gives notice to such effect, other than by reason of e Senior Indenture or the release of any such Subsidiary Guarantee in accordance with the Senior Indenture.
the Holders of at least	ault (other than of a type specified in clause (6) above) occurs and is continuing under the Senior Indenture, the Trustee or st 30% in principal amount of the then outstanding senior notes issued under the Senior Indenture may declare the principal, crest and any other monetary obligations on all the then outstanding senior notes issued under the Senior Indenture to be due ately.
immediately. Notwi outstanding senior ne withhold from Holde interest on the senior	ess of such declaration, such principal of and premium, if any, and interest on the senior notes will be due and payable thstanding the foregoing, in the case of an Event of Default arising under clause (6) of the first paragraph of this section, all ones will become due and payable without further action or notice. The Senior Indenture provides that the Trustee may early notice of any continuing Default, except a Default relating to the payment of principal of and premium, if any, and notes if it determines that withholding notice is in their interest. In addition, the Trustee will have no obligation to notes if in the best judgment of the Trustee acceleration is not in the best interest of the Holders of such senior notes.
thereunder by notice under the Senior Ind held by a non-consent thereof (excluding an	e provides that the Holders of a majority in aggregate principal amount of the then outstanding senior notes issued to the Trustee may, on behalf of the Holders of all of such senior notes, waive any existing Default and its consequences enture, except a continuing Default in the payment of principal of and premium, if any, or interest on any such senior notes ating Holder. In the event of any Event of Default specified in clause (4) above, such Event of Default and all consequences may resulting payment default) shall be annulled, waived and rescinded automatically and without any action by the Trustee thin 20 days after such Event of Default arose,
(x)	the Indebtedness or guarantee that is the basis for such Event of Default has been discharged,
(y) Event of Default or	the holders thereof have rescinded or waived the acceleration, notice or action (as the case may be) giving rise to such
(z)	the default that is the basis for such Event of Default has been cured.

Except to enforce the right to receive payments of principal of and premium, if any, and interest on the senior notes when due, no Holder may pursue any remedy with respect to the Senior Indenture or the senior notes unless:

- (1) such Holder has previously given the Trustee notice that an Event of Default is continuing;
- (2) Holders of at least 30% in principal amount of the then outstanding senior notes have requested the Trustee to pursue the remedy;

Table of Contents

for:

(3)	such Holders have offered the Trustee reasonable security or indemnity against any loss, liability or expense;
(4) indemnity; and	the Trustee has not complied with such request within 60 days after the receipt thereof and the offer of security or
(5) inconsistent with suc	Holders of a majority in principal amount of the outstanding senior notes have not given the Trustee a direction ch request within such 60-day period.
	e provides that the Company is required to deliver to the Trustee annually a statement regarding compliance with the Senior ompany is required, within five Business Days, upon becoming aware of any Default, to deliver to the Trustee a statement ault.
No Personal Liabil	ity of Directors, Officers, Employees and Stockholders
of any Subsidiary G their parent companinotes, the Guarantee Holder by accepting	employee, incorporator or stockholder of the Company or any Subsidiary Guarantor (other than in the case of stockholders uarantor, the Company or another Subsidiary Guarantor or in the case of stockholders of the Company, Holdings) or any of ites shall have any liability for any obligations of the Company, Holdings or the Subsidiary Guarantors under the senior is and the Senior Indenture or for any claim based on, in respect of, or by reason of such obligations or their creation. Each a senior note waives and releases all such liability. The waiver and release are part of the consideration for issuance of the vaiver may not be effective to waive liabilities under the Federal securities laws and it is the view of the SEC that such a blic policy.
Legal Defeasance a	nd Covenant Defeasance

Most of the obligations of the Company, Holdings and the Subsidiary Guarantors under the Senior Indenture will terminate and will be released upon payment in full of all of the senior notes issued under the Senior Indenture. The Company may, at its option and at any time, elect to have all of its obligations discharged with respect to the senior notes issued under the Senior Indenture and have Holdings obligation and each

premium, if any, and interest on such senior notes when such payments are due solely out of the trust created pursuant to the Senior Indenture,

Subsidiary Guarantor s obligation discharged with respect to its Guarantee (Legal Defeasance) and cure all then existing Events of Default except

the rights of Holders of senior notes issued under the Senior Indenture to receive payments in respect of the principal of,

notes, registration of money for security p	such senior notes, mutilated, destroyed, lost or stolen notes and the maintenance of an office or agency for payment and ayments held in trust,
(3)	the rights, powers, trusts, duties and immunities of the Trustee, and the Company s obligations in connection therewith and
(4)	the Legal Defeasance provisions of the Senior Indenture.
released with respect comply with such ob Defeasance occurs, c	pany may, at its option and at any time, elect to have its obligations and those of Holdings and each Subsidiary Guarantor to certain covenants that are described in the Senior Indenture (Covenant Defeasance) and thereafter any omission to ligations shall not constitute a Default or Event of Default with respect to the senior notes. In the event Covenant ertain events (not including bankruptcy, receivership, rehabilitation and insolvency events pertaining to the Company) ents of Default and Remedies will no longer constitute an Event of Default with respect to the senior notes.

In order to exercise either Legal Defeasance or Covenant Defeasance with respect to the senior notes issued under the Senior Indenture:
(1) the Company must irrevocably deposit with the Trustee, in trust, for the benefit of the Holders, cash in U.S. dollars, non-callable Government Securities, or a combination thereof, in such amounts as will be sufficient, in the opinion of a nationally recognized firm of independent public accountants, to pay the principal of, premium, if any, and interest due on the senior notes issued under the Senior Indenture on the stated maturity date or on the redemption date, as the case may be, of such principal, premium, if any, or interest on the senior notes;
(2) in the case of Legal Defeasance, the Company shall have delivered to the Trustee an opinion of counsel in the United States of America reasonably acceptable to the Trustee confirming that, subject to customary assumptions and exclusions,
(A) the Company has received from, or there has been published by, the United States Internal Revenue Service a ruling or
(B) since the original issuance of the senior notes, there has been a change in the applicable U.S. Federal income tax law,
in either case to the effect that, and based thereon such opinion of counsel in the United States of America shall confirm that, subject to customary assumptions and exclusions, the Holders will not recognize income, gain or loss for U.S. Federal income tax purposes as a result of such Legal Defeasance and will be subject to U.S. Federal income tax on the same amounts, in the same manner and at the same times as would have been the case if such Legal Defeasance had not occurred;
in the case of Covenant Defeasance, the Company shall have delivered to the Trustee an opinion of counsel in the United States of America reasonably acceptable to the Trustee confirming that, subject to customary assumptions and exclusions, the Holders will not recognize income, gain or loss for U.S. Federal income tax purposes as a result of such Covenant Defeasance and will be subject to such tax on the same amounts, in the same manner and at the same times as would have been the case if such Covenant Defeasance had not occurred;
no Default (other than that resulting from borrowing funds to be applied to make such deposit and the granting of Liens in connection therewith) shall have occurred and be continuing on the date of such deposit:
(5) such Legal Defeasance or Covenant Defeasance shall not result in a breach or violation of, or constitute a default under any of the Senior Credit Facilities, the Senior Subordinated Indenture, the Existing Indenture, the Senior Subordinated Notes, the Existing 2028 Debentures or any other material agreement or instrument (other than the Senior Indenture) to which, the Company, Holdings or any Subsidiary Guarantor is a party or by which the Company, Holdings or any Subsidiary Guarantor is bound;

(6)	the Company shall have delivered to the Trustee an opinion of counsel in the United States of America to the effect that, a
of the date of such of	vinion and subject to customary assumptions and exclusions, following the deposit, the trust funds will not be subject to the
effect of any applical	ble bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization or similar laws affecting creditors rights generally under any applicable U.S.
Federal or state law,	and that the Trustee has a perfected security interest in such trust funds for the ratable benefit of the Holders;

(7) the Company shall have delivered to the Trustee an Officers Certificate stating that the deposit was not made by the Company with the intent of defeating, hindering, delaying or defrauding any creditors of the Company, Holdings or any Subsidiary Guarantor or others; and

Table of Contents

Transfer and Exchange

(8) the Company shall have delivered to the Trustee an Officers Certificate and an opinion of counsel in the United States of America (which opinion of counsel may be subject to customary assumptions and exclusions) each stating that all conditions precedent provided for or relating to the Legal Defeasance or the Covenant Defeasance, as the case may be, have been complied with.
Satisfaction and Discharge
The Senior Indenture will be discharged and will cease to be of further effect as to all senior notes issued thereunder, when
either (1) all such senior notes theretofore authenticated and delivered, except lost, stolen or destroyed senior notes which have been replaced or paid and senior notes for whose payment money has theretofore been deposited in trust, have been delivered to the Trustee for cancellation; or (2) all such senior notes not theretofore delivered to such Trustee for cancellation have become due and payable by reason of the making of a notice of redemption or otherwise, will become due and payable within one year or are to be called for redemption within one year under arrangements satisfactory to the Trustee for the giving of notice of redemption by the Trustee in the name, and at the expense, of the Company and the Company, Holdings or any Subsidiary Guarantor has irrevocably deposited or caused to be deposited with such Trustee as trust funds in trust solely for the benefit of the Holders, cash in U.S. dollars, non-callable Government Securities, or a combination thereof, in such amounts as will be sufficient without consideration of any reinvestment of interest to pay and discharge the entire indebtedness on such senior notes not theretofore delivered to the Trustee for cancellation for principal, premium, if any, and accrued interest to the date of maturity or redemption, as the case may be;
(b) no Default (other than that resulting from borrowing funds to be applied to make such deposit and the granting of Liens in connection therewith) with respect to the Senior Indenture or the senior notes issued thereunder shall have occurred and be continuing on the date of such deposit or shall occur as a result of such deposit and such deposit will not result in a breach or violation of, or constitute a default under, the Senior Credit Facilities, the Senior Subordinated Indenture, the Existing Indenture, the Senior Subordinated Notes, the Existing 2028 Debentures or any other agreement or instrument to which the Company, Holdings or any Subsidiary Guarantor is a party or by which the Company, Holdings or any Subsidiary Guarantor is bound;
(c) the Company has paid or caused to be paid all sums payable by it under the Senior Indenture; and
(d) the Company has delivered irrevocable instructions to the Trustee under the Senior Indenture to apply the deposited money toward the payment of such senior notes at maturity or the redemption date, as the case may be.
In addition, the Company must deliver an Officers Certificate and an opinion of counsel to the Trustee stating that all conditions precedent to satisfaction and discharge have been satisfied.

A Holder may transfer or exchange senior notes in accordance with the Senior Indenture. The Registrar and the Trustee may require a Holder, among other things, to furnish appropriate endorsements and transfer documents and the Company may require a Holder to pay any taxes and fees required by law or permitted by the Senior Indenture. The Company is not required to transfer or exchange any senior note selected for redemption. Also, the Company is not required to transfer or exchange any senior note for a period of 15 days before a selection of senior notes to be redeemed.

The registered Holder of a senior note will be treated as the owner of the senior note for all purposes.

Table of Contents

Amendment, Supplement and Waiver

Except as provided in the next two succeeding paragraphs, the Senior Indenture, any related Guarantee and the senior notes issued thereunder may be amended or supplemented with the consent of the Holders of at least a majority in principal amount of the senior notes then outstanding and issued under the Senior Indenture, including consents obtained in connection with a purchase of, or tender offer or exchange offer for, senior notes, and any existing Default or Event of Default or compliance with any provision of the Senior Indenture or the senior notes issued thereunder may be waived with the consent of the Holders of a majority in principal amount of the then outstanding senior notes issued under the Senior Indenture, including consents obtained in connection with a purchase of, or tender offer or exchange offer for, senior notes, in each case other than senior notes beneficially owned by the Company or its Affiliates.

	provides that, without the consent of each Holder affected, an amendment or waiver may not, with respect to any senior e Senior Indenture and held by a non-consenting Holder:
(1)	reduce the principal amount of senior notes whose Holders must consent to an amendment, supplement or waiver,
(2) the redemption of the	reduce the principal of or change the fixed maturity of any such senior note or alter or waive the provisions with respect to senior notes (other than provisions relating to the covenants described above under Repurchase at the Option of Holders
(3)	reduce the rate of or change the time for payment of interest on any senior note,
amount of the then or	waive a Default or Event of Default in the payment of principal of or premium, if any, or interest on the senior notes issued enture, except a rescission of acceleration of the senior notes by the Holders of at least a majority in aggregate principal atstanding senior notes and a waiver of the payment default that resulted from such acceleration, or in respect of a covenant d in the Senior Indenture or any Guarantee that cannot be amended or modified without the consent of all Holders,
(5)	make any senior note payable in money other than that stated in the senior notes,
(6)	make any change in the provisions of the Senior Indenture relating to waivers of past Defaults or the rights of Holders to

(7) make any change in the ranking of the Senior Indenture and the senior notes that would adversely affect the Holders,

receive payments of principal of or premium, if any, or interest on the senior notes,

),

	49	
(1)	to cure any ambiguity, omission, mistake, defect or inconsistency;	
Notwithstanding the foregoing, without the consent of any Holder, the Company, any Guarantor (with respect to a Guarantee or the Senior Indenture to which it is a party) and the Trustee may amend or supplement the Senior Indenture, any Guarantee or the senior notes:		
(10) dates therefor or to	impair the right of any Holder to receive payment of principal of, or interest on, such Holder s senior notes on or after the due institute suit for the enforcement of any payment on or with respect to such Holder s senior notes.	
(9)	make any change in these amendment and waiver provisions or	
(8) of Subsidiaries tha	except as expressly permitted by the Senior Indenture, modify the Guarantee of any Significant Subsidiary (or any group at together would constitute a Significant Subsidiary) in any manner adverse to the Holders,	

(2)	to provide for uncertificated notes in addition to or in place of certificated notes;
(3) Company s, Holding	to comply with the covenant relating to mergers, consolidations and sales of assets and to provide for the assumption of the or any Subsidiary Guarantor s obligations to Holders in connection therewith;
(4) legal rights under the	to make any change that would provide any additional rights or benefits to the Holders or that does not adversely affect the Senior Indenture of any such Holder;
(5) or a Subsidiary Guar	to add covenants for the benefit of the Holders or to surrender any right or power conferred upon the Company, Holdings antor;
(6) Trust Indenture Act;	to comply with requirements of the SEC in order to effect or maintain the qualification of the Senior Indenture under the
(7) the requirements ther	to evidence and provide for the acceptance and appointment under the Senior Indenture of a successor Trustee pursuant to reof;
(8) they are not freely tra	to provide for the issuance of exchange notes or private exchange notes, which are identical to exchange notes except that ansferable;
(9)	to add a Subsidiary Guarantor or other guarantor under the Senior Indenture;
Notes in the offering in the offering memory	o conform the text of the Senior Indenture, the Guarantees or the senior notes to any provision of the Description of Senior g memorandum for the initial offering of the senior notes to the extent that such provision in the Description of Senior Note trandum for the initial offering of the senior notes was intended to be a verbatim recitation of a provision of the Senior notes or the senior notes; or
provided, however, to	o make any amendment to the provisions of the Senior Indenture relating to the transfer and legending of senior notes; that (a) compliance with the Senior Indenture as so amended would not result in senior notes being transferred in violation of any applicable securities law and (b) such amendment does not materially and adversely affect the rights of Holders to

The consent of the Holders is not necessary under the Senior Indenture to approve the particular form of any proposed amendmen	t. It is
sufficient if such consent approves the substance of the proposed amendment.	

Notices

Notices given by publication will be deemed given on the first date on which publication is made and notices given by first-class mail, postage prepaid, will be deemed given five calendar days after mailing.

Concerning the Trustee

The Senior Indenture contains certain limitations on the rights of the Trustee, should it become a creditor of the Company, to obtain payment of claims in certain cases, or to realize on certain property received in respect of any such claim as security or otherwise. The Trustee will be permitted to engage in other transactions; however, if it acquires any conflicting interest it must eliminate such conflict within 90 days, apply to the SEC for permission to continue or resign.

The Senior Indenture provides that the Holders of a majority in principal amount of the outstanding senior notes issued thereunder will have the right to direct the time, method and place of conducting any proceeding for exercising any remedy available to the Trustee, subject to certain exceptions. The Senior Indenture provides that in case an Event of Default shall occur (which shall not be cured), the Trustee will be required, in the exercise of its

Table of Contents

power, to use the degree of care of a prudent person in the conduct of his own affairs. Subject to such provisions, the Trustee will be under no obligation to exercise any of its rights or powers under the Senior Indenture at the request of any Holder, unless such Holder shall have offered to the Trustee security and indemnity satisfactory to it against any loss, liability or expense.

Governing Law

The Senior Indenture, the senior notes and any Guarantee will be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of the State of New York.

Certain Definitions

Set forth below are certain defined terms used in the Senior Indenture. Reference is made to the Senior Indenture for a full definition of all such terms, as well as any other capitalized terms used herein for which no definition is provided. For purposes of the Senior Indenture, unless otherwise specifically indicated, (1) the term—consolidated—with respect to any Person refers to such Person consolidated with its Restricted Subsidiaries, and excludes from such consolidation any Unrestricted Subsidiary as if such Unrestricted Subsidiary were not an Affiliate of such Person and (2) the term—including—means—including, without limitation—.

Acquired Indebtedness means, with respect to any specified Person,

- (1) Indebtedness of any other Person existing at the time such other Person is merged with or into or became a Restricted Subsidiary of such specified Person, including Indebtedness incurred in connection with, or in contemplation of, such other Person merging with or into, or becoming a Restricted Subsidiary of such specified Person, and
- (2) Indebtedness secured by a Lien encumbering any asset acquired by such specified Person.

Additional Interest means all liquidated damages then owing pursuant to the Registration Rights Agreement.

Affiliate of any specified Person means any other Person directly or indirectly controlling or controlled by or under direct or indirect common control with such specified Person. For purposes of this definition, control (including, with correlative meanings, the terms controlling, controlled by and under common control with), as used with respect to any Person, shall mean the possession, directly or indirectly, of the power to direct or cause the direction of the management or policies of such Person, whether through the ownership of voting securities, by agreement or otherwise.

Applicable Premium means, with respect to any senior note on any redemption date, the greater of:

(1)	1.0% of the principal amount of the senior note; or
(2)	the excess, if any, of:
based on the cash into	the present value at such redemption date of (i) the redemption price of the senior note at October 15, 2010 (such ng set forth in the table appearing above under Optional Redemption), plus (ii) all required interest payments (calculated erest rate payable on the senior notes) due on the senior note through October 15, 2010 (excluding accrued but unpaid potion date), computed using a discount rate equal to the Treasury Rate as of such redemption date plus 50 basis points; over
(b)	the principal amount of the senior note.
	51

Asset Sale means	S .
(1) property or assets (in this definition as a	the sale, conveyance, transfer or other disposition, whether in a single transaction or a series of related transactions, of neluding by way of a Sale and Lease-Back Transaction) of the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary (each referred to in disposition); and
(2) transactions, in each	the issuance or sale of Equity Interests of any Restricted Subsidiary, whether in a single transaction or a series of related a case, other than:
(a) other similar assets i	a disposition of cash, Cash Equivalents or Investment Grade Securities or obsolete or worn out equipment, vehicles or in the ordinary course of business or any disposition of inventory or goods held for sale in the ordinary course of business;
	the disposition of all or substantially all of the assets of the Company in a manner permitted pursuant to the provisions der Certain Covenants Merger, Consolidation or Sale of All or Substantially All Assets or any disposition that constitutes a pursuant to the Senior Indenture;
(c) described under Co	the making of any Permitted Investment or the making of any Restricted Payment that is not prohibited by the covenant ertain Covenants Limitation on Restricted Payments;
(d) transactions with an	any disposition of assets or issuance or sale of Equity Interests of any Restricted Subsidiary in any transaction or series of aggregate fair market value of less than \$25.0 million;
(e) Company or a Restr	any disposition of property or assets or issuance of securities by a Restricted Subsidiary to the Company or by the icted Subsidiary to a Restricted Subsidiary;
(f) (excluding any boot	to the extent allowable under Section 1031 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, any exchange of like property thereon) for use in a Similar Business;
(g)	the lease, assignment or sub-lease of any real or personal property in the ordinary course of business;

(h) sale of Equity In	any issuance or sale of Equity Interests in, or Indebtedness or other securities of, an Unrestricted Subsidiary (other than any terests in, or Indebtedness or other securities of, Kate Spade held by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary);
(i)	foreclosures on assets;
(j)	sales of accounts receivable, or participations therein, in connection with any Receivables Facility; and
(k)	the unwinding of any Hedging Obligations.
cash interest rate term of the lease	ebt in respect of a Sale and Lease-Back Transaction means, as at the time of determination, the present value (discounted at the borne by the senior notes, compounded annually) of the total obligations of the lessee for rental payments during the remaining included in such Sale and Lease-Back Transaction (including any period for which such lease has been extended); provided, such Sale and Lease-Back Transaction results in a Capitalized Lease Obligation, the amount of Indebtedness represented

thereby will be determined in accordance with the definition of $\,$ Capitalized Lease Obligation $\,$.

Table of Contents

accordance with GAAP.

Board of Directors means: with respect to a corporation, the board of directors of the corporation; (1) (2) with respect to a partnership, the board of directors of the general partner of the partnership; and (3) with respect to any other Person, the board or committee of such Person serving a similar function. Board Resolution means, with respect to the Company, a duly adopted resolution of the Board of Directors of the Company or any committee thereof. Business Day means each day that is not a Legal Holiday. Capital Stock means in the case of a corporation, corporate stock, (2) in the case of an association or business entity, any and all shares, (1) interests, participations, rights or other equivalents (however designated) of corporate stock, (2) in the case of a partnership or limited liability company, partnership or membership interests (whether general or limited), and any other interest or participation that confers on a Person the right to receive a share of the profits and losses of, or (3) distributions of assets of, the issuing Person. Capitalized Lease Obligation means, at the time any determination thereof is to be made, the amount of the liability in respect of a capital lease that would at such time be required to be capitalized and reflected as a liability on a balance sheet (excluding the footnotes thereto) in

Cash Equivalents	means
(1)	United States of America dollars,
(2)	(a) Canadian dollars,
(b)	Japanese yen,
(c)	pounds sterling,
(d)	euro or
(e) the ordinary course	in the case of any Foreign Subsidiary that is a Restricted Subsidiary, such local currencies held by it from time to time in of business,
	securities issued or directly and fully and unconditionally guaranteed or insured by the government of the United States of acy or instrumentality thereof the securities of which are unconditionally guaranteed as a full faith and credit obligation of the maturities of 24 months or less from the date of acquisition,
	certificates of deposit, time deposits and eurodollar time deposits with maturities of one year or less from the date of acceptances with maturities not exceeding one year and overnight bank deposits, in each case with any commercial bank urplus in excess of \$250.0 million,
	53

repurchase obligations for underlying securities of the types described in clauses (3) and (4) entered into with any financial

Table of Contents

(5)

institution meeting th	the qualifications specified in clause (4) above,
(6) the date of issuance t	commercial paper rated at least P-1 by Moody s or at least A-1 by S&P and in each case maturing within 12 months after hereof,
(7)	investment funds investing at least 95% of their assets in securities of the types described in clauses (1) through (6) above,
(8) thereof having one of of acquisition and	readily marketable direct obligations issued by any state of the United States of America or any political subdivision f the two highest rating categories obtainable from either Moody s or S&P with maturities of 24 months or less from the date
(9) with maturities of 12	Indebtedness or Preferred Stock issued by Persons with a rating of A or higher from S&P or A2 or higher from Moody s months or less from the date of acquisition.
(2) above; provided to	foregoing, Cash Equivalents shall include amounts denominated in currencies other than those set forth in clauses (1) and hat such amounts are converted into one or more of the currencies set forth in clauses (1) and (2) above as promptly as y event within ten Business Days following the receipt of such amounts.
Change of Control	means the occurrence of any of the following:
(1) and its Subsidiaries, t	the sale, lease or transfer, in one or a series of related transactions, of all or substantially all of the assets of the Company taken as a whole, to any Person other than a Permitted Holder; or
the Exchange Act, or (within the meaning of transaction or in a ser ownership (within the	the Company becomes aware of (by way of a report or any other filing pursuant to Section 13(d) of the Exchange Act, notice or otherwise) the acquisition by any Person or group (within the meaning of Section 13(d)(3) or Section 14(d)(2) of any successor provision), including any group acting for the purpose of acquiring, holding or disposing of securities of Rule 13d-5(b)(1) under the Exchange Act, or any successor provision), other than the Permitted Holders, in a single ries of related transactions, by way of merger, consolidation or other business combination or purchase of beneficial e meaning of Rule 13d-3 under the Exchange Act, or any successor provision) of 50% or more of the total voting power of the Company or any of its direct or indirect parent companies.

Co-Investors means the investment funds associated with each of Credit Suisse Securities (USA) LLC (formerly known as Credit Suisse First Boston LLC) and Leonard Green & Partners, L.P., which made a portion of the equity contribution in connection with the Merger, and their respective Affiliates.

Company has the meaning set forth in the first paragraph under General; provided that when used in the context of determining the fair market value of an asset or liability under the Senior Indenture, Company shall, unless otherwise expressly stated, be deemed to mean the Board of Directors of the Company when the fair market value of such asset or liability is equal to or in excess of \$100.0 million.

Consolidated Depreciation and Amortization Expense means with respect to any Person for any period, the total amount of depreciation and amortization expense, including the amortization of deferred financing fees and other related noncash charges of such Person and its Restricted Subsidiaries for such period on a consolidated basis and otherwise determined in accordance with GAAP.

Consolidated Interest Expense means, with respect to any Person for any period, the sum, without duplication, of:

deducted in computing Co Indebtedness at less than pacceptances, (c) noncash i valuation of Hedging Obli Obligations and (e) net pa expense resulting from the the Transactions, (ii) Addi (iv) any expensing of brid	solidated interest expense of such Person and its Restricted Subsidiaries for such period, to the extent such expense was onsolidated Net Income (including (a) amortization of original issue discount resulting from the issuance of par, (b) all commissions, discounts and other fees and charges owed with respect to letters of credit or bankers interest payments (but excluding any noncash interest expense attributable to the movement in the mark-to-market igations or other derivative instruments pursuant to GAAP), (d) the interest component of Capitalized Lease syments, if any, pursuant to interest rate Hedging Obligations with respect to Indebtedness, and excluding (i) any e discounting of the Existing 2028 Debentures as a result of the application of purchase accounting in connection with itional Interest, (iii) amortization of deferred financing fees, debt issuance costs, commissions, fees and expenses, lge, commitment and other financing fees, (v) commissions, discounts, yield and other fees and charges (including any o any Receivables Facility and (vi) any redemption premiums paid in connection with the redemption of the Existing
(b) cons less	solidated capitalized interest of such Person and its Restricted Subsidiaries for such period, whether paid or accrued,
(c) inter	rest income for such period.
	ition, interest on a Capitalized Lease Obligation shall be deemed to accrue at an interest rate reasonably determined by of interest implicit in such Capitalized Lease Obligation in accordance with GAAP.
of such Person as of the en on which such event for w of the most recently ended date on which such event	Ratio , with respect to any Person as of any date of determination, means the ratio of (x) Consolidated Total Indebtedness nd of the most recent fiscal quarter for which internal financial statements are available immediately preceding the date which such calculation is being made shall occur to (y) the aggregate amount of EBITDA of such Person for the period d four full consecutive fiscal quarters for which internal financial statements are available immediately preceding the for which such calculation is being made shall occur, in each case with such pro forma adjustments to Consolidated BITDA as are appropriate and consistent with the pro forma adjustment provisions set forth in the definition of Fixed
	ne means, with respect to any Person for any period, the aggregate of the Net Income of such Person and its Restricted od, on a consolidated basis, and otherwise determined in accordance with GAAP; provided that, without duplication,
	net after-tax extraordinary, non-recurring or unusual gains or losses (less all fees and expenses relating thereto) or ng to severance, relocation, one-time compensation charges and the Transactions) shall be excluded,
	Net Income for such period shall not include the cumulative effect of a change in accounting principles during such hrough a cumulative effect adjustment or a retroactive application in each case in accordance with GAAP,

of disposed or disco	ntinued operations shall be excluded,
(4) other disposition of a shall be excluded,	any net after-tax gains or losses (less all fees and expenses relating thereto) attributable to asset dispositions or the sale or any Capital Stock of any Person other than in the ordinary course of business, as determined in good faith by the Company,
(5) for by the equity me	the Net Income for such period of any Person that is not a Subsidiary, or is an Unrestricted Subsidiary, or that is accounted thod of accounting, shall be excluded;
	55

Table of Contents

provided that Consolidated Net Income of the Company shall be increased by the amount of dividends or distributions or other payments that are actually paid in cash (or to the extent converted into cash) to the referent Person or a Restricted Subsidiary thereof in respect of such period (subject in the case of dividends, distributions or other payments made to a Restricted Subsidiary to the limitations contained in clause (6) below),

- solely for the purpose of determining the amount available for Restricted Payments under clause (c)(1) of the first paragraph of Certain Covenants Limitation on Restricted Payments, the Net Income for such period of any Restricted Subsidiary (other than any Subsidiary Guarantor) shall be excluded if the declaration or payment of dividends or similar distributions by that Restricted Subsidiary of its Net Income is not at the date of determination wholly permitted without any prior governmental approval (which has not been obtained) or, directly or indirectly, by the operation of the terms of its charter or any agreement, instrument, judgment, decree, order, statute, rule, or governmental regulation applicable to that Restricted Subsidiary or its stockholders, unless such restriction with respect to the payment of dividends or similar distributions has been legally waived; provided that Consolidated Net Income of the Company will be increased by the amount of dividends or other distributions or other payments actually paid in cash (or to the extent converted into cash) to the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary thereof in respect of such period, to the extent not already included therein,
- (7) any increase in amortization or depreciation or other noncash charges resulting from the application of purchase accounting in relation to the Transactions or any acquisition that is consummated after the Issue Date, net of taxes, shall be excluded,
- (8) any net after-tax income (loss) from the early extinguishment of Indebtedness or Hedging Obligations or other derivative instruments shall be excluded,
- (9) any impairment charge or asset write-off, in each case pursuant to GAAP, and the amortization of intangibles arising pursuant to GAAP shall be excluded and
- (10) any noncash compensation expense recorded from grants of stock appreciation or similar rights, stock options, restricted stock or other rights to officers, directors or employees shall be excluded.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, for the purpose of the covenant described under Certain Covenants Limitation on Restricted Payments only (other than clause (c)(4) thereof), there shall be excluded from Consolidated Net Income any income arising from any sale or other disposition of Restricted Investments made by the Company and the Restricted Subsidiaries, any repurchases and redemptions of Restricted Investments from the Company and the Restricted Subsidiaries, any repayments of loans and advances that constitute Restricted Investments by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary, any sale of the stock of an Unrestricted Subsidiary or any distribution or dividend from an Unrestricted Subsidiary, in each case only to the extent such amounts increase the amount of Restricted Payments permitted under such covenant pursuant to clause (c)(4) thereof; provided, however, that any income arising from any sale or other disposition of Equity Interests in Kate Spade or any Extraordinary Distribution shall be excluded from Consolidated Net Income for the purpose of the covenant described under Certain Covenants Limitation on Restricted Payments only.

Consolidated Secured Debt Ratio as of any date of determination means the ratio of (a) Consolidated Total Indebtedness of the Company and the Restricted Subsidiaries that is secured by Liens as of the end of the most recent fiscal quarter for which internal financial statements are available immediately preceding the date on which such event for which such calculation is being made shall occur to (b) the aggregate amount of EBITDA of the Company and the Restricted Subsidiaries for the period of the most recently ended consecutive four full fiscal quarters for which internal financial statements are available immediately preceding the date on which such event for which such calculation is being made shall occur, in each case with such pro forma adjustments to Consolidated Total Indebtedness and EBITDA as are appropriate and consistent with the pro forma adjustment provisions set forth in the definition of Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio.

Consolidated Total Indebtedness means, as at any date of determination, an amount equal to the sum of (1) the aggregate amount of all outstanding Indebtedness of the Company and the Restricted Subsidiaries on a

Table of Contents

consolidated basis consisting of Indebtedness for borrowed money, Obligations in respect of Capitalized Lease Obligations, Attributable Debt in respect of Sale and Lease-Back Transactions and debt obligations evidenced by bonds, notes, debentures or similar instruments or letters of credit or bankers—acceptances (and excluding (x) any undrawn letters of credit issued in the ordinary course of business and (y) all obligations relating to Receivables Facilities) and (2) the aggregate amount of all outstanding Disqualified Stock of the Company and all Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock of the Restricted Subsidiaries (excluding items eliminated in consolidation), with the amount of such Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock equal to the greater of their respective voluntary or involuntary liquidation preferences and Maximum Fixed Repurchase Prices, in each case determined on a consolidated basis in accordance with GAAP).

For purposes hereof, the Maximum Fixed Repurchase Price of any Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock that does not have a fixed repurchase price shall be calculated in accordance with the terms of such Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock as if such Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock as if such Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock were purchased on any date on which Consolidated Total Indebtedness shall be required to be determined pursuant to the Senior Indenture, and if such price is based upon, or measured by, the fair market value of such Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock, such fair market value shall be determined reasonably and in good faith by the Company.

Contingent Obligations means, with respect to any Person, any obligation of such Person guaranteeing any leases, dividends or other obligations that do not constitute Indebtedness (the primary obligations) of any other Person (the primary obligor) in any manner, whether directly or indirectly, including any obligation of such Person, whether or not contingent,

to purchase any such primary obligation or any property constituting direct or indirect security therefor,

(2) to advance or supply funds

(A) for the purchase or payment of any such primary obligation or

(B) to maintain working capital or equity capital of the primary obligor or otherwise to maintain the net worth or solvency of the primary obligor, or

of the ability of the primary obligor to make payment of such primary obligation against loss in respect thereof.

Credit Card Sale means the sale from The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc. to HSBC Bank Nevada, N.A., of the private label credit card accounts of The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc. and related receivables and other assets, pursuant to a Purchase, Sale and Servicing Transfer Agreement, dated as of June 8, 2005, among HSBC Bank Nevada, N.A., HSBC Finance Corporation, The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc. and Bergdorf Goodman, Inc. (it being understood that such sale was consummated on July 7, 2005).

to purchase property, securities or services primarily for the purpose of assuring the owner of any such primary obligation

Default means any event that is, or with the passage of time or the giving of notice or both would be, an Event of Default.

Designated Noncash Consideration means the fair market value of noncash consideration received by the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary in connection with an Asset Sale that is so designated as Designated Noncash Consideration pursuant to an Officers Certificate, setting forth the basis of such valuation, executed by an executive vice president and the principal financial officer of the Company, less the amount of cash or Cash Equivalents received in connection with a subsequent sale of such Designated Noncash Consideration.

Designated Preferred Stock means Preferred Stock of the Company or any parent company thereof (in each case other than Disqualified Stock) that is issued for cash (other than to a Restricted Subsidiary) and is so designated as Designated Preferred Stock pursuant to an Officers Certificate executed by an executive vice president and the principal financial officer of the Company or the applicable parent company thereof, as the case

Table of Contents

may be, on the issuance date thereof, the cash proceeds of which are excluded from the calculation set forth in clause (c) of the first paragraph of the Certain Covenants Limitation on Restricted Payments covenant.

Disqualified Stock means, with respect to any Person, any Capital Stock of such Person which, by its terms, or by the terms of any security into which it is convertible or for which it is putable or exchangeable, or upon the happening of any event, matures or is mandatorily redeemable (other than solely for Capital Stock that is not Disqualified Stock), other than as a result of a change of control or asset sale, pursuant to a sinking fund obligation or otherwise, or is redeemable at the option of the holder thereof, other than as a result of a change of control or asset sale, in whole or in part, in each case prior to the date that is 91 days after the earlier of the maturity date of the senior notes and the date the senior notes are no longer outstanding; provided that if such Capital Stock is issued to any plan for the benefit of employees of the Company or its Subsidiaries or by any such plan to such employees, such Capital Stock shall not constitute Disqualified Stock solely because it may be required to be repurchased by the Company or its Subsidiaries in order to satisfy applicable statutory or regulatory obligations.

Domestic Subsidiary means, with respect to any Person, any Restricted Subsidiary of such Person other than (i) a Foreign Subsidiary or (ii) a Domestic Subsidiary of a Foreign Subsidiary, but, in each case, including any Subsidiary that guarantees or otherwise provides direct credit support for any indebtedness of the Company.

EBITDA means, with respect to any Person for any period, the Consolidated Net Income of such Person for such period,

- (1) increased by (without duplication):
- (a) provision for taxes based on income or profits, plus franchise or similar taxes, of such Person for such period deducted in computing Consolidated Net Income, plus
- (b) consolidated Fixed Charges of such Person for such period to the extent the same was deducted in calculating Consolidated Net Income, plus
- (c) Consolidated Depreciation and Amortization Expense of such Person for such period to the extent such depreciation and amortization were deducted in computing Consolidated Net Income, plus
- any expenses or charges related to any Equity Offering, Permitted Investment, acquisition, disposition, recapitalization or the incurrence of Indebtedness permitted to be incurred by the Senior Indenture including a refinancing thereof (whether or not successful) and any amendment or modification to the terms of any such transactions, including such fees, expenses or charges related to the Transactions and the Credit Card Sale (including any one-time costs associated with entering into any program agreements or servicing agreements directly related to the Credit Card Sale, but not any payments required or contemplated by such agreements, other than payments in respect of transition services provided thereunder prior to the first anniversary of the Credit Card Sale), in each case, deducted in computing Consolidated Net Income, plus

(e) including any one-ti centers after the Issu	the amount of any restructuring charge or reserve deducted in such period in computing Consolidated Net Income, me costs incurred in connection with (x) acquisitions after the Issue Date or (y) the closing of any stores or distribution to Date, plus
(f) such charge that rep	any write offs, write downs or other noncash charges reducing Consolidated Net Income for such period, excluding any resents an accrual or reserve for a cash expenditure for a future period, plus
(g)	the amount of any minority interest expense deducted in calculating Consolidated Net Income, plus
	58

	amount of management, monitoring, consulting and advisory fees and related expenses paid (or an uses) during such period to the Sponsors to the extent permitted under Certain Covenants Transfers	•
during such period (calcula amount of actual benefits re factually supportable, (y) so pursuant to this clause (i) sl	e amount of net cost savings projected by the Company in good faith to be realized as a result of salated on a pro forma basis as though such cost savings had been realized on the first day of such prealized during such period from such actions; provided that (x) such cost savings are reasonably such actions are taken within 36 months after the Issue Date and (z) the aggregate amount of cost shall not exceed \$50.0 million for any four consecutive quarter period (which adjustments may boursuant to the second paragraph of the definition of Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio), plus	period), net of the identifiable and savings added
stock option plan or any otl extent that such costs or ex Equity Interests of the Com	y costs or expenses incurred by the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary pursuant to any management or employee benefit plan or agreement or any stock subscription or stockholder xpenses are funded with cash proceeds contributed to the capital of the Company or net cash proceeds mpany (other than Disqualified Stock that is Preferred Stock) in each case, solely to the extent the culation set forth in clause (c) of the first paragraph under Certain Covenants Limitation on Research	rs agreement, to the ceeds of issuance of at such cash proceeds
excluding any gains that re	reased by (without duplication) noncash gains increasing Consolidated Net Income of such Person represent the reversal of any accrual of, or cash reserve for, anticipated cash charges in any prior pen added back to Consolidated Net Income in calculating EBITDA in accordance with this definition	period (other than such
(3) incre	reased or decreased, as applicable, by (without duplication):	
(a) any n Accounting Standards #133	net gain or loss resulting in such period from Hedging Obligations and the application of Stateme 33 (ASC 815);	ent of Financial
(b) any no Indebtedness; and	net gain or loss resulting in such period from currency translation gains or losses related to curren	acy remeasurements o
(c) the ar	amount of gain or loss resulting in such period from a sale of receivables and related assets to a R civables Facility.	eceivables Subsidiary
EMU means the econom	mic and monetary union contemplated by the Treaty of the European Union.	

Equity Interests means Capital Stock and all warrants, options or other rights to acquire Capital Stock, but excluding any debt security that is convertible into, or exchangeable for, Capital Stock.

Equity Offering means any public or private sale of common stock or Preferred Stock of the Company or any of its direct or indirect parent companies (excluding Disqualified Stock), other than

(a) public offerings with respect to the Company s or any direct or indirect parent company s common stock registered on Form S-4 or Form S-8;

(b) any such public or private sale that constitutes an Excluded Contribution; and

(c) an issuance to any Subsidiary of the Company.

59

Table of Contents

euro means the single currency of participating member states of the EMU.
Exchange Act means the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, and the rules and regulations of the SEC promulgated thereunder.
Excluded Contribution means net cash proceeds, marketable securities or Qualified Proceeds received by the Company from
(a) contributions to its common equity capital, and
(b) the sale (other than to a Subsidiary of the Company or to any management equity plan or stock option plan or any other management or employee benefit plan or agreement of the Company) of Capital Stock (other than Disqualified Stock and Designated Preferred Stock) of the Company,
in each case designated as Excluded Contributions pursuant to an Officers Certificate executed by an executive vice president and the principal financial officer of the Company on the date such capital contributions are made or the date such Equity Interests are sold, as the case may be, which are excluded from the calculation set forth in clause (c) of the first paragraph under Certain Covenants Limitation on Restricted Payments
Existing Indebtedness means Indebtedness of the Company or the Restricted Subsidiaries in existence on the Issue Date, plus interest accruing thereon.
Existing Indenture means the Indenture dated as of May 27, 1998, by and between The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc. and The Bank of New York, as trustee, pursuant to which the Existing 2008 Notes and the Existing 2028 Debentures have been issued, as the same may be amended from time to time.
Existing 2008 Notes means the \$125,000,000 aggregate principal amount of 6.65% senior notes due 2008 issued by The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc. pursuant to the Existing Indenture.
Existing 2028 Debentures means the \$125,000,000 aggregate principal amount of 7.125% senior debentures due 2028 issued by The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc. pursuant to the Existing Indenture.
Extraordinary Distribution means any dividends, distributions or other payments made by Kate Spade to the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary

(a) to the extent generated by (i) borrowings other than working capital borrowings, (ii) the sale of debt or equity securities or (iii) sales or other dispositions of assets, other than inventory, accounts receivable and other assets sold in the ordinary course of business or as part of the normal

retirement or replacement of assets or (b) representing a liquidating distribution or payment in connection with the liquidation or winding up of Kate Spade.

Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio means, with respect to any Person for any period, the ratio of EBITDA of such Person for such period to the Fixed Charges of such Person for such period. In the event that the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary incurs, assumes, guarantees, redeems, retires or extinguishes any Indebtedness (other than Indebtedness incurred under any revolving credit facility that has been permanently repaid and has not been replaced) or issues or redeems Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock subsequent to the commencement of the period for which the Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio is being calculated but prior to or simultaneously with the event for which the calculation of the Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio is made (the Calculation Date), then the Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio shall be calculated giving pro forma effect to such incurrence, assumption, guarantee, redemption, retirement or extinguishing of Indebtedness, or such issuance or redemption of Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock, as if the same had occurred at the beginning of the applicable four-quarter period (the reference period.).

For purposes of making the computation referred to above, Investments, acquisitions, dispositions, mergers, consolidations and disposed operations (as determined in accordance with GAAP) that have been made by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary during the four-quarter reference period or subsequent to such reference period and on or prior to or simultaneously with the Calculation Date shall be calculated on a pro forma basis

Table of Contents

assuming that all such Investments, acquisitions, dispositions, mergers, consolidations and disposed operations (and the change in any associated fixed charges and the change in EDITDA resulting therefrom) had occurred on the first day of the reference period. If since the beginning of such period any Person (that subsequently became a Restricted Subsidiary or was merged with or into the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary since the beginning of such period) shall have made any Investment, acquisition, disposition, merger, consolidation or disposed operation that would have required adjustment pursuant to this definition, then the Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio shall be calculated giving pro forma effect thereto for such period as if such Investment, acquisition, disposition, merger, consolidation or disposed operation had occurred at the beginning of the reference period.

For purposes of this definition, whenever pro forma effect is to be given to a transaction, the pro forma calculations shall be made in good faith by a responsible financial or accounting officer of the Company. If any Indebtedness bears a floating rate of interest and is being given pro forma effect, the interest on such Indebtedness shall be calculated as if the rate in effect on the Calculation Date had been the applicable rate for the entire period (taking into account any Hedging Obligations applicable to such Indebtedness). Interest on a Capitalized Lease Obligation shall be deemed to accrue at an interest rate reasonably determined by a responsible financial or accounting officer of the Company to be the rate of interest implicit in such Capitalized Lease Obligation in accordance with GAAP. For purposes of making the computation referred to above, interest on any Indebtedness under a revolving credit facility computed on a pro forma basis shall be computed based upon the average daily balance of such Indebtedness during the applicable period. Interest on Indebtedness that may optionally be determined at an interest rate based upon a factor of a prime or similar rate, a eurocurrency interbank offered rate, or other rate, shall be deemed to have been based upon the rate actually chosen, or, if none, then based upon such optional rate chosen as the Company may designate.

Fixed Charges means, with respect to any Person for any period, the sum of

(a) Consolidated Interest Expense of such Person for such period,

(b) all cash dividend payments (excluding items eliminated in consolidation) on any series of Preferred Stock during such period, and

(c) all cash dividend payments (excluding items eliminated in consolidation) on any series of Disqualified Stock made during such period.

Foreign Subsidiary means, with respect to any Person, any Restricted Subsidiary of such Person that is not organized or existing under the laws of the United States of America, any state thereof, the District of Columbia, or any territory thereof.

Foreign Subsidiary Total Assets means the total amount of all assets of Foreign Subsidiaries of the Company and the Restricted Subsidiaries, determined on a consolidated basis in accordance with GAAP as shown on the most recent balance sheet of the Company.

GAAP means generally accepted accounting principles in the United States of America that are in effect on the Issue Date.

Government Securities means securities that are		
(a)	direct obligations of the United States of America for the timely payment of which its full faith and credit is pledged or	
(b) America the timely p	obligations of a Person controlled or supervised by and acting as an agency or instrumentality of the United States of payment of which is unconditionally guaranteed as a full faith and credit obligation by the United States of America,	
which, in either case, are not callable or redeemable at the option of the issuers thereof, and shall also include a depository receipt issued by a bank (as defined in Section 3(a)(2) of the Securities Act), as custodian with		
	61	

respect to any such Government Securities or a specific payment of principal of or interest on any such Government Securities held by such custodian for the account of the holder of such depository receipt; provided that (except as required by law) such custodian is not authorized to

make any deduction from the amount payable to the holder of such depository receipt from any amount received by the custodian in respect of the Government Securities or the specific payment of principal of or interest on the Government Securities evidenced by such depository receipt.
guarantee means a guarantee (other than by endorsement of negotiable instruments for collection in the ordinary course of business), direct or indirect, in any manner (including letters of credit and reimbursement agreements in respect thereof), of all or any part of any Indebtedness or other obligations, and, when used as a verb, shall have a corresponding meaning.
Guarantee means the guarantee by any Guarantor of the Company s Obligations under the Senior Indenture and the senior notes.
Guarantor means any of the Subsidiary Guarantors and Holdings.
Hedging Obligations means, with respect to any Person, the obligations of such Person under currency exchange, interest rate or commodity swap agreements, currency exchange, interest rate or commodity cap agreements and currency exchange, interest rate or commodity collar agreements and other agreements or arrangements, in each case designed to protect such Person against fluctuations in currency exchange, interest rates or commodity prices.
Holder means the Person in whose name a senior note is registered on the registrar s books.
Holdings means Neiman Marcus, Inc. (formerly known as Newton Acquisition, Inc.) and its successors.
Indebtedness means, with respect to any Person,
(a) any indebtedness (including principal and premium) of such Person, whether or not contingent
(1) in respect of borrowed money,
(2) evidenced by bonds, notes, debentures or similar instruments or letters of credit or bankers acceptances (or, without double counting, reimbursement agreements in respect thereof),

(3) Obligations), except ordinary course of b	representing the balance deferred and unpaid of the purchase price of any property (including Capitalized Lease any such balance that constitutes a trade payable or similar obligation to a trade creditor, in each case accrued in the usiness, or
(4)	representing any Hedging Obligations,
	hat any of the foregoing Indebtedness (other than letters of credit and Hedging Obligations) would appear as a liability upon luding the footnotes thereto) of such Person prepared in accordance with GAAP,
	to the extent not otherwise included, any obligation by such Person to be liable for, or to pay, as obligor, guarantor or ligations of the type referred to in clause (a) of another Person (whether or not such items would appear upon the balance r or guarantor), other than by endorsement of negotiable instruments for collection in the ordinary course of business,
(c) Lien on any asset ow appear	to the extent not otherwise included, the obligations of the type referred to in clause (a) of another Person secured by a vned by such Person, whether or not such obligations are assumed by such Person and whether or not such obligations would
	62

upon the balance sheet of such Person; provided that the amount of such Indebtedness will be the lesser of the fair market value of such asset at the date of determination and the amount of Indebtedness so secured, and		
(d) Attributable Debt in respect of Sale and Lease-Back Transactions;		
provided, however, that notwithstanding the foregoing, Indebtedness will be deemed not to include (A) Contingent Obligations incurred in the ordinary course of business and (B) Obligations under, or in respect of, Receivables Facilities.		
Indentures means the Senior Indenture and the Senior Subordinated Indenture.		
Independent Financial Advisor means an accounting, appraisal, investment banking firm or consultant to Persons engaged in Similar Businesse of nationally recognized standing that is, in the good faith judgment of the Company, qualified to perform the task for which it has been engaged and that is independent of the Company and its Affiliates.		
Initial Purchasers means Credit Suisse Securities (USA) LLC (formerly known as Credit Suisse First Boston LLC), Deutsche Bank Securities Inc., Banc of America Securities LLC, and Goldman, Sachs & Co.		
Investment Grade Securities means:		
(1) securities issued or directly and fully guaranteed or insured by the government of the United States of America or any agency or instrumentality thereof (other than Cash Equivalents),		
(2) debt securities or debt instruments with a rating of BBB- or higher by S&P or Baa3 or higher by Moody s or the equivalent of such rating by such rating organization, or, if no rating of S&P or Moody s then exists, the equivalent of such rating by any other nationally recognized securities rating agency, but excluding any debt securities or instruments constituting loans or advances among the Company and its Subsidiaries,		
(3) investments in any fund that invests exclusively in investments of the type described in clauses (1) and (2), which fund may also hold immaterial amounts of cash pending investment or distribution and		

(4) corresponding instruments in countries other than the United States of America customarily utilized for high quality investments.

Investments means, with respect to any Person, all investments by such Person in other Persons (including Affiliates) in the form of loans (including guarantees), advances or capital contributions (including by means of any transfer of cash or other property to others or any payment for property or services for the account or use of others, but excluding accounts receivable, trade credit, advances to customers, commission, travel and similar advances to officers and employees, in each case made in the ordinary course of business), purchases or other acquisitions for consideration of Indebtedness, Equity Interests or other securities issued by any other Person and investments that are required by GAAP to be classified on the balance sheet (excluding the footnotes) of such Person in the same manner as the other investments included in this definition to the extent such transactions involve the transfer of cash or other property. For purposes of the definition of Unrestricted Subsidiary and the covenant described under Certain Covenants Limitation on Restricted Payments ,

Investments shall include the portion (proportionate to the Company s equity interest in such Subsidiary) of the fair market value of the net assets of a Subsidiary of the Company at the time that such Subsidiary is designated an Unrestricted Subsidiary; provided that upon a redesignation of such Subsidiary as a Restricted Subsidiary, the Company shall be deemed to continue to have a permanent Investment in an Unrestricted Subsidiary in an amount (if positive) equal to

63

(x) the Company s Investment in such Subsidiary at the time of	of such redesignation, less
(y) the portion (proportionate to the Company s equity interest in s such Subsidiary at the time of such redesignation; and	such Subsidiary) of the fair market value of the net assets of
(2) any property transferred to or from an Unrestricted Subsidiary stransfer, in each case as determined in good faith by the Company.	shall be valued at its fair market value at the time of such
Issue Date means October 6, 2005.	
Kate Spade means Kate Spade LLC, a Delaware limited liability company, and its	successors.
Legal Holiday means a Saturday, a Sunday or a day on which banking institutions	are not required to be open in the State of New York.
Lien means, with respect to any asset, any mortgage, lien, pledge, charge, security whether or not filed, recorded or otherwise perfected under applicable law, including lease in the nature thereof, any option or other agreement to sell or give a security int statement under the Uniform Commercial Code (or equivalent statutes) of any jurisdideemed to constitute a Lien.	any conditional sale or other title retention agreement, any erest in and any filing of or agreement to give any financing
Management Services Agreement means the Management Services Agreement as Certain Relationships and Related Party Transactions .	in effect on the Issue Date, as described under the caption
Merger means the merger of Newton Acquisition Merger Sub, Inc. with and into TAgreement.	The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc. pursuant to the Merger
Merger Agreement means the agreement and Plan of Merger among Neiman Marc Neiman Marcus Group, Inc., dated as of May 1, 2005.	cus, Inc., Newton Acquisition Merger Sub, Inc. and The
Moody s means Moody s Investors Service, Inc. and any successor to its rating a	agency business.

Net Income means, with respect to any Person, the net income (loss) of such Person, determined in accordance with GAAP and before any reduction in respect of Preferred Stock dividends.

Net Proceeds means the aggregate cash proceeds received by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary in respect of any Asset Sale, including any cash received upon the sale or other disposition of any Designated Noncash Consideration received in any Asset Sale, net of the direct costs relating to such Asset Sale and the sale or disposition of such Designated Noncash Consideration, including legal, accounting and investment banking fees, and brokerage and sales commissions, any relocation expenses incurred as a result thereof, taxes paid or payable as a result thereof (after taking into account any available tax credits or deductions and any tax sharing arrangements), amounts required to be applied to the repayment of principal, premium, if any, and interest on Indebtedness required (other than by clause (1) of the second paragraph of Repurchase at the Option of Holders Asset Sales) to be paid as a result of such transaction and any deduction of appropriate amounts to be provided by the Company as a reserve in accordance with GAAP against any liabilities associated with the asset disposed of in such transaction and retained by the Company after such sale or other disposition thereof, including pension and other post-employment benefit liabilities and liabilities related to environmental matters or against any indemnification obligations associated with such transaction.

Notes means the senior notes and the Senior Subordinated Notes.

Table of Contents

Obligations means any principal (including reimbursement obligations with respect to letters of credit whether or not drawn), interest (including, to the extent legally permitted, all interest accrued thereon after the commencement of any insolvency or liquidation proceeding at the rate, including any applicable post-default rate, specified in the applicable agreement), premium (if any), guarantees of payment, fees, indemnifications, reimbursements, expenses, damages and other liabilities payable under the documentation governing any Indebtedness; provided that Obligations with respect to the senior notes shall not include fees or indemnification in favor of the Trustee and any other third parties other than the Holders.

Officer means the Chairman of the Board, the Chief Executive Officer, the Chief Financial Officer, the President, any Executive Vice President, Senior Vice President or Vice President, the Treasurer or the Secretary of the Company.

Officers Certificate means a certificate signed on behalf of the Company by two Officers of the Company, one of whom must be the principal executive officer, the principal financial officer, the treasurer or the principal accounting officer of the Company, that meets the requirements set forth in the Senior Indenture.

Permitted Asset Swap means the concurrent purchase and sale or exchange of Related Business Assets or a combination of Related Business Assets and cash or Cash Equivalents between the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries and another Person that is not the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries; provided that any cash or Cash Equivalents received must be applied in accordance with the covenant described under Repurchase at the Option of Holders Asset Sales .

Permitted Holders means each of the Sponsors, the Co-Investors and members of management of the Company (or its direct parent) who are holders of Equity Interests of the Company (or any of its direct or indirect parent companies) on the Issue Date and any group (within the meaning of Section I3(d)(3) or Section 14(d)(2) of the Exchange Act, or any successor provision) of which any of the foregoing are members; provided that, in the case of such group and without giving effect to the existence of such group or any other group, the Sponsors, the Co-Investors and members of management, collectively, have beneficial ownership of more than 50% of the total voting power of the Voting Stock of the Company or any of its direct or indirect parent companies. Any Person or group whose acquisition of beneficial ownership constitutes a Change of Control in respect of which a Change of Control Offer is made in accordance with the requirements of the Senior Indenture will thereafter, together with its Affiliates, constitute an additional Permitted Holder.

Permitted Investments means:

- (a) any Investment in the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary;
- (b) any Investment in cash and Cash Equivalents or Investment Grade Securities;
- (c) (i) any Investment by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary of the Company in a Person that is engaged in a Similar Business if as a result of such Investment

(1)	such Person becomes a Restricted Subsidiary of the Company or
(2) transfers or conveys	such Person, in one transaction or a series of related transactions, is merged, consolidated or amalgamated with or into, or substantially all of its assets to, or is liquidated into, the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary of the Company and
(ii)	any Investment held by such Person;
	any Investment in securities or other assets not constituting cash, Cash Equivalents or Investment Grade Securities and fon with an Asset Sale made pursuant to the provisions of the covenant described under Repurchase at the Option of s or any other disposition of assets not constituting an Asset Sale;
	65

(e) Issue Date;	any Investment existing on the Issue Date or made pursuant to legally binding written commitments in existence on the
(f) one time, in the aggr	loans and advances to, and guarantees of Indebtedness of, employees not in excess of \$10.0 million outstanding at any regate;
(g)	any Investment acquired by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary
	in exchange for any other Investment or accounts receivable held by the Company or any such Restricted Subsidiary in s a result of a bankruptcy, workout, reorganization or recapitalization of the Person in which such other Investment is made or with respect to such accounts receivable or
(2) transfer of title with	as a result of a foreclosure by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary with respect to any secured Investment or other respect to any secured Investment in default;
(h) Indebtedness and Iss	Hedging Obligations permitted under clause (1) of the covenant described in Certain Covenants Limitation on Incurrence of tuance of Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock;
	loans and advances to officers, directors and employees for business-related travel expenses, moving expenses and other each case incurred in the ordinary course of business or consistent with past practice or to fund such Person s purchase of the Company or any direct or indirect parent company thereof under compensation plans approved by the Board of Directors and faith;
	Investments the payment for which consists of Equity Interests of the Company, or any of its direct or indirect parent e of Disqualified Stock); provided that such Equity Interests will not increase the amount available for Restricted Payments he first paragraph under the covenant described in Certain Covenants Limitation on Restricted Payments;
(k) Indebtedness and Iss	guarantees of Indebtedness permitted under the covenant described in Certain Covenants Limitation on Incurrence of suance of Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock and performance guarantees in the ordinary course of business;
(l) the second paragraph	any transaction to the extent it constitutes an investment that is permitted and made in accordance with the provisions of a of the covenant described under Certain Covenants Transactions with Affiliates (except transactions described in clauses

(2), (6) and (11) of such paragraph);

(m) Investments consisting of purchases and acquisitions of inventory, supplies, material or equipment or the licensing or contribution of intellectual property pursuant to joint marketing arrangements with other Persons;	
Investments in a Similar Business having an aggregate fair market value, taken together with all other Investments made pursuant to this clause (n) that are at that time outstanding (without giving effect to the sale of an Unrestricted Subsidiary to the extent the proceeds of such sale do not consist of cash or marketable securities), not to exceed the greater of (x) \$100.0 million and (y) 1.5% of Total Assets at the time of such Investment (with the fair market value of each Investment being measured at the time made and without giving effect to subsequent changes in value); and	:t
66	

(o) Investments relating to a Receivables Facility; pr Date, such Investments are necessary or advisable (in the good faith de	ovided that in the case of Receivables Facilities established after the Issue stermination of the Company) to effect such Receivables Facility; and
this clause (p) that are at that time outstanding (without giving effect to	narket value, taken together with all other Investments made pursuant to the sale of an Unrestricted Subsidiary to the extent the proceeds of such 0.0 million (with the fair market value of each Investment being measured alue).
Permitted Liens means, with respect to any Person:	
	uses (a) or (b) of the second paragraph of the covenant described under uance of Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock , the Existing 2008 Note gations);
legislation, or good faith deposits to secure bids, tenders, contracts (oth a party, or deposits to secure public or statutory obligations of such Per	nen s compensation laws, unemployment insurance laws or similar ner than for the payment of Indebtedness) or leases to which such Person is rson or deposits of cash or U.S. government bonds to secure surety or or contested taxes or import duties or for the payment of rent, in each case
* *	
(4) Liens for taxes, assessments or other governmen payable or subject to penalties for nonpayment or which are being contadequate reserves with respect thereto are maintained on the books of subject to penalties for nonpayment or which are being contadequate reserves with respect thereto are maintained on the books of subject to penalties for nonpayment or which are being contact to the penalties of the penalties for nonpayment or which are being contact to penalties for the penaltie	
(5) Liens in favor of issuers of performance and sure letters of credit issued pursuant to the request of and for the account of	ety bonds or bid bonds or with respect to other regulatory requirements or such Person in the ordinary course of its business;
rights-of-way, sewers, electric lines, telegraph and telephone lines and	easements or reservations of, or rights of others for, licenses, other similar purposes, or zoning or other restrictions as to the use of real rson or to the ownership of its properties, in each case, which were not

incurred in connection with Indebtedness and which do not in the	aggregate materially adversely	y affect the value of said	properties or materially
impair their use in the operation of the business of such Person;			

(7) Liens existing on the Issue Date;

(8) Liens on property or shares of stock of a Person at the time such Person becomes a Subsidiary; provided that such Liens are not created or incurred in connection with, or in contemplation of, such other Person becoming such a Subsidiary; provided, further, that such Liens may not extend to any other property owned by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary;

67

Table of Contents

in connection with,	Liens on property at the time the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary acquired the property, including any acquisition by or consolidation with or into the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary; provided that such Liens are not created or incurred or in contemplation of, such acquisition; provided, further, that the Liens may not extend to any other property owned by the estricted Subsidiary;
	Liens securing Indebtedness or other obligations of a Restricted Subsidiary owing to the Company or another Restricted ed to be incurred in accordance with the covenant described under Certain Covenants Limitation on Incurrence of ssuance of Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock;
(11) of bankers accept goods;	Liens on specific items of inventory or other goods and proceeds of any Person securing such Person s obligations in respectances issued or created for the account of such Person to facilitate the purchase, shipment or storage of such inventory or other
(12) conduct of the busi	leases and subleases granted to others in the ordinary course of business which do not materially interfere with the ordinary ness of the Company or any of the Restricted Subsidiaries and do not secure any Indebtedness;
(13) leases entered into	Liens arising from financing statement filings under the Uniform Commercial Code or similar state laws regarding operating by the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries in the ordinary course of business;
(14)	Liens in favor of the Company or any Subsidiary Guarantor;
(15) the Company s cli	Liens on inventory or equipment of the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary granted in the ordinary course of business to ent at which such inventory or equipment is located;
(16)	Liens on accounts receivable and related assets incurred in connection with a Receivables Facility;
(7), (8) and (9) and secured the origina any amount greater clauses (1), (7), (8)	Liens to secure any refinancing, refunding, extension, renewal or replacement (or successive refinancing, refunding, ls or replacements) as a whole, or in part, of any Indebtedness secured by any Lien referred to in the foregoing clauses (1), the following clauses (18) and (27); provided that (x) such new Lien shall be limited to all or part of the same property that I Lien (plus improvements on such property), and (y) the Indebtedness secured by such Lien at such time is not increased to than the sum of (A) the outstanding principal amount or, if greater, committed amount of the Indebtedness described under (9) and the following clauses (18) and (27) at the time the original Lien became a Permitted Lien under the Senior Indenture necessary to pay any fees and expenses, including premiums, related to such refinancing, refunding, extension, renewal or

Table of Contents

judgment have not been finally terminated or the period within which such proceedings may be initiated has not expired;
(21) Liens in favor of customs and revenue authorities arising as a matter of law to secure payment of customs duties in connection with the importation of goods in the ordinary course of business;
(22) Liens (i) of a collection bank arising under Section 4-210 of the Uniform Commercial Code on items in the course of collection, (ii) attaching to commodity trading accounts or other commodity brokerage accounts incurred in the ordinary course of business and (iii) in favor of banking institutions arising as a matter of law encumbering deposits (including the right of set-off) and which are within the general parameters customary in the banking industry;
Liens that are contractual rights of set-off (i) relating to the establishment of depository relations with banks not given in connection with the issuance of Indebtedness, (ii) relating to pooled deposit or sweep accounts of the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries to permit satisfaction of overdraft or similar obligations incurred in the ordinary course of business of the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries or (iii) relating to purchase orders and other agreements entered into with customers of the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries in the ordinary course of business;
(24) Liens encumbering reasonable customary initial deposits and margin deposits and similar Liens attaching to commodity trading accounts or other brokerage accounts incurred in the ordinary course of business and not for speculative purposes;
(25) Liens deemed to exist in connection with Investments in repurchase agreements permitted under Certain Covenants Limitation on Incurrence of Indebtedness and Issuance of Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock; provided that such Liens do not extend to any assets other than those assets that are the subject of such repurchase agreement;
(26) other Liens securing obligations incurred in the ordinary course of business which obligations do not exceed \$50.0 million at any one time outstanding;
(27) Liens securing Hedging Obligations, so long as the related Indebtedness is, and is permitted to be under the Senior Indenture, secured by a Lien on the same property securing such Hedging Obligations; and
(28) Liens incurred to secure Obligations in respect of any Indebtedness permitted to be incurred pursuant to the covenant described under Certain Covenants Limitation on Incurrence of Indebtedness and Issuance of Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock; provided that, at the time of incurrence and after giving pro forma effect thereto, the Consolidated Secured Debt Ratio would be no greater than 4.0:1.0.

Person means any individual, corporation, limited liability company, partnership, joint venture, association, joint stock company, trust, unincorporated organization, government or any agency or political subdivision thereof or any other entity.

Preferred Stock means any Equity Interest with preferential rights of payment of dividends or upon liquidation, dissolution, or winding up.

Qualified Proceeds means assets that are used or useful in, or Capital Stock of any Person engaged in, a Similar Business; provided that the fair market value of any such assets or Capital Stock shall be determined by the Company in good faith.

Receivables Facility means one or more receivables financing facilities, as amended, supplemented, modified, extended, renewed, restated, refunded, replaced or refinanced from time to time, the Indebtedness of which is non-recourse (except for standard representations, warranties, covenants and indemnities made in

Table of Contents

connection with such facilities) to the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries pursuant to which the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries sells its accounts receivable to either (a) a Person that is not a Restricted Subsidiary or (b) a Receivables Subsidiary that in turn sells its accounts receivable to a Person that is not a Restricted Subsidiary.

Receivables Fees means distributions or payments made directly or by means of discounts with respect to any participation interest issued or sold in connection with, and other fees paid to a Person that is not a Restricted Subsidiary in connection with, any Receivables Facility.

Receivables Subsidiary means any Subsidiary formed solely for the purpose of engaging, and that engages only, in one or more Receivables Facilities.

Registration Rights Agreement means the Registration Rights Agreement dated as of the Issue Date, among the Company, Holdings, the Subsidiary Guarantors and the Initial Purchasers.

Related Business Assets means assets (other than cash or Cash Equivalents) used or useful in a Similar Business; provided that any assets received by the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary in exchange for assets transferred by the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary shall not be deemed to be Related Business Assets if they consist of securities of a Person, unless upon receipt of the securities of such Person, such Person would become a Restricted Subsidiary.

Representative means, with respect to a person, any trustee, agent or representative (if any) for an issue of Senior Indebtedness of such Person.

Restricted Investment means an Investment other than a Permitted Investment.

Restricted Subsidiary means, at any time, any direct or indirect Subsidiary of the Company (including any Foreign Subsidiary) that is not then an Unrestricted Subsidiary; provided that upon the occurrence of an Unrestricted Subsidiary ceasing to be an Unrestricted Subsidiary, such Subsidiary shall be included in the definition of Restricted Subsidiary .

Revolving Credit Facility means the credit facility provided under the Senior Secured Asset-Based Revolving Credit Agreement, entered into as of the Issue Date, among the Company, Holdings, the lenders party thereto in their capacity as lenders thereunder and Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas, as Administrative Agent, including any guarantees, collateral documents, instruments and agreements executed in connection therewith, and any amendments, supplements, modifications, extensions, replacements, renewals, restatements, refundings or refinancings thereof and any indentures or credit facilities or commercial paper facilities with banks or other institutional lenders or investors that extend, replace, refund, refinance, renew or defease any part of the loans, notes, other credit facilities or commitments thereunder, including any such replacement, refunding or refinancing facility or indenture that increases the amount borrowable thereunder or alters the maturity thereof (provided that such increase in borrowings is permitted under Certain Covenants Limitation on Incurrence of Indebtedness and Issuance of Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock above).

S&P means Standard and Poor s, a division of the McGraw-Hill Companies, Inc., and any successor to its rating agency business.

Sale and Lease-Back Transaction	means any arrangement with any Person providing for the leasing by the Company or any Restricted
Subsidiary of any real or tangible pe	ersonal property, which property has been or is to be sold or transferred by the Company or such Restricted
Subsidiary to such Person in contem	plation of such leasing.

SEC means the Securities and Exchange Commission.

Secured Indebtedness means any Indebtedness secured by a Lien.

70

Table of Contents

Securities Act means the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and the rules and regulations of the SEC promulgated thereunder.	
Senior Credit Facilities means the Revolving Credit Facility and the Term Loan Facility.	
Senior Indebtedness means with respect to any Person:	
all Indebtedness of such Person, whether outstanding on the Issue Date or thereafter incurred; and	
all other Obligations of such Person (including interest accruing on or after the filing of any petition in bankruptcy of reorganization relating to such Person whether or not post-filing interest is allowed in such proceeding) in respect of Indebtedness described clause (1) above	
unless, in the case of clauses (1) and (2), the instrument creating or evidencing the same or pursuant to which the same is outstanding expression provides that such Indebtedness or other Obligations are subordinate in right of payment to the senior notes or the Guarantee of such Personal the case may be; provided that Senior Indebtedness shall not include:	
any obligation of such Person to the Company or any Subsidiary or to any joint venture in which the Company or an Restricted Subsidiary has an interest;	ıy
any liability for Federal, state, local or other taxes owed or owing by such Person;	
any accounts payable or other liability to trade creditors in the ordinary course of business (including guarantees the instruments evidencing such liabilities);	reof a
any Indebtedness or other Obligation of such Person that is subordinate or junior in any respect to any other Indebted or other Obligation of such Person; or	dness
that portion of any Indebtedness that at the time of Incurrence is Incurred in violation of the Senior Indenture.	

Senior Subordinated Indenture means the Senior Subordinated Indenture dated as of the Issue Date, among the Company, as issuer, certain of its Subsidiaries, as guarantors and Wells Fargo Bank, National Association, as trustee, pursuant to which the Senior Subordinated Notes are issued.
Senior Subordinated Notes means the \$500,000,000 aggregate principal amount of \$608% Senior Subordinated Notes due 2015 issued by the Company under the Senior Subordinated Indenture on the Issue Date.
Significant Subsidiary means any Restricted Subsidiary of the Company that would be a significant subsidiary as defined in Article 1, Rule 1-of Regulation S-X, promulgated pursuant to the Securities Act, as such regulation is in effect on the date hereof.
Similar Business means any business conducted by the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries on the Issue Date or any business that is similar, reasonably related, incidental or ancillary thereto.
Sponsors means TPG Capital (formerly Texas Pacific Group) and Warburg Pincus LLC and their respective Affiliates.
Subordinated Indebtedness means

with respect to the Company, any Indebtedness of the Company that is by its terms subordinated in right of payment to the

71

(a)

senior notes, and

1-02

Table of Contents

(b) the Guarantee of suc	with respect to any Guarantor, any Indebtedness of such Guarantor that is by its terms subordinated in right of payment to h Guarantor.
Subsidiary means	, with respect to any Person,
contingency) to vote	any corporation, association, or other business entity (other than a partnership, joint venture, limited liability company or ich more than 50% of the total voting power of shares of Capital Stock entitled (without regard to the occurrence of any in the election of directors, managers or trustees thereof is at the time of determination owned or controlled, directly or erson or one or more of the other Subsidiaries of that Person or a combination thereof and
(2)	any partnership, joint venture, limited liability company or similar entity of which
	more than 50% of the capital accounts, distribution rights, total equity and voting interests or general or limited as applicable, are owned or controlled, directly or indirectly, by such Person or one or more of the other Subsidiaries of that tion thereof whether in the form of membership, general, special or limited partnership or otherwise, and
(y)	such Person or any Restricted Subsidiary of such Person is a controlling general partner or otherwise controls such entity.
Subsidiary Guarant notes.	tee means the guarantee by any Subsidiary Guarantor of the Company s Obligations under the Senior Indenture and the senior
	for means each Restricted Subsidiary of the Company that executes the Senior Indenture as a guarantor on the Issue Date and I Subsidiary of the Company that thereafter guarantees the senior notes pursuant to the terms of the Senior Indenture.
the Company, Holdinguarantees, collateral modifications, extensions commercial paper far part of the loans, not	means the credit facility provided under the Senior Secured Term Loan Agreement, entered into as of the Issue Date, among ngs, the lenders party thereto in their capacity as lenders and Credit Suisse, as Administrative Agent, including any I documents, instruments and agreements executed in connection therewith, and any amendments, supplements, sions, replacements, renewals, restatements, refundings or refinancings thereof and any indentures or credit facilities or cilities with banks or other institutional lenders or investors that extend, replace, refund, refinance, renew or defease any es, other credit facilities or commitments thereunder, including any such replacement, refunding or refinancing facility or sees the amount borrowable thereunder or alters the maturity thereof (provided that such increase in borrowings is permitted

under Certain Covenants Limitation on Incurrence of Indebtedness and Issuance of Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock above).

Total Assets means the total amount of all assets of the Company and the Restricted Subsidiaries, determined on a consolidated basis in accordance with GAAP as shown on the most recent balance sheet of the Company.

Transactions means the Merger, including the payment of the merger consideration in connection therewith, the investment by the Sponsors, members of management and the Co-Investors, the issuance of the Notes and the execution of, and borrowings on the Issue Date under, the Senior Credit Facilities as in effect on the Issue Date, the pledge and security arrangements in connection with the foregoing, the refinancing of certain Indebtedness in connection with the foregoing (including the redemption of the 2008 Notes) and the related transactions described in this prospectus, in particular as described under the section thereof entitled The Transactions .

Treasury Rate means, as of any redemption date, the yield to maturity as of such redemption date of United States Treasury securities with a constant maturity (as compiled and published in the most recent Federal

Table of Contents

Statistical Release is redemption date to C	elease H.15 (519) that has become publicly available at least two Business Days prior to the redemption date (or, if such no longer published, any publicly available source of similar market data)) most nearly equal to the period from the October 15, 2010; provided, however, that if the period from the redemption date to October 15, 2010 is less than one year, yield on actually traded United States Treasury securities adjusted to a constant maturity of one year will be used.
Trustee means W	ells Fargo Bank, National Association until a successor replaces it and, thereafter, means the successor.
Unrestricted Subsid	diary means
(1) Company, as provide	any Subsidiary of the Company that at the time of determination is an Unrestricted Subsidiary (as designated by the ed below) and
(2)	any Subsidiary of an Unrestricted Subsidiary.
Subsidiary) to be an	designate any Subsidiary of the Company (including any existing Subsidiary and any newly acquired or newly formed Unrestricted Subsidiary unless such Subsidiary or any of its Subsidiaries owns any Equity Interests or Indebtedness of, or ien on, any property of, the Company or any Subsidiary of the Company (other than any Subsidiary of the Subsidiary to be ided that
	any Unrestricted Subsidiary must be an entity of which shares of the capital stock or other equity interests (including entitled to cast at least a majority of the votes that may be cast by all shares or equity interests having ordinary voting on of directors or other governing body are owned, directly or indirectly, by the Company,
(b)	such designation complies with the covenant described under Certain Covenants Limitation on Restricted Payments- an
(c)	each of
(1)	the Subsidiary to be so designated and
(2)	its Subsidiaries

has not at the time of designation, and does not thereafter, create, incur, issue, assume, guarantee or otherwise become directly or indirectly liable with respect to any Indebtedness pursuant to which the lender has recourse to any of the assets of the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary.
The Company may designate any Unrestricted Subsidiary to be a Restricted Subsidiary; provided that, immediately after giving effect to such designation no Default shall have occurred and be continuing and either
(1) the Company could incur at least \$1.00 of additional Indebtedness pursuant to the Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio test described in the first paragraph under Certain Covenants Limitation on Incurrence of Indebtedness and Issuance of Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock or
(2) the Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio for the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries would be greater than such ratio for the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries immediately prior to such designation, in each case on a pro forma basis taking into account such designation.
Any such designation by the Company shall be notified by the Company to the Trustee by promptly filing with the Trustee a copy of any applicable Board Resolution giving effect to such designation and an Officers Certificate certifying that such designation complied with the foregoing provisions.
73

Table of Contents

such Person.

Voting Stock of any Person as of any date means the Capital Stock of such Person that is at the time entitled to vote in the election of the Board Directors of such Person.
Weighted Average Life to Maturity means, when applied to any Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock, as the case may be, at ar late, the quotient obtained by dividing
the sum of the products of the number of years from the date of determination to the date of each successive scheduled principal payment of such Indebtedness or redemption or similar payment with respect to such Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock multiplied by the amount of such payment, by
2) the sum of all such payments.

Wholly-Owned Subsidiary of any Person means a Subsidiary of such Person, 100% of the outstanding Capital Stock or other ownership interests of which (other than directors qualifying shares) shall at the time be owned by such Person or by one or more Wholly-Owned Subsidiaries of

m	. 1		c			
Tal	hl	e	ot	on	itei	nts

DESCRIPTION OF SENIOR SUBORDINATED NOTES

General

The outstanding senior subordinated notes were issued under a Senior Subordinated Indenture among Newton Acquisition Merger Sub, Inc., Wells Fargo Bank, National Association, as trustee, Holdings and the Subsidiary Guarantors. Immediately following the closing of the offering and as part of the Transactions, Newton Acquisition Merger Sub, Inc. merged with and into The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc., with The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc. continuing as the surviving corporation and assuming all the obligations of Newton Acquisition Merger Sub, Inc. under the Senior Subordinated Indenture. The Senior Subordinated Indenture has been qualified under and is subject to and governed by the Trust Indenture Act of 1939. The terms of the senior subordinated notes include those stated in the Senior Subordinated Indenture and those made part of the Senior Subordinated Indenture by reference to the Trust Indenture Act.

You can find the definitions of certain capitalized terms used in this description under the subheading Certain Definitions . In this description, the Company refers to The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc., and not to any of its subsidiaries.

The following description is only a summary of the material provisions of the senior subordinated notes and the Senior Subordinated Indenture. We urge you to read the Senior Subordinated Indenture because it, and not this description, defines your rights as a Holder of senior subordinated notes. Copies of the Senior Subordinated Indenture have been filed with the SEC and are incorporated by reference into the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part.

Brief Description of the Senior Subordinated Notes and the Guarantees

The senior subordinated notes:

- are unsecured, senior subordinated obligations of the Company;
- are subordinated in right of payment to all Senior Indebtedness of the Company, including Indebtedness under our Senior Credit Facilities, our Senior Notes and our Existing 2028 Debentures;
- are structurally subordinated to all existing and future Indebtedness and claims of holders of Preferred Stock of Subsidiaries of the Company that do not guarantee the senior subordinated notes;

•	rank pari passu in right of payment with all existing and future Senior Subordinated Indebtedness of the Company, if any;
•	rank senior in right of payment to all existing and future Subordinated Indebtedness of the Company, if any; and
•	are guaranteed on a senior subordinated basis by Holdings and the Subsidiary Guarantors that guarantee our Senior Credit Facilities
The Guara	ntee of each Guarantor:
•	is a general unsecured senior subordinated obligation of such Guarantor;
• our Senior	is subordinated in right of payment to all existing and future Senior Indebtedness of such Guarantor, including its guarantees under Credit Facilities and our Senior Notes;
• Guarantor	is structurally subordinated to all existing and future Indebtedness and claims of holders of Preferred Stock of Subsidiaries of such that do not guarantee the senior subordinated notes;
	75

Table of Contents

- ranks pari passu in right of payment with all existing and future Senior Subordinated Indebtedness of such Guarantor, if any; and
- ranks senior in right of payment to all existing and future Subordinated Indebtedness of such Guarantor, if any.

Principal, Maturity and Interest

The Company issued the 10 3/8% Senior Subordinated Notes due 2015 (the senior subordinated notes) initially with a maximum aggregate principal amount of \$500.0 million. The Company may issue additional senior subordinated notes under the Senior Subordinated Indenture from time to time after this offering (the Additional Senior Subordinated Notes). Any offering of Additional Senior Subordinated Notes is subject to the covenant described below under Certain Covenants Limitation on Incurrence of Indebtedness and Issuance of Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock . The senior subordinated notes and any Additional Senior Subordinated Notes subsequently issued under the Senior Subordinated Indenture will be treated as a single class for all purposes under the Senior Subordinated Indenture, including waivers, amendments, redemptions and offers to purchase. Unless the context requires otherwise, references to senior subordinated notes for all purposes of the Senior Subordinated Indenture and this Description of Senior Subordinated Notes include any Additional Senior Subordinated Notes that are actually issued.

Interest on the senior subordinated notes will accrue at the rate of 10 3/8% per annum, and be payable in cash semi-annually in arrears on each April 15 and October 15 commencing April 15, 2006. The Company will make each interest payment to the Holders of record of the senior subordinated notes on the immediately preceding April 1 and October 1. Interest on the senior subordinated notes will accrue from the most recent date to which interest has been paid or, if no interest has been paid, from the date of issuance of the senior subordinated notes. Interest will be computed on the basis of a 360-day year comprised of twelve 30-day months. The senior subordinated notes will mature on October 15, 2015. Additional Interest may accrue on the senior subordinated notes in certain circumstances pursuant to the Registration Rights Agreement as described under Registration Rights . All references in the Senior Subordinated Indenture and this Description of Senior Subordinated Notes , in any context, to any interest or other amount payable on or with respect to the senior subordinated notes shall be deemed to include any Additional Interest pursuant to the Registration Rights Agreement.

Principal of, premium, if any, and interest on the senior subordinated notes will be payable at the office or agency of the Company maintained for such purpose within the City of Dallas, State of Texas or, at the option of the Company, payment of interest may be made by check mailed to the Holders at their respective addresses set forth in the register of Holders; provided that all payments of principal, premium, if any, and interest with respect to senior subordinated notes represented by one or more global notes registered in the name of or held by the Depository Trust Company or its nominee will be made by wire transfer of immediately available funds to the accounts specified by the Holder or Holders thereof. The senior subordinated notes will be issued in denominations of \$2,000 and any integral multiples of \$1,000 in excess of \$2,000.

Guarantees

Holdings and each direct and indirect Restricted Subsidiary of the Company that is a Domestic Subsidiary and that guarantees the obligations of the Company under the Company senior Credit Facilities, as primary obligors and not merely as sureties, will jointly and severally irrevocably and unconditionally guarantee, on an unsecured senior subordinated basis, the performance and full and punctual payment when due, whether at

maturity, by acceleration or otherwise, of all obligations of the Company under the Senior Subordinated Indenture and the senior subordinated notes, whether for payment of principal of, or interest on or Additional Interest in respect of the senior subordinated notes, expenses, indemnification or otherwise, on the terms set forth in the Senior Subordinated Indenture by executing the Senior Subordinated Indenture. Each Guarantee will be subordinated to any Senior Indebtedness of such Guarantor on the same basis as the senior subordinated notes are subordinated to Senior Indebtedness of the Company. See also Brief Description of the Senior Subordinated Notes and the Guarantees .

Table of Contents

Each Subsidiary Guarantee contains a provision intended to limit the Subsidiary Guarantor's liability thereunder to the maximum amount that it could incur without causing the incurrence of obligations under its Subsidiary Guarantee to be a fraudulent transfer. This provision may not, however, be effective to protect a Subsidiary Guarantee from being voided under fraudulent transfer law, or may reduce the Subsidiary Guarantor's obligation to an amount that effectively makes its Subsidiary Guarantee worthless. See Risk Factors Federal and state statutes may allow courts, under specific circumstances, to void the notes and the guarantees, subordinate claims in respect of the notes and the guarantees and require note holders to return payments received.

Each Subsidiary Guarantor may consolidate with or merge into or sell all or substantially all its assets to (A) the Company or another Subsidiary Guarantor without limitation or (B) any other Person upon the terms and conditions set forth in the Senior Subordinated Indenture. The Senior Subordinated Indenture also imposes limitations on the ability of Holdings to consolidate with or merge into or sell all or substantially all its assets to another Person. See Certain Covenants Merger, Consolidation or Sale of All or Substantially All Assets .

The Subsidiary Guarantee of a Subsidiary Guarantor will automatically and unconditionally be released and discharged upon:

- (1) (a) the sale, disposition or other transfer (including through merger or consolidation) of all of the Capital Stock (or any sale, disposition or other transfer of Capital Stock following which such Subsidiary Guarantor is no longer a Restricted Subsidiary), or all or substantially all the assets, of such Subsidiary Guarantor (other than a sale, disposition or other transfer to a Restricted Subsidiary) if such sale, disposition or other transfer is made in compliance with the applicable provisions of the Senior Subordinated Indenture;
- (b) the designation by the Company of such Subsidiary Guarantor as an Unrestricted Subsidiary in accordance with the provisions of the Senior Subordinated Indenture set forth under Certain Covenants Limitation on Restricted Payments and the definition of Unrestricted Subsidiary;
- the release or discharge of such Subsidiary Guarantor from its guarantee of Indebtedness under the Senior Credit Facilities or the guarantee that resulted in the obligation of such Subsidiary Guarantor to guarantee the senior subordinated notes, in each case, if such Subsidiary Guarantor would not then otherwise be required to guarantee the senior subordinated notes pursuant to the covenant described under Certain Covenants Limitation on Guarantees of Indebtedness by Restricted Subsidiaries (treating any guarantees of such Subsidiary Guarantor that remain outstanding as incurred at least 30 days prior to such release), except, in each case, a release or discharge by, or as a result of, payment under such guarantee or payment in full of the Indebtedness under the Senior Credit Facilities; or
- (d) the exercise by the Company of its legal defeasance option or its covenant defeasance option, as described under Legal Defeasance and Covenant Defeasance or if the Company s obligations under the Senior Subordinated Indenture are discharged in accordance with the terms of the Senior Subordinated Indenture; and
- (2) in the case of clause (1) (a) above, the release of such Subsidiary Guarantor from its guarantee, if any, of and all pledges and security, if any, granted in connection with, the Senior Credit Facilities, the Senior Notes and any other Indebtedness of the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary.

Ranking

Senior Indebtedness versus Senior Subordinated Notes

Payments of principal of, and premium, if any, and interest on the senior subordinated notes and the payment of any Guarantee will be subordinate in right of payment to the prior payment in full of all Senior

77

Table of Contents

Indebtedness of the Company and the Guarantors, including the obligations of the Company and, to the extent applicable, the Guarantors, under the Senior Credit Facilities, the Senior Notes and the Existing 2028 Debentures.

As of July 31, 2010:

- (1) the Company s Senior Indebtedness, including Indebtedness under the Senior Credit Facilities, the Senior Notes and the Existing 2028 Debentures, was approximately \$2,391.0 million (excluding unused commitments), of which \$1,638.6 million, consisting principally of Indebtedness under the Senior Credit Facilities, the Existing 2028 Debentures was Secured Indebtedness; and
- (2) the Guarantors Senior Indebtedness, consisting principally of their respective guarantees of Senior Indebtedness of the Company under the Senior Credit Facilities and the Senior Notes, was approximately \$2,266.0 million in the aggregate (excluding unused commitments), of which \$1,513.6 million, consisting principally of their respective guarantees of Senior Indebtedness of the Company under the Senior Credit Facilities, was Secured Indebtedness.

We also had at that date no borrowings outstanding under our senior secured asset-based revolving credit facility, \$31.1 million of outstanding letters of credit and \$508.9 million of unused borrowing availability.

Although the Indentures contain limitations on the amount of additional Indebtedness that the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries may incur, under certain circumstances the amount of such Indebtedness could be substantial and, in any case, such Indebtedness may be Senior Indebtedness. The Indentures do not limit the amount of additional Indebtedness that Holdings may incur. See Certain Covenants Limitation on Incurrence of Indebtedness and Issuance of Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock .

Liabilities of Subsidiaries versus Senior Subordinated Notes

The Company conducts a significant portion of its operations through its Subsidiaries. Some of the Company s Subsidiaries are not guaranteeing the senior subordinated notes, and Subsidiary Guarantees may be released under certain circumstances, as described under Subsidiary Guarantees. In addition, the Company s future Subsidiaries may not be required to guarantee the senior subordinated notes. Claims of creditors of such non-guarantor Subsidiaries, including trade creditors and creditors holding indebtedness or guarantees issued by such non-guarantor Subsidiaries, and claims of holders of Preferred Stock of such non-guarantor Subsidiaries generally will have priority with respect to the assets and earnings of such non-guarantor Subsidiaries over the claims of the Company s creditors, including Holders, even if the claims do not constitute Senior Indebtedness. Accordingly, the senior subordinated notes will be structurally subordinated to claims of creditors (including trade creditors) and holders of Preferred Stock, if any, of such non-guarantor Subsidiaries.

As of July 31, 2010, the Company s Subsidiaries (other than the Subsidiary Guarantors) had no consolidated total assets. In addition, for the fiscal year ended July 31, 2010, the Company s Subsidiaries (other than the Subsidiary Guarantors) had no revenues. Although the Senior Subordinated Indenture limits the incurrence of Indebtedness and Preferred Stock by Restricted Subsidiaries, such limitation is subject to a number of significant qualifications. Moreover, the Senior Subordinated Indenture does not impose any limitation on the incurrence by

Restricted Subsidiaries of liabilities that are not considered Indebtedness or Preferred Stock under the Senior Subordinated Indenture, such as trade payables. See Certain Covenants Limitation on Incurrence of Indebtedness and Issuance of Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock .

Other Senior Subordinated Indebtedness versus Senior Subordinated Notes

Only Indebtedness of the Company or a Guarantor that is Senior Indebtedness will rank senior to the senior subordinated notes and the Guarantees in accordance with the provisions of the Senior Subordinated Indenture. The senior subordinated notes and the Guarantees will in all respects rank pari passu with all other Senior Subordinated Indebtedness of the Company and the Guarantors.

Table of Contents

The Company and the Subsidiary Guarantors have agreed in the Senior Subordinated Indenture that they will not incur any Indebtedness that is subordinate or junior in right of payment to their Senior Indebtedness, unless such Indebtedness is Senior Subordinated Indebtedness of the applicable person or is expressly subordinated in right of payment to Senior Subordinated Indebtedness of such person. The Senior Subordinated Indenture does not treat (i) unsecured Indebtedness as subordinated or junior to Secured Indebtedness merely because it is unsecured or (ii) Senior Indebtedness as subordinated or junior to any other Senior Indebtedness merely because it has a junior priority with respect to the same collateral.

Payment of Senior Subordinated Notes

The Company is not permitted to make payments of principal of or premium, if any, or interest on the senior subordinated notes or make any deposit pursuant to the provisions described under Legal Defeasance and Covenant Defeasance or Satisfaction and Discharge below and may not purchase, redeem or otherwise retire any senior subordinated notes (collectively, pay the senior subordinated notes) (except in the form of Permitted Junior Securities) if either of the following occurs (a Payment Default):

- (1) any Obligation on any Designated Senior Indebtedness of the Company is not paid in full in cash when due (after giving effect to any applicable grace period); or
- (2) any other default on Designated Senior Indebtedness of the Company occurs and the maturity of such Designated Senior Indebtedness is accelerated in accordance with its terms;

unless, in either case, the Payment Default has been cured or waived and any such acceleration has been rescinded or such Designated Senior Indebtedness has been paid in full in cash. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Company is permitted to pay the senior subordinated notes if it and the Trustee receive written notice approving such payment from the Representatives of all Designated Senior Indebtedness with respect to which the Payment Default has occurred and is continuing.

During the continuance of any default (other than a Payment Default) with respect to any Designated Senior Indebtedness pursuant to which the maturity thereof may be accelerated without further notice (except such notice as may be required to effect such acceleration) or the expiration of any applicable grace periods, the Company is not permitted to pay the senior subordinated notes (except in the form of Permitted Junior Securities) for a period (a Payment Blockage Period) commencing upon the receipt by the Trustee (with a copy to the Company) of written notice (a Blockage Notice) of such default from the Representative of such Designated Senior Indebtedness specifying an election to effect a Payment Blockage Period and ending 179 days thereafter. The Payment Blockage Period will end earlier if such Payment Blockage Period is terminated:

- (1) by written notice to the Trustee and the Company from the Person or Persons who gave such Blockage Notice;
- (2) because the default giving rise to such Blockage Notice is cured, waived or otherwise no longer continuing; or

(3) because such Designated Senior Indebtedness has been discharged or repaid in full in cash.

Notwithstanding the provisions described above, unless the holders of such Designated Senior Indebtedness or the Representative of such Designated Senior Indebtedness, the Company is permitted to resume paying the senior subordinated notes after the end of such Payment Blockage Period. The senior subordinated notes shall not be subject to more than one Payment Blockage Period in any consecutive 360-day period irrespective of the number of defaults with respect to Designated Senior Indebtedness during such period; provided that if any Payment Blockage Notice is delivered to the Trustee by or on behalf of the holders of Designated Senior Indebtedness of the Company (other than the holders of Indebtedness under the Senior Credit Facilities), a Representative of holders of Indebtedness under the Senior Credit Facilities may give another Payment Blockage Notice within such period. However, in no event may the total number of days

Table of Contents

during which any Payment Blockage Period or Periods on the notes is in effect exceed 179 days in the aggregate during any consecutive 365-day period, and there must be at least 186 days during any consecutive 365-day period during which no Payment Blockage Period is in effect. Notwithstanding the foregoing, however, no Default that existed or was continuing on the date of delivery of any Blockage Notice to the Trustee will be, or be made, the basis for a subsequent Blockage Notice.

Upon any payment or distribution of the assets of the Company upon a total or partial liquidation or dissolution or reorganization of or similar proceeding relating to the Company or its property:

- (1) the holders of Senior Indebtedness of the Company will be entitled to receive payment in full in cash of such Senior Indebtedness before the Holders are entitled to receive any payment;
- (2) until the Senior Indebtedness of the Company is paid in full in cash, any payment or distribution to which Holders would be entitled but for the subordination provisions of the Senior Subordinated Indenture will be made to holders of such Senior Indebtedness as their interests may appear, except that Holders may receive Permitted Junior Securities; and
- if a distribution is made to Holders that, due to the subordination provisions, should not have been made to them, such Holders are required to hold it in trust for the holders of Senior Indebtedness of the Company and pay it over to them as their interests may appear.

The subordination and payment blockage provisions described above will not prevent a Default from occurring under the Senior Subordinated Indenture upon the failure of the Company to pay interest or principal with respect to the senior subordinated notes when due by their terms. If payment of the senior subordinated notes is accelerated because of an Event of Default, the Company or the Trustee must promptly notify the holders of Designated Senior Indebtedness or the Representative of such Designated Senior Indebtedness of the acceleration. So long as there shall remain outstanding Senior Indebtedness under the Senior Credit Facilities, a Blockage Notice with respect to the Senior Credit Facilities may only be given by the respective administrative agents thereunder unless otherwise agreed to in writing by the respective requisite lenders named in therein. If any Designated Senior Indebtedness is outstanding, neither the Company nor any Guarantor may pay the senior subordinated notes until five Business Days after the Representatives of all the issues of Designated Senior Indebtedness receive notice of such acceleration and, thereafter, may pay the senior subordinated notes only if the Senior Subordinated Indenture otherwise permits payment at that time.

A Guarantor s obligations under its Guarantee are senior subordinated obligations. As such, the rights of Holders to receive payment by a Guarantor pursuant to its Guarantee will be subordinated in right of payment to the rights of holders of Senior Indebtedness of such Guarantor. The terms of the subordination and payment blockage provisions described above with respect to the Company s obligations under the senior subordinated notes apply equally to a Guarantor and the obligations of such Guarantor under its Guarantee.

A Holder by its acceptance of senior subordinated notes agrees to be bound by these subordination provisions and authorizes and expressly directs the Trustee under the Senior Subordinated Indenture, on its behalf, to take such action as may be necessary or appropriate to effectuate the subordination provided for in the Senior Subordinated Indenture and appoints the Trustee under the Senior Subordinated Indenture its attorney-in-fact for such purpose.

By reason of the subordination provisions contained in the Senior Subordinated Indenture, in the event of a liquidation or insolvency proceeding, creditors of the Company or a Guarantor who are holders of Senior Indebtedness of the Company or such Guarantor, as the case may be, may recover more, ratably, than the Holders, and creditors of the Company or a Guarantor who are not holders of Senior Indebtedness may recover less, ratably, than holders of Senior Indebtedness of the Company or such Guarantor and may recover more, ratably, than the Holders. See Risk Factors The right of holders to receive payments on the senior subordinated notes and the guarantees thereof will be junior to the rights of the lenders under our senior secured credit facilities, the senior notes, the 2028 debentures and to all of our and the guarantors other senior indebtedness, including any of our or the guarantors future senior debt .

80

Table of Contents

The terms of the subordination provisions described above will not apply to payments from money or the proceeds of U.S. Government Obligations deposited in trust or with the Trustee, as applicable, for the payment of principal of and interest on the senior subordinated notes pursuant to the provisions described under Legal Defeasance and Covenant Defeasance or Satisfaction and Discharge, if the subordination provisions described in this section were not violated at the time the applicable amounts were deposited in trust or with the Trustee, as applicable, pursuant to such sections.

Mandatory Redemption; Offer to Purchase; Open Market Purchases

The Company is not required to make any mandatory redemption or sinking fund payments with respect to the senior subordinated notes. However, under certain circumstances, the Company may be required to offer to purchase senior subordinated notes as described under Repurchase at the Option of Holders. The Company may from time to time acquire senior subordinated notes by means other than a redemption, whether by tender offer, in open market purchases, through negotiated transactions or otherwise, in accordance with applicable securities laws.

Optional Redemption

Except as described below, the senior subordinated notes are not redeemable at the Company's option prior to October 15, 2010. From and after October 15, 2010, the Company may redeem the senior subordinated notes, in whole or in part, upon not less than 30 nor more than 60 days prior notice at the redemption prices (expressed as percentages of principal amount) set forth below, plus accrued and unpaid interest, and Additional Interest, if any, thereon to the applicable redemption date, subject to the right of Holders on the relevant record date to receive interest due on the relevant interest payment date, if redeemed during the twelve-month period beginning on October 15 of each of the years indicated below:

Year	Percentage
2010	105.188%
2011	103.458%
2012	101.729%
2013 and thereafter	100.000%

At any time prior to October 15, 2010, the Company may also redeem all or a part of the senior subordinated notes, upon not less than 30 nor more than 60 days prior notice, at a redemption price equal to 100% of the principal amount of senior subordinated notes redeemed plus the Applicable Premium as of, and accrued and unpaid interest and Additional Interest, if any, to the redemption date, subject to the rights of Holders on the relevant record date to receive interest due on the relevant interest payment date.

Selection and Notice

If the Company is redeeming less than all of the senior subordinated notes at any time, the Trustee will select the senior subordinated notes to be redeemed (a) if the senior subordinated notes are listed on any national securities exchange, in compliance with the requirements of the principal national securities exchange on which such senior subordinated notes are listed or (b) if such senior subordinated notes are not so listed, on a pro

rata basis to the extent practicable; provided that no senior subordinated notes of \$2,000 or less shall be redeemed in part.

Notices of redemption shall be mailed by first-class mail, postage prepaid, at least 30 days but not more than 60 days before the redemption date to each Holder at such Holder s registered address, except that notices of redemption may be mailed more than 60 days prior to a redemption date if the notice is issued in connection with a defeasance of the senior subordinated notes or a satisfaction and discharge of the Senior Subordinated Indenture. If any senior subordinated note is to be redeemed in part only, any notice of redemption that relates to such senior subordinated note shall state the portion of the principal amount thereof to be redeemed.

81

Table of Contents

A senior subordinated note in principal amount equal to the unredeemed portion of any senior subordinated note redeemed in part will be issued in the name of the Holder thereof upon cancellation of the original senior subordinated note. Senior subordinated notes called for redemption become due and payable on the date fixed for redemption. On and after the redemption date, unless the Company defaults in the redemption payment, interest shall cease to accrue on the senior subordinated note or portions thereof called for redemption.

Repurchase at the Option of Holders

Change of Control

If a Change of Control occurs, the Company will make an offer to purchase all of the senior subordinated notes pursuant to the offer described below (the Change of Control Offer) at a price in cash (the Change of Control Payment) equal to 101% of the aggregate principal amount thereof plus accrued and unpaid interest, and Additional Interest, if any, to the date of purchase, subject to the right of Holders of record on the relevant record date to receive interest due on the relevant interest payment date. Within 30 days following any Change of Control, the Company will send notice of such Change of Control Offer by first class mail, with a copy to the Trustee, to each Holder to the address of such Holder appearing in the security register with a copy to the Trustee, with the following information:

- (1) a Change of Control Offer is being made pursuant to the covenant entitled Change of Control, and all senior subordinated notes properly tendered pursuant to such Change of Control Offer will be accepted for payment;
- (2) the purchase price and the purchase date, which will be no earlier than 30 days nor later than 60 days from the date such notice is mailed (the Change of Control Payment Date);
- (3) any senior subordinated note not properly tendered will remain outstanding and continue to accrue interest; (4) unless the Company defaults in the payment of the Change of Control Payment, all senior subordinated notes accepted for payment pursuant to the Change of Control Offer will cease to accrue interest on the Change of Control Payment Date;
- Holders electing to have any senior subordinated notes purchased pursuant to a Change of Control Offer will be required to surrender the senior subordinated notes, with the form entitled Option of Holder to Elect Purchase on the reverse of the senior subordinated notes completed, to the paying agent specified in the notice at the address specified in the notice prior to the close of business on the third Business Day preceding the Change of Control Payment Date;
- (5) Holders will be entitled to withdraw their tendered senior subordinated notes and their election to require the Company to purchase such senior subordinated notes; provided that the paying agent receives, not later than the close of business on the last day of the offer period, a telegram, telex, facsimile transmission or letter setting forth the name of the Holder, the principal amount of senior subordinated notes tendered for purchase, and a statement that such Holder is withdrawing its tendered senior subordinated notes and its election to have such senior subordinated notes purchased; and

(6)	Holders whose senior subordinated notes are being purchased only in part will be issued senior subordinated notes equal in principal
amount t	o the unpurchased portion of the senior subordinated notes surrendered, which unpurchased portion must be equal to \$2,000 or an
integral r	multiple of \$1,000 in excess of \$2,000.

While the senior subordinated notes are in global form and the Company makes an offer to purchase all of the senior subordinated notes pursuant to the Change of Control Offer, a Holder may exercise its option to elect for the purchase of the senior subordinated notes through the facilities of DTC, subject to its rules and regulations.

The Company will comply with the requirements of Rule 14e-1 under the Exchange Act and any other securities laws and regulations thereunder to the extent such laws or regulations are applicable in connection with

Table of Contents

the repurchase of the senior subordinated notes pursuant to a Change of Control Offer. To the extent that the provisions of any securities laws or regulations conflict with the provisions of the Senior Subordinated Indenture, the Company will comply with the applicable securities laws and regulations and shall not be deemed to have breached its obligations described in the Senior Subordinated Indenture by virtue thereof.

On the Change of Control Payment Date, the Company will, to the extent permitted by law,

- (1) accept for payment all senior subordinated notes or portions thereof properly tendered pursuant to the Change of Control Offer,
- (2) deposit with the paying agent an amount equal to the aggregate Change of Control Payment in respect of all senior subordinated notes or portions thereof so tendered and
- (3) deliver, or cause to be delivered, to the Trustee for cancellation the senior subordinated notes so accepted together with an Officers Certificate stating that such senior subordinated notes or portions thereof have been tendered to and purchased by the Company.

The paying agent will promptly mail to each Holder the Change of Control Payment for such senior subordinated notes, and the Trustee will promptly authenticate and mail to each Holder a senior subordinated note equal in principal amount to any unpurchased portion of the senior subordinated notes surrendered, if any; provided that each such senior subordinated note will be in a principal amount of \$2,000 or an integral multiple of \$1,000 in excess of \$2,000. The Company will publicly announce the results of the Change of Control Offer on or as soon as practicable after the Change of Control Payment Date.

The Senior Credit Facilities and Senior Notes will (in each case, subject to limited exceptions), and future credit agreements or other agreements to which the Company becomes a party may, prohibit the Company from purchasing any senior subordinated notes as a result of a Change of Control. In the event a Change of Control occurs at a time when the Company is prohibited from purchasing the senior subordinated notes, the Company could seek the consent of their lenders and noteholders to permit the purchase of the senior subordinated notes or could attempt to refinance the borrowings and notes that contain such prohibition. If the Company does not obtain such consent or repay such borrowings or notes, the Company will remain prohibited from purchasing the senior subordinated notes. In such case, the Company s failure to purchase tendered senior subordinated notes would constitute an Event of Default under the Senior Subordinated Indenture. If, as a result thereof, a default occurs with respect to any Senior Indebtedness, the subordination provisions in the Senior Subordinated Indenture would restrict payment to the Holders under certain circumstances.

The Revolving Credit Facility will provide that certain change of control events with respect to the Company (including a Change of Control under the Senior Subordinated Indenture) would constitute a default thereunder. If the Company experiences a change of control that triggers a default under the Revolving Credit Facility or cross-defaults under any other Indebtedness, the Company could seek a waiver of such defaults or seek to refinance the Indebtedness outstanding under the Revolving Credit Facility and such other Indebtedness. In the event the Company does not obtain such a waiver or refinance the Indebtedness outstanding under the Revolving Credit Facility and such other Indebtedness, such defaults could result in amounts outstanding under the Revolving Credit Facility and such other Indebtedness being declared due and payable. The Company s ability to pay cash to the Holders following the occurrence of a Change of Control may be limited by its then existing financial resources. Therefore, sufficient funds may not be available when necessary to make any required repurchases.

The Company will not be required to make a Change of Control Offer following a Change of Control if a third party makes the Change of Control Offer in the manner, at the time and otherwise in compliance with the requirements set forth in the Senior Subordinated Indenture applicable to a Change of Control Offer made by the Company and purchases all senior subordinated notes validly tendered and not withdrawn under such Change of Control Offer. A Change of Control Offer may be made in advance of a Change of Control, conditional upon such Change of Control, if a definitive agreement is in place for the Change of Control at the time of making of the Change of Control Offer.

Table of Contents

The Change of Control purchase feature of the senior subordinated notes may in certain circumstances make more difficult or discourage a sale or takeover of the Company and, thus, the removal of incumbent management. The Change of Control purchase feature is a result of negotiations between the Company and the Initial Purchasers. We have no present intention to engage in a transaction involving a Change of Control, although it is possible that we could decide to do so in the future. Subject to the limitations discussed below, we could, in the future, enter into certain transactions, including acquisitions, refinancings or other recapitalizations, that would not constitute a Change of Control under the Senior Subordinated Indenture, but that could increase the amount of indebtedness outstanding at such time or otherwise affect our capital structure or credit ratings. Restrictions on our ability to incur additional Indebtedness are contained in the covenant described under Certain Covenants Limitation on Incurrence of Indebtedness and Issuance of Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock . Such restrictions can be waived with the consent of the holders of a majority in principal amount of the senior subordinated notes then outstanding. Except for the limitations contained in such covenant, however, the Senior Subordinated Indenture will not contain any covenants or provisions that may afford Holders protection in the event of a highly leveraged transaction.

The definition of Change of Control includes a disposition of all or substantially all of the assets of the Company to any Person. Although there is a limited body of case law interpreting the phrase substantially all, there is no precise established definition of the phrase under applicable law. Accordingly, in certain circumstances there may be a degree of uncertainty as to whether a particular transaction would involve a disposition of all or substantially all of the assets of the Company. As a result, it may be unclear as to whether a Change of Control has occurred and whether a Holder may require the Company to make an offer to repurchase the senior subordinated notes as described above.

The provisions under the Senior Subordinated Indenture relative to the Company s obligation to make an offer to repurchase the senior subordinated notes as a result of a Change of Control may be waived or modified with the written consent of the Holders of a majority in principal amount of the senior subordinated notes.

Asset Sales

The Senior Subordinated Indenture provides that the Company will not, and will not permit any Restricted Subsidiary to, cause, make or suffer to exist an Asset Sale, unless:

- (1) the Company or such Restricted Subsidiary, as the case may be, receives consideration at the time of such Asset Sale at least equal to the fair market value (as determined in good faith by the Company) of the assets sold or otherwise disposed of; and
- (2) except in the case of a Permitted Asset Swap, at least 75% of the consideration therefor received by the Company or such Restricted Subsidiary, as the case may be, is in the form of cash or Cash Equivalents; provided that the amount of
- (a) any liabilities (as shown on the Company s or such Restricted Subsidiary s most recent balance sheet or in the notes thereto) of the Company or such Restricted Subsidiary, other than liabilities that are by their terms subordinated to the senior subordinated notes, that are assumed by the transferee of any such assets (or a third party on behalf of the transferee) and for which the Company or such Restricted Subsidiary has been validly released by all creditors in writing,

- (b) any securities, notes or other obligations or assets received by the Company or such Restricted Subsidiary from such transferee that are converted by the Company or such Restricted Subsidiary into cash (to the extent of the cash received) within 180 days following the closing of such Asset Sale and
- (c) any Designated Noncash Consideration received by the Company or such Restricted Subsidiary in such Asset Sale having an aggregate fair market value, taken together with all other Designated Noncash Consideration received pursuant to this clause (c) that is at that

84

Table of Contents

time outstanding, not to exceed the greater of (x) \$125.0 million and (y) 1.75% of Total Assets at the time of the receipt of such Designated
Noncash Consideration, with the fair market value of each item of Designated Noncash Consideration being measured at the time received and
without giving effect to subsequent changes in value,

shall be deemed to be cash for purposes of this provision and for no other purpose.

Within 450 days after any of the Company s or any Restricted Subsidiary s receipt of the Net Proceeds of any Asset Sale, the Company or such Restricted Subsidiary may, at its option, apply the Net Proceeds from such Asset Sale:

- (1) to permanently reduce
- Obligations under any Senior Indebtedness, the senior subordinated notes or any other Senior Subordinated Indebtedness, in each case, of the Company or any Subsidiary Guarantor and, in the case of Obligations under revolving credit facilities or other similar Indebtedness, to correspondingly permanently reduce commitments with respect thereto (other than Obligations owed to the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary); provided that if the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary shall so reduce Obligations under any Senior Subordinated Indebtedness, the Company or such Subsidiary Guarantor will, equally and ratably, reduce Obligations under the senior subordinated notes by, at its option, (A) redeeming senior subordinated notes if the senior subordinated notes are then redeemable as provided under Optional Redemption (B) making an offer (in accordance with the procedures set forth below for an Asset Sale Offer) to all Holders to purchase their senior subordinated notes at 100% of the principal amount thereof, plus the amount of accrued and unpaid interest and Additional Interest, if any, on the principal amount of senior subordinated notes to be repurchased or (C) purchasing senior subordinated notes through open market purchases (to the extent such purchases are at a price equal to or higher than 100% of the principal amount thereof) in a manner that complies with the Senior Subordinated Indenture and applicable securities law; or
- (y) Indebtedness of a Restricted Subsidiary that is not a Subsidiary Guarantor, other than Indebtedness owed to the Company or another Restricted Subsidiary; or
- (2) to an investment in (a) any one or more businesses; provided that such investment in any business is in the form of the acquisition of Capital Stock and results in the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary owning an amount of the Capital Stock of such business such that it constitutes a Restricted Subsidiary, (b) properties, (c) capital expenditures and (d) acquisitions of other assets, that in each of (a), (b), (c) and (d), are used or useful in a Similar Business or replace the businesses, properties and assets that are the subject of such Asset Sale.

Any Net Proceeds from the Asset Sale that are not invested or applied in accordance with the preceding paragraph within 450 days from the date of the receipt of such Net Proceeds will be deemed to constitute Excess Proceeds; provided that if during such 450-day period the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary enters into a definitive binding agreement committing it to apply such Net Proceeds in accordance with the requirements of clause (2) of the immediately preceding paragraph after such 450th day, such 450-day period will be extended with respect to the amount of Net Proceeds so committed until such Net Proceeds are required to be applied in accordance with such agreement (but such extension will in no event be for a period longer than 180 days) (or, if earlier, the date of termination of such agreement). When the aggregate amount of Excess Proceeds exceeds \$45.0 million, the Company shall make an offer to all Holders and, if required by the terms of any Senior Subordinated

Indebtedness, to the holders of such Senior Subordinated Indebtedness (other than with respect to Hedging Obligations) (an Asset Sale Offer), to purchase the maximum aggregate principal amount of senior subordinated notes and such Senior Subordinated Indebtedness that is an integral multiple of \$1,000 that may be purchased out of the Excess Proceeds at an offer price in cash in an amount equal to 100%, of the principal amount thereof, plus

Table of Contents

accrued and unpaid interest and Additional Interest, if any, to the date fixed for the closing of such offer, in accordance with the procedures set forth in the Senior Subordinated Indenture. The Company will commence an Asset Sale Offer with respect to Excess Proceeds within ten Business Days after the date that Excess Proceeds exceed \$45.0 million by mailing the notice required pursuant to the terms of the Senior Subordinated Indenture, with a copy to the Trustee. The Company may satisfy the foregoing obligations with respect to any Net Proceeds from an Asset Sale by making an Asset Sale Offer with respect to such Net Proceeds prior to the expiration of the relevant 450 days or with respect to Excess Proceeds of \$45.0 million or less.

To the extent that the aggregate amount of senior subordinated notes and such Senior Subordinated Indebtedness tendered pursuant to an Asset Sale Offer is less than the Excess Proceeds, the Company may use any remaining Excess Proceeds for general corporate purposes, subject to the other covenants contained in the Senior Subordinated Indenture. If the aggregate principal amount of senior subordinated notes or the Senior Subordinated Indebtedness surrendered by such holders thereof exceeds the amount of Excess Proceeds, the Company shall select or cause to be selected the senior subordinated notes and such Senior Subordinated Indebtedness to be purchased on a pro rata basis based on the accreted value or principal amount of the senior subordinated notes or such Senior Subordinated Indebtedness tendered. Upon completion of any such Asset Sale Offer, the amount of Excess Proceeds related to such Asset Sale Offer shall be reset at zero.

Pending the final application of any Net Proceeds pursuant to this covenant, the Company or the applicable Restricted Subsidiary may apply such Net Proceeds temporarily to reduce Indebtedness outstanding under a revolving credit facility or otherwise invest such Net Proceeds in any manner not prohibited by the Senior Subordinated Indenture.

The Company will comply with the requirements of Rule 14e-1 under the Exchange Act and any other securities laws and regulations thereunder to the extent such laws or regulations are applicable in connection with the repurchase of senior subordinated notes pursuant to an Asset Sale Offer. To the extent that the provisions of any securities laws or regulations conflict with the provisions of the Senior Subordinated Indenture, the Company will comply with the applicable securities laws and regulations and shall not be deemed to have breached its obligations described in the Senior Subordinated Indenture by virtue thereof.

The Senior Credit Facilities and Senior Notes will limit (in each case, subject to limited exceptions), and future credit agreements or other agreements to which the Company becomes a party may limit or prohibit, the Company from purchasing any senior subordinated notes as a result of an Asset Sale Offer. In the event the Company is required to make an Asset Sale Offer at a time when the Company is prohibited from purchasing the senior subordinated notes, the Company could seek the consent of its lenders and holders of the Senior Notes to permit the purchase of the senior subordinated notes or could attempt to refinance the borrowings and Senior Notes that contain such prohibition. If the Company does not obtain such consent or repay such borrowings or Senior Notes, the Company will remain prohibited from purchasing the senior subordinated notes. In such case, the Company s failure to purchase tendered senior subordinated notes would constitute an Event of Default under the Senior Subordinated Indenture. If, as a result thereof, a default occurs with respect to any Senior Indebtedness, the subordination provisions in the Senior Subordinated Indenture would restrict payments to the Holders under certain circumstances.

The provisions under the Senior Subordinated Indenture relative to the Company s obligation to make an offer to repurchase the senior subordinated notes as a result of an Asset Sale may be waived or modified with the written consent of the Holders of a majority in principal amount of the senior subordinated notes.

Certain Covenants

Set forth below are summaries of certain covenants contained in the Senior Subordinated Indenture.

Limitation on Restricted Payments

The Company will not, and will not permit any Restricted Subsidiary to, directly or indirectly:

86

Table of Contents

	declare or pay any dividend or make any distribution on account of the Company s or any Restricted Subsidiary s Equity Interests, any dividend or distribution payable in connection with any merger or consolidation other than
(A)	dividends or distributions by the Company payable in Equity Interests (other than Disqualified Stock) of the Company or
	dividends or distributions by a Restricted Subsidiary so long as, in the case of any dividend or distribution payable on or in respect of or series of securities issued by a Restricted Subsidiary other than a Wholly-Owned Subsidiary, the Company or a Restricted ry receives at least its pro rata share of such dividend or distribution in accordance with its Equity Interests in such class or series of securities;
	purchase, redeem, defease or otherwise acquire or retire for value any Equity Interests of the Company or any direct or indirect parent impany, including in connection with any merger or consolidation;
	make any principal payment on, or redeem, repurchase, defease or otherwise acquire or retire for value in each case, prior to any d repayment, sinking fund payment or maturity, any Subordinated Indebtedness, other than
(x) Issuance	Indebtedness permitted under clauses (i) and (j) of the covenant described under of Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock or Limitations on Incurrence of Indebtedness and
	the purchase, repurchase or other acquisition of Subordinated Indebtedness purchased in anticipation of satisfying a sinking fund n, principal installment or final maturity, in each case due within one year of the date of purchase, repurchase or acquisition; or
(4)	make any Restricted Investment;
	payments and other actions set forth in clauses (1) through (4) above being collectively referred to as Restricted Payments), unless, a of such Restricted Payment:
(a)	no Default shall have occurred and be continuing or would occur as a consequence thereof;

- (b) immediately after giving effect to such transaction on a pro forma basis, the Company could incur \$1.00 of additional Indebtedness under the provisions of the first paragraph of the covenant described under

 Limitation on Incurrence of Indebtedness and Issuance of
 Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock; and
- such Restricted Payment, together with the aggregate amount of all other Restricted Payments made by the Company and the Restricted Subsidiaries after the Issue Date pursuant to the first paragraph of this covenant or clauses (1), (2) (with respect to the payment of dividends on Refunding Capital Stock pursuant to clause (b) thereof only), (6)(C), (8) and (12) of the next succeeding paragraph (and excluding, for the avoidance of doubt, all other Restricted Payments made pursuant to the next succeeding paragraph), is less than the sum, without duplication, of
- (1) 50%, of the Consolidated Net Income of the Company for the period (taken as one accounting period) from August 1, 2005 to the end of the Company s most recently ended fiscal quarter for which internal financial statements are available at the time of such Restricted Payment, or, in the case such Consolidated Net Income for such period is a deficit, minus 100% of

Table of Contents

such deficit, provided that if, at the time of a proposed Restricted Payment under the first paragraph of this covenant, the Consolidated Leverage Ratio of the Company is less than 4.50 to 1.00, for purposes of calculating availability of amounts hereunder for such Restricted Payment only, the reference to 50% in this clause (1) above shall be deemed to be 75%, plus
(2) 100% of the aggregate net cash proceeds and the fair market value, as determined in good faith by the Company, of marketable securities or other property received by the Company after the Issue Date (less the amount of such net cash proceeds to the extent such amount has been relied upon to permit the incurrence of Indebtedness, or issuance of Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock pursuant to clause (v)(ii) of the second paragraph of Limitation on Incurrence of Indebtedness and Issuance of Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock) from the issue or of
(x) Equity Interests of the Company, including Retired Capital Stock (as defined below), but excluding cash proceeds and the fair market value, as determined in good faith by the Company, of marketable securities or other property received from the sale of
(A) Equity Interests to any future, present or former employees, directors, managers or consultants of the Company, any direct or indirect parent company of the Company or any of the Company s Subsidiaries after the Issue Date to the extent such amounts have been applied to Restricted Payments made in accordance with clause (4) of the next succeeding paragraph and
(B) Designated Preferred Stock
and to the extent actually contributed to the Company, Equity Interests of the Company s direct or indirect parent companies (excluding contributions of the proceeds from the sale of Designated Preferred Stock of such companies or contributions to the extent such amounts have been applied to Restricted Payments made in accordance with clause (4) of the next succeeding paragraph) or
(y) debt securities of the Company that have been converted into or exchanged for such Equity Interests of the Company;
provided that this clause (2) shall not include the proceeds from (a) Refunding Capital Stock (as defined below), (b) Equity Interests of the Company or debt securities of the Company that have been converted into or exchanged for Equity Interests of the Company sold to a Restricted Subsidiary or the Company, as the case may be, (c) Disqualified Stock or debt securities that have been converted into or exchanged for Disqualified Stock or (d) Excluded Contributions, plus

100% of the aggregate amount of cash and the fair market value, as determined in good faith by the Company, of marketable securities

or other property contributed to the capital of the Company after the Issue Date (less the amount of such net cash proceeds to the extent such amount has been relied upon to permit the incurrence of Indebtedness or issuance of Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock pursuant to clause (v)(ii) of the second paragraph of Limitation on Incurrence of Indebtedness and Issuance of Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock) (other than

by a Restricted Subsidiary and other than by any Excluded Contributions), plus

sale

(4) to the extent not already included in Consolidated Net Income, 100% of the aggregate amount received in cash and the fair market value, as determined in good faith by the Company, of marketable securities or other property received after the Issue Date by means of

88

Table of Contents

(A) the sale or other disposition (other than to the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary) of Restricted Investments made by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary and repurchases and redemptions of such Restricted Investments from the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary and repayments of loans or advances that constitute Restricted Investments by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary or
(B) the sale (other than to the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary) of the Capital Stock of an Unrestricted Subsidiary (other than Kate Spade) or a distribution from an Unrestricted Subsidiary (other than an Extraordinary Distribution) (other than in each case to the extent the Investment in such Unrestricted Subsidiary was made by the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary pursuant to clauses (9) or (13) of the next succeeding paragraph or to the extent such Investment constituted a Permitted Investment) or a dividend from an Unrestricted Subsidiary (other than an Extraordinary Distribution), plus
in the case of the redesignation of an Unrestricted Subsidiary (other than Kate Spade) as a Restricted Subsidiary after the Issue Date, the fair market value of the Investment in such Unrestricted Subsidiary, as determined by the Company in good faith or if, in the case of an Unrestricted Subsidiary, such fair market value may exceed \$125.0 million, in writing by an Independent Financial Advisor, at the time of the redesignation of such Unrestricted Subsidiary as a Restricted Subsidiary, other than an Unrestricted Subsidiary to the extent the Investment in such Unrestricted Subsidiary was made by the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary pursuant to clauses (9) or (13) of the next succeeding paragraph or to the extent such Investment constituted a Permitted Investment.
The foregoing provisions will not prohibit:
(1) the payment of any dividend or distribution within 60 days after the date of declaration thereof, if at the date of declaration such payment would have complied with the provisions of the Senior Subordinated Indenture;
(2) (a) the redemption, repurchase, retirement or other acquisition of any Equity Interests (Retired Capital Stock) or Subordinated Indebtedness of the Company or any Equity Interests of any direct or indirect parent company of the Company, in exchange for, or out of the proceeds of the substantially concurrent sale (other than to a Restricted Subsidiary) of, Equity Interests of the Company (in each case, other than any Disqualified Stock) (Refunding Capital Stock) and (b) if immediately prior to the retirement of Retired Capital Stock, the declaration and payment of dividends thereon was permitted under clause (6) of this paragraph, the declaration and payment of dividends on the Refunding Capital Stock (other than Refunding Capital Stock the proceeds of which were used to redeem, repurchase, retire or otherwise acquire any Equity Interests of any direct or indirect parent company of the Company) in an aggregate amount per year no greater than the aggregate amount of dividends per annum that was declarable and payable on such Retired Capital Stock immediately prior to such retirement;
(3) the defeasance, redemption, repurchase or other acquisition or retirement of Subordinated Indebtedness of the Company or a Subsidiar Guarantor made by exchange for, or out of the proceeds of the substantially concurrent sale of, new Indebtedness of such Person that is incurred in compliance with the covenant described under Limitation on Incurrence of Indebtedness and Issuance of Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock so long as

(A) the principal amount of such new Indebtedness does not exceed the principal amount (or accreted value, if applicable) of the Subordinated Indebtedness being so defeased, redeemed, repurchased, acquired or retired for value, plus the amount of any reasonable premium

required to be paid under the terms of the instrument governing the Subordinated Indebtedness being so defeased, redeemed, repurchased, acquired or retired and any reasonable fees and expenses incurred in connection with the issuance of such new Indebtedness,

Table of Contents

	btedness is subordinated to the senior subordinated notes at least to the same extent as such Subordinated Indebtedness so I, repurchased, acquired or retired,
	btedness has a final scheduled maturity date equal to or later than the final scheduled maturity date of the Subordinated so defeased, redeemed, repurchased, acquired or retired and
	btedness has a Weighted Average Life to Maturity equal to or greater than the remaining Weighted Average Life to Maturity Indebtedness being so defeased, redeemed, repurchased, acquired or retired;
Disqualified Stock) manager or consulta equity plan or stock Payments made und over to succeeding	ed Payment to pay for the repurchase, retirement or other acquisition or retirement for value of Equity Interests (other than of the Company or any of its direct or indirect parent companies held by any future, present or former employee, director, ant of the Company, any of its Subsidiaries or any of its direct or indirect parent companies pursuant to any management option plan or any other management or employee benefit plan or agreement; provided that the aggregate Restricted der this clause (4) do not exceed in any calendar year \$10.0 million (with unused amounts in any calendar year being carried calendar years subject to a maximum (without giving effect to the following proviso) of \$20.0 million in any calendar year); that such amount in any calendar year may be increased by an amount not to exceed
Company, Equity In managers or consulto the extent the case	roceeds from the sale of Equity Interests (other than Disqualified Stock) of the Company and, to the extent contributed to the neerests of any of the Company s direct or indirect parent companies, in each case to members of management, directors, tants of the Company, any of its Subsidiaries or any of its direct or indirect parent companies that occurs after the Issue Date, sh proceeds from the sale of such Equity Interests have not otherwise been applied to the payment of Restricted Payments by of the preceding paragraph, plus
(B) the cash p	proceeds of key man life insurance policies received by the Company and the Restricted Subsidiaries after the Issue Date, less
(C) the amour	nt of any Restricted Payments previously made pursuant to clauses (A) and (B) of this clause (4);
consultants of the C Equity Interests of t	er, that cancellation of Indebtedness owing to the Company from members of management, directors, managers or Company, any of its direct or indirect parent companies or any Restricted Subsidiary in connection with a repurchase of the Company or any of its direct or indirect parent companies will not be deemed to constitute a Restricted Payment for venant or any other provision of the Senior Subordinated Indenture;
(5) the declara	ation and payment of dividends to holders of any class or series of Disqualified Stock of the Company or any Restricted

Subsidiary issued in accordance with the covenant described under Limitation on Incurrence of Indebtedness and Issuance of Disqualified Stock

and Preferred Stock to the extent such dividends are included in the definition of Fixed Charges;

(6)	(A)	the declaration and payment of dividends to holders of any class or series of Designated Preferred Stock (other than
Disqu	alified Stoc	ck) issued by the Company after the Issue Date;

(B) the declaration and payment of dividends to a direct or indirect parent company of the Company, the proceeds of which will be used to fund the payment of dividends to holders of any class or series of Designated Preferred Stock (other than Disqualified Stock) of such parent company issued after the Issue Date; provided that the amount of dividends paid pursuant to this

Table of Contents

Subsidiaries,

clause (B	s) shall not exceed the aggregate amount of cash actually contributed to the Company from the sale of such Designated Preferred Stock;
(C) payable t	the declaration and payment of dividends on Refunding Capital Stock that is Preferred Stock in excess of the dividends declarable and hereon pursuant to clause (2) of this paragraph;
internal f such divi	, however, in the case of each of (A), (B) and (C) of this clause (6), that for the most recently ended four full fiscal quarters for which inancial statements are available immediately preceding the date of issuance of such Designated Preferred Stock or the declaration of dends on Refunding Capital Stock that is Preferred Stock, after giving effect to such issuance or declaration on a pro forma basis, the y and the Restricted Subsidiaries on a consolidated basis would have had a Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio of at least 2.00 to 1.00;
	repurchases of Equity Interests deemed to occur upon exercise of stock options or warrants if such Equity Interests represent a portion ercise price of such options or warrants;
stock or t	the declaration and payment of dividends on the Company s common stock following the first public offering of the Company s common the common stock of any of its direct or indirect parent companies after the Issue Date, of up to 6% per annum of the net proceeds by or contributed to the Company in or from any such public offering, other than public offerings with respect to the Company s stock registered on Form S-4 or Form S-8 and other than any public sale constituting an Excluded Contribution;
(9)	Restricted Payments that are made with Excluded Contributions;
	the declaration and payment of dividends by the Company to, or the making of loans to, its direct parent company in amounts required ompany s direct or indirect parent companies to pay
(A)	franchise taxes and other fees, taxes and expenses required to maintain their corporate existence,
	Federal, state and local income taxes, to the extent such income taxes are attributable to the income of the Company and the Restricted ries and, to the extent of the amount actually received from its Unrestricted Subsidiaries, in amounts required to pay such taxes to the ributable to the income of such Unrestricted Subsidiaries,
(C)	customary salary, bonus and other benefits payable to officers and employees of any direct or indirect parent company of the Company and the Postricted

(D) general corporate overhead expenses of any direct or indirect parent company of the Company to the extent such expenses are attributable to the ownership or operation of the Company and the Restricted Subsidiaries, and	
(E) reasonable fees and expenses incurred in connection with any unsuccessful debt or equity offering by such direct or indirect parent company of the Company;	
any Restricted Payments used to fund the Transactions and the fees and expenses related thereto, including those owed to Affiliates, in each case to the extent permitted by the covenant described under Transactions with Affiliates;	
the repurchase, redemption or other acquisition or retirement for value of any Subordinated Indebtedness pursuant to provisions similar to those described under Repurchase at the Option of Holders Change of Control and Repurchase at the Option of Holders Asset Sales	
91	

Table of Contents

provided that, prior to such repurchase, redemption or other acquisition, the Company (or a third party to the extent permitted by the Senior Subordinated Indenture) shall have made a Change of Control Offer or Asset Sale Offer, as the case may be, with respect to the senior subordinated notes and shall have repurchased all senior subordinated notes validly tendered and not withdrawn in connection with such Change of Control Offer or Asset Sale Offer;

- Investments in Unrestricted Subsidiaries, having an aggregate fair market value, taken together with all other Investments made pursuant to this clause (13) that are at the time outstanding, without giving effect to the sale of an Unrestricted Subsidiary to the extent the proceeds of such sale do not consist of cash or marketable securities, not to exceed the greater of (x) \$75.0 million and (y) 1.0% of Total Assets at the time of such Investment (with the fair market value of each Investment being measured at the time such Investment is made and without giving effect to subsequent changes in value);
- (14) distributions or payments of Receivables Fees;
- (15) the distribution, as a dividend or otherwise (and the declaration of such dividend), of shares of Capital Stock of, or Indebtedness owed to the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary by, any Unrestricted Subsidiary (other than Kate Spade); and
- other Restricted Payments in an amount which, when taken together with all other Restricted Payments made pursuant to this clause (16), does not exceed \$75.0 million;

provided, however, that at the time of, and after giving effect to, any Restricted Payment permitted under clauses (15) and (16) no Default shall have occurred and be continuing or would occur as a consequence thereof.

As of the time of issuance of the senior subordinated notes, all of the Company's Subsidiaries will be Restricted Subsidiaries other than Neiman Marcus Funding Corporation, Gurwitch Products, L.L.C., Kate Spade and their respective Subsidiaries. The Company will not permit any Unrestricted Subsidiary to become a Restricted Subsidiary except pursuant to the penultimate paragraph of the definition of Unrestricted Subsidiary. For purposes of designating any Restricted Subsidiary as an Unrestricted Subsidiary, all outstanding Investments by the Company and the Restricted Subsidiaries (except to the extent repaid) in the Subsidiary so designated will be deemed to be Restricted Payments in an amount determined as set forth in the last sentence of the definition of Investments. Such designation will be permitted only if a Restricted Payment in such amount would be permitted at such time, whether pursuant to the first paragraph of this covenant or under clauses (9), (13) or (16), or pursuant to the definition of Permitted Investments, and if such Subsidiary otherwise meets the definition of an Unrestricted Subsidiary. Unrestricted Subsidiaries will not be subject to any of the restrictive covenants set forth in the Senior Subordinated Indenture.

Notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein, the Company will not, and will not permit any Restricted Subsidiary to, directly or indirectly, make any (x) Restricted Payment covered in clauses (1) through (3) of the definition of Restricted Payments to the holders of Equity Interests of the Company or any of its direct or indirect parent companies (which shall include the Sponsors, the Co-Investors and their respective Affiliates) (other than to the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries, future, present or former employees, directors, managers, or consultants of the Company, any of its Subsidiaries or any of its direct or indirect parent companies with respect to Equity Interests held by them in such capacities and other than a Restricted Payment made pursuant to clause (10) of the second paragraph of this covenant) or (y) Investment in the Sponsors,

the Co-Investors, any Permitted Holders who are members of a group (within the meaning of Section 13(d)(3) or Section 14(d)(2) of the Exchange Act or any successor provision) with the Sponsors or any Co-Investors or any Person or group who becomes a Permitted Holder following a Change of Control as provided for in the definition of Permitted Holders or their respective Affiliates (other than in the Company and its Subsidiaries and members of management of the Company (or its direct parent)), in each case during any period when the Company is prohibited from making such Restricted Payments or Investments pursuant to the Senior Indenture or any other instrument governing Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock issued to extend, replace, refund, refinance, renew or defease the Senior Notes.

Table of Contents

Limitation on Incurrence of Indebtedness and Issuance of Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock

The Company will not, and will not permit any Restricted Subsidiary to, directly or indirectly, create, incur, issue, assume, guarantee or otherwise become directly or indirectly liable, contingently or otherwise (collectively, incur and collectively, an incurrence) with respect to any Indebtedness (including Acquired Indebtedness), and the Company will not issue any shares of Disqualified Stock and will not permit any Restricted Subsidiary to issue any shares of Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock; provided that the Company may incur Indebtedness (including Acquired Indebtedness) or issue shares of Disqualified Stock, and any Restricted Subsidiary may incur Indebtedness (including Acquired Indebtedness), issue shares of Disqualified Stock or issue shares of Preferred Stock, if the Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio on a consolidated basis for the Company s and its Restricted Subsidiaries most recently ended four full fiscal quarters for which internal financial statements are available immediately preceding the date on which such additional Indebtedness is incurred or such Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock is issued would have been at least 2.00 to 1.00, determined on a pro forma basis (including a pro forma application of the net proceeds therefrom), as if the additional Indebtedness had been incurred, or the Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock had been issued, as the case may be, and the application of the proceeds therefrom had occurred at the beginning of such four-quarter period; provided that the amount of Indebtedness (including Acquired Indebtedness), Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock that may be incurred or issued, as applicable, pursuant to the foregoing by Restricted Subsidiaries that are not Subsidiary Guarantors shall not exceed \$100.0 million at any one time outstanding.

The foregoing limitations will not apply to any of the following items (collectively, Permitted Debt):

- (a) Indebtedness incurred pursuant to the Revolving Credit Facility by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary; provided that immediately after giving effect to any such incurrence, the aggregate principal amount of all Indebtedness incurred under this clause (a) and then outstanding does not exceed the greater of (A) \$800.0 million less up to \$150.0 million in the aggregate of all principal payments with respect to such Indebtedness made pursuant to clause (1)(x) of the second paragraph under Repurchase at the Option of Holders Asset Sales and (B) the lesser of (x) 80.0% of the value of the eligible inventory of the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries valued at the lower of cost or market value and (y) 85.0% of the net orderly liquidation value of the eligible inventory of the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries;
- (b) Indebtedness incurred pursuant to the Term Loan Facility by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary; provided that after giving effect to any such incurrence, the aggregate principal amount of all Indebtedness incurred under this clause (b) and then outstanding does not exceed \$1,975.0 million less up to \$250.0 million in the aggregate of all principal payments with respect to such Indebtedness made pursuant to clause (1)(x) of the second paragraph under

 Repurchase at the Option of Holders Asset Sales;
- (c) the incurrence by the Company and any Subsidiary Guarantor of Indebtedness represented by the senior subordinated notes issued on the Issue Date (including any Subsidiary Guarantees thereof) and the exchange notes and related exchange guarantees to be issued in exchange for the senior subordinated notes and the Subsidiary Guarantees pursuant to the Registration Rights Agreement (other than any Additional Senior Subordinated Notes);
- (d) the incurrence by the Company and any Subsidiary Guarantor of Indebtedness represented by the Senior Notes issued on the Issue Date (including any guarantee thereof) and the exchange notes and related exchange guarantees to be issued in exchange for the Senior Notes pursuant to the Registration Rights Agreement (other than any Additional Senior Notes (as defined in the Senior Indenture));

(e)	Existing Indebtedness	(other than l	Indebtedness	described i	n clauses (a)), (b), (c	c), and (d	d)), including	the Existing	2008	Notes and	the
Existing	2028 Debentures;											

(f) Indebtedness (including Capitalized Lease Obligations), Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock incurred by the Company or any of the Restricted Subsidiaries, to finance the

93

Table of Contents

development, construction, purchase, lease (other than the lease, pursuant to Sale and Lease-Back Transactions, of property (real or personal), equipment or other fixed or capital assets owned by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary as of the Issue Date or acquired by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary after the Issue Date in exchange for, or with the proceeds of the sale of, such assets owned by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary as of the Issue Date), repairs, additions or improvement of property (real or personal), equipment or other fixed or capital assets that are used or useful in a Similar Business, whether through the direct purchase of assets or the Capital Stock of any Person owning such assets; provided that the aggregate amount of Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock incurred pursuant to this clause (f) does not exceed \$250.0 million at any one time outstanding;

- (g) Indebtedness incurred by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary constituting reimbursement obligations with respect to letters of credit issued in the ordinary course of business, including letters of credit in respect of workers compensation claims, or other Indebtedness with respect to reimbursement type obligations regarding workers compensation claims; provided that upon the drawing of such letters of credit or the incurrence of such Indebtedness, such obligations are reimbursed within 30 days following such drawing or incurrence;
- (h) Indebtedness arising from agreements of the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary providing for indemnification, adjustment of purchase price or similar obligations, in each case, incurred or assumed in connection with the disposition of any business, assets or a Subsidiary, other than guarantees of Indebtedness incurred by any Person acquiring all or any portion of such business, assets or Subsidiary for the purpose of financing such acquisition; provided that
- (1) such Indebtedness is not reflected on the balance sheet of the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary (contingent obligations referred to in a footnote to financial statements and not otherwise reflected on the balance sheet will not be deemed to be reflected on such balance sheet for purposes of this clause (h)(1) and
- (2) the maximum assumable liability in respect of all such Indebtedness shall at no time exceed the gross proceeds including noncash proceeds (the fair market value of such noncash proceeds being measured at the time received and without giving effect to any subsequent changes in value) actually received by the Company and the Restricted Subsidiaries in connection with such disposition;
- (i) Indebtedness of the Company to a Restricted Subsidiary; provided that any such Indebtedness owing to a Restricted Subsidiary that is not a Subsidiary Guarantor is subordinated in right of payment to the senior subordinated notes; provided, further, that that any subsequent issuance or transfer of any Capital Stock or any other event which results in any such Restricted Subsidiary ceasing to be a Restricted Subsidiary or any other subsequent transfer of any such Indebtedness (except to the Company or another Restricted Subsidiary) shall be deemed, in each case, to be an incurrence of such Indebtedness;
- (j) Indebtedness of a Restricted Subsidiary to the Company or another Restricted Subsidiary; provided that if a Subsidiary Guarantor incurs such Indebtedness to a Restricted Subsidiary that is not a Subsidiary Guarantor such Indebtedness is subordinated in right of payment to the Subsidiary Guarantee of such Subsidiary Guarantor; provided, further, that any subsequent issuance or transfer of Capital Stock or any other event that results in any such Restricted Subsidiary ceasing to be a Restricted Subsidiary or any subsequent transfer of any such Indebtedness (except to the Company or another Restricted Subsidiary) shall be deemed, in each case, to be an incurrence of such Indebtedness;

(k) shares of Preferred Stock of a Restricted Subsidiary issued to the Company or another Restricted Subsidiary; provided that any subsequent issuance or transfer of any Capital

Table of Contents

Stock or any other event which results in any such Restricted Subsidiary ceasing to be a Restricted Subsidiary or any other subsequent transfer of any such shares of Preferred Stock (except to the Company or another Restricted Subsidiary) shall be deemed, in each case, to be an issuance of such shares of Preferred Stock;
(l) Hedging Obligations (excluding Hedging Obligations entered into for speculative purposes) for the purpose of limiting: (A) interest rate risk with respect to any Indebtedness that is permitted by the terms of the Senior Subordinated Indenture to be outstanding, (B) exchange rate risk with respect to any currency exchange or (C) commodity pricing risk with respect to any commodity;
(m) obligations in respect of performance, bid, appeal and surety bonds and completion guarantees and similar obligations provided by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary in the ordinary course of business;
(n) (x) any guarantee by the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary of Indebtedness or other Obligations of any Restricted Subsidiary, so long as the incurrence of such Indebtedness by such Restricted Subsidiary is permitted under the terms of the Senior Subordinated Indenture or (y) any guarantee by a Restricted Subsidiary of Indebtedness of the Company permitted to be incurred under the terms of the Senior Subordinated Indenture; provided that such guarantee is incurred in accordance with the covenant described below under Limitation on Guarantees of Indebtedness by Restricted Subsidiaries ;
(o) the incurrence by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary of Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock that serves to extend, replace, refund, refinance, renew or defease any Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock incurred as permitted under the first paragraph of this covenant and clauses (c), (d), (e) and (f) above, this clause (o) and clauses (p) and (v)(ii) below or any Indebtedness,

(1) has a Weighted Average Life to Maturity at the time such Refinancing Indebtedness is incurred which is not less than the remaining Weighted Average Life to Maturity of the Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock being extended, replaced, refunded, refinanced, renewed or defeased,

Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock issued to so extend, replace, refund, refinance, renew or defease such Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock including additional Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock incurred to pay premiums and fees in connection therewith (the Refinancing Indebtedness) prior to its respective maturity; provided, however, that such Refinancing Indebtedness:

- to the extent such Refinancing Indebtedness extends, replaces, refunds, refinances, renews or defeases (i) Indebtedness subordinated or pari passu to the senior subordinated notes or any Subsidiary Guarantee, such Refinancing Indebtedness is subordinated or pari passu to the senior subordinated notes or such Subsidiary Guarantee at least to the same extent as the Indebtedness being extended, replaced, refunded, refinanced, renewed or defeased or (ii) Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock, such Refinancing Indebtedness must be Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock, respectively and
- (3) shall not include

- (x) Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock of a Subsidiary that is not a Subsidiary Guarantor that refinances Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock of the Company,
- (y) Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock of a Subsidiary that is not a Subsidiary Guarantor that refinances Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock of a Subsidiary Guarantor or

95

Table of Contents

(z) Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock of the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary that refinances Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock of an Unrestricted Subsidiary;
and provided, further, that subclause (1) of this clause (o) will not apply to any refunding or refinancing of any Senior Indebtedness outstanding under the Senior Notes, the guarantees of such Senior Notes or the Existing 2028 Debentures;
(p) Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock (x) of the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries incurred to finance the acquisition of any Person or assets or (y) of Persons that are acquired by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary or merged into the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary in accordance with the terms of the Senior Subordinated Indenture; provided that either
(1) after giving effect to such acquisition or merger, either
(A) the Company would be permitted to incur at least \$1.00 of additional Indebtedness pursuant to the Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio test set forth in the first sentence of this covenant; or
(B) the Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio of the Company and the Restricted Subsidiaries on a consolidated basis is greater than immediately prior to such acquisition or merger; or
such Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock (A) is not Secured Indebtedness and is Senior Subordinated Indebtedness or Subordinated Indebtedness with subordination terms no more favorable to the holders thereof than the subordination terms set forth in the Senior Subordinated Indenture as in effect on the Issue Date, (B) is not incurred while a Default exists and no Default shall result therefrom, (C) does not mature (and is not mandatorily redeemable in the case of Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock) and does not require any payment of principal prior to the final maturity of the senior subordinated notes and (D) in the case of sub-clause (y) above only, is not incurred in contemplation of such acquisition or merger;
(q) Indebtedness arising from the honoring by a bank or other financial institution of a check, draft or similar instrument drawn against insufficient funds in the ordinary course of business; provided that such Indebtedness is extinguished within two Business Days of its incurrence
(r) Indebtedness of the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary supported by a letter of credit issued pursuant to the Senior Credit Facilities, in a principal amount not in excess of the stated amount of such letter of credit;
(s) Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock of a Restricted Subsidiary incurred to finance or assumed in connection with an acquisition which, when aggregated with the principal amount of all other Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock incurred pursuant to this clause (s) and then outstanding, does not exceed \$75.0 million (it being understood that any Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock

and Preferred Stock incurred pursuant to this clause (s) shall cease to be deemed incurred or outstanding for purposes of this clause (s) but shall be deemed incurred pursuant to the first paragraph of this covenant from and after the first date on which the Company or such Restricted Subsidiary could have incurred such Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock pursuant to the first paragraph of this covenant without reliance on this clause (s));

(t) Indebtedness incurred by a Foreign Subsidiary which, when aggregated with the principal amount of all other Indebtedness incurred pursuant to this clause (t) and then

96

Table of Contents

outstanding, does not exceed 5.0% of Foreign Subsidiary Total Assets (it being understood that any Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock incurred pursuant to this clause (t) shall cease to be deemed incurred or outstanding for purposes of this clause (t) but shall be deemed incurred pursuant to the first paragraph of this covenant from and after the first date on which the Company or such Restricted Subsidiary could have incurred such Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock pursuant to the first paragraph of this covenant without reliance on this clause (t));

- (u) Indebtedness consisting of Indebtedness issued by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary to current or former officers, managers, directors and employees thereof, their respective estates, spouses or former spouses, in each case to finance the purchase or redemption of Equity Interests of the Company or any direct or indirect parent company of the Company to the extent described in clause (4) of the second paragraph under

 Limitation on Restricted Payments;
- (v) Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock of the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary not otherwise permitted hereunder in an aggregate principal amount or liquidation preference, which, when aggregated with the principal amount and liquidation preference of all other Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock incurred pursuant to this clause (v) and then outstanding, does not at any one time outstanding exceed the sum of
- (i) \$175.0 million (it being understood that any Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock incurred pursuant to this clause (v)(i) shall cease to be deemed incurred or outstanding for purposes of this clause (v)(i) but shall be deemed incurred pursuant to the first paragraph of this covenant from and after the first date on which the Company or such Restricted Subsidiary could have incurred such Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock pursuant to the first paragraph of this covenant without reliance on this clause (v)(i)); plus
- (ii) 200% of the net cash proceeds received by the Company since after the Issue Date from the issue or sale of Equity Interests of the Company or cash contributed to the capital of the Company (in each case, other than proceeds of Disqualified Stock or sales of Equity Interests to the Company or any of its Subsidiaries) as determined in accordance with clauses (c)(2) and (c)(3) of the first paragraph of the covenant described under Limitation on Restricted Payments to the extent such net cash proceeds or cash have not been applied pursuant to such clauses to make Restricted Payments or to make other investments, payments or exchanges pursuant to the second paragraph of the covenant described under Limitation on Restricted Payments or to make Permitted Investments (other than Permitted Investments specified in clauses (a) and (c) of the definition thereof); and
- (w) Attributable Debt incurred by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary pursuant to Sale and Lease-Back Transactions of property (real or personal), equipment or other fixed or capital assets owned by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary as of the Issue Date or acquired by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary after the Issue Date in exchange for, or with the proceeds of the sale of, such assets owned by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary as of the Issue Date, provided that the aggregate amount of Attributable Debt incurred under this clause (w) does not exceed \$100.0 million.

For purposes of determining compliance with this covenant, in the event that an item of Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock meets the criteria of more than one of the categories of Permitted Debt described in clauses (a) through (w) above or is entitled to be incurred pursuant to the first paragraph of this covenant, the Company, in its sole discretion, will classify or reclassify, or later divide, classify or reclassify, such item of Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock (or any portion thereof) and will only be required to include the amount and type of such Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock in one or more of the above clauses; provided that all Indebtedness outstanding under the Senior Credit Facilities on the Issue Date will be deemed to have been incurred on such date in reliance on the exception in clauses (a) and (b) of the definition of Permitted Debt.

Table of Contents

The accrual of interest, the accretion of accreted value and the payment of interest in the form of additional Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock will not be deemed to be an incurrence of Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock for purposes of this covenant.

For purposes of determining compliance with any U.S. dollar-denominated restriction on the incurrence of Indebtedness, the U.S. dollar-equivalent principal amount of Indebtedness denominated in a foreign currency will be calculated based on the relevant currency exchange rate in effect on the date such Indebtedness was incurred, in the case of term debt, or first committed, in the case of revolving credit debt; provided that if such Indebtedness is incurred to extend, replace, refund, refinance, renew or defease other Indebtedness denominated in a foreign currency, and such extension, replacement, refunding, refinancing, renewal or defeasance would cause the applicable U.S. dollar-denominated restriction to be exceeded if calculated at the relevant currency exchange rate in effect on the date of such extension, replacement, refunding, refinancing, renewal or defeasance, such U.S. dollar-denominated restriction shall be deemed not to have been exceeded so long as the principal amount of such refinancing Indebtedness does not exceed the principal amount of such Indebtedness being extended, replaced, refunded, refinanced, renewed or defeased.

The principal amount of any Indebtedness incurred to extend, replace, refund, refinance, renew or defease other Indebtedness, if incurred in a different currency from the Indebtedness being extended, replaced, refunded, refinanced, renewed or defeased, shall be calculated based on the currency exchange rate applicable to the currencies in which such respective Indebtedness is denominated that is in effect on the date of such extension, replacement, refunding, refinancing, renewal or defeasance.

Limitation on Layering

The Senior Subordinated Indenture will provide that the Company will not, and will not permit any Subsidiary Guarantor to, directly or indirectly, incur any Indebtedness (including Acquired Debt) that is contractually subordinated or junior in right of payment to any Senior Indebtedness of the Company or any Subsidiary Guarantor, as the case may be, unless such Indebtedness is either:

- (1) pari passu in right of payment with the senior subordinated notes or the Subsidiary Guarantees, as the case may be; or
- (2) expressly subordinated in right of payment to the senior subordinated notes or the Subsidiary Guarantees, as the case may be.

The Senior Subordinated Indenture will not treat (1) unsecured Indebtedness as subordinated or junior to Secured Indebtedness merely because it is unsecured or (2) Senior Indebtedness as subordinated or junior to any other Senior Indebtedness merely because it has a junior priority with respect to the same collateral.

Liens

The Company will not, and will not permit any of the Subsidiary Guarantors to, directly or indirectly, create, incur, assume or suffer to exist any Lien (except Permitted Liens) that secures obligations under any Senior Subordinated Indebtedness or Subordinated Indebtedness on any asset or property of the Company or any Subsidiary Guarantor now owned or hereafter acquired, or any income or profits therefrom, or assign or convey any right to receive income therefrom, unless:

- (1) in the case of Liens securing Subordinated Indebtedness, the senior subordinated notes or the applicable Subsidiary Guarantee of a Subsidiary Guarantor, as the case may be, are secured by a Lien on such property or assets that is senior in priority to such Liens; and
- (2) in all other cases, the senior subordinated notes or the applicable Subsidiary Guarantee of a Subsidiary Guarantor, as the case may be, are equally and ratably secured; provided that any Lien which is granted to secure the senior subordinated notes under this covenant shall be discharged at the same time

Table of Contents

as the discharge of the Lien (other than through the exercise of remedies with respect thereto) that gave rise to the obligation to so secure the senior subordinated notes.
Merger, Consolidation or Sale of All or Substantially All Assets
The Company may not consolidate or merge with or into or wind up into (whether or not the Company is the surviving entity), or sell, assign, transfer, lease, convey or otherwise dispose of all or substantially all of its properties or assets, in one or more related transactions, to any Person unless:
(1) the Company is the surviving corporation or the Person formed by or surviving any such consolidation or merger (if other than the Company) or to which such sale, assignment, transfer, lease, conveyance or other disposition shall have been made is a corporation organized or existing under the laws of the United States of America, any state thereof, the District of Columbia, or any territory thereof (the Company or such Person, as the case may be, being herein called the Successor Company);
(2) the Successor Company, if other than the Company, expressly assumes all the obligations of the Company under the Senior Subordinated Indenture and the senior subordinated notes pursuant to supplemental indentures or other documents or instruments in form reasonably satisfactory to the Trustee;
(3) immediately after such transaction, no Default exists;
(4) immediately after giving pro forma effect to such transaction, as if such transaction had occurred at the beginning of the applicable four-quarter period,
(A) the Successor Company would be permitted to incur at least \$1.00 of additional Indebtedness pursuant to the Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio test set forth in the first sentence of the covenant described under Stock and Preferred Stock or Limitation on Incurrence of Indebtedness and Issuance of Disqualified

paragraph or clause (2) of the fourth succeeding paragraph, as applicable, shall apply, shall have by supplemental indenture confirmed that its Guarantee shall apply to such Person s obligations under the Senior Subordinated Indenture and the senior subordinated notes; and

than such ratio for the Company and the Restricted Subsidiaries immediately prior to such transaction;

the Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio for the Successor Company and the Restricted Subsidiaries on a consolidated basis would be greater

each Guarantor, unless it is the other party to the transactions described above, in which case clause (A)(2) of the second succeeding

Subject to certain limitations described in the Senior Subordinated Indenture, the Successor Company will succeed to, and be substituted for, the Company under the Senior Subordinated Indenture and the senior subordinated notes. Notwithstanding the foregoing clauses (3) and (4),
(a) any Restricted Subsidiary may consolidate with, merge into or transfer all or part of its properties and assets to, the Company and
(b) the Company may merge with an Affiliate of the Company incorporated solely for the purpose of reincorporating the Company in another state of the United States of America so long as the amount of Indebtedness of the Company and the Restricted Subsidiaries is not increased thereby.
99

Table of Contents

Company.

Subject to certain limitations described in the Senior Subordinated Indenture governing release of a Subsidiary Guarantee upon the sale,
disposition or transfer of a Subsidiary Guarantor, each Subsidiary Guarantor will not, and the Company will not permit any Subsidiary
Guarantor to, consolidate or merge with or into or wind up into (whether or not such Subsidiary Guarantor is the surviving corporation), or sell,
assign, transfer, lease, convey or otherwise dispose of all or substantially all of its properties or assets in one or more related transactions to, any
Person unless

(A) such Subsidiary Guarantor is the surviving corporation or the Person formed by or surviving any such consolidation or merger (if other than such Subsidiary Guarantor) or to which such sale, assignment, transfer, lease, conveyance or other disposition will have been made is a corporation organized or existing under the laws of the United States of America, any state thereof, the District of Columbia, or any territory thereof (such Subsidiary Guarantor or such Person, as the case may be, being herein called the Successor Person); (2)the Successor Person, if other than such Subsidiary Guarantor, expressly assumes all the obligations of such Subsidiary Guarantor under the Senior Subordinated Indenture and such Subsidiary Guarantor s Subsidiary Guarantee, pursuant to supplemental indentures or other documents or instruments in form reasonably satisfactory to the Trustee; (3) immediately after such transaction, no Default exists; and (4) the Company shall have delivered to the Trustee an Officers Certificate and an opinion of counsel, each stating that such consolidation, merger or transfer and such supplemental indentures, if any, comply with the Senior Subordinated Indenture; or the transaction is made in compliance with the covenant described under Repurchase at the Option of Holders Asset Sales . (B)

Holdings will not consolidate or merge with or into or wind up into (whether or not Holdings is the surviving corporation), or sell, assign, transfer, lease, convey or otherwise dispose of all or substantially all of its properties or assets in one or more related transactions to, any Person unless:

Subject to certain limitations described in the Senior Subordinated Indenture, the Successor Person will succeed to, and be substituted for, such Subsidiary Guarantor under the Senior Subordinated Indenture and such Subsidiary Guarantor s Subsidiary Guarantee. Notwithstanding the foregoing, any Subsidiary Guarantor may merge into or transfer all or part of its properties and assets to another Subsidiary Guarantor or the

(1) Holdings is the surviving corporation or the Person formed by or surviving any such consolidation or merger (if other than Holdings) or to which such sale, assignment, transfer, lease, conveyance or other disposition will have been made is a corporation organized or existing under the laws of the United States of America, any state thereof, the District of Columbia, or any territory thereof (Holdings or such Person, as the case may be, being herein called the Successor Holdings Guarantor);

the Company shall have delivered to the Trustee an Officers Certificate and an opinion of counsel, each stating that such consolidation, merger or transfer and such supplemental indentures, if any, comply with the Senior Subordinated Indenture. Subject to certain limitations described in the Senior Subordinated Indenture, the Successor Holdings Guarantor will succeed to, and be substituted for, Holdings under the Senior Subordinated Indenture and the Guarantee of Holdings. Notwithstanding the foregoing, Holdings	(2) the Successor Holdings Guarantor, if other than Holdings, expressly assumes all the obligations of Holdings under the Senior Subordinated Indenture and the Guarantee of Holdings, pursuant to supplemental indentures or other documents or instruments in form reasonably satisfactory to the Trustee;
Subject to certain limitations described in the Senior Subordinated Indenture, the Successor Holdings Guarantor will succeed to, and be substituted for, Holdings under the Senior Subordinated Indenture and the Guarantee of Holdings. Notwithstanding the foregoing, Holdings may merge into or transfer all or part of its	(3) immediately after such transaction, no Event of Default or payment Default exists; and
substituted for, Holdings under the Senior Subordinated Indenture and the Guarantee of Holdings. Notwithstanding the foregoing, Holdings may merge into or transfer all or part of its	(4) the Company shall have delivered to the Trustee an Officers Certificate and an opinion of counsel, each stating that such consolidation, merger or transfer and such supplemental indentures, if any, comply with the Senior Subordinated Indenture.
100	Subject to certain limitations described in the Senior Subordinated Indenture, the Successor Holdings Guarantor will succeed to, and be substituted for, Holdings under the Senior Subordinated Indenture and the Guarantee of Holdings. Notwithstanding the foregoing, Holdings may merge into or transfer all or part of its
	100

Table of Contents

properties and assets to a Subsidiary Guarantor or the Company, and Holdings may merge with an Affiliate of the Company incorporated solely for the purpose of reincorporating Holdings in another state of the United States of America so long as the amount of Indebtedness of Holdings, the Company and the Restricted Subsidiaries is not increased thereby.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Merger will be permitted without compliance with this Merger, Consolidation or Sale of All or Substantially All Assets covenant.

For purposes of this covenant, the sale, lease, conveyance, assignment, transfer or other disposition of all or substantially all of the properties and assets of one or more Subsidiaries of the Company or Holdings, as applicable, which properties and assets, if held by the Company or Holdings, as applicable, instead of such Subsidiaries, would constitute all or substantially all of the properties and assets of the Company and its Subsidiaries on a consolidated basis or Holdings and its Subsidiaries on a consolidated basis, as applicable, shall be deemed to be the transfer of all or substantially all of the properties and assets of the Company or Holdings, as applicable.

Although there is a limited body of case law interpreting the phrase substantially all , there is no precise established definition of the phrase under applicable law. Accordingly, in certain circumstances there may be a degree of uncertainty as to whether a particular transaction would involve all or substantially all of the properties or assets of a Person.

Transactions with Affiliates

The Company will not, and will not permit any Restricted Subsidiary to, make any payment to, or sell, lease, transfer or otherwise dispose of any of its properties or assets to, or purchase any property or assets from, or enter into or make or amend any transaction, contract, agreement, understanding, loan, advance or guarantee with, or for the benefit of, any Affiliate of the Company (each of the foregoing, an Affiliate Transaction) involving aggregate payments or consideration in excess of \$10.0 million, unless

- (a) such Affiliate Transaction is on terms that are not materially less favorable to the Company or the relevant Restricted Subsidiary than those that would have been obtained in a comparable transaction by the Company or such Restricted Subsidiary with an unrelated Person and
- (b) the Company delivers to the Trustee with respect to any Affiliate Transaction or series of related Affiliate Transactions involving aggregate payments or consideration in excess of \$30.0 million, a Board Resolution adopted by the majority of the members of the Board of Directors of the Company approving such Affiliate Transaction and set forth in an Officers Certificate certifying that such Affiliate Transaction complies with clause (a) above.

The foregoing provisions will not apply to the following:

(1)	Transactions between or among the Company or any of the Restricted Subsidiaries;
(2) on Restri	Restricted Payments permitted by the provisions of the Senior Subordinated Indenture described above under the covenant cted Payments and the definition of Permitted Investments;
	the payment of management, consulting, monitoring and advisory fees and related expenses to the Sponsors and any termination or payable to the Sponsors upon a change of control or initial public equity offering of the Company or any direct or indirect parent thereof pursuant to the Management Services Agreement as in effect on the Issue Date;
(4) or consul	the payment of reasonable and customary fees paid to, and indemnities provided on behalf of, officers, directors, managers, employees stants of the Company, any of its direct or indirect parent companies or any Restricted Subsidiary;
	101

Table of Contents

(13)

payments by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary to any of the Sponsors and the Co-Investors for any financial advisory, financing, underwriting or placement services or in respect of other investment banking activities, including in connection with acquisitions or divestitures, which payments are approved by a majority of the members of the Board of Directors of the Company in good faith;
(6) transactions in which the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary, as the case may be, delivers to the Trustee a letter from an Independent Financial Advisor stating that such transaction is fair to the Company or such Restricted Subsidiary from a financial point of view or meets the requirements of clause (a) of the preceding paragraph;
payments or loans (or cancellations of loans) to employees or consultants of the Company, any of its direct or indirect parent companies or any Restricted Subsidiary and employment agreements, stock option plans and other compensatory arrangements with such employees or consultants that are, in each case, approved by the Company in good faith;
(8) any agreement, instrument or arrangement as in effect as of the Issue Date, or any amendment thereto (so long as any such amendment is not disadvantageous to the Holders in any material respect as compared to the applicable agreement as in effect on the Issue Date as reasonably determined in good faith by the Company);
(9) the existence of, or the performance by the Company or any of the Restricted Subsidiaries of its obligations under the terms of, any stockholders agreement or its equivalent (including any registration rights agreement or purchase agreement related thereto) to which it is a party as of the Issue Date and any similar agreements which it may enter into thereafter; provided, however, that the existence of, or the performance by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary of obligations under any future amendment to any such existing agreement or under any similar agreement entered into after the Issue Date shall only be permitted by this clause (9) to the extent that the terms of any such existing agreement together with all amendments thereto, taken as a whole, or new agreement are not otherwise more disadvantageous to the Holders in any material respect than the terms of the original agreement in effect on the Issue Date as reasonably determined in good faith by the Company;
(10) the Transactions, the Credit Card Sale and the payment of all fees and expenses related to the Transactions and the Credit Card Sale, in each case as disclosed in this prospectus;
transactions with customers, clients, suppliers, or purchasers or sellers of goods or services, in each case in the ordinary course of business and otherwise in compliance with the terms of the Senior Subordinated Indenture that are fair to the Company and the Restricted Subsidiaries, in the reasonable determination of the Board of Directors or the senior management of the Company, or are on terms at least as favorable as might reasonably have been obtained at such time from an unaffiliated party;
(12) the issuance of Equity Interests (other than Disqualified Stock) of the Company to any Permitted Holder or to any director, manager, officer, employee or consultant of the Company or any direct or indirect parent company thereof;

sales of accounts receivable, or participations therein, in connection with any Receivables Facility; and

investments by the Sponsors and the Co-Investors in securities of the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries so long as (i) the investment is being offered generally to other investors on the same or more favorable terms and (ii) the investment constitutes less than 5.0% of the proposed or outstanding issue amount of such class of securities.

102

Table of Contents

Dividend and Other Payment Restrictions Affecting Restricted Subsidiaries

The Company will not, and will not permit any Restricted Subsidiary that is not a Subsidiary Guarantor to, directly or indirectly, create or otherwise cause or suffer to exist or become effective any consensual encumbrance or consensual restriction on the ability of any such Restricted Subsidiary to:			
(a) (1) pay dividends or make any other distributions to the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary on its Capital Stock or with respect to any other interest or participation in, or measured by, its profits or			
pay any Indebtedness owed to the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary;			
(b) make loans or advances to the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary; or			
sell, lease or transfer any of its properties or assets to the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary,			
except (in each case) for such encumbrances or restrictions existing under or by reason of:			
contractual encumbrances or restrictions in effect on the Issue Date, including pursuant to the Senior Credit Facilities and the related documentation (including security documents and intercreditor agreements) and Hedging Obligations, the Existing 2008 Notes and the Existing 2028 Debentures;			
(2) the Indentures and the Notes and the Subsidiary Guarantees;			
purchase money obligations for property acquired in the ordinary course of business and Capital Lease Obligations that impose restrictions of the nature discussed in clause (c) above on the property so acquired;			
(4) applicable law or any applicable rule, regulation or order;			

	greement or other instrument of a Person acquired by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary in existence at the time of such not created in connection therewith or in contemplation thereof), which encumbrance or restriction is not applicable to any
Person, or the p	properties or assets of any Person, other than the Person, or the property or assets of the Person, so acquired;
	acts for the sale of assets, including customary restrictions with respect to a Subsidiary pursuant to an agreement that has been the sale or disposition of all or substantially all of the Capital Stock or assets of such Subsidiary;
	ed Indebtedness otherwise permitted to be incurred pursuant to the covenants described under Limitation on Incurrence of and Issuance of Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock and Liens that limit the right of the debtor to dispose of the assets securing ess;
(8) restric business;	ctions on cash or other deposits or net worth imposed by customers under contracts entered into in the ordinary course of
	Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock of Restricted Subsidiaries permitted to be incurred after the Issue Date provisions of the covenant described under Limitation on Incurrence of Indebtedness and Issuance of Disqualified Stock and ;
(10) custon	mary provisions in joint venture agreements and other similar agreements;
	103

Table of Contents

(11) customary provisions contained in leases and other agreements entered into in the ordinary course of business;
restrictions created in connection with any Receivables Facility; provided that in the case of Receivables Facilities established after the Issue Date, such restrictions are necessary or advisable, in the good faith determination of the Company, to effect such Receivables Facility;
restrictions or conditions contained in any trading, netting, operating, construction, service, supply, purchase or other agreement to which the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries is a party entered into in the ordinary course of business; provided that such agreement prohibits the encumbrance of solely the property or assets of the Company or such Restricted Subsidiary that are the subject of such agreement, the payment rights arising thereunder or the proceeds thereof and does not extend to any other asset or property of the Company or such Restricted Subsidiary or the assets or property of any other Restricted Subsidiary; and
any encumbrances or restrictions of the type referred to in clauses (a), (b) and (c) above imposed by any amendments, modifications, restatements, renewals, increases, supplements, refundings, replacements or refinancings of the contracts, instruments or obligations referred to in clauses (1) through (13) above; provided that such amendments, modifications, restatements, renewals, increases, supplements, refundings, replacements or refinancings are, in the good faith judgment of the Company, not materially more restrictive with respect to such encumbrance and other restrictions than those prior to such amendment, modification, restatement, renewal, increase, supplement, refunding, replacement or refinancing; provided, further; that with respect to contracts, instruments or obligations existing on the Issue Date, any amendments, modifications, restatements, renewals, increases, supplements, refundings, replacements or refinancings are not materially more restrictive with respect to such encumbrances and other restrictions than those contained in such contracts, instruments or obligations as in effect on the Issue Date.
Limitation on Guarantees of Indebtedness by Restricted Subsidiaries
The Company will not permit any of its Wholly-Owned Subsidiaries that are Restricted Subsidiaries (and non-Wholly-Owned Subsidiaries if such non-Wholly-Owned Subsidiaries guarantee other capital markets debt securities), other than a Subsidiary Guarantor or a Foreign Subsidiary, to guarantee the payment of any Indebtedness of the Company or any other Subsidiary Guarantor unless:
(1) such Restricted Subsidiary within 30 days executes and delivers a supplemental indenture to the Senior Subordinated Indenture providing for a Subsidiary Guarantee by such Restricted Subsidiary, except that with respect to a guarantee of Indebtedness of the Company or any Subsidiary Guarantor:
(a) if the senior subordinated notes or such Subsidiary Guarantor s Subsidiary Guarantee are subordinated in right of payment to such Indebtedness, the Subsidiary Guarantee under the supplemental indenture shall be subordinated to such Restricted Subsidiary s guarantee with respect to such Indebtedness substantially to the same extent as the senior subordinated notes are subordinated to such Indebtedness; and

(b) if such Indebtedness is by its express terms subordinated in right of payment to the senior subordinated notes or such Subsidiary Guaranter s Subsidiary Guarantee, any such guarantee by such Restricted Subsidiary with respect to such Indebtedness shall be subordinated in

right of payment to such Subsidiary Guarantee substantially to the same extent as such Indebtedness is subordinated to the senior subordinated notes;

such Restricted Subsidiary waives and will not in any manner whatsoever claim or take the benefit or advantage of, any rights of reimbursement, indemnity or subrogation or any other rights against the Company or any other Restricted Subsidiary as a result of any payment by such Restricted Subsidiary under its Subsidiary Guarantee; and

104

Table of Contents

(3) such Restricted Subsidiary shall deliver to the Trustee an opinion of counsel to the effect that:
(a) such Subsidiary Guarantee has been duly executed and authorized; and
(b) such Subsidiary Guarantee constitutes a valid, binding and enforceable obligation of such Restricted Subsidiary, except insofar as enforcement thereof may be limited by bankruptcy, insolvency or similar laws (including all laws relating to fraudulent transfers) and except insofar as enforcement thereof is subject to general principles of equity;
provided that this covenant shall not be applicable to any guarantee of any Restricted Subsidiary that existed at the time such Person became a Restricted Subsidiary and was not incurred in connection with, or in contemplation of, such Person becoming a Restricted Subsidiary.
Reports and Other Information
Whether or not required by the SEC, so long as any senior subordinated notes are outstanding, the Company will furnish to the Holders, within the time periods specified in the SEC s rules and regulations for non-accelerated filers:
(1) all quarterly and annual financial information that would be required to be contained in a filing with the SEC on Forms 10-Q and 10-K (or any successor or comparable forms) if the Company were required to file such forms, including a Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations and, with respect to the annual information only, a report on the annual financial statements by the Company s certified independent accountants; and
(2) all current reports that would be required to be filed with the SEC on Form 8-K if the Company were required to file such reports.
In addition, whether or not required by the SEC, the Company will file a copy of all of the information and reports referred to in clause (1) and (2) above with the SEC for public availability within the time periods specified in the SEC s rules and regulations (unless the SEC will not accept such a filing) and make such information available to securities analysts and prospective investors upon request. In addition, the Company has agreed that, for so long as any senior subordinated notes remain outstanding, it will furnish to Holders and to securities analysts and prospective investors, upon their request, the information required to be delivered pursuant to Rule 144A(d)(4) under the Securities Act.
In addition, for so long as Holdings is a Guarantor under the Senior Subordinated Indenture or if at any time any other direct or indirect parent company of the Company is a guarantor of the senior subordinated notes, the reports, information and other documents required to be filed and furnished to the Holders pursuant to this covenant may, at the option of the Company, be filed by and be those of Holdings or such other parent,

as applicable, rather than the Company; provided that the same is accompanied by consolidating information that explains in reasonable detail

the differences between the information relating to Holdings or such other parent, on the one hand, and the information relating to the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries on a standalone basis, on the other hand.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, such requirements shall be deemed satisfied prior to the commencement of the Registered Exchange Offer (as defined in the Registration Rights Agreement) or the effectiveness of the Shelf Registration Statement (as defined in the Registration Rights Agreement) by the filing with the SEC of the Exchange Offer Registration Statement (as defined in the Registration Rights Agreement) or Shelf Registration Statement, and any amendments thereto, with such financial information that satisfies Regulation S-X of the Securities Act.

105

Table of Contents				
Obligations of the Company and the Restricted Subsidiaries Relating to Kate Spade				
The Senior Subordinated Indenture contains additional covenants relating to Kate Spade which are no longer applicable as we entered into a definitive agreement to sell 100% of the ownership interests in Kate Spade to Liz Claiborne, Inc. in November 2006.				
Events of Default and Remedies				
The following events constitute Events of Default under the Senior Subordinated Indenture:				
(1) default in payment when due and payable, upon redemption, acceleration or otherwise, of payments of principal of, or premium, if any, on the senior subordinated notes issued under the Senior Subordinated Indenture, whether or not such payment is prohibited by the subordination provisions of the Senior Subordinated Indenture;				
(2) default for 30 days or more in the payment when due of interest on or with respect to the senior subordinated notes issued under the Senior Subordinated Indenture, whether or not such payment is prohibited by the subordination provisions of the Senior Subordinated Indenture;				
failure by the Company, Holdings or any Subsidiary Guarantor for 60 days after receipt of written notice given by the Trustee or the Holders of at least 30% in principal amount of the then outstanding senior subordinated notes issued under the Senior Subordinated Indenture to comply with any of its other agreements in the Senior Subordinated Indenture or the senior subordinated notes;				
(4) default under any mortgage, indenture or instrument under which there is issued or by which there is secured or evidenced any Indebtedness for money borrowed by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary or the payment of which is guaranteed by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary, other than Indebtedness owed to the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary, whether such Indebtedness or guarantee now exists or is created after the issuance of the senior subordinated notes, if both				
(A) such default either				

results from the failure to pay any principal of such Indebtedness at its stated final maturity (after giving effect to any applicable

grace periods) or

(ii) relates to an obligation other than the obligation to pay principal of any such Indebtedness at its stated final maturity and results in the holder or holders of such Indebtedness causing such Indebtedness to become due prior to its stated maturity and (B) the principal amount of such Indebtedness, together with the principal amount of any other such Indebtedness in default for failure to pay principal at stated final maturity (after giving effect to any applicable grace periods), or the maturity of which has been so accelerated, aggregate \$50.0 million or more at any one time outstanding;			
(5) failure by the Company or any Significant Subsidiary (or any group of Subsidiaries that together would constitute a Significant Subsidiary) to pay final judgments aggregating in excess of \$50.0 million, which final judgments remain unpaid, undischarged ar unstayed for a period of more than 60 days after such judgment becomes final, and in the event such judgment is covered by insurance, an enforcement proceeding has been commenced by any creditor upon such judgment or decree which is not promptly stayed;	nd		
(6) certain events of bankruptcy or insolvency with respect to the Company or any Significant Subsidiary (or any group of Subsidiaries that together would constitute a Significant Subsidiary); or	Î		
106			

Table of Contents

(7) the Guarantee of any Significant Subsidiary (or any group of Subsidiaries that together would constitute a Significant Subsidiary) shall for any reason cease to be in full force and effect or be declared null and void or any responsible officer of any Subsidiary Guarantor that is a Significant Subsidiary (or the responsible officers of any group of Subsidiaries that together would constitute a Significant Subsidiary), as the case may be, denies that it has any further liability under its Guarantee or gives notice to such effect, other than by reason of the termination of the Senior Subordinated Indenture or the release of any such Subsidiary Guarantee in accordance with the Senior Subordinated Indenture.			
If any Event of Default (other than of a type specified in clause (6) above) occurs and is continuing under the Senior Subordinated Indenture, the Trustee or the Holders of at least 30% in principal amount of the then outstanding senior subordinated notes issued under the Senior Subordinated Indenture may declare the principal, premium, if any, interest and any other monetary obligations on all the then outstanding senior subordinated notes issued under the Senior Subordinated Indenture to be due and payable immediately; provided that, so long as any Indebtedness permitted to be incurred under the Senior Subordinated Indenture as part of the Senior Credit Facilities or any series of the Senior Notes will be outstanding, no such acceleration will be effective until the earlier of			
(1) acceleration of any such Indebtedness under the Senior Credit Facilities and the Senior Notes, and			
(2) five Business Days after the giving of written notice of such acceleration to the Company, the administrative agent under each of the Senior Credit Facilities and the trustee under the Senior Indenture.			
Upon the effectiveness of such declaration, such principal of and premium, if any, and interest on the senior subordinated notes will be due and payable immediately. Notwithstanding the foregoing, in the case of an Event of Default arising under clause (6) of the first paragraph of this section, all outstanding senior subordinated notes will become due and payable without further action or notice. The Senior Subordinated Indenture provides that the Trustee may withhold from Holders notice of any continuing Default, except a Default relating to the payment of principal of and premium, if any, and interest on the senior subordinated notes if it determines that withholding notice is in their interest. In addition, the Trustee will have no obligation to accelerate the senior subordinated notes if in the best judgment of the Trustee acceleration is not in the best interest of the Holders of such senior subordinated notes.			
The Senior Subordinated Indenture provides that the Holders of a majority in aggregate principal amount of the then outstanding senior subordinated notes issued thereunder by notice to the Trustee may, on behalf of the Holders of all of such senior subordinated notes, waive any existing Default and its consequences under the Senior Subordinated Indenture, except a continuing Default in the payment of principal of and premium, if any, or interest on any such senior subordinated notes held by a non-consenting Holder. In the event of any Event of Default specified in clause (4) above, such Event of Default and all consequences thereof (excluding any resulting payment default) shall be annulled, waived and rescinded automatically and without any action by the Trustee or the Holders if, within 20 days after such Event of Default arose,			
(x) the Indebtedness or guarantee that is the basis for such Event of Default has been discharged,			
(y) the holders thereof have rescinded or waived the acceleration, notice or action (as the case may be) giving rise to such Event of Default or			

(z) the default that is the basis for such Event of Default has been cured.

Except to enforce the right to receive payments of principal of and premium, if any, and interest on the senior subordinated notes when due, no Holder may pursue any remedy with respect to the Senior Subordinated Indenture or the senior subordinated notes unless:

107

Table of Contents

(1)	such Holder has previously given the Trustee notice that an Event of Default is continuing;			
(2) remedy;	Holders of at least 30% in principal amount of the then outstanding senior subordinated notes have requested the Trustee to pursue the			
(3)	such Holders have offered the Trustee reasonable security or indemnity against any loss, liability or expense;			
(4)	the Trustee has not complied with such request within 60 days after the receipt thereof and the offer of security or indemnity; and			
(5) inconsist	Holders of a majority in principal amount of the outstanding senior subordinated notes have not given the Trustee a direction ent with such request within such 60-day period.			
with the	or Subordinated Indenture provides that the Company is required to deliver to the Trustee annually a statement regarding compliance Senior Subordinated Indenture, and the Company is required, within five Business Days, upon becoming aware of any Default, to the Trustee a statement specifying such Default.			
No Personal Liability of Directors, Officers, Employees and Stockholders				

No director, officer, employee, incorporator or stockholder of the Company or any Subsidiary Guarantor (other than in the case of stockholders of any Subsidiary Guarantor, the Company or another Subsidiary Guarantor or in the case of stockholders of the Company, Holdings) or any of their parent companies shall have any liability for any obligations of the Company, Holdings or the Subsidiary Guarantors under the senior subordinated notes, the Guarantees and the Senior Subordinated Indenture or for any claim based on, in respect of, or by reason of such obligations or their creation. Each Holder by accepting a senior subordinated note waives and releases all such liability. The waiver and release are part of the consideration for issuance of the senior subordinated notes. Such waiver may not be effective to waive liabilities under the Federal securities laws and it is the view of the SEC that such a waiver is against public policy.

Legal Defeasance and Covenant Defeasance

Most of the obligations of the Company, Holdings and the Subsidiary Guarantors under the Senior Subordinated Indenture will terminate and will be released upon payment in full of all of the senior subordinated notes issued under the Senior Subordinated Indenture. The Company may, at its option and at any time, elect to have all of its obligations discharged with respect to the senior subordinated notes issued under the Senior Subordinated Indenture and have Holdings obligation and each Subsidiary Guarantor s obligation discharged with respect to its Guarantee (Legal Defeasance) and cure all then existing Events of Default except for

	the rights of Holders of senior subordinated notes issued under the Senior Subordinated Indenture to receive payments in respect of the of, premium, if any, and interest on such senior subordinated notes when such payments are due solely out of the trust created pursuant nior Subordinated Indenture,
	the Company s obligations with respect to senior subordinated notes issued under the Senior Subordinated Indenture concerning issuing y notes, registration of such senior subordinated notes, mutilated, destroyed, lost or stolen notes and the maintenance of an office or payment and money for security payments held in trust,
(3)	the rights, powers, trusts, duties and immunities of the Trustee, and the Company s obligations in connection therewith and
(4)	the Legal Defeasance provisions of the Senior Subordinated Indenture.
	108

Table of Contents

In addition, the Company may, at its option and at any time, elect to have its obligations and those of Holdings and each Subsidiary Guarantor
released with respect to certain covenants that are described in the Senior Subordinated Indenture (Covenant Defeasance) and thereafter any
omission to comply with such obligations shall not constitute a Default or Event of Default with respect to the senior subordinated notes. In the
event Covenant Defeasance occurs, certain events (not including bankruptcy, receivership, rehabilitation and insolvency events pertaining to the
Company) described under Events of Default and Remedies will no longer constitute an Event of Default with respect to the senior subordinated
notes

	y) described under Events of Default and Remedies will no longer constitute an Event of Default with respect to the senior subordina
	to exercise either Legal Defeasance or Covenant Defeasance with respect to the senior subordinated notes issued under the Senior nated Indenture:
firm of i	the Company must irrevocably deposit with the Trustee, in trust, for the benefit of the Holders, cash in U.S. dollars, able Government Securities, or a combination thereof, in such amounts as will be sufficient, in the opinion of a nationally recognized independent public accountants, to pay the principal of, premium, if any, and interest due on the senior subordinated notes issued under or Subordinated Indenture on the stated maturity date or on the redemption date, as the case may be, of such principal, premium, if any, st on the senior subordinated notes;
(2) States of	in the case of Legal Defeasance, the Company shall have delivered to the Trustee an opinion of counsel in the United America reasonably acceptable to the Trustee confirming that, subject to customary assumptions and exclusions,
(A)	the Company has received from, or there has been published by, the United States Internal Revenue Service a ruling or
(B)	since the original issuance of the senior subordinated notes, there has been a change in the applicable U.S. Federal income tax law,
customa such Le	case to the effect that, and based thereon such opinion of counsel in the United States of America shall confirm that, subject to ry assumptions and exclusions, the Holders will not recognize income, gain or loss for U.S. Federal income tax purposes as a result of gal Defeasance and will be subject to U.S. Federal income tax on the same amounts, in the same manner and at the same times as would en the case if such Legal Defeasance had not occurred;
recogniz	in the case of Covenant Defeasance, the Company shall have delivered to the Trustee an opinion of counsel in the United America reasonably acceptable to the Trustee confirming that, subject to customary assumptions and exclusions, the Holders will not e income, gain or loss for U.S. Federal income tax purposes as a result of such Covenant Defeasance and will be subject to such tax on amounts, in the same manner and at the same times as would have been the case if such Covenant Defeasance had not occurred;
(4)	no Default (other than that resulting from borrowing funds to be applied to make such deposit and the granting of Liens in

connection therewith) shall have occurred and be continuing on the date of such deposit;

(5)	such Legal Defeasance or Covenant Defeasance shall not result in a breach or violation of, or constitute a default under					
any of the Senio	r Credit Facilities, the Senior Indenture, the Existing Indenture, the Senior Notes, the Existing 2028 Debentures or any other					
material agreem	naterial agreement or instrument (other than the Senior Subordinated Indenture) to which, the Company, Holdings or any Subsidiary Guarantor					
is a party or by y	which the Company, Holdings or any Subsidiary Guarantor is bound;					
The state of the s						
(6)	the Company shall have delivered to the Trustee an opinion of counsel in the United States of America to the effect that, as					
of the date of suc	ch opinion and subject to customary assumptions and exclusions, following the deposit, the trust funds will not be subject to the					
effect of any app	olicable bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization or similar laws affecting creditors rights generally under any					
2 11						

Table of Contents

applicable U.S. Federal or state law, and that the Trustee has a perfected security interest in such trust funds for the ratable benefit of the Holders;
(7) the Company shall have delivered to the Trustee an Officers Certificate stating that the deposit was not made by the Company with the intent of defeating, hindering, delaying or defrauding any creditors of the Company, Holdings or any Subsidiary Guarantor or others; and
(8) the Company shall have delivered to the Trustee an Officers Certificate and an opinion of counsel in the United States of America (which opinion of counsel may be subject to customary assumptions and exclusions) each stating that all conditions precedent provided for or relating to the Legal Defeasance or the Covenant Defeasance, as the case may be, have been complied with.
Satisfaction and Discharge
The Senior Subordinated Indenture will be discharged and will cease to be of further effect as to all senior subordinated notes issued thereunder, when
(a) either (1) all such senior subordinated notes theretofore authenticated and delivered, except lost, stolen or destroyed senior subordinated notes which have been replaced or paid and senior subordinated notes for whose payment money has theretofore been deposited in trust, have been delivered to the Trustee for cancellation; or (2) all such senior subordinated notes not theretofore delivered to such Trustee for cancellation have become due and payable by reason of the making of a notice of redemption or otherwise, will become due and payable within one year or are to be called for redemption within one year under arrangements satisfactory to the Trustee for the giving of notice of redemption by the Trustee in the name, and at the expense, of the Company and the Company, Holdings or any Subsidiary Guarantor has irrevocably deposited or caused to be deposited with such Trustee as trust funds in trust solely for the benefit of the Holders, cash in U.S. dollars, non-callable Government Securities, or a combination thereof, in such amounts as will be sufficient without consideration of any reinvestment of interest to pay and discharge the entire indebtedness on such senior subordinated notes not theretofore delivered to the Trustee for cancellation for principal, premium, if any, and accrued interest to the date of maturity or redemption, as the case may be;
(b) no Default (other than that resulting from borrowing funds to be applied to make such deposit and the granting of Liens in connection therewith) with respect to the Senior Subordinated Indenture or the senior subordinated notes issued thereunder shall have occurred and be continuing on the date of such deposit or shall occur as a result of such deposit and such deposit will not result in a breach or violation of, or constitute a default under, the Senior Credit Facilities, the Senior Indenture, the Existing Indenture, the Senior Notes, the Existing 2028 Debentures or any other agreement or instrument to which the Company, Holdings or any Subsidiary Guarantor is a party or by which the Company, Holdings or any Subsidiary Guarantor is bound;
(c) the Company has paid or caused to be paid all sums payable by it under the Senior Subordinated Indenture; and

(d) the Company has delivered irrevocable instructions to the Trustee under the Senior Subordinated Indenture to apply the deposited money toward the payment of such senior subordinated notes at maturity or the redemption date, as the case may be.

In addition, the Company must deliver an Officers Certificate and an opinion of counsel to the Trustee stating that all conditions precedent to satisfaction and discharge have been satisfied.

110

Tab:	le o	f Co	ontents

Transfer and Exchange

A Holder may transfer or exchange senior subordinated notes in accordance with the Senior Subordinated Indenture. The Registrar and the Trustee may require a Holder, among other things, to furnish appropriate endorsements and transfer documents and the Company may require a Holder to pay any taxes and fees required by law or permitted by the Senior Subordinated Indenture. The Company is not required to transfer or exchange any senior subordinated note selected for redemption. Also, the Company is not required to transfer or exchange any senior subordinated note for a period of 15 days before a selection of senior subordinated notes to be redeemed.

The registered Holder of a senior subordinated note will be treated as the owner of the senior subordinated note for all purposes.

Amendment, Supplement and Waiver

Except as provided in the next two succeeding paragraphs, the Senior Subordinated Indenture, any related Guarantee and the senior subordinated notes issued thereunder may be amended or supplemented with the consent of the Holders of at least a majority in principal amount of the senior subordinated notes then outstanding and issued under the Senior Subordinated Indenture, including consents obtained in connection with a purchase of, or tender offer or exchange offer for, senior subordinated notes, and any existing Default or Event of Default or compliance with any provision of the Senior Subordinated Indenture or the senior subordinated notes issued thereunder may be waived with the consent of the Holders of a majority in principal amount of the then outstanding senior subordinated notes issued under the Senior Subordinated Indenture, including consents obtained in connection with a purchase of, or tender offer or exchange offer for, senior subordinated notes, in each case other than senior subordinated notes beneficially owned by the Company or its Affiliates.

The Senior Subordinated Indenture provides that, without the consent of each Holder affected, an amendment or waiver may not, with respect to any senior subordinated notes issued under the Senior Subordinated Indenture and held by a non-consenting Holder:

- (1) reduce the principal amount of senior subordinated notes whose Holders must consent to an amendment, supplement or waiver,
- (2) reduce the principal of or change the fixed maturity of any such senior subordinated note or alter or waive the provisions with respect to the redemption of the senior subordinated notes (other than provisions relating to the covenants described above under Repurchase at the Option of Holders),
- (3) reduce the rate of or change the time for payment of interest on any senior subordinated note,
- (4) waive a Default or Event of Default in the payment of principal of or premium, if any, or interest on the senior subordinated notes issued under the Senior Subordinated Indenture, except a rescission of acceleration of the senior subordinated notes by the Holders of at least a

majority in aggregate principal amount of the then outstanding senior subordinated notes and a waiver of the payment default that resulted from such acceleration, or in respect of a covenant or provision contained in the Senior Subordinated Indenture or any Guarantee that cannot be amended or modified without the consent of all Holders,

- (5) make any senior subordinated note payable in money other than that stated in the senior subordinated notes,
- (6) make any change in the provisions of the Senior Subordinated Indenture relating to waivers of past Defaults or the rights of Holders to receive payments of principal of or premium, if any, or interest on the senior subordinated notes,

Table of Contents

(7) make any change in the ranking, priority or subordination provisions of the Senior Subordinated Indenture and the senior subordinates that would adversely affect the Holders,	ated
(8) except as expressly permitted by the Senior Subordinated Indenture, modify the Guarantee of any Significant Subsidiary (or any gr of Subsidiaries that together would constitute a Significant Subsidiary) in any manner adverse to the Holders,	oup
(9) make any change in these amendment and waiver provisions or	
(10) impair the right of any Holder to receive payment of principal of, or interest on, such Holder s senior subordinated notes on or after due dates therefor or to institute suit for the enforcement of any payment on or with respect to such Holder s senior subordinated notes.	r the
Notwithstanding the foregoing, without the consent of any Holder, the Company, any Guarantor (with respect to a Guarantee or the Senior Subordinated Indenture to which it is a party) and the Trustee may amend or supplement the Senior Subordinated Indenture, any Guarantee of the senior subordinated notes:)r
(1) to cure any ambiguity, omission, mistake, defect or inconsistency;	
(2) to provide for uncertificated notes in addition to or in place of certificated notes;	
(3) to comply with the covenant relating to mergers, consolidations and sales of assets and to provide for the assumption of the Compa Holdings or any Subsidiary Guarantor s obligations to Holders in connection therewith;	ny s
to make any change that would provide any additional rights or benefits to the Holders or that does not adversely affect the legal rigunder the Senior Subordinated Indenture of any such Holder;	ghts
(5) to add covenants for the benefit of the Holders or to surrender any right or power conferred upon the Company, Holdings or a Subsidiary Guarantor;	
(6) to comply with requirements of the SEC in order to effect or maintain the qualification of the Senior Subordinated Indenture under Trust Indenture Act;	the

	evidence and provide for the acceptance and appointment under the Senior Subordinated Indenture of a successor Trustee pursuant ements thereof;
(8) to p freely transfer	provide for the issuance of exchange notes or private exchange notes, which are identical to exchange notes except that they are not exable;
(9) to a	add a Subsidiary Guarantor or other guarantor under the Senior Subordinated Indenture;
Description Description	conform the text of the Senior Subordinated Indenture, the Guarantees or the senior subordinated notes to any provision of the of Senior Subordinated Notes in the offering memorandum for the initial offering of the notes to the extent that such provision in the of Senior Subordinated Notes in the offering memorandum for the initial offering of the notes was intended to be a verbatim a provision of the Senior Subordinated Indenture, the Guarantees or the senior subordinated notes; or
subordinated subordinated	make any amendment to the provisions of the Senior Subordinated Indenture relating to the transfer and legending of senior notes; provided, however, that (a) compliance with the Senior Subordinated Indenture as so amended would not result in senior notes being transferred in violation of the Securities Act or any applicable securities law and (b) such amendment does not d adversely affect the rights of Holders to transfer senior subordinated notes.
	112

Table of Contents

The consent of the Holders is not necessary under the Senior Subordinated Indenture to approve the particular form of any proposed amendment. It is sufficient if such consent approves the substance of the proposed amendment.

Notices

Notices given by publication will be deemed given on the first date on which publication is made and notices given by first-class mail, postage prepaid, will be deemed given five calendar days after mailing.

Concerning the Trustee

The Senior Subordinated Indenture contains certain limitations on the rights of the Trustee, should it become a creditor of the Company, to obtain payment of claims in certain cases, or to realize on certain property received in respect of any such claim as security or otherwise. The Trustee will be permitted to engage in other transactions; however, if it acquires any conflicting interest it must eliminate such conflict within 90 days, apply to the SEC for permission to continue or resign.

The Senior Subordinated Indenture provides that the Holders of a majority in principal amount of the outstanding senior subordinated notes issued thereunder will have the right to direct the time, method and place of conducting any proceeding for exercising any remedy available to the Trustee, subject to certain exceptions. The Senior Subordinated Indenture provides that in case an Event of Default shall occur (which shall not be cured), the Trustee will be required, in the exercise of its power, to use the degree of care of a prudent person in the conduct of his own affairs. Subject to such provisions, the Trustee will be under no obligation to exercise any of its rights or powers under the Senior Subordinated Indenture at the request of any Holder, unless such Holder shall have offered to the Trustee security and indemnity satisfactory to it against any loss, liability or expense.

Governing Law

The Senior Subordinated Indenture, the senior subordinated notes and any Guarantee will be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of the State of New York.

Certain Definitions

Set forth below are certain defined terms used in the Senior Subordinated Indenture. Reference is made to the Senior Subordinated Indenture for a full definition of all such terms, as well as any other capitalized terms used herein for which no definition is provided. For purposes of the Senior Subordinated Indenture, unless otherwise specifically indicated, (1) the term—consolidated—with respect to any Person refers to such Person consolidated with its Restricted Subsidiaries, and excludes from such consolidation any Unrestricted Subsidiary as if such Unrestricted

Subsidiary were not an Affiliate of such Person and (2) the term including means including, without limitation .
Acquired Indebtedness means, with respect to any specified Person,
(1) Indebtedness of any other Person existing at the time such other Person is merged with or into or became a Restricted Subsidiary of such specified Person, including Indebtedness incurred in connection with, or in contemplation of, such other Person merging with or into, or becoming a Restricted Subsidiary of such specified Person, and
(2) Indebtedness secured by a Lien encumbering any asset acquired by such specified Person.
Additional Interest means all liquidated damages then owing pursuant to the Registration Rights Agreement.
Affiliate of any specified Person means any other Person directly or indirectly controlling or controlled by or under direct or indirect common control with such specified Person. For purposes of this definition, control
113

Table of Contents

(including, with correlative meanings, the terms controlling, controlled by and under common control with), as used with respect to any Person shall mean the possession, directly or indirectly, of the power to direct or cause the direction of the management or policies of such Person, whether through the ownership of voting securities, by agreement or otherwise.
Applicable Premium means, with respect to any senior subordinated note on any redemption date, the greater of:
(1) 1.0% of the principal amount of the senior subordinated note; or
(2) the excess, if any, of:
(a) the present value at such redemption date of (i) the redemption price of the senior subordinated note at October 15, 2010 (such redemption price being set forth in the table appearing above under Optional Redemption), plus (ii) all required interest payments due on the senior subordinated note through October 15, 2010 (excluding accrued but unpaid interest to the redemption date), computed using a discount rate equal to the Treasury Rate as of such redemption date plus 50 basis points; over
(b) the principal amount of the senior subordinated note.
Asset Sale means
(1) the sale, conveyance, transfer or other disposition, whether in a single transaction or a series of related transactions, of property or assets (including by way of a Sale and Lease-Back Transaction) of the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary (each referred to in this definition as a disposition); and
(2) the issuance or sale of Equity Interests of any Restricted Subsidiary, whether in a single transaction or a series of related transactions,
in each case, other than:
(a) a disposition of cash, Cash Equivalents or Investment Grade Securities or obsolete or worn out equipment, vehicles or other similar assets in the ordinary course of business or any disposition of inventory or goods held for sale in the ordinary course of business:

under Certain Covenants Merger, Consolidation or Sale of All or Substantially All Assets or any disposition that constitutes a Change of Control pursuant to the Senior Subordinated Indenture;
the making of any Permitted Investment or the making of any Restricted Payment that is not prohibited by the covenant described under Certain Covenants Limitation on Restricted Payments;
(d) any disposition of assets or issuance or sale of Equity Interests of any Restricted Subsidiary in any transaction or series of transactions with an aggregate fair market value of less than \$25.0 million;
(e) any disposition of property or assets or issuance of securities by a Restricted Subsidiary to the Company or by the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary to a Restricted Subsidiary;
114

Table of Contents

(f) to the extenthereon) for use in a S	t allowable under Section 1031 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, any exchange of like property (excluding any boot Similar Business;
(g) the lease, as	signment or sub-lease of any real or personal property in the ordinary course of business;
	e or sale of Equity Interests in, or Indebtedness or other securities of, an Unrestricted Subsidiary (other than any sale of Indebtedness or other securities of, Kate Spade held by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary);
(i) foreclosures	s on assets;
(j) sales of acc	ounts receivable, or participations therein, in connection with any Receivables Facility; and
(k) the unwindi	ng of any Hedging Obligations.
interest rate borne by remaining term of the provided, however, th	in respect of a Sale and Lease-Back Transaction means, as at the time of determination, the present value (discounted at the the senior subordinated notes, compounded annually) of the total obligations of the lessee for rental payments during the lease included in such Sale and Lease-Back Transaction (including any period for which such lease has been extended); at if such Sale and Lease-Back Transaction results in a Capitalized Lease Obligation, the amount of Indebtedness will be determined in accordance with the definition of Capitalized Lease Obligation .
Board of Directors	means:
(1)	with respect to a corporation, the board of directors of the corporation;
(2)	with respect to a partnership, the board of directors of the general partner of the partnership; and
(3)	with respect to any other Person, the board or committee of such Person serving a similar function.

Board Resolution means, with respect to the Company, a duly adopted resolution of the Board of Directors of the Company or any committee thereof.
Business Day means each day that is not a Legal Holiday.
Capital Stock means
(1) in the case of a corporation, corporate stock,
(2) in the case of an association or business entity, any and all shares, interests, participations, rights or other equivalents (however designated) of corporate stock,
in the case of a partnership or limited liability company, partnership or membership interests (whether general or limited), and
(4) any other interest or participation that confers on a Person the right to receive a share of the profits and losses of, or distributions of assets of, the issuing Person.
Capitalized Lease Obligation means, at the time any determination thereof is to be made, the amount of the liability in respect of a capital least that would at such time be required to be capitalized and reflected as a liability on a balance sheet (excluding the footnotes thereto) in accordance with GAAP.
115

Table of Contents

Cash Equivalents means (1) United States of America dollars, Canadian dollars, (2) (a) (b) Japanese yen, pounds sterling, (c) (d) euro or in the case of any Foreign Subsidiary that is a Restricted Subsidiary, such local currencies held by it from time to time in the ordinary (e) course of business, (3) securities issued or directly and fully and unconditionally guaranteed or insured by the government of the United States of America or any agency or instrumentality thereof the securities of which are unconditionally guaranteed as a full faith and credit obligation of such government with maturities of 24 months or less from the date of acquisition, (4) certificates of deposit, time deposits and eurodollar time deposits with maturities of one year or less from the date of acquisition, bankers acceptances with maturities not exceeding one year and overnight bank deposits, in each case with any commercial bank having capital and surplus in excess of \$250.0 million, repurchase obligations for underlying securities of the types described in clauses (3) and (4) entered into with any financial institution meeting the qualifications specified in clause (4) above, commercial paper rated at least P-1 by Moody s or at least A-1 by S&P and in each case maturing within 12 months after the date of issuance thereof,

(7)	investment funds investing at least 95% of their assets in securities of the types described in clauses (1) through (6) above,
(8) thereof having one o of acquisition and	readily marketable direct obligations issued by any state of the United States of America or any political subdivision f the two highest rating categories obtainable from either Moody s or S&P with maturities of 24 months or less from the date
(9) with maturities of 12	Indebtedness or Preferred Stock issued by Persons with a rating of A or higher from S&P or A2 or higher from Moody s months or less from the date of acquisition.
(2) above; provided	foregoing, Cash Equivalents shall include amounts denominated in currencies other than those set forth in clauses (1) and that such amounts are converted into one or more of the currencies set forth in clauses (1) and (2) above as promptly as any event within ten Business Days following the receipt of such amounts.
Change of Control	means the occurrence of any of the following:
(1) and its Subsidiaries,	the sale, lease or transfer, in one or a series of related transactions, of all or substantially all of the assets of the Company taken as a whole, to any Person other than a Permitted Holder; or
(2) proxy, vote, written the Exchange Act, o	the Company becomes aware of (by way of a report or any other filing pursuant to Section 13(d) of the Exchange Act, notice or otherwise) the acquisition by any Person or group (within the meaning of Section 13(d)(3) or Section 14(d)(2) of r any successor
	116

Table of Contents

provision), including any group acting for the purpose of acquiring, holding or disposing of securities (within the meaning of Rule 13d-5(b)(1) under the Exchange Act, or any successor provision), other than the Permitted Holders, in a single transaction or in a series of related transactions, by way of merger, consolidation or other business combination or purchase of beneficial ownership (within the meaning of Rule 13d-3 under the Exchange Act, or any successor provision) of 50% or more of the total voting power of the Voting Stock of the Company or any of its direct or indirect parent companies.

Co-Investors means the investment funds associated with each of Credit Suisse Securities (USA) LLC (formerly known as Credit Suisse First Boston LLC) and Leonard Green & Partners, LP, which are making a portion of the equity contribution in connection with the Merger, and their respective Affiliates.

Company has the meaning set forth in the first paragraph under General; provided that when used in the context of determining the fair market value of an asset or liability under the Senior Subordinated Indenture, Company shall, unless otherwise expressly stated, be deemed to mean the Board of Directors of the Company when the fair market value of such asset or liability is equal to or in excess of \$100.0 million.

Consolidated Depreciation and Amortization Expense means with respect to any Person for any period, the total amount of depreciation and amortization expense, including the amortization of deferred financing fees and other related noncash charges of such Person and its Restricted Subsidiaries for such period on a consolidated basis and otherwise determined in accordance with GAAP.

Consolidated Interest Expense means, with respect to any Person for any period, the sum, without duplication, of:

- consolidated interest expense of such Person and its Restricted Subsidiaries for such period, to the extent such expense was deducted in computing Consolidated Net Income (including (a) amortization of original issue discount resulting from the issuance of Indebtedness at less than par, (b) all commissions, discounts and other fees and charges owed with respect to letters of credit or bankers—acceptances, (c) noncash interest payments (but excluding any noncash interest expense attributable to the movement in the mark-to-market valuation of Hedging Obligations or other derivative instruments pursuant to GAAP), (d) the interest component of Capitalized Lease Obligations and (e) net payments, if any, pursuant to interest rate Hedging Obligations with respect to Indebtedness, and excluding (i) any expense resulting from the discounting of the Existing 2028 Debentures as a result of the application of purchase accounting in connection with the Transactions, (ii) Additional Interest, (iii) amortization of deferred financing fees, debt issuance costs, commissions, fees and expenses, (iv) any expensing of bridge, commitment and other financing fees, (v) commissions, discounts, yield and other fees and charges (including any interest expense) related to any Receivables Facility and (vi) any redemption premiums paid in connection with the redemption of the 2008 Notes), plus
- (b) consolidated capitalized interest of such Person and its Restricted Subsidiaries for such period, whether paid or accrued, less
- (c) interest income for such period.

For purposes of this definition, interest on a Capitalized Lease Obligation shall be deemed to accrue at an interest rate reasonably determined by such Person to be the rate of interest implicit in such Capitalized Lease Obligation in accordance with GAAP.

Consolidated Leverage Ratio $\,$, with respect to any Person as of any date of determination, means the ratio of (x) Consolidated Total Indebtedness of such Person as of the end of the most recent fiscal quarter for which internal financial statements are available immediately preceding the date on which such event for which such calculation is being made shall occur to (y) the aggregate amount of EBITDA of such Person for the period of the most recently ended four full consecutive fiscal quarters for which internal financial statements are available immediately preceding the date on which such event for which such calculation is being made shall occur, in each

Table of Contents

case with such pro forma adjustments to Consolidated Total Indebtedness and EBITDA as are appropriate and consistent with the pro forma adjustment provisions set forth in the definition of Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio.
Consolidated Net Income means, with respect to any Person for any period, the aggregate of the Net Income of such Person and its Restricted Subsidiaries for such period, on a consolidated basis, and otherwise determined in accordance with GAAP; provided that, without duplication,
(1) any net after-tax extraordinary, non-recurring or unusual gains or losses (less all fees and expenses relating thereto) or expenses (including relating to severance, relocation, one-time compensation charges and the Transactions) shall be excluded,
(2) the Net Income for such period shall not include the cumulative effect of a change in accounting principles during such period, whether effected through a cumulative effect adjustment or a retroactive application in each case in accordance with GAAP,
(3) any net after-tax income (loss) from disposed or discontinued operations and any net after-tax gains or losses on disposal of disposed or discontinued operations shall be excluded,
(4) any net after-tax gains or losses (less all fees and expenses relating thereto) attributable to asset dispositions or the sale or other disposition of any Capital Stock of any Person other than in the ordinary course of business, as determined in good faith by the Company, shall be excluded,
(5) the Net Income for such period of any Person that is not a Subsidiary, or is an Unrestricted Subsidiary, or that is accounted for by the equity method of accounting, shall be excluded; provided that Consolidated Net Income of the Company shall be increased by the amount of dividends or distributions or other payments that are actually paid in cash (or to the extent converted into cash) to the referent Person or a Restricted Subsidiary thereof in respect of such period (subject in the case of dividends, distributions or other payments made to a Restricted Subsidiary to the limitations contained in clause (6) below),
(6) solely for the purpose of determining the amount available for Restricted Payments under clause (c)(1) of the first paragraph of Certain Covenants Limitation on Restricted Payments , the Net Income for such period of any Restricted Subsidiary (other than any Subsidiary Guarantor) shall be excluded if the declaration or payment of dividends or similar distributions by that Restricted Subsidiary of its Net Income is not at the date of determination wholly permitted without any prior governmental approval (which has not been obtained) or, directly or indirectly, by the operation of the terms of its charter or any agreement, instrument, judgment, decree, order, statute, rule, or governmental regulation applicable to that Restricted Subsidiary or its stockholders, unless such restriction with respect to the payment of dividends or other distributions has been legally waived; provided that Consolidated Net Income of the Company will be increased by the amount of dividends or other distributions or other payments actually paid in cash (or to the extent converted into cash) to the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary thereof in respect of such period, to the extent not already included therein.

any increase in amortization or depreciation or other noncash charges resulting from the application of purchase accounting in relation to the Transactions or any acquisition that is consummated after the Issue Date, net of taxes, shall be excluded,

(8) shall be	any net after-tax income (loss) from the early extinguishment of Indebtedness or Hedging Obligations or other derivative instruments excluded,
(9) GAAP s	any impairment charge or asset write-off, in each case pursuant to GAAP, and the amortization of intangibles arising pursuant to hall be excluded and
(10) rights to	any noncash compensation expense recorded from grants of stock appreciation or similar rights, stock options, restricted stock or other officers, directors or employees shall be excluded.
	118

Table of Contents

Notwithstanding the foregoing, for the purpose of the covenant described under Certain Covenants Limitation on Restricted Payments only (other than clause (c)(4) thereof), there shall be excluded from Consolidated Net Income any income arising from any sale or other disposition of Restricted Investments made by the Company and the Restricted Subsidiaries, any repurchases and redemptions of Restricted Investments from the Company and the Restricted Subsidiaries, any repayments of loans and advances that constitute Restricted Investments by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary, any sale of the stock of an Unrestricted Subsidiary or any distribution or dividend from an Unrestricted Subsidiary, in each case only to the extent such amounts increase the amount of Restricted Payments permitted under such covenant pursuant to clause (c)(4) thereof; provided, however, that any income arising from any sale or other disposition of Equity Interests in Kate Spade or any Extraordinary Distribution shall be excluded from Consolidated Net Income for the purpose of the covenant described under Certain Covenants Limitation on Restricted Payments only.

Consolidated Total Indebtedness means, as at any date of determination, an amount equal to the sum of (1) the aggregate amount of all outstanding Indebtedness of the Company and the Restricted Subsidiaries on a consolidated basis consisting of Indebtedness for borrowed money, Obligations in respect of Capitalized Lease Obligations, Attributable Debt in respect of Sale and Lease-Back Transactions and debt obligations evidenced by bonds, notes, debentures or similar instruments or letters of credit or bankers acceptances (and excluding (x) any undrawn letters of credit issued in the ordinary course of business and (y) all obligations relating to Receivables Facilities) and (2) the aggregate amount of all outstanding Disqualified Stock of the Company and all Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock of the Restricted Subsidiaries (excluding items eliminated in consolidation), with the amount of such Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock equal to the greater of their respective voluntary or involuntary liquidation preferences and Maximum Fixed Repurchase Prices, in each case determined on a consolidated basis in accordance with GAAP.

For purposes hereof, the Maximum Fixed Repurchase Price of any Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock that does not have a fixed repurchase price shall be calculated in accordance with the terms of such Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock as if such Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock were purchased on any date on which Consolidated Total Indebtedness shall be required to be determined pursuant to the Senior Subordinated Indenture, and if such price is based upon, or measured by, the fair market value of such Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock, such fair market value shall be determined reasonably and in good faith by the Company.

Contingent Obligations means, with respect to any Person, any obligation of such Person guaranteeing any leases, dividends or other obligations that do not constitute Indebtedness (the primary obligations) of any other Person (the primary obligor) in any manner, whether directly or indirectly, including any obligation of such Person, whether or not contingent,

- (1) to purchase any such primary obligation or any property constituting direct or indirect security therefor,
- (2) to advance or supply funds
- (A) for the purchase or payment of any such primary obligation or
- (B) to maintain working capital or equity capital of the primary obligor or otherwise to maintain the net worth or solvency of the primary obligor, or

(3) to purchase property, securities or services primarily for the purpose of assuring the owner of any such primary obligation of the ability of the primary obligor to make payment of such primary obligation against loss in respect thereof.

Credit Card Sale means the sale from The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc. to HSBC Bank Nevada, N.A., of the private label credit card accounts of The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc. and related receivables and other assets, pursuant to a Purchase, Sale and Servicing Transfer Agreement, dated as of June 8, 2005, among HSBC Bank Nevada, N.A., HSBC Finance Corporation, The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc. and Bergdorf Goodman, Inc. (it being understood that such sale was consummated on July 7, 2005).

Table of Contents

Default means any event that is, or with the passage of time or the giving of notice or both would be, an Event of Default.

Designated Noncash Consideration means the fair market value of noncash consideration received by the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary in connection with an Asset Sale that is so designated as Designated Noncash Consideration pursuant to an Officers Certificate, setting forth the basis of such valuation, executed by an executive vice president and the principal financial officer of the Company, less the amount of cash or Cash Equivalents received in connection with a subsequent sale of such Designated Noncash Consideration.

Designated Preferred Stock means Preferred Stock of the Company or any parent company thereof (in each case other than Disqualified Stock) that is issued for cash (other than to a Restricted Subsidiary) and is so designated as Designated Preferred Stock pursuant to an Officers Certificate executed by an executive vice president and the principal financial officer of the Company or the applicable parent company thereof, as the case may be, on the issuance date thereof, the cash proceeds of which are excluded from the calculation set forth in clause (c) of the first paragraph of the Certain Covenants Limitation on Restricted Payments covenant.

Designated Senior Indebtedness means:

- (1) any Indebtedness outstanding under the Senior Credit Facilities;
- (2) any Indebtedness outstanding under the Senior Indenture; and
- (3) any other Senior Indebtedness permitted under the Senior Subordinated Indenture that, at the date of determination, has an aggregate principal amount outstanding of at least \$35.0 million and is specifically designated by the issuer thereof in the instrument evidencing or governing such Senior Indebtedness as Designated Senior Indebtedness for purposes of the Senior Subordinated Indenture.

Disqualified Stock means, with respect to any Person, any Capital Stock of such Person which, by its terms, or by the terms of any security into which it is convertible or for which it is putable or exchangeable, or upon the happening of any event, matures or is mandatorily redeemable (other than solely for Capital Stock that is not Disqualified Stock), other than as a result of a change of control or asset sale, pursuant to a sinking fund obligation or otherwise, or is redeemable at the option of the holder thereof, other than as a result of a change of control or asset sale, in whole or in part, in each case prior to the date that is 91 days after the earlier of the maturity date of the senior subordinated notes and the date the senior subordinated notes are no longer outstanding; provided that if such Capital Stock is issued to any plan for the benefit of employees of the Company or its Subsidiaries or by any such plan to such employees, such Capital Stock shall not constitute Disqualified Stock solely because it may be required to be repurchased by the Company or its Subsidiaries in order to satisfy applicable statutory or regulatory obligations.

Domestic Subsidiary means, with respect to any Person, any Restricted Subsidiary of such Person other than (i) a Foreign Subsidiary or (ii) a Domestic Subsidiary of a Foreign Subsidiary, but, in each case, including any Subsidiary that guarantees or otherwise provides direct credit support for any indebtedness of the Company.

EBITDA r	neans, with respect to any Person for any period, the Consolidated Net Income of such Person for such period,
(1)	increased by (without duplication):
-	rision for taxes based on income or profits, plus franchise or similar taxes, of such Person for such period deducted in computing Net Income, plus
(b) con Income, plus	solidated Fixed Charges of such Person for such period to the extent the same was deducted in calculating Consolidated Net
	120

Table of Contents

(c) Consolidated Depreciation and Amortization Expense of such Person for such period to the extent such depreciation and amortization were deducted in computing Consolidated Net Income, plus
(d) any expenses or charges related to any Equity Offering, Permitted Investment, acquisition, disposition, recapitalization or the incurrence of Indebtedness permitted to be incurred by the Senior Subordinated Indenture including a refinancing thereof (whether or not successful) and any amendment or modification to the terms of any such transactions, including such fees, expenses or charges related to the Transactions and the Credit Card Sale (including any one-time costs associated with entering into any program agreements or servicing agreements directly related to the Credit Card Sale, but not any payments required or contemplated by such agreements, other than payments in respect of transition services provided thereunder prior to the first anniversary of the Credit Card Sale), in each case, deducted in computing Consolidated Net Income, plus
(e) the amount of any restructuring charge or reserve deducted in such period in computing Consolidated Net Income, including any one-time costs incurred in connection with (x) acquisitions after the Issue Date or (y) the closing of any stores or distribution centers after the Issue Date, plus
(f) any write offs, write downs or other noncash charges reducing Consolidated Net Income for such period, excluding any such charge that represents an accrual or reserve for a cash expenditure for a future period, plus
(g) the amount of any minority interest expense deducted in calculating Consolidated Net Income, plus
(h) the amount of management, monitoring, consulting and advisory fees and related expenses paid (or any accruals related to such fees or related expenses) during such period to the Sponsors to the extent permitted under Certain Covenants Transactions with Affiliates , plus
(i) the amount of net cost savings projected by the Company in good faith to be realized as a result of specified actions taken during such period (calculated on a pro forma basis as though such cost savings had been realized on the first day of such period), net of the amount of actual benefits realized during such period from such actions; provided that (x) such cost savings are reasonably identifiable and factually supportable, (y) such actions are taken within 36 months after the Issue Date and (z) the aggregate amount of cost savings added pursuant to this clause (i) shall not exceed \$50.0 million for any four consecutive quarter period (which adjustments may be incremental to pro forma adjustments made pursuant to the second paragraph of the definition of Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio), plus
(j) any costs or expenses incurred by the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary pursuant to any management equity plan or stock option plan or any other management or employee benefit plan or agreement or any stock subscription or stockholders agreement, to the extent that such costs or expenses are funded with cash proceeds contributed to the capital of the Company or net cash proceeds of issuance of Equity Interests of the Company (other than Disqualified Stock that is Preferred Stock) in each case, solely to the extent that such cash proceeds are excluded from the calculation set forth in clause (c) of the first paragraph under Certain Covenants Limitation on Restricted Payments;

(2) decreased by (without duplication) noncash gains increasing Consolidated Net Income of such Person for such period, excluding any gains that represent the reversal of any accrual of, or cash reserve for, anticipated cash charges in any prior period (other than such cash charges that have been added back to Consolidated Net Income in calculating EBITDA in accordance with this definition); and

121

Table of Contents

(3)	increased or decreased, as applicable, by (without duplication):
(a) Standar	any net gain or loss resulting in such period from Hedging Obligations and the application of Statement of Financial Accounting rds #133 (ASC 815);
(b) Indebte	any net gain or loss resulting in such period from currency translation gains or losses related to currency remeasurements of dness; and
(c) connect	the amount of gain or loss resulting in such period from a sale of receivables and related assets to a Receivables Subsidiary in tion with a Receivables Facility.
EMU	means the economic and monetary union contemplated by the Treaty of the European Union.
	y Interests means Capital Stock and all warrants, options or other rights to acquire Capital Stock, but excluding any debt security that i ible into, or exchangeable for, Capital Stock.
	y Offering means any public or private sale of common stock or Preferred Stock of the Company or any of its direct or indirect parent nies (excluding Disqualified Stock), other than
(a) Form S	public offerings with respect to the Company s or any direct or indirect parent company s common stock registered on Form S-4 or -8;
(b)	any such public or private sale that constitutes an Excluded Contribution; and
(c)	an issuance to any Subsidiary of the Company.
euro	means the single currency of participating member states of the EMU.
Excha	ange Act means the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, and the rules and regulations of the SEC promulgated thereunder.

Excluded Contribution means net cash proceeds, marketable securities or Qualified Proceeds received by the Company from
(a) contributions to its common equity capital, and
(b) the sale (other than to a Subsidiary of the Company or to any management equity plan or stock option plan or any other management or employee benefit plan or agreement of the Company) of Capital Stock (other than Disqualified Stock and Designated Preferred Stock) of the Company,
in each case designated as Excluded Contributions pursuant to an Officers Certificate executed by an executive vice president and the principal financial officer of the Company on the date such capital contributions are made or the date such Equity Interests are sold, as the case may be, which are excluded from the calculation set forth in clause (c) of the first paragraph under Certain Covenants Limitation on Restricted Payments .
Existing Indebtedness means Indebtedness of the Company or the Restricted Subsidiaries in existence on the Issue Date, plus interest accruing thereon.
Existing Indenture means the Indenture dated as of May 27, 1998, by and between The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc. and The Bank of New York, as trustee, pursuant to which the Existing 2008 Notes and the Existing 2028 Debentures have been issued, as the same may be amended from time to time.
Existing 2008 Notes means the \$125,000,000 aggregate principal amount of 6.65% senior notes due 2008 issued by The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc. pursuant to the Existing Indenture.
122

Table of Contents

Existing 2028 Debentures means the \$125,000,000 aggregate principal amount of 7.125% senior debentures due 2028 issued by The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc. pursuant to the Existing Indenture.

Extraordinary Distribution means any dividends, distributions or other payments made by Kate Spade to the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary (a) to the extent generated by (i) borrowings other than working capital borrowings, (ii) the sale of debt or equity securities or (iii) sales or other dispositions of assets, other than inventory, accounts receivable and other assets sold in the ordinary course of business or as part of the normal retirement or replacement of assets or (b) representing a liquidating distribution or payment in connection with the liquidation or winding up of Kate Spade.

Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio means, with respect to any Person for any period, the ratio of EBITDA of such Person for such period to the Fixed Charges of such Person for such period. In the event that the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary incurs, assumes, guarantees, redeems, retires or extinguishes any Indebtedness (other than Indebtedness incurred under any revolving credit facility that has been permanently repaid and has not been replaced) or issues or redeems Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock subsequent to the commencement of the period for which the Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio is being calculated but prior to or simultaneously with the event for which the calculation of the Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio is made (the Calculation Date), then the Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio shall be calculated giving pro forma effect to such incurrence, assumption, guarantee, redemption, retirement or extinguishing of Indebtedness, or such issuance or redemption of Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock, as if the same had occurred at the beginning of the applicable four-quarter period (the reference period).

For purposes of making the computation referred to above, Investments, acquisitions, dispositions, mergers, consolidations and disposed operations (as determined in accordance with GAAP) that have been made by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary during the four-quarter reference period or subsequent to such reference period and on or prior to or simultaneously with the Calculation Date shall be calculated on a pro forma basis assuming that all such Investments, acquisitions, dispositions, mergers, consolidations and disposed operations (and the change in any associated fixed charges and the change in EBITDA resulting therefrom) had occurred on the first day of the reference period. If since the beginning of such period any Person (that subsequently became a Restricted Subsidiary or was merged with or into the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary since the beginning of such period) shall have made any Investment, acquisition, disposition, merger, consolidation or disposed operation that would have required adjustment pursuant to this definition, then the Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio shall be calculated giving pro forma effect thereto for such period as if such Investment, acquisition, disposition, merger, consolidation or disposed operation had occurred at the beginning of the reference period.

For purposes of this definition, whenever pro forma effect is to be given to a transaction, the pro forma calculations shall be made in good faith by a responsible financial or accounting officer of the Company. If any Indebtedness bears a floating rate of interest and is being given pro forma effect, the interest on such Indebtedness shall be calculated as if the rate in effect on the Calculation Date had been the applicable rate for the entire period (taking into account any Hedging Obligations applicable to such Indebtedness). Interest on a Capitalized Lease Obligation shall be deemed to accrue at an interest rate reasonably determined by a responsible financial or accounting officer of the Company to be the rate of interest implicit in such Capitalized Lease Obligation in accordance with GAAP. For purposes of making the computation referred to above, interest on any Indebtedness under a revolving credit facility computed on a pro forma basis shall be computed based upon the average daily balance of such Indebtedness during the applicable period. Interest on Indebtedness that may optionally be determined at an interest rate based upon a factor of a prime or similar rate, a eurocurrency interbank offered rate, or other rate, shall be deemed to have been based upon the rate actually chosen, or, if none, then based upon such optional rate chosen as the Company may designate.

Fixed Charges means, with respect to any Person for any period, the sum of

(a) Consolidated Interest Expense of such Person for such period,

(b) all cash dividend payments (excluding items eliminated in consolidation) on any series of Preferred Stock during such period, and

Table of Contents

(c) all cash dividend payments (excluding items eliminated in consolidation) on any series of Disqualified Stock made during such period.
Foreign Subsidiary means, with respect to any Person, any Restricted Subsidiary of such Person that is not organized or existing under the laws of the United States of America, any state thereof, the District of Columbia, or any territory thereof.
Foreign Subsidiary Total Assets means the total amount of all assets of Foreign Subsidiaries of the Company and the Restricted Subsidiaries, determined on a consolidated basis in accordance with GAAP as shown on the most recent balance sheet of the Company.
GAAP means generally accepted accounting principles in the United States of America that are in effect on the Issue Date.
Government Securities means securities that are
(a) direct obligations of the United States of America for the timely payment of which its full faith and credit is pledged or
(b) obligations of a Person controlled or supervised by and acting as an agency or instrumentality of the United States of America the timely payment of which is unconditionally guaranteed as a full faith and credit obligation by the United States of America,
which, in either case, are not callable or redeemable at the option of the issuers thereof, and shall also include a depository receipt issued by a bank (as defined in Section 3(a)(2) of the Securities Act), as custodian with respect to any such Government Securities or a specific payment of principal of or interest on any such Government Securities held by such custodian for the account of the holder of such depository receipt; provided that (except as required by law) such custodian is not authorized to make any deduction from the amount payable to the holder of such depository receipt from any amount received by the custodian in respect of the Government Securities or the specific payment of principal of or interest on the Government Securities evidenced by such depository receipt.
guarantee means a guarantee (other than by endorsement of negotiable instruments for collection in the ordinary course of business), direct or indirect, in any manner (including letters of credit and reimbursement agreements in respect thereof), of all or any part of any Indebtedness or other obligations, and, when used as a verb, shall have a corresponding meaning.
Guarantee means the guarantee by any Guarantor of the Company s Obligations under the Senior Subordinated Indenture and the senior subordinated notes.

Guarantor means any of the Subsidiary Guarantors and Holdings.

Hedging Obligations means, with respect to any Person, the obligations of such Person under currency exchange, interest rate or commodity wap agreements, currency exchange, interest rate or commodity cap agreements and currency exchange, interest rate or commodity collar greements and other agreements or arrangements, in each case designed to protect such Person against fluctuations in currency exchange, interest rates or commodity prices.
Holder means the Person in whose name a senior subordinated note is registered on the registrar s books.
Holdings means Neiman Marcus, Inc. (formerly known as Newton Acquisition, Inc.) and its successors.
Indebtedness means, with respect to any Person,
a) any indebtedness (including principal and premium) of such Person, whether or not contingent
124

Table of	Contents
(1)	in respect of borrowed money,
(2) reimburs	evidenced by bonds, notes, debentures or similar instruments or letters of credit or bankers acceptances (or, without double counting, sement agreements in respect thereof),
(3) any such or	representing the balance deferred and unpaid of the purchase price of any property (including Capitalized Lease Obligations), except a balance that constitutes a trade payable or similar obligation to a trade creditor, in each case accrued in the ordinary course of business,
(4)	representing any Hedging Obligations,
	the extent that any of the foregoing Indebtedness (other than letters of credit and Hedging Obligations) would appear as a liability upon e sheet (excluding the footnotes thereto) of such Person prepared in accordance with GAAP,
	to the extent not otherwise included, any obligation by such Person to be liable for, or to pay, as obligor, guarantor or otherwise, on the ons of the type referred to in clause (a) of another Person (whether or not such items would appear upon the balance sheet of such obligor ntor), other than by endorsement of negotiable instruments for collection in the ordinary course of business,
upon the	to the extent not otherwise included, the obligations of the type referred to in clause (a) of another Person secured by a Lien on any med by such Person, whether or not such obligations are assumed by such Person and whether or not such obligations would appear balance sheet of such Person; provided that the amount of such Indebtedness will be the lesser of the fair market value of such asset at of determination and the amount of Indebtedness so secured, and
(d)	Attributable Debt in respect of Sale and Lease-Back Transactions;
	d, however, that notwithstanding the foregoing, Indebtedness will be deemed not to include (A) Contingent Obligations incurred in the course of business and (B) Obligations under, or in respect of, Receivables Facilities.

Indentures means the Senior Indenture and the Senior Subordinated Indenture.

259

Independent Financial Advisor means an accounting, appraisal, investment banking firm or consultant to Persons engaged in Similar Businesses of nationally recognized standing that is, in the good faith judgment of the Company, qualified to perform the task for which it has been engaged and that is independent of the Company and its Affiliates.

Initial Purchasers means Credit Suisse Securities (USA) LLC (formerly known as Credit Suisse First Boston LLC), Deutsche Bank Securities Inc., Banc of America Securities LLC. and Goldman, Sachs & Co.

Investment Grade Securities means:

- (1) securities issued or directly and fully guaranteed or insured by the government of the United States of America or any agency or instrumentality thereof (other than Cash Equivalents),
- (2) debt securities or debt instruments with a rating of BBB- or higher by S&P or Baa3 or higher by Moody s or the equivalent of such rating by such rating organization, or, if no rating of S&P or Moody s then exists, the equivalent of such rating by any other nationally recognized securities rating

125

Table of Contents

agency, but excluding any debt securities or instruments constituting loans or advances among the Company and its Subsidiaries,
(3) investments in any fund that invests exclusively in investments of the type described in clauses (1) and (2), which fund may also hold immaterial amounts of cash pending investment or distribution and
(4) corresponding instruments in countries other than the United States of America customarily utilized for high quality investments.
Investments means, with respect to any Person, all investments by such Person in other Persons (including Affiliates) in the form of loans (including guarantees), advances or capital contributions (including by means of any transfer of cash or other property to others or any payment for property or services for the account or use of others, but excluding accounts receivable, trade credit, advances to customers, commission, travel and similar advances to officers and employees, in each case made in the ordinary course of business), purchases or other acquisitions for consideration of Indebtedness, Equity Interests or other securities issued by any other Person and investments that are required by GAAP to be classified on the balance sheet (excluding the footnotes) of such Person in the same manner as the other investments included in this definition to the extent such transactions involve the transfer of cash or other property. For purposes of the definition of Unrestricted Subsidiary and the covenant described under Certain Covenants Limitation on Restricted Payments ,
(1) Investments shall include the portion (proportionate to the Company's equity interest in such Subsidiary) of the fair market value of the net assets of a Subsidiary of the Company at the time that such Subsidiary is designated an Unrestricted Subsidiary; provided that upon a redesignation of such Subsidiary as a Restricted Subsidiary, the Company shall be deemed to continue to have a permanent Investment in an Unrestricted Subsidiary in an amount (if positive) equal to
(x) the Company s Investment in such Subsidiary at the time of such redesignation, less
(y) the portion (proportionate to the Company s equity interest in such Subsidiary) of the fair market value of the net assets of such Subsidiary at the time of such redesignation; and
(2) any property transferred to or from an Unrestricted Subsidiary shall be valued at its fair market value at the time of such transfer, in each case as determined in good faith by the Company.
Issue Date means October 6, 2005.
Kate Spade means Kate Spade LLC, a Delaware limited liability company, and its successors.

Legal Holiday means a Saturday, a Sunday or a day on which banking institutions are not required to be open in the State of New York.

Lien means, with respect to any asset, any mortgage, lien, pledge, charge, security interest or encumbrance of any kind in respect of such asset, whether or not filed, recorded or otherwise perfected under applicable law, including any conditional sale or other title retention agreement, any lease in the nature thereof, any option or other agreement to sell or give a security interest in and any filing of or agreement to give any financing statement under the Uniform Commercial Code (or equivalent statutes) of any jurisdiction; provided that in no event shall an operating lease be deemed to constitute a Lien.

Management Services Agreement means the Management Services Agreement as in effect on the Issue Date, as described under the caption Certain Relationships and Related Party Transactions .

Table of Contents

Merger means the merger of Newton Acquisition Merger Sub, Inc. with and into The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc. pursuant to the Merger Agreement.

Merger Agreement means the agreement and Plan of Merger among Neiman Marcus, Inc., Newton Acquisition Merger Sub, Inc. and The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc., dated as of May 1, 2005.

Moody s means Moody s Investors Service, Inc. and any successor to its rating agency business.

Net Income means, with respect to any Person, the net income (loss) of such Person, determined in accordance with GAAP and before any reduction in respect of Preferred Stock dividends.

Net Proceeds means the aggregate cash proceeds received by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary in respect of any Asset Sale, including any cash received upon the sale or other disposition of any Designated Noncash Consideration received in any Asset Sale, net of the direct costs relating to such Asset Sale and the sale or disposition of such Designated Noncash Consideration, including legal, accounting and investment banking fees, and brokerage and sales commissions, any relocation expenses incurred as a result thereof, taxes paid or payable as a result thereof (after taking into account any available tax credits or deductions and any tax sharing arrangements), amounts required to be applied to the repayment of principal, premium, if any, and interest on Indebtedness required (other than by clause (1) of the second paragraph of Repurchase at the Option of Holders Asset Sales) to be paid as a result of such transaction and any deduction of appropriate amounts to be provided by the Company as a reserve in accordance with GAAP against any liabilities associated with the asset disposed of in such transaction and retained by the Company after such sale or other disposition thereof, including pension and other post-employment benefit liabilities and liabilities related to environmental matters or against any indemnification obligations associated with such transaction.

Notes means the Senior Notes and the senior subordinated notes.

Obligations means any principal (including reimbursement obligations with respect to letters of credit whether or not drawn), interest (including, to the extent legally permitted, all interest accrued thereon after the commencement of any insolvency or liquidation proceeding at the rate, including any applicable post-default rate, specified in the applicable agreement), premium (if any), guarantees of payment, fees, indemnifications, reimbursements, expenses, damages and other liabilities payable under the documentation governing any Indebtedness; provided that Obligations with respect to the senior subordinated notes shall not include fees or indemnification in favor of the Trustee and any other third parties other than the Holders.

Officer means the Chairman of the Board, the Chief Executive Officer, the Chief Financial Officer, the President, any Executive Vice President, Senior Vice President or Vice President, the Treasurer or the Secretary of the Company.

Officers Certificate means a certificate signed on behalf of the Company by two Officers of the Company, one of whom must be the principal executive officer, the principal financial officer, the treasurer or the principal accounting officer of the Company, that meets the requirements set forth in the Senior Subordinated Indenture.

Permitted Asset Swap means the concurrent purchase and sale or exchange of Related Business Assets or a combination of Related Business Assets and cash or Cash Equivalents between the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries and another Person that is not the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries; provided that any cash or Cash Equivalents received must be applied in accordance with the covenant described under Repurchase at the Option of Holders Asset Sales .

Permitted Holders means each of the Sponsors, the Co-Investors and members of management of the Company (or its direct parent) who are holders of Equity Interests of the Company (or any of its direct or indirect parent companies) on the Issue Date and any group (within the meaning of Section 13(d)(3) or Section 14(d)(2) of the Exchange Act, or any successor provision) of which any of the foregoing are members; provided that, in the case of such group and without giving effect to the existence of such group or any other group, the Sponsors, the Co-

Table of Contents

Investors and members of management, collectively, have beneficial ownership of more than 50% of the total voting power of the Voting Stock of the Company or any of its direct or indirect parent companies. Any Person or group whose acquisition of beneficial ownership constitutes a Change of Control in respect of which a Change of Control Offer is made in accordance with the requirements of the Senior Subordinated Indenture will thereafter, together with its Affiliates, constitute an additional Permitted Holder.

Permitte	ed Investments means:
(a)	any Investment in the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary;
(b)	any Investment in cash and Cash Equivalents or Investment Grade Securities;
	(i) any Investment by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary of the Company in a Person that is engaged in a Similar if as a result of such Investment
(1)	such Person becomes a Restricted Subsidiary of the Company or
	such Person, in one transaction or a series of related transactions, is merged, consolidated or amalgamated with or into, or transfers or substantially all of its assets to, or is liquidated into, the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary of the Company and
(ii)	any Investment held by such Person;
connectio	any Investment in securities or other assets not constituting cash, Cash Equivalents or Investment Grade Securities and received in on with an Asset Sale made pursuant to the provisions of the covenant described under Repurchase at the Option of Holders Asset Sales her disposition of assets not constituting an Asset Sale;
(e)	any Investment existing on the Issue Date or made pursuant to legally binding written commitments in existence on the Issue Date;
(f) aggregate	loans and advances to, and guarantees of Indebtedness of, employees not in excess of \$10.0 million outstanding at any one time, in the ;

(g)	any Investment acquired by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary
	in exchange for any other Investment or accounts receivable held by the Company or any such Restricted Subsidiary in connection as a result of a bankruptcy, workout, reorganization or recapitalization of the Person in which such other Investment is made or which is gor with respect to such accounts receivable or
(2) title with	as a result of a foreclosure by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary with respect to any secured Investment or other transfer of a respect to any secured Investment in default;
(h) Indebted	Hedging Obligations permitted under clause (1) of the covenant described in Certain Covenants Limitation on Incurrence of Iness and Issuance of Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock;
Interests	loans and advances to officers, directors and employees for business-related travel expenses, moving expenses and other similar s, in each case incurred in the ordinary course of business or consistent with past practice or to fund such Person s purchase of Equity of the Company or any direct or indirect parent company thereof under compensation plans approved by the Board of Directors of the y in good faith;
	128

Table of Contents

	Investments the payment for which consists of Equity Interests of the Company, or any of its direct or indirect parent companies ve of Disqualified Stock); provided that such Equity Interests will not increase the amount available for Restricted Payments under c) of the first paragraph under the covenant described in Certain Covenants Limitation on Restricted Payments;
(k) Issuance	guarantees of Indebtedness permitted under the covenant described in Certain Covenants Limitation on Incurrence of Indebtedness and e of Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock and performance guarantees in the ordinary course of business;
	any transaction to the extent it constitutes an investment that is permitted and made in accordance with the provisions of the second of the covenant described under Certain Covenants Transactions with Affiliates (except transactions described in clauses (2), (6) and such paragraph);
fair mar effect to exceed t	Investments consisting of purchases and acquisitions of inventory, supplies, material or equipment or the licensing or contribution of ual property pursuant to joint marketing arrangements with other Persons; (n) Investments in a Similar Business having an aggregate ket value, taken together with all other Investments made pursuant to this clause (n) that are at that time outstanding (without giving the sale of an Unrestricted Subsidiary to the extent the proceeds of such sale do not consist of cash or marketable securities), not to the greater of (x) \$100.0 million and (y) 1.5% of Total Assets at the time of such Investment (with the fair market value of each ent being measured at the time made and without giving effect to subsequent changes in value);
(n) Investm	Investments relating to a Receivables Facility; provided that in the case of Receivables Facilities established after the Issue Date, such ents are necessary or advisable (in the good faith determination of the Company) to effect such Receivables Facility; and
(0)	additional Investments having an aggregate fair market value, taken together with all other Investments made pursuant to this clause
	that are at that time outstanding (without giving effect to the sale of an Unrestricted Subsidiary to the extent the proceeds of such sale onsist of cash or marketable securities), not to exceed \$150.0 million (with the fair market value of each Investment being measured at made and without giving effect to subsequent changes in value).
Permit	ted Junior Securities means:
(1)	Equity Interests in the Company, any Subsidiary Guarantor or any direct or indirect parent of the Company; or
(2) Indebted	unsecured debt securities that are subordinated to all Senior Indebtedness (and any debt securities issued in exchange for Senior dness) to substantially the same extent as, or to a greater extent than, the senior subordinated notes and the related Guarantees are

subordinated to Senior Indebtedness under the Senior Subordinated Indenture;

provided that the term Permitted Junior Securities shall not include any securities distributed pursuant to a plan of reorganization if the Indebtedness under the Senior Credit Facilities is, or any of the Senior Notes, the 2008 Notes and the Existing 2028 Debentures are, treated as part of the same class as the senior subordinated notes for purposes of such plan of reorganization.

129

Table of Contents

Permitted Liens means, with respect to any Person:
(1) Liens securing Hedging Obligations, so long as the related Indebtedness is, and is permitted to be under the Senior Subordinated Indenture, secured by a Lien on the same property securing such Hedging Obligation;
pledges or deposits by such Person under workmen's compensation laws, unemployment insurance laws or similar legislation, or good faith deposits to secure bids, tenders, contracts (other than for the payment of Indebtedness) or leases to which such Person is a party, or deposits to secure public or statutory obligations of such Person or deposits of cash or U.S. government bonds to secure surety or appeal bonds to which such Person is a party, or deposits as security for contested taxes or import duties or for the payment of rent, in each case incurred in the ordinary course of business;
(3) Liens imposed by law, such as carriers , warehousemen s and mechanics Liens and other similar Liens, in each case, for sums not yet overdue for a period of more than 30 days or being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings or other Liens arising out of judgments or awards against such Person with respect to which such Person shall then be proceeding with an appeal or other proceedings for review, if adequate reserves with respect thereto are maintained on the books of such Person in accordance with GAAP;
Liens for taxes, assessments or other governmental charges or claims not yet overdue for a period of more than 30 days or payable or subject to penalties for nonpayment or which are being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings diligently conducted, if adequate reserves with respect thereto are maintained on the books of such Person in accordance with GAAP;
(5) Liens in favor of issuers of performance and surety bonds or bid bonds or with respect to other regulatory requirements or letters of credit issued pursuant to the request of and for the account of such Person in the ordinary course of its business;
minor survey exceptions, minor encumbrances, easements or reservations of, or rights of others for, licenses, rights-of-way, sewers, electric lines, telegraph and telephone lines and other similar purposes, or zoning or other restrictions as to the use of real properties or Liens incidental to the conduct of the business of such Person or to the ownership of its properties, in each case, which were not incurred in connection with Indebtedness and which do not in the aggregate materially adversely affect the value of said properties or materially impair their use in the operation of the business of such Person;
(7) Liens existing on the Issue Date;
(8) Liens on property or shares of stock of a Person at the time such Person becomes a Subsidiary; provided that such Liens are not created or incurred in connection with, or in contemplation of, such other Person becoming such a Subsidiary; provided, further, that such Liens may not extend to any other property owned by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary;

- (9) Liens on property at the time the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary acquired the property, including any acquisition by means of a merger or consolidation with or into the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary; provided that such Liens are not created or incurred in connection with, or in contemplation of, such acquisition; provided, further, that the Liens may not extend to any other property owned by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary;
- (10) Liens securing Indebtedness or other obligations of a Restricted Subsidiary owing to the Company or another Restricted Subsidiary permitted to be incurred in accordance with the covenant described under Certain Covenants Limitation on Incurrence of Indebtedness and Issuance of Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock;
- (11) Liens on specific items of inventory or other goods and proceeds of any Person securing such Person s obligations in respect of bankers acceptances issued or created for the account of such Person to facilitate the purchase, shipment or storage of such inventory or other goods;

Table of Contents

(12) the busi	leases and subleases granted to others in the ordinary course of business which do not materially interfere with the ordinary conduct of ness of the Company or any of the Restricted Subsidiaries and do not secure any Indebtedness;
(13) entered	Liens arising from financing statement filings under the Uniform Commercial Code or similar state laws regarding operating leases into by the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries in the ordinary course of business;
(14)	Liens in favor of the Company or any Subsidiary Guarantor;
(15) Compar	Liens on inventory or equipment of the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary granted in the ordinary course of business to the sy s client at which such inventory or equipment is located;
(16)	Liens on accounts receivable and related assets incurred in connection with a Receivables Facility;
(9) and Lien (pl than the (9) and	Liens to secure any refinancing, refunding, extension, renewal or replacement (or successive refinancing, refunding, extensions, s or replacements) as a whole, or in part, of any Indebtedness secured by any Lien referred to in the foregoing clauses (1), (7), (8) and the following clause (18); provided that (x) such new Lien shall be limited to all or part of the same property that secured the original us improvements on such property), and (y) the Indebtedness secured by such Lien at such time is not increased to any amount greater sum of (A) the outstanding principal amount or, if greater, committed amount of the Indebtedness described under clauses (1), (7), (8), the following clause (18) at the time the original Lien became a Permitted Lien under the Senior Subordinated Indenture, and (B) an necessary to pay any fees and expenses, including premiums, related to such refinancing, refunding, extension, renewal or replacement;
securing	Liens securing Indebtedness permitted to be incurred pursuant to clauses (f), (s), (t), (v)(i) and (w) of the second paragraph under a Covenants Limitation on Incurrence of Indebtedness and Issuance of Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock; provided that (A) Lieng Indebtedness permitted to be incurred pursuant to clause (s) are solely on acquired property or the assets of the acquired entity, as the y be and (B) Liens securing Indebtedness permitted to be incurred pursuant to clause (t) extend only to the assets of Foreign aries;
(19)	deposits in the ordinary course of business to secure liability to insurance carriers;
	Liens securing judgments for the payment of money not constituting an Event of Default under clause (5) under the caption Events of and Remedies, so long as such Liens are adequately bonded and any appropriate legal proceedings that may have been duly initiated for ew of such judgment have not been finally terminated or the period within which such proceedings may be initiated has not expired;

- Liens in favor of customs and revenue authorities arising as a matter of law to secure payment of customs duties in connection with the importation of goods in the ordinary course of business;
- Liens (i) of a collection bank arising under Section 4-210 of the Uniform Commercial Code on items in the course of collection, (ii) attaching to commodity trading accounts or other commodity brokerage accounts incurred in the ordinary course of business and (iii) in favor of banking institutions arising as a matter of law encumbering deposits (including the right of set-off) and which are within the general parameters customary in the banking industry;
- (23) Liens that are contractual rights of set-off (i) relating to the establishment of depository relations with banks not given in connection with the issuance of Indebtedness, (ii) relating to pooled deposit or sweep accounts of the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries to permit satisfaction of overdraft or similar obligations incurred in the ordinary course of business of the Company and its

Table of Contents

Restricted Subsidiaries of	or (iii) relating to pr	urchase orders a	ınd other agre	ements entered i	nto with custo	mers of the Co	ompany or	any of its
Restricted Subsidiaries i	n the ordinary cour	rse of business;						

- (24) Liens encumbering reasonable customary initial deposits and margin deposits and similar Liens attaching to commodity trading accounts or other brokerage accounts incurred in the ordinary course of business and not for speculative purposes;
- (25) Liens deemed to exist in connection with Investments in repurchase agreements permitted under Certain Covenants Limitation on Incurrence of Indebtedness and Issuance of Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock; provided that such Liens do not extend to any assets other than those assets that are the subject of such repurchase agreement; and
- (26) other Liens securing obligations incurred in the ordinary course of business which obligations do not exceed \$50.0 million at any one time outstanding.

Person means any individual, corporation, limited liability company, partnership, joint venture, association, joint stock company, trust, unincorporated organization, government or any agency or political subdivision thereof or any other entity.

Preferred Stock means any Equity Interest with preferential rights of payment of dividends or upon liquidation, dissolution, or winding up.

Qualified Proceeds means assets that are used or useful in, or Capital Stock of any Person engaged in, a Similar Business; provided that the fair market value of any such assets or Capital Stock shall be determined by the Company in good faith.

Receivables Facility means one or more receivables financing facilities, as amended, supplemented, modified, extended, renewed, restated, refunded, replaced or refinanced from time to time, the Indebtedness of which is non-recourse (except for standard representations, warranties, covenants and indemnities made in connection with such facilities) to the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries pursuant to which the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries sells its accounts receivable to either (a) a Person that is not a Restricted Subsidiary or (b) a Receivables Subsidiary that in turn sells its accounts receivable to a Person that is not a Restricted Subsidiary.

Receivables Fees means distributions or payments made directly or by means of discounts with respect to any participation interest issued or sold in connection with, and other fees paid to a Person that is not a Restricted Subsidiary in connection with, any Receivables Facility.

Receivables Subsidiary means any Subsidiary formed solely for the purpose of engaging, and that engages only, in one or more Receivables Facilities.

Registration Rights Agreement means the Registration Rights Agreement dated as of the Issue Date, among the Company, Holdings, the Subsidiary Guarantors and the Initial Purchasers.

Related Business Assets means assets (other than cash or Cash Equivalents) used or useful in a Similar Business; provided that any assets received by the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary in exchange for assets transferred by the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary shall not be deemed to be Related Business Assets if they consist of securities of a Person, unless upon receipt of the securities of such Person would become a Restricted Subsidiary.

Representative means, with respect to a person, any trustee, agent or representative (if any) for an issue of Senior Indebtedness of such Person.

Restricted Investment means an Investment other than a Permitted Investment.

132

Table of Contents

Restricted Subsidiary means, at any time, any direct or indirect Subsidiary of the Company (including any Foreign Subsidiary) that is not then an Unrestricted Subsidiary; provided that upon the occurrence of an Unrestricted Subsidiary ceasing to be an Unrestricted Subsidiary, such Subsidiary shall be included in the definition of Restricted Subsidiary .

Revolving Credit Facility means the credit facility provided under the Senior Secured Asset-Based Revolving Credit Agreement, entered into as of the Issue Date, among the Company, Holdings, the lenders party thereto in their capacity as lenders thereunder and Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas, as Administrative Agent, including any guarantees, collateral documents, instruments and agreements executed in connection therewith, and any amendments, supplements, modifications, extensions, replacements, renewals, restatements, refundings or refinancings thereof and any indentures or credit facilities or commercial paper facilities with banks or other institutional lenders or investors that extend, replace, refund, refinance, renew or defease any part of the loans, notes, other credit facilities or commitments thereunder, including any such replacement, refunding or refinancing facility or indenture that increases the amount borrowable thereunder or alters the maturity thereof (provided that such increase in borrowings is permitted under Certain Covenants Limitation on Incurrence of Indebtedness and Issuance of Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock above). On July 15, 2009, the Company amended and restated the terms of its existing Revolving Credit Facility.

S&P means Standard and Poor s, a division of the McGraw-Hill Companies, Inc., and any successor to its rating agency business.

Sale and Lease-Back Transaction means any arrangement with any Person providing for the leasing by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary of any real or tangible personal property, which property has been or is to be sold or transferred by the Company or such Restricted Subsidiary to such Person in contemplation of such leasing.

SEC means the Securities and Exchange Commission.

Secured Indebtedness means any Indebtedness secured by a Lien.

Securities Act means the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and the rules and regulations of the SEC promulgated thereunder.

Senior Credit Facilities means the Revolving Credit Facility and the Term Loan Facility.

Senior Indebtedness means with respect to any Person:

(1) all Indebtedness of such Person, whether outstanding on the Issue Date or thereafter incurred; and

	all other Obligations of such Person (including interest accruing on or after the filing of any petition in bankruptcy or for ation relating to such Person whether or not post-filing interest is allowed in such proceeding) in respect of Indebtedness described in above
provides	the case of clauses (1) and (2), the instrument creating or evidencing the same or pursuant to which the same is outstanding expressly that such Indebtedness or other Obligations are subordinate in right of payment to or pari passu in right of payment with the senior ated notes or the Guarantee of such Person, as the case may be; provided that Senior Indebtedness shall not include:
	any obligation of such Person to the Company or any Subsidiary or to any joint venture in which the Company or any Restricted y has an interest;
(2)	any liability for Federal, state, local or other taxes owed or owing by such Person;
	133

Table of Contents

(3) any accounts payable or other liability to trade creditors in the ordinary course of business (including guarantees thereof as instruments evidencing such liabilities);
(4) any Indebtedness or other Obligation of such Person that is subordinate or junior in any respect to any other Indebtedness or other Obligation of such Person; or
(5) that portion of any Indebtedness that at the time of Incurrence is Incurred in violation of the Senior Subordinated Indenture.
Senior Indenture means the Senior Indenture dated as of the Issue Date, among the Company, as issuer, certain of its Subsidiaries and Holdings, as guarantors and Wells Fargo Bank, National Association, as trustee, pursuant to which the Senior Notes are issued.
Senior Notes means the \$700,000,000 aggregate principal amount of 9%/9 3/4% Senior Notes due 2015 issued by the Company under the Senior Indenture on the Issue Date and any PIK senior notes or any increase in the outstanding principal amount of Senior Notes, in each case issued in lieu of the payment of cash interest on outstanding Senior Notes.
Senior Subordinated Indebtedness means, with respect to a Person, the senior subordinated notes (in the case of the Company), a Guarantee (in the case of a Guarantor) and any other Indebtedness of such Person that specifically provides that such Indebtedness is to rank pari passu with the senior subordinated notes or such Guarantee, as the case may be, in right of payment and is not subordinated by its terms in right of payment to any Indebtedness or other obligation of such Person that is not Senior Indebtedness of such Person.
Significant Subsidiary means any Restricted Subsidiary of the Company that would be a significant subsidiary as defined in Article 1, Rule 1-02 of Regulation S-X, promulgated pursuant to the Securities Act, as such regulation is in effect on the date hereof.
Similar Business means any business conducted by the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries on the Issue Date or any business that is similar, reasonably related, incidental or ancillary thereto.
Sponsors means TPG Capital (formerly Texas Pacific Group) and Warburg Pincus LLC and their respective Affiliates.
Subordinated Indebtedness means
(a) with respect to the Company, any Indebtedness of the Company that is by its terms subordinated in right of payment to the senior subordinated notes, and

(b) with respect to any Guarantor, any Indebtedness of such Guarantor that is by its terms subordinated in right of payment to the Guarantee of such Guarantor.
Subsidiary means, with respect to any Person,
(1) any corporation, association, or other business entity (other than a partnership, joint venture, limited liability company or similar entity) of which more than 50% of the total voting power of shares of Capital Stock entitled (without regard to the occurrence of any contingency) to vote in the election of directors, managers or trustees thereof is at the time of determination owned or controlled, directly or indirectly, by such Person or one or more of the other Subsidiaries of that Person or a combination thereof and
(2) any partnership, joint venture, limited liability company or similar entity of which
(x) more than 50% of the capital accounts, distribution rights, total equity and voting interests or general or limited partnership interests, as applicable, are
134

Table of Contents

owned or controlled, directly or indirectly, by such Person or one or more of the other Subsidiaries of that Person or a combination thereof whether in the form of membership, general, special or limited partnership or otherwise, and

(y) such Person or any Restricted Subsidiary of such Person is a controlling general partner or otherwise controls such entity.

Subsidiary Guarantee means the guarantee by any Subsidiary Guarantor of the Company s Obligations under the Senior Subordinated Indenture and the senior subordinated notes.

Subsidiary Guarantor means each Restricted Subsidiary of the Company that executes the Senior Subordinated Indenture as a guarantor on the Issue Date and each other Restricted Subsidiary of the Company that thereafter guarantees the senior subordinated notes pursuant to the terms of the Senior Subordinated Indenture.

Term Loan Facility means the credit facility provided under the Senior Secured Term Loan Agreement, entered into as of the Issue Date, among the Company, Holdings, the lenders party thereto in their capacity as lenders and Credit Suisse, as Administrative Agent, including any guarantees, collateral documents, instruments and agreements executed in connection therewith, and any amendments, supplements, modifications, extensions, replacements, renewals, restatements, refundings or refinancings thereof and any indentures or credit facilities or commercial paper facilities with banks or other institutional lenders or investors that extend, replace, refund, refinance, renew or defease any part of the loans, notes, other credit facilities or commitments thereunder, including any such replacement, refunding or refinancing facility or indenture that increases the amount borrowable thereunder or alters the maturity thereof (provided that such increase in borrowings is permitted under Certain Covenants Limitation on Incurrence of Indebtedness and Issuance of Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock above).

Total Assets means the total amount of all assets of the Company and the Restricted Subsidiaries, determined on a consolidated basis in accordance with GAAP as shown on the most recent balance sheet of the Company.

Transactions means the Merger, including the payment of the merger consideration in connection therewith, the investment by the Sponsors, members of management and the Co-Investors, the issuance of the Notes and the execution of, and borrowings on the Issue Date under, the Senior Credit Facilities as in effect on the Issue Date, the pledge and security arrangements in connection with the foregoing, the refinancing of certain Indebtedness in connection with the foregoing (including the redemption of the 2008 Notes) and the related transactions described in this prospectus, in particular as described under the section thereof entitled The Transactions .

Treasury Rate means, as of any redemption date, the yield to maturity as of such redemption date of United States Treasury securities with a constant maturity (as compiled and published in the most recent Federal Reserve Statistical Release II.15 (519) that has become publicly available at least two Business Days prior to the redemption date (or, if such Statistical Release is no longer published, any publicly available source of similar market data)) most nearly equal to the period from the redemption date to October 15, 2010; provided, however, that if the period from the redemption date to October 15, 2010, is less than one year, the weekly average yield on actually traded United States Treasury securities adjusted to a constant maturity of one year will be used.

Trustee means Wells Fargo Bank, National Association until a successor replaces it and, thereafter, means the successor.	
Unrestricted Subsidiary means	
any Subsidiary of the Company that at the time of determination is an Unrestricted Subsidiary (as designated by the Company, as provided below) and	
2) any Subsidiary of an Unrestricted Subsidiary.	
135	

Table of Contents

The Company may designate any Subsidiary of the Company (including any existing Subsidiary and any newly acquired or newly formed Subsidiary) to be an Unrestricted Subsidiary unless such Subsidiary or any of its Subsidiaries owns any Equity Interests or Indebtedness of, or owns or holds any Lien on, any property of, the Company or any Subsidiary of the Company (other than any Subsidiary of the Subsidiary to be so designated); provided that		
interests) e	any Unrestricted Subsidiary must be an entity of which shares of the capital stock or other equity interests (including partnership entitled to cast at least a majority of the votes that may be cast by all shares or equity interests having ordinary voting power for the f directors or other governing body are owned, directly or indirectly, by the Company,	
(b) s	such designation complies with the covenant described under Certain Covenants Limitation on Restricted Payments and	
(c) e	each of	
(1) t	the Subsidiary to be so designated and	
(2) i	its Subsidiaries	
	the time of designation, and does not thereafter, create, incur, issue, assume, guarantee or otherwise become directly or indirectly a respect to any Indebtedness pursuant to which the lender has recourse to any of the assets of the Company or any Restricted.	
	pany may designate any Unrestricted Subsidiary to be a Restricted Subsidiary; provided that, immediately after giving effect to such in no Default shall have occurred and be continuing and either	
	the Company could incur at least \$1.00 of additional Indebtedness pursuant to the Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio test described in the raph under Certain Covenants Limitation on Incurrence of Indebtedness and Issuance of Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock of	
	the Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio for the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries would be greater than such ratio for the Company stricted Subsidiaries immediately prior to such designation in each case on a pro-forma basic taking into account such designation.	

Any such designation by the Company shall be notified by the Company to the	Trustee by promptly filing with the Trustee a copy of any
applicable Board Resolution giving effect to such designation and an Officers	Certificate certifying that such designation complied with the
foregoing provisions.	

Voting Stock of any Person as of any date means the Capital Stock of such Person that is at the time entitled to vote in the election of the Board of Directors of such Person.

Weighted Average Life to Maturity means, when applied to any Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock, as the case may be, at any date, the quotient obtained by dividing

- (1) the sum of the products of the number of years from the date of determination to the date of each successive scheduled principal payment of such Indebtedness or redemption or similar payment with respect to such Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock multiplied by the amount of such payment, by
- (2) the sum of all such payments.

Wholly-Owned Subsidiary of any Person means a Subsidiary of such Person, 100% of the outstanding Capital Stock or other ownership interests of which (other than directors qualifying shares) shall at the time be owned by such Person or by one or more Wholly-Owned Subsidiaries of such Person.

Table of Contents

BOOK-ENTRY, DELIVERY AND FORM

Capitalized terms set forth in this section without definition have the meanings given them elsewhere in this prospectus, including the sections Description of Senior Notes and Description of Senior Subordinated Notes.

The notes are represented by one or more global notes in registered, global form without interest coupons (collectively, the Global Notes). The Global Notes were initially deposited upon issuance with the trustees as custodian for The Depository Trust Company (DTC), in New York, New York, and registered in the name of DTC or its nominee, in each case for credit to an account of a direct or indirect participant as described below.

Except as set forth below and other than increases in the principal amount of senior notes in respect of PIK interest (as defined in Description of Senior Notes), all the notes will be issued in registered, global form in minimum denominations of \$2,000 and integral multiples of \$1,000 in excess of \$2,000.

Except as set forth below, the Global Notes may be transferred only to another nominee of DTC or to a successor of DTC or its nominee, in whole and not in part. Except in the limited circumstances described below, beneficial interests in Global Notes may not be exchanged for notes in certified form and owners of beneficial interests in Global Notes will not be entitled to receive physical delivery of notes in certified form.

See Exchange of Global Notes for Certificated Notes. In addition, transfers of beneficial interests in the Global Notes will be subject to the applicable rules and procedures of DTC and its direct or indirect participants, which may change from time to time.

Depository Procedures

The following description of the operations and procedures of DTC is provided solely as a matter of convenience. These operations and procedures are solely within the control of the respective settlement systems and are subject to changes by them. We take no responsibility for these operations and procedures and urge investors to contact the system or their participants directly to discuss these matters.

DTC has advised the Company that DTC is a limited-purpose trust company organized under the laws of the State of New York, a banking organization within the meaning of the New York Banking Law, a member of the Federal Reserve System, a clearing corporation within the meaning of the Uniform Commercial Code and a clearing agency registered pursuant to the provisions of Section 17A of the Exchange Act. DTC was created to hold securities for its participating organizations (collectively, the participants) and to facilitate the clearance and settlement of transactions in those securities between participants through electronic book-entry changes in accounts of its participants. The participants include securities brokers and dealers (including the initial purchasers), banks, trust companies, clearing corporations and certain other organizations. Access to DTC s system is also available to other entities such as banks, brokers, dealers and trust companies that clear through or maintain a custodial relationship with a participant, either directly or indirectly (collectively, the indirect participants). Persons who are not participants may beneficially own securities held by or on behalf of DTC only through the participants or the indirect participants. The ownership interests in, and transfers of ownership interests in, each security held by or on behalf of DTC are recorded on the records of the participants and indirect participants.

DTC has also advised the Company that, pursuant to procedures established by it:

- (1) upon deposit of the Global Notes for a series of notes, DTC will credit the accounts of designated participants with portions of the principal amount of the Global Notes for such series of notes; and
- (2) ownership of these interests in the Global Notes will be shown on, and the transfer of ownership of these interests will be effected only through, records maintained by DTC (with respect to the participants) or by the participants and the indirect participants (with respect to other owners of beneficial interests in the Global Notes).

137

Table of Contents

Investors in the Global Notes who are participants in DTC s system may hold their interests therein directly through DTC. Investors in the Global Notes who are not participants may hold their interests therein indirectly through organizations (including Euroclear and Clearstream) that are participants in DTC. All interests in a Global Note will be subject to the procedures and requirements of DTC. The laws of some states require that certain Persons take physical delivery in definitive form of securities that they own. Consequently, the ability to transfer beneficial interests in a Global Note to such Persons will be limited to that extent. Because DTC can act only on behalf of participants, which in turn act on behalf of indirect participants, the ability of a Person having beneficial interests in a Global Note to pledge such interests to Persons that do not participate in the DTC system, or otherwise take actions in respect of such interests, may be affected by the lack of a physical certificate evidencing such interests.

Except as described below, owners of an interest in the Global Notes will not have notes registered in their names, will not receive physical delivery of definitive notes registered in certificated form (Certificated Notes) and will not be considered the registered owners or holders thereof under the applicable Indenture for any purpose.

Payments in respect of the principal of, premium, interest and additional interest, if any, on a Global Note registered in the name of DTC or its nominee will be payable to DTC in its capacity as the registered holder under the applicable Indenture. Under the terms of each Indenture, the Company and the trustee will treat the Persons in whose names the notes, including the Global Notes, are registered as the owners of the notes for the purpose of receiving payments and for all other purposes. Consequently, neither the Company nor the trustee nor any agent of the Company or the trustee has or will have any responsibility or liability for:

- (1) any aspect of DTC s records or any participant s or indirect participant s records relating to or payments made on account of beneficial ownership interests in the Global Notes or for maintaining, supervising or reviewing any of DTC s records or any participant s or indirect participant s records relating to the beneficial ownership interests in the Global Notes; or
- (2) any other matter relating to the actions and practices of DTC or any of its participants or indirect participants.

DTC has advised the Company that its current practice, upon receipt of any payment in respect of securities such as the notes (including principal and interest), is to credit the accounts of the relevant participants with the payment on the payment date unless DTC has reason to believe it will not receive payment on such payment date. Each relevant participant is credited with an amount proportionate to its beneficial ownership of an interest in the principal amount of the relevant security as shown on the records of DTC. Payments by the participants and the indirect participants to the beneficial owners of notes will be governed by standing instructions and customary practices and will be the responsibility of the participants or the indirect participants and will not be the responsibility of DTC, the trustee nor the Company. Neither the Company nor the trustee will be liable for any delay by DTC or any of its participants in identifying the beneficial owners of the notes, and the Company and the trustee may conclusively rely on and will be protected in relying on instructions from DTC or its nominee for all purposes.

Transfers between participants in DTC will be effected in accordance with DTC s procedures, and will be settled in same-day funds.

DTC has advised the Company that it will take any action permitted to be taken by a holder of a given series of notes only at the direction of one or more participants to whose account DTC has credited the interests in the applicable series of Global Notes and only in respect of such portion of the aggregate principal amount of the applicable series of notes as to which such participant or participants has or have given such direction.

However, if there is an Event of Default under such series of the notes, DTC reserves the right to exchange the applicable Global Notes for legended notes in certificated form, and to distribute those notes to its participants.

Although DTC has agreed to the foregoing procedures in order to facilitate transfers of interests in Global Notes among participants, it is under no obligation to perform those procedures, and may discontinue or change those procedures at any time. Neither the Company nor the trustee nor any of their respective agents will have any

138

Table of Contents

	wility for the performance by DTC or its participants or indirect participants of their respective obligations under the rules and es governing their operations.
Exchange	e of Global Notes for Certificated Notes
A Global	Note is exchangeable for a certificated note of the same series (Certificated Notes) if:
	DTC (A) notifies the Company that it is unwilling or unable to continue as depositary for the applicable Global Notes or (B) has be a clearing agency registered under the Exchange Act and, in each case, a successor depositary is not appointed;
(2)	the Company, at its option, notifies the trustee in writing that it elects to cause the issuance of the Certificated Notes; or
(3)	there has occurred and is continuing a Default with respect to the notes.
the truste Global N	on, beneficial interests in a Global Note may be exchanged for Certificated Notes of the same series upon prior written notice given to e by or on behalf of DTC in accordance with the applicable Indenture. In all cases, Certificated Notes delivered in exchange for any ote or beneficial interests in a Global Note will be registered in the names, and issued in any approved denominations, requested by of the depositary (in accordance with its customary procedures).

Same Day Settlement and Payment

The Company will make payments in respect of notes represented by Global Notes (including payments of principal, premium, if any, interest and additional interest, other than PIK Interest under the senior notes) by wire transfer of immediately available funds to the accounts specified by DTC or its nominee. The Company will make all payments of principal of and premium, if any, and interest (other than PIK Interest under the senior notes) on Certificated Notes by wire transfer of immediately available funds to the accounts specified by the holders of the Certificated Notes or, if no such account is specified, by mailing a check to each such holder s registered address. The Company will make any payments of PIK Interest in respect of senior notes represented by Global Notes by increasing the principal amount of such Global Notes for benefit of the accounts of Participants specified by the DTC or its nominee. The Company will make any payments of PIK Interest in respect of senior notes represented by Certificated Notes by issuing PIK Notes in the form of Certificated Notes and delivering them to Holders. See Description of Senior Notes Principal, Maturity and Interest. Because of time zone differences, the securities account of a Euroclear or Clearstream participant purchasing an interest in a Global Note from a participant will be credited, and any such crediting will be reported to the relevant Euroclear or Clearstream participant, during the securities settlement processing day (which must be a business day for Euroclear and Clearstream) immediately following the settlement date of DTC. DTC has advised the Company that cash received in Euroclear or Clearstream as a result of sales of interests in a Global Note by or through a Euroclear or Clearstream participant to a participant will be received with value on the settlement date of DTC but will be available in the relevant Euroclear or Clearstream cash account only as of the business day for Euroclear or Clearstream following DTC s settlement date. The Company expects that secondary trading in any Certificated Notes will also be settled in immediately available funds.

Table of Contents

CERTAIN U.S. FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSIDERATIONS

The following is a summary of certain U.S. federal income tax considerations that may be relevant to persons considering the purchase of notes. This summary is based on the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the Code), administrative pronouncements, judicial decisions and final, temporary and proposed Treasury regulations, in each case as of the date hereof, changes to any of which subsequent to the date of this document may affect the tax consequences described herein, possibly with retroactive effect. This summary deals only with notes that will be held as capital assets and, except where otherwise specifically noted, is only addressed to persons who purchase notes in the initial offering. It does not address tax considerations applicable to investors that may be subject to special tax rules, such as banks, tax-exempt entities, insurance companies, dealers in securities or currencies, traders in securities electing to mark to market, persons that will hold notes as a position in a straddle or conversion transaction, or as part of a synthetic security or other integrated financial transaction, or persons that have a functional currency other than the U.S. dollar.

Persons considering the purchase of notes should consult their own tax advisors in determining the tax consequences to them of the purchase, ownership and disposition of notes, including the application to their particular situation of the U.S. federal income tax considerations discussed below, as well as the application of state, local, foreign or other tax laws.

As used under this heading Certain U.S. Federal Income Tax Considerations, the term U.S. Holder means a beneficial owner of a note that is (i) a citizen or resident of the U.S.; (ii) a U.S. domestic corporation; (iii) an estate the income of which is subject to U.S. federal income taxation regardless of its source; or (iv) a trust if (A) a U.S. court is able to exercise primary supervision over the trust s administration and (B) one or more U.S. persons have the authority to control all of the trust s substantial decisions. As used under this heading Certain U.S. Federal Income Tax Considerations the term Non-U.S. Holder means a beneficial owner of a note that is not a U.S. Holder or a partnership or other entity that is organized in or under the laws of the U.S. or any political subdivision thereof.

The following summary applies equally to all notes, except where expressly stated otherwise.

Tax Consequences to U.S. Holders

Payments of Interest In General

Payments or accruals of qualified stated interest (as defined below) on a note will be taxable to a U.S. Holder as ordinary interest income at the time that such payments are accrued or are received (in accordance with the U.S. Holder s method of tax accounting). The term qualified stated interest generally means stated interest that is unconditionally payable in cash or property (other than debt instruments of the issuer) at least annually during the entire term of the note at a single fixed rate of interest, or, subject to certain conditions, based on one or more interest indices. Because we will pay interest in cash unconditionally semiannually with respect to the notes, except the senior notes (discussed below under Senior Notes), such interest payments will qualify as qualified stated interest.

We have the option, until October 15, 2010, to pay interest on the senior notes in cash interest or PIK interest. For U.S. federal income tax purposes, the existence of this option means that none of the interest payments on the senior notes prior to 2010 will be qualified stated interest. Consequently, the senior notes will be treated as issued at a discount and the U.S. Holder will be required to include original issue discount (OID) in gross income as it accrues, in advance of the receipt of cash attributable to that income.

In general, a U.S. Holder of a senior note, whether such holder uses the cash or the accrual method of tax accounting, will be required to include in ordinary gross income the sum of the daily portions of OID on such note for all days during the taxable year that the U.S. Holder owns such note. The daily portions of OID are determined by allocating to each day in any accrual period a ratable portion of the OID allocable to that accrual period. Accrual

Table of Contents

periods may be any length and may vary in length over the term of the senior note, provided that no accrual period is longer than one year and each scheduled payment of principal or interest occurs on either the final day or the first day of an accrual period. In the case of an initial holder, the amount of OID on a senior note allocable to each accrual period is determined by (a) multiplying the adjusted issue price (as defined below) of the note at the beginning of the accrual period by the yield to maturity of such note (appropriately adjusted to reflect the length of the accrual period). The yield to maturity of the senior note is the discount rate that causes the present value of all payments on the note as of its original issue date to equal the issue price of such note. For purposes of determining the yield to maturity, a U.S. Holder may assume that we will pay interest in cash and not exercise the option to pay PIK interest, except in respect of any period in which we actually elect to pay PIK interest. The adjusted issue price of a senior note at the beginning of any accrual period will generally be the sum of its issue price and the amount of OID allocable to all prior accrual periods, reduced by the amount of all payments other than payments of qualified stated interest, such as the payments of cash, made with respect to such note in all prior accrual periods.

If we in fact pay the interest in cash on the senior notes, a U.S. Holder will not be required to adjust its OID inclusions. Each payment made in cash under a senior note will be treated first as a payment of any accrued OID that has not been allocated to prior payments and second as a payment of principal (which is not includable in income). A U.S. Holder of a senior note generally will not be required to include separately in income cash payments received on the notes to the extent such payments constitute payments of previously accrued original issue discount.

If for any interest payment period we exercise our option to pay interest in the form of PIK interest, a U.S. Holder of a senior note will be required to adjust its OID calculation for future periods by treating the note as if it had been retired and then reissued for an amount equal to its adjusted issue price on the date preceding the first date of such interest payment period, and re-calculating the yield to maturity of the reissued note by treating the amount of PIK interest (and of any prior PIK interest) as a payment that will be made on the maturity date of such note.

A subsequent U.S. Holder of a senior note that purchases the note at a cost less than its remaining redemption amount (as defined below), or an initial U.S. Holder that purchases a senior note at a price other than the note s issue price, also generally will be required to include in gross income the daily portions of OID, calculated as described above. However, if the U.S. Holder acquires the senior note at a price greater than its adjusted issue price, such holder may reduce its periodic inclusions of OID income to reflect the premium paid over the adjusted issue price. The remaining redemption amount for a note is the total of all future payments to be made on the note other than payments of qualified stated interest.

All OID Election

A U.S. Holder generally may make an irrevocable election to include in its income its entire return on a note (i.e., the excess of all remaining payments to be received on the note, including payments of qualified stated interest, over the amount paid by such U.S. Holder for such note) under the constant-yield method described above. For notes purchased at a premium or bearing market discount in the hands of the U.S. Holder, the U.S. Holder making such election will also be deemed to have made the election (discussed below in Premium and Market Discount) to amortize premium or to accrue market discount in income currently on a constant-yield basis.

Table of Contents

Premium and Market Discount

A U.S. Holder of a note that purchases the note at a cost greater than its remaining redemption amount (as defined in the second preceding paragraph) will be considered to have purchased the note at a premium, and may elect to amortize such premium (as an offset to interest income), using a constant-yield method, over the remaining term of the note. Such election, once made, generally applies to all bonds held or subsequently acquired by the U.S. Holder on or after the first taxable year to which the election applies and may not be revoked without the consent of the IRS. A U.S. Holder that elects to amortize such premium must reduce its tax basis in a note by the amount of the premium amortized during its holding period. Senior notes purchased at a premium will not be subject to the OID rules described above. With respect to a U.S. Holder that does not elect to amortize bond premium, the amount of bond premium will be included in the U.S. Holder s tax basis when the note matures or is disposed of by the U.S. Holder. Therefore, a U.S. Holder that does not elect to amortize such premium and that holds the note to maturity generally will be required to treat the premium as capital loss when the note matures.

If a U.S. Holder of a note purchases the note at a price that is lower than its remaining redemption amount, or in the case of a senior note, its adjusted issue price, by at least 0.25% of its remaining redemption amount multiplied by the number of remaining whole years to maturity, the note will be considered to have market discount in the hands of such U.S. Holder. In such case, gain realized by the U.S. Holder on the disposition of the note generally will be treated as ordinary income to the extent of the market discount that accrued on the note while held by such U.S. Holder. In addition, the U.S. Holder could be required to defer the deduction of a portion of the interest paid on any indebtedness incurred or maintained to purchase or carry the note. In general terms, market discount on a note will be treated as accruing ratably over the term of such note, or, at the election of the holder, under a constant yield method.

A U.S. Holder may elect to include market discount in income on a current basis as it accrues (on either a ratable or constant-yield basis), in lieu of treating a portion of any gain realized on a sale of a note as ordinary income. If a U.S. Holder elects to include market discount on a current basis, the interest deduction deferral rule described above will not apply. Any such election, if made, applies to all market discount bonds acquired by the taxpayer on or after the first day of the first taxable year to which such election applies and is revocable only with the consent of the IRS.

Purchase, Sale, Exchange and Retirement

A U.S. Holder s tax basis in a note generally will equal the cost of such note to such holder, increased by any amounts includable in income by the holder as OID and market discount and reduced by any amortized premium and payments other than payments of qualified stated interest made on such note. Upon the sale, exchange or retirement of a note, a U.S. Holder generally will recognize gain or loss equal to the difference between the amount realized on the sale, exchange or retirement (less any accrued interest not previously included in income by such holder, which will be taxable as such) and the U.S. Holder s tax basis in such note. Except as discussed above with respect to market discount, such gain or loss recognized by a U.S. Holder generally will be long-term capital gain or loss if the U.S. Holder has held the note for more than one year at the time of disposition. Under current law, long-term capital gains recognized by an individual holder generally are subject to tax at a reduced rate. The deductibility of capital losses is subject to limitations.

Medicare 3.8% Net Investment Income Tax

For taxable years beginning after December 31, 2012, certain non-corporate beneficial owners will be subject to an increased rate of tax on some or all of their net investment income, which generally will include interest, OID and market discount realized with respect to the notes, and any net gain recognized upon a sale or other disposition or a note. U.S. Holders should consult their own tax advisors regarding the applicability of this tax in respect of their ownership of notes.

Table of Contents

Information Reporting and Backup Withholding

Under current U.S. federal income tax law, information reporting requirements apply with respect to payments made to U.S. Holders of notes unless an exemption exists. In addition, U.S. Holders who are not exempt will be subject to backup withholding tax in respect of such payments if they do not provide their taxpayer identification numbers to the Company or its paying agent. All individuals are subject to these requirements. In general, corporations, tax-exempt organizations and individual retirement accounts are exempt from these requirements.

Tax Consequences to Non-U.S. Holders

Under present U.S. federal income and estate tax law, and subject to the discussion below concerning backup withholding, no withholding of U.S. federal income tax generally will be required with respect to the payment by us or any issuing and paying agent of principal or interest (including OID) on a note owned by a Non-U.S. Holder, provided (i) that the beneficial owner does not actually or constructively own 10% or more of the total combined voting power of all classes of stock of the Company entitled to vote, (ii) the beneficial owner is not a controlled foreign corporation that is related to the Company through stock ownership, and (iii) the beneficial owner provides a statement signed under penalties of perjury that includes its name and address and certifies that it is a Non-U.S. Holder in compliance with applicable requirements, generally made, under current procedures, on IRS Form W-8BEN (or satisfies certain documentary evidence requirements for establishing that is it a Non-U.S. Holder).

A Non-U.S. Holder will generally not be subject to U.S. federal income tax on gain realized on the sale, exchange or redemption of a note, unless (i) such gain is effectively connected with the conduct by the holder of a trade or business in the United States or (ii) in the case of gain realized by an individual holder, the holder is present in the United States for 183 days or more in the taxable year of the retirement or disposition and certain other conditions are met.

A note beneficially owned by an individual who at the time of death is a Non-U.S. Holder will generally not be subject to U.S. federal estate tax as a result of such individual s death, provided that such individual does not actually or constructively own 10% or more of the total combined voting power of all classes of stock of the Company entitled to vote and provided that the interest payments with respect to such note would not have been, if received at the time of such individual s death, effectively connected with the conduct of a U.S. trade or business by such individual.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, a Non-U.S. Holder generally will be taxed in the same manner as a U.S. Holder with respect to interest income that is effectively connected with its U.S. trade or business. In addition, under certain circumstances, effectively connected interest income of a corporate Non-U.S. Holder may be subject to a branch profits tax imposed at a 30% rate. A Non-U.S. Holder with effectively connected income will, however, generally not be subject to withholding tax on interest income if, under current procedures, it delivers a properly completed IRS Form W-8ECI.

Information Reporting and Backup Withholding

U.S. information reporting requirements and backup withholding tax will not apply to payments on a note if the beneficial owner (i) certifies its Non-U.S. Holder status under penalties of perjury, generally made, under current procedures, on IRS Form W-8BEN, or satisfies documentary evidence requirements for establishing that it is a Non-U.S. Holder, or (ii) otherwise establishes an exemption.

The rules regarding withholding, backup withholding and information reporting for Non-U.S. Holders are complex, may vary depending on a holder s particular situation, and are subject to change. In addition, special rules apply to certain types of Non-U.S. Holders including partnerships, trusts and other entities treated as pass-through entities for U.S. federal income tax purposes. Non-U.S. Holders should accordingly consult their own tax advisors as to the specific methods to use and forms to complete to satisfy these rules.

Table of Contents

If a non-U.S. Holder holds the notes through certain foreign financial institutions, the financial institution may be required to report payments on the notes made after December 31, 2012 to the Internal Revenue Service. Non-U.S. Holders should consult their tax advisors regarding their reporting obligations.

EU Directive on the Taxation of Savings Income

Under Council Directive 2003/48/EC on the taxation of savings income (the Savings Directive), each Member State of the EU is required to provide to the tax authorities of another Member State details of payments of interest or other similar income paid by a person within its jurisdiction to an individual beneficial owner resident in, or certain limited types of entity established in, that other Member State. However, for a transitional period, Austria and Luxembourg will (unless during such period such Member States elect otherwise) instead operate a withholding system in relation to such payments. Under such withholding system, tax will be deducted unless, with respect to Luxembourg, the recipient of the payment instead elects for an exchange of information procedure or provides a tax residence certificate in the form prescribed by the Savings Directive to the person making the payment or, in the case of Austria, the recipient of the payment instead provides such a tax residence certificate to the person making the payment. The current rate of withholding is 20% and it will be increased to 35% with effect from July 1, 2011.

The transitional period is to terminate at the end of the first full fiscal year following agreement by certain non-EU countries to exchange of information procedures relating to interest and other similar income.

A number of non-EU countries and certain dependent or associated territories of certain Member States have adopted or agreed to adopt similar measures (either provision of information or transitional withholding) in relation to payments made by a person within their respective jurisdictions to an individual beneficial owner resident in, or certain limited types of entity established in, a Member State. In addition, the Member States have entered into provision of information or transitional withholding arrangements with certain of those countries and territories in relation to payments made by a person in a Member State to an individual beneficial owner resident in, or certain limited types of entity established in, one of those countries or territories.

A proposal for amendments to the Savings Directive has been published, including a number of suggested changes which, if implemented, would broaden the scope of the rules described above. Holders who are in any doubt as to their position should consult their tax advisors.

Table of Contents

PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION

This prospectus is to be used by Credit Suisse Securities (USA) LLC in connection with the offers and sales of the registered securities in market-making transactions it effects from time to time. Credit Suisse Securities (USA) LLC may act as a principal or agent in such transactions, including as agent for the counterparty when acting as principal or as agent for both counterparties, and may receive compensation in the form of discounts and commissions, including from both counterparties when it acts as agent for both. Such sales will be made at prevailing market prices at the time of sale, at prices related thereto or at negotiated prices. We will not receive any of the proceeds from such sales.

Affiliates of Credit Suisse Securities (USA) LLC are agents, joint bookrunners, joint lead arrangers and lenders under our senior secured credit facilities and receive customary fees in connection therewith. Credit Suisse Securities (USA) LLC acted as the financial advisor to Neiman Marcus, Inc. and received customary fees in connection with the acquisition. Affiliates of Credit Suisse Securities (USA) LLC hold approximately 6.9% of the share capital of Newton Holding, LLC and have the contractual right to appoint one member of our board of directors. Credit Suisse Securities (USA) LLC has, from time to time, provided investment banking and other financial advisory services to us in the past for which it has received customary compensation, and may provide such services and financial advisory services to us in the future. Credit Suisse Securities (USA) LLC acted as an initial purchaser in connection with the original sale of the notes and received an underwriting discount in connection therewith.

Credit Suisse Securities (USA) LLC has informed us that it does not intend to confirm sales of the securities to any accounts over which it exercises discretionary authority without the prior specific written approval of such transactions by the customer. We have been advised by Credit Suisse Securities (USA) LLC that, subject to applicable laws and regulations, Credit Suisse Securities (USA) LLC intends to make a market in the securities. However, Credit Suisse Securities (USA) LLC is under no obligation to do so and may interrupt or discontinue any such market-making at any time without notice. In addition, such market-making activity will be subject to the limits imposed by the Securities Act and the Exchange Act. We cannot assure you that an active trading market will be sustained. See Risk Factors Risks Related to the Notes. We cannot assure you that an active trading market for the notes will develop.

Table of Contents

LEGAL MATTERS

The validity of the notes has been passed upon for us by Cleary Gottlieb Steen & Hamilton LLP New York, New York. Kirkpatrick & Lockhart Nicholson Graham LLP have passed upon certain matters governed by the laws of the states of California, Texas, Florida and Virginia and Wilmer Cutler Pickering Hale and Dorr LLP have passed upon certain matters governed by the laws of the State of Massachusetts.

EXPERTS

The consolidated financial statements of Neiman Marcus, Inc. appearing in Neiman Marcus, Inc. s Annual Report (Form 10-K) for the year ended July 31, 2010 (including the schedule appearing therein), and the effectiveness of Neiman Marcus, Inc. s internal control over financial reporting as of July 31, 2010, have been audited by Ernst & Young LLP, independent registered public accounting firm, as set forth in their reports thereon, included therein, and incorporated herein by reference. Such consolidated financial statements are incorporated herein by reference in reliance upon such reports given on the authority of such firm as experts in accounting and auditing.

INCORPORATION OF CERTAIN INFORMATION BY REFERENCE

We have incorporated by reference into this prospectus certain information that our parent files with the SEC. This means that we can disclose important business, financial and other information in the prospectus by referring you to the documents containing this information. All information incorporated by reference is deemed to be part of this prospectus, unless and until that information is updated and superseded by the information contained in this prospectus or any information filed with the SEC and incorporated later. Information which is furnished but not filed with the SEC shall not be incorporated by reference into this prospectus.

We incorporate by reference our parent s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended July 31, 2010, as filed with the SEC on October 1, 2010. We will provide without charge to each person, including any beneficial owner, to whom a copy of this prospectus is delivered, upon the written or oral request of such person, a copy of our parent s Annual Report on Form 10-K and our parent s Current Reports on Form 8-K. Requests should be directed to:

Nelson A. Bangs, Esq. The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc. One Marcus Square, 1618 Main Street Dallas, Texas 75201 Telephone: (214) 741-6911

The documents listed above which have been incorporated into this prospectus are also available through our website at http://www.neimanmarcusgroup.com. The information found on our website is not incorporated into or part of this prospectus.

The information incorporated by reference is an important part of this prospectus. You should rely only upon the information provided in this prospectus and the information incorporated into this prospectus by reference. Neither we nor Neiman Marcus, Inc. have authorized anyone to provide you with different information. You should not assume that the information in this prospectus is accurate as of any date other than the date of this prospectus.

You should not rely on or assume the accuracy of any representation or warranty in any agreement that we have filed as an exhibit to the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part or that we otherwise have publicly filed or may publicly file in the future because such representation or warranty may be subject to exceptions and qualifications contained in separate disclosure schedules, may have been included in such agreement for the purpose of allocating risk between the parties to the particular transaction, and may no longer continue to be true as of any given date.

Table of Contents		
	The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc.	
	9%/9 3/4% Senior Notes due 2015 10 3/8% Senior Subordinated Notes due 2015	
	PROSPECTUS	
, 2010		

Table of Contents

PART II

INFORMATION NOT REQUIRED IN PROSPECTUS

Item 13. Other Expenses of Issuance and Distribution.

The estimated expenses incurred or expected to be incurred in connection with this registration statement and the transactions contemplated hereby, all of which will be borne by us, are as follows:

Printing expenses	\$ 150,000
Legal fees	350,000
Accounting fees	130,000
Miscellaneous	20,000
Total	\$ 650,000

Item 14. Indemnification of Directors and Officers.

The following is a summary of the statutes, charter and bylaw provisions or other arrangements under which the Registrants directors and officers are insured or indemnified against liability in their capacities as such. All of the directors and officers of the Registrants are covered by insurance policies maintained and held in effect by Neiman Marcus, Inc. against certain liabilities for actions taken in their capacities as such, including liabilities under the Securities Act.

Neiman Marcus, Inc., The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc., NM Financial Services, Inc., and BergdorfGoodman.com, LLC are organized under the laws of the State of Delaware. Section 145 of the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware (the Delaware Statute) provides that a Delaware corporation may indemnify any persons who are, or are threatened to be made, parties to any threatened, pending or completed action, suit or proceeding, whether civil, criminal, administrative or investigative (a proceeding), other than an action by or in the right of such corporation, by reason of the fact that such person is or was an officer, director, employee or agent of such corporation, or is or was serving at the request of such corporation as a director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation or enterprise (an indemnified capacity). The indemnity may include expenses, including attorneys fees, judgments, fines and amounts paid in settlement actually and reasonably incurred by such person in connection with such action, suit or proceeding, provided such person acted in good faith and in a manner he reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the corporation s best interests and, with respect to any criminal action or proceeding, had no reasonable cause to believe that his conduct was illegal. Similar provisions apply to actions brought by or in the right of the corporation, except that no indemnification shall be made without judicial approval if the officer or director is adjudged to be liable to the corporation. Where an officer or director is successful on the merits or otherwise in the defense of any action referred to above, the corporation must indemnify him against the expenses which such officer or director has actually and reasonably incurred. Section 145 of the Delaware Statute further authorizes a corporation to purchase and maintain insurance on behalf of any indemnified person against any liability asserted against him and incurred by him in any indemnified capacity, or arising out of his status as such, regardless of whether the corporation would otherwise have the power to indemnify him under the Delaware Statute.

The amended and restated certificate of incorporation of Neiman Marcus, Inc. provides that the company shall, to the full extent permitted by the Delaware statute, indemnify all persons whom it may indemnify pursuant thereto. The certificates of incorporation and bylaws of NM Financial Services, Inc. also provide that officers, directors, employees and agents of these entities shall be indemnified to the extent permitted by Delaware law.

The bylaws of The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc. provide for indemnification of any director or officer to the fullest extent permitted by law, as long as he or she acted in good faith and in a manner he or she reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best interests of the company and, with respect to any criminal action, had no reason to believe his or her conduct was unlawful. In addition, for actions by or in the right of the corporation, no indemnification shall be made where the director or officer has been adjudged to be liable to the company, unless

Table of Contents

and only to the extent that the court in which the action was brought determines that, despite the adjudication of liability, such person is fairly and reasonably entitled to indemnity. In all cases, unless indemnification is ordered by a court, determination that indemnification is properly authorized under the bylaws shall be made by the shareholders, or a majority vote of the directors not party to the action or of the members of a committee of the board not party to the action, or by independent legal counsel by written legal opinion. Finally, the bylaws also provide that the company may purchase or maintain insurance on behalf of a current or former director, officer, employee or agent against any liability asserted against him or incurred by him in any such capacity, whether or not the company would have the power or the obligation to indemnify him against such liability.

Under Section 18.108 of the Delaware Limited Liability Company Act, a limited liability company has the power to indemnify and hold harmless any member or manager or other person from and against all claims and demands whatsoever, subject to any restrictions set forth in its limited liability company agreement. The limited liability company agreement applicable to BergdorfGoodman.com, LLC, provides for the indemnification of owners, managers, officers, employees or other agents of the company to the fullest extent permitted by applicable law. In addition, it authorizes the managers, on behalf of the company, to enter into indemnity agreements from time to time with any person entitled to be indemnified by the company under these provisions, upon such terms and conditions as the managers deem appropriate in their business judgment. The agreement also provides that the company may purchase and maintain insurance on behalf of any person who is or was an agent of the company against any liability asserted against such person and incurred by such person in any such capacity, whether or not the company would have the power to indemnify such person against such liability under the agreement or under applicable law.

Bergdorf Goodman, Inc. and Bergdorf Graphics, Inc. are incorporated under the laws of the State of New York. Section 722 of the New York Business Corporation Law permits a New York corporation to indemnify its directors and officers in connection with actions or proceedings brought against them by a third party or in the right of the corporation, by reason of the fact that they were or are directors or officers of the corporation, against judgments, fines, amounts paid in settlement and reasonable expenses, including attorneys fees actually and necessarily incurred as a result of such action or proceeding, or any appeal therein. Such indemnification shall only be authorized if such person acted in good faith and in a manner such person reasonably believed to be in, or not opposed to, the best interests of the corporation and, in criminal actions or proceedings (other than one by or in the right of the corporation), if such person had no reasonable cause to believe that his conduct was unlawful. Section 721 of the New York Business Corporation Law states that the indemnification provided for by Article 7 thereof shall not be deemed exclusive of any other rights to which a director or officer seeking indemnification or advancement of expenses may be entitled. The bylaws of Bergdorf Goodman, Inc. and Bergdorf Graphics, Inc. both provide for the indemnification of directors and officers to the full extent provided in the New York Business Corporation Law.

Neiman Marcus Holdings, Inc. is incorporated under the laws of the State of California. Section 317 of the California Corporations Code permits indemnification of directors, officers, employees and other agents of corporations, provided such person acted in good faith and in a manner they reasonably believed to be in the corporation s best interests and, with respect to any criminal action or proceeding, had no reasonable cause to believe that their conduct was illegal. Determination of whether this standard of conduct has been met is subject to specific procedures set forth in the statute, except that when the agent has been successful on the merits, indemnification for actual and reasonable expenses is mandatory. However, where the person has been adjudged to be liable to the corporation, or with respect to amounts paid in settling a pending action without court approval, indemnification is generally not permitted. Section 204(a)(10) of the California Corporations Code also permits a corporation to provide, in its articles of incorporation, that directors shall not have liability to the corporation or its shareholders for monetary damages for breach of fiduciary duty, subject to certain prescribed exceptions.

NEMA Beverage Corporation, NEMA Beverage Holding Corporation and NEMA Beverage Parent Corporation are incorporated under the laws of the State of Texas. Article 2.02-1 of the Texas Business Corporation Act (TBCA) authorizes indemnification of directors of Texas corporations, provided that the director to be indemnified conducted himself in good faith and reasonably believed that, in the case of conduct in his official capacity as a director or officer of the corporation, such conduct was in the corporation s best interests; and, in all other cases, that such conduct was at least not opposed to the corporation s best interests. If a director is found liable to the corporation or is found liable on the basis that personal benefit was improperly received by the person,

Table of Contents

the indemnification is limited to reasonable expenses actually incurred by the person in connection with the proceeding and shall not be made in respect of any proceeding in which the person shall have been found liable for willful or intentional misconduct in the performance of his duty to the corporation. In the case of a criminal proceeding, a director or officer may be indemnified only if he had no reasonable cause to believe his conduct was unlawful. If a director or officer is wholly successful, on the merits or otherwise, in connection with such a proceeding, such indemnification is mandatory. The TBCA further provides that a corporation may indemnify and advance expenses to an officer, employee or agent of the corporation, and to those who are not or were not officers, employees or agents but who are or were serving at the request of the corporation, to the same extent that it my indemnify and advance expenses to directors. Certificates of incorporation and bylaws of NEMA Beverage Corporation, NEMA Beverage Holding Corporation and NEMA Beverage Parent Corporation provide for the indemnification of their directors, officers, employees or agents to the maximum extent permitted by law, for and against all expenses, including, without limitation, attorney s fees, court costs, expert witness fees, judgment, decrees, fines, penalties and other expenses incurred by the person in connection with the proceeding.

Worth Avenue Leasing Company is incorporated under the laws of the State of Florida. Section 607.0850 of the Florida Business Corporation Act generally permits indemnification of directors, officers, employees and other agents of a corporation, provided such person acted in good faith and in a manner he reasonably believed to be in the corporation s best interests, did not derive an improper personal benefit from his action, and, with respect to any criminal action or proceeding, had no reasonable cause to believe that his conduct was illegal. Determination of whether this standard of conduct has been met is subject to specific procedures set forth in the statute, except that when the agent has been successful on the merits, indemnification for actual and reasonable expenses is mandatory. Section 607.0850 also provides that the indemnification provided for therein shall not be deemed exclusive of any other rights to which those seeking indemnification may otherwise be entitled.

NMGP, LLC is organized under the laws of the State of Virginia. Under Section 13.1-1009 of the Limited Liability Company Act, a limited liability company has the power to indemnify and hold harmless any member or manager or other person from and against any and all claims and demands whatsoever, subject to such standards and restrictions, if any, as are set forth in its articles of organization or an operating agreement. The operating agreement of NMGP, LLC authorizes the company to indemnify any owner, manager, officer, employee or other agent of the company to the fullest extent permitted by applicable law. Managers of NMGP, LLC are also authorized, on behalf of the company, to enter into indemnity agreements from time to time with any person entitled to be indemnified by the company hereunder, upon such terms and conditions as the managers deem appropriate in their business judgment. Finally, the company has the power to purchase and maintain insurance on behalf of any person who is or was an agent of the company against any liability asserted against such person and incurred by such person in any such capacity, whether or not the company would have the power to indemnify such person against such liability under the provisions of the operating agreement or under applicable law.

NM Nevada Trust is organized under the laws of the State of Massachusetts. The agreement and declaration of trust for NM Nevada Trust provides for the indemnification of trustees, officers, employees and agents, except with respect to any matter as to which such covered person shall have been finally adjudicated to be liable to the trust or its shareholders by reason of willful misfeasance, bad faith, gross negligence or reckless disregard of the duties involved in the conduct of such person s office. It also provides for advance payment for expenses incurred by a person covered by the indemnification provisions, and for indemnification of compromise payments or other payments made without adjudication, subject to certain conditions and restrictions. This right of indemnification is not exclusive of and does not affect any other right to which a person may be entitled, nor does it affect the power of the trust to purchase and maintain liability insurance on behalf of any such person, provided, however, that the trust shall not purchase or maintain any such liability insurance in contravention of applicable law.

Table of Contents
Item 15. Recent Sales of Unregistered Securities.
Since July 28, 2007, the registrants have issued and sold the following securities without registration under the Securities Act.
• On January 21, 2008, Karen W. Katz gifted 944 shares of common stock owned by her to the Katz 2008 Irrevocable Trust. The shares of Parent common stock were issued in reliance on the exemption from registration set forth in Section 4(2) of the Securities Act and the certificate representing the securities issued in this transaction included appropriate legends setting forth that the securities had not been offered or sold pursuant to a registration statement and describing the applicable restrictions on transfer of the securities.
• On May 1, 2010, Thomas P. Stangle gifted 173.0104 shares of common stock owned by him to the Thomas P. & Vicki M. Stangle Family Living Trust. The shares of Parent common stock were issued in reliance on the exemption from registration set forth in Section 4(2) of the Securities Act and the certificate representing the securities issued in this transaction included appropriate legends setting forth that the securities had not been offered or sold pursuant to a registration statement and describing the applicable restrictions on transfer of the securities.
• On September 21, 2010, Burton M. Tansky exercised options in a net physical settlement to purchase 3,742.2145 shares of common stock of Parent at an exercise price of \$361.25 per share and gifted 1,833.0526 shares to the Tansky Family 2007 Children and Grandchildren Trusts. The shares of Parent common stock were issued in reliance on the exemption from registration set forth in Section 4(2) of the Securities Act and the certificate representing the securities issued in this transaction included appropriate legends setting forth that the securities had not been offered or sold pursuant to a registration statement and describing the applicable restrictions on transfer of the securities.
Item 16. Exhibits and Financial Statement Schedule.
(a) Exhibits
A list of exhibits filed with this Post-Effective Amendment No. 7 to the registration statement on Form S-1 is set forth on the Exhibit Index and is incorporated in this Item 16(a) by reference.
(b) Financial Statement Schedule

Schedule II Valuation and Qualifying Accounts and Reserves included in our parent s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended

July 31, 2010 incorporated by reference in this prospectus.

Item 17. Undertakings.

Each of the undersi	igned registrants hereby undertakes as follows:
(1) statement:	To file, during any period in which offers or sales are being made, a post-effective amendment to this registration
(A)	To include any prospectus required by Section 10(a)(3) of the Securities Act of 1933.
the registration stat	To reflect in the prospectus any facts or events arising after the effective date of the registration statement (or the most re amendment thereof) which, individually or in the aggregate, represent a fundamental change in the information set forth in ement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, any increase or decrease in the volume of securities offered (if the total dollar value d would not exceed that which was registered) and any deviation from the low or high of the estimated maximum offering
	II-4

be reflected in the form of prospectus filed with the Commission pursuant to Rule 424(b) if, in the aggregate, the changes in volume and price represent no more than a 20% change in the maximum aggregate offering price set forth in the Calculation of Registration Fee table in the effective registration statement.
(C) To include any material information with respect to the plan of distribution not previously disclosed in the registration statement or any material change to such information in the registration statement.
That, for the purpose of determining liability under the Securities Act of 1933, each such post-effective amendment shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof.
(3) To remove from registration by means of a post-effective amendment any of the securities being registered which remain unsold at the termination of the exchange offer.
that, for the purpose of determining liability under the Securities Act of 1933 to any purchaser, if the registrants are subject to Rule 430C, each prospectus filed pursuant to Rule 424(b) as part of a registration statement relating to an offering, other than registration statements relying on Rule 430B or other than prospectuses filed in reliance on Rule 430A, shall be deemed to be part of and included in the registration statement as of the date it is first used after effectiveness. Provided, however, that no statement made in a registration statement or prospectus that is part of the registration statement or made in a document incorporated or deemed incorporated by reference into the registration statement or prospectus that is part of the registration statement will, as to a purchaser with a time of contract of sale prior to such first use, supersede or modify any statement that was made in the registration statement or prospectus that was part of the registration statement or made in any such document immediately prior to such date of first use; and
that, for the purpose of determining liability of the registrants under the Securities Act of 1933 to any purchaser in the initial distribution of the securities: The undersigned registrants undertake that in a primary offering of securities of the undersigned registrants pursuant to this registration statement, regardless of the underwriting method used to sell the securities to the purchaser, if the securities are offered or sold to such purchaser by means of any of the following communications, the undersigned registrants will be sellers to the purchaser and will be considered to offer or sell such securities to such purchaser:
(A) Any preliminary prospectus or prospectus of the undersigned registrants relating to the offering required to be filed pursuant to Rule 424;
(B) Any free writing prospectus relating to the offering prepared by or on behalf of the undersigned registrants or used or referred to by the undersigned registrants;

(C) undersigned registra	The portion of any other free writing prospectus relating to the offering containing material information about the ants or their securities provided by or on behalf of the undersigned registrants; and
(D)	Any other communication that is an offer in the offering made by the undersigned registrants to the purchaser.
2 2	Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act may be permitted to directors, officers or persons strants pursuant to the provisions described under Item 20 or otherwise, the registrants have been advised that in the opinion described Exchange Commission such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act and is,
	II-5

Table of Contents

therefore, unenforceable. In the event that a claim for indemnification against such liabilities (other than the payment by the registrants of expenses incurred or paid by a director, officer or controlling person of the registrant in the successful defense of any action, suit or proceeding) is asserted by such director, officer or controlling person in connection with the securities being registered, the registrants will, unless in the opinion of counsel the matter has been settled by controlling precedent, submit to a court of appropriate jurisdiction the question whether such indemnification by it is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act and will be governed by the final adjudication of such issue.

Table of Contents

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc. has duly caused this Post-Effective Amendment No. 7 to the Registration Statement on Form S-1 to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the City of Dallas, State of Texas, on the 8th day of October, 2010.

THE NEIMAN MARCUS GROUP, INC.

By: /s/ NELSON A. BANGS Nelson A. Bangs

Senior Vice President

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this Post-Effective Amendment No. 7 to the Registration Statement and power of attorney have been signed by the following persons in the capacities indicated on the 8th day of October, 2010.

Signature	Capacity	Date
* Karen W. Katz	President and Chief Executive Officer	October 8, 2010
* James E. Skinner	Executive Vice President, Chief Operating Officer and Chief Financial Officer	October 8, 2010
	Senior Vice President and Chief Accounting Officer	
* T. Dale Stapleton		October 8, 2010
* David A. Barr	Director	October 8, 2010
* Jonathan Coslet	Director	October 8, 2010
* James G. Coulter	Director	October 8, 2010
* John G. Danhakl	Director	October 8, 2010
* Sidney Lapidus	Director	October 8, 2010
* Kewsong Lee	Director	October 8, 2010

* Director October 8, 2010

Carrie Wheeler

*By: /s/ NELSON A. BANGS

Nelson A. Bangs, as attorney-in-fact

Table of Contents

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, Neiman Marcus, Inc. has duly caused this Post-Effective Amendment No. 7 to the Registration Statement on Form S-1 to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the City of Dallas, State of Texas, on the 8th day of October, 2010.

NEIMAN MARCUS, INC.

By: /s/ NELSON A. BANGS Nelson A. Bangs

Senior Vice President

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this Post-Effective Amendment No. 7 to the Registration Statement and power of attorney have been signed by the following persons in the capacities indicated on the 8th day of October, 2010.

Signature	Capacity	Date
* Karen W. Katz	President and Chief Executive Officer	October 8, 2010
* James E. Skinner	Executive Vice President, Chief Operating Officer and Chief Financial Officer	October 8, 2010
* T. Dale Stapleton	Senior Vice President and Chief Accounting Officer	October 8, 2010
* David A. Barr	Director	October 8, 2010
* Jonathan Coslet	Director	October 8, 2010
* James G. Coulter	Director	October 8, 2010
* John G. Danhakl	Director	October 8, 2010
* Sidney Lapidus	Director	October 8, 2010
* Kewsong Lee	Director	October 8, 2010

Director October 8, 2010

Carrie Wheeler

*By: /s/ NELSON A. BANGS

Nelson A. Bangs, as attorney-in-fact

Table of Contents

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, NM Financial Services, Inc. has duly caused this Post-Effective Amendment No. 7 to the Registration Statement on Form S-1 to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the City of Dallas, State of Texas, on the 8th day of October, 2010.

NM FINANCIAL SERVICES, INC.

By: /s/ NELSON A. BANGS Nelson A. Bangs

Vice President

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this Post-Effective Amendment No. 7 to the Registration Statement and power of attorney have been signed by the following persons in the capacities indicated on the 8th day of October, 2010.

	Signature	Capacity	Date
	* Karen W. Katz	President, Chief Executive Officer and Director	October 8, 2010
	* Nelson A. Bangs	Vice President, Assistant Secretary and Director	October 8, 2010
*By:	/s/ NELSON A. BANGS Nelson A. Bangs, as attorney-in-fact		

Table of Contents

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, BergdorfGoodman.com, LLC. has duly caused this Post-Effective Amendment No. 7 to the Registration Statement on Form S-1 to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the City of Dallas, State of Texas, on the 8th day of October, 2010.

BERGDORFGOODMAN.COM, LLC

By: /s/ NELSON A. BANGS Nelson A. Bangs

Neison A. Bangs Vice President

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this Post-Effective Amendment No. 7 to the Registration Statement and power of attorney have been signed by the following persons in the capacities indicated on the 8th day of October, 2010.

	Signature	Capacity	Date
	* Gerald A. Barnes	President and Chief Executive Officer	October 8, 2010
	* James E. Skinner	Vice President and Manager	October 8, 2010
	* T. Dale Stapleton	Vice President and Controller	October 8, 2010
	* Karen W. Katz	Manager and Vice President	October 8, 2010
	* Nelson A. Bangs	Manager, Vice President and Assistant Secretary	October 8, 2010
*By:	/s/ NELSON A. BANGS Nelson A. Bangs, as attorney-in-fact		

Table of Contents

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, Bergdorf Goodman, Inc. has duly caused this Post-Effective Amendment No. 7 to the Registration Statement on Form S-1 to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the City of Dallas, State of Texas, on the 8th day of October, 2010.

BERGDORF GOODMAN, INC.

By: /s/ NELSON A. BANGS Nelson A. Bangs

Vice President

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this Post-Effective Amendment No. 7 to the Registration Statement and power of attorney have been signed by the following persons in the capacities indicated on the 8th day of October, 2010.

	Signature	Capacity	Date
	* James J. Gold	Chairman and Chief Executive Officer	October 8, 2010
	* James E. Skinner	Vice President and Director	October 8, 2010
	* T. Dale Stapleton	Vice President and Controller	October 8, 2010
	* Karen W. Katz	Vice President and Director	October 8, 2010
	* Nelson A. Bangs	Vice President and Director	October 8, 2010
*By:	/s/ NELSON A. BANGS Nelson A. Bangs, as attorney-in-fact		

Table of Contents

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, Bergdorf Graphics, Inc. has duly caused this Post-Effective Amendment No. 7 to the Registration Statement on Form S-1 to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the City of Dallas, State of Texas, on the 8th day of October, 2010.

BERGDORF GRAPHICS, INC.

By: /s/ NELSON A. BANGS
Nelson A. Bangs
Vice President

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this Post-Effective Amendment No. 7 to the Registration Statement and power of attorney have been signed by the following persons in the capacities indicated on the 8th day of October, 2010.

Signature	Capacity	Date
* James J. Gold	President and Chief Executive Officer	October 8, 2010
	Vice President, Chief Financial Officer, Controller and Director	
James E. Skinner		October 8, 2010
*	Vice President, Assistant Secretary and Director	October 8, 2010
Nelson A. Bangs *	Vice President and Director	October 8, 2010
Karen W. Katz *		
Marita O Dea	Vice President and Director	October 8, 2010
*By: /s/ NELSON A. BANGS Nelson A. Bangs, as attorney-in-fact		

Table of Contents

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, Neiman Marcus Holdings, Inc. has duly caused this Post-Effective Amendment No. 7 to the Registration Statement on Form S-1 to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the City of Dallas, State of Texas, on the 8th day of October, 2010.

NEIMAN MARCUS HOLDINGS, INC.

By: /s/ NELSON A. BANGS
Nelson A. Bangs
Vice President

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this Post-Effective Amendment No. 7 to the Registration Statement and power of attorney have been signed by the following persons in the capacities indicated on the 8th day of October, 2010.

Signature	Capacity	Date
* Karen W. Katz	President, Chief Executive Officer and Director	October 8, 2010
* James E. Skinner	Vice President, Treasurer and Director	October 8, 2010
* Nelson A. Bangs	Vice President, Assistant Secretary and Director	October 8, 2010
/s/ NELSON A. BANGS Nelson A. Bangs, as attorney-in-fact		
	* Karen W. Katz * James E. Skinner * Nelson A. Bangs /s/ NELSON A. BANGS	* President, Chief Executive Officer and Director Karen W. Katz * Vice President, Treasurer and Director James E. Skinner * Vice President, Assistant Secretary and Director Nelson A. Bangs /s/ NELSON A. BANGS

Table of Contents

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, NEMA Beverage Corporation has duly caused this Post-Effective Amendment No. 7 to the Registration Statement on Form S-1 to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the City of Dallas, State of Texas, on the 8th day of October, 2010.

NEMA BEVERAGE CORPORATION

By: /s/ NELSON A. BANGS Nelson A. Bangs

President

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this Post-Effective Amendment No. 7 to the Registration Statement and power of attorney have been signed by the following persons in the capacities indicated on the 8th day of October, 2010.

	Signature	Capacity	Date
	* Nelson A. Bangs	President and Director	October 8, 2010
	* Brenda A. Sanders	Vice President, Secretary and Treasurer	October 8, 2010
*By:	/s/ NELSON A. BANGS Nelson A. Bangs, as attorney-in-fact		

Table of Contents

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, NEMA Beverage Holding Corporation has duly caused this Post-Effective Amendment No. 7 to the Registration Statement on Form S-1 to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the City of Dallas, State of Texas, on the 8th day of October, 2010.

NEMA BEVERAGE HOLDING CORPORATION

By: /s/ NELSON A. BANGS Nelson A. Bangs

President

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this Post-Effective Amendment No. 7 to the Registration Statement and power of attorney have been signed by the following persons in the capacities indicated on the 8th day of October, 2010.

	Signature	Capacity	Date
	* Nelson A. Bangs	President and Director	October 8, 2010
	* Brenda A. Sanders	Vice President, Secretary and Treasurer	October 8, 2010
*By:	/s/ NELSON A. BANGS Nelson A. Bangs, as attorney-in-fact		

Table of Contents

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, NEMA Beverage Parent Corporation has duly caused this Post-Effective Amendment No. 7 to the Registration Statement on Form S-1 to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the City of Dallas, State of Texas, on the 8th day of October, 2010.

NEMA BEVERAGE PARENT CORPORATION

By: /s/ NELSON A. BANGS Nelson A. Bangs

President

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this Post-Effective Amendment No. 7 to the Registration Statement and power of attorney have been signed by the following persons in the capacities indicated on the 8th day of October, 2010.

	Signature	Capacity	Date
	* Nelson A. Bangs	President and Director	October 8, 2010
	* Brenda A. Sanders	Vice President, Secretary and Treasurer	October 8, 2010
*By:	/s/ NELSON A. BANGS Nelson A. Bangs, as attorney-in-fact		

Table of Contents

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, Worth Avenue Leasing Company has duly caused this Post-Effective Amendment No. 7 to the Registration Statement on Form S-1 to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the City of Dallas, State of Texas, on the 8th day of October, 2010.

WORTH AVENUE LEASING COMPANY

By: /s/ NELSON A. BANGS Nelson A. Bangs

Vice President

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this Post-Effective Amendment No. 7 to the Registration Statement and power of attorney have been signed by the following persons in the capacities indicated on the 8th day of October, 2010.

	Signature	Capacity	Date
	* Karen W. Katz	President, Chief Executive Officer and Director	October 8, 2010
	* James E. Skinner	Vice President, Treasurer and Director	October 8, 2010
	* Nelson A. Bangs	Vice President, Assistant Secretary and Director	October 8, 2010
*By:	/s/ NELSON A. BANGS Nelson A. Bangs, as attorney-in-fact		

Table of Contents

Cianatura

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, NMGP, LLC has duly caused this Post-Effective Amendment No. 7 to the Registration Statement on Form S-1 to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the City of Dallas, State of Texas, on the 8th day of October, 2010.

NMGP, LLC

By: /s/ NELSON A. BANGS Nelson A. Bangs

Composity

Vice President

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this Post-Effective Amendment No. 7 to the Registration Statement and power of attorney have been signed by the following persons in the capacities indicated on the 8th day of October, 2010.

	Signature	Capacity	Date
	* Karen W. Katz	President, Chief Executive Officer and Manager	October 8, 2010
	* James E. Skinner	Chief Financial Officer and Manager	October 8, 2010
	* T. Dale Stapleton	Vice President and Controller	October 8, 2010
	* Nelson A. Bangs	Vice President and Manager	October 8, 2010
*By:	/s/ NELSON A. BANGS Nelson A. Bangs, as attorney-in-fact		

II-18

Data

Table of Contents

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, NM Nevada Trust has duly caused this Post-Effective Amendment No. 7 to the Registration Statement on Form S-1 to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the City of Dallas, State of Texas, on the 8th day of October, 2010.

NM NEVADA TRUST

By: /s/ NELSON A. BANGS

Nelson A. Bangs Vice President

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this Post-Effective Amendment No. 7 to the Registration Statement and power of attorney have been signed by the following persons in the capacities indicated on the 8th day of October, 2010.

Signature Capacity Date

* President and Chief Executive Officer October 8, 2010

Karen W. Katz

* Vice President, Clerk and Treasurer October 8, 2010

Nelson A. Bangs

*By: /s/ NELSON A. BANGS

Nelson A. Bangs, as attorney-in-fact

Signature Capacity Date

NM FINANCIAL SERVICES, INC. Trustee October 8, 2010

*By: /s/ NELSON A. BANGS

Nelson A. Bangs, Vice President

Table of Contents

3.20

Bylaws of NEMA Beverage Parent Corporation. (1)

EXHIBIT INDEX

Exhibit No. **Exhibit** 2.1 Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated May 1, 2005, among The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc., Newton Acquisition, Inc., and Newton Merger Sub, Inc., incorporated herein by reference to Neiman Marcus, Inc. s Annual Report on Form 10-K dated July 31, 2010. 2.2 Purchase, Sale and Servicing Transfer Agreement dated as of June 8, 2005, among The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc., Bergdorf Goodman, Inc., HSBC Bank Nevada, N.A. and HSBC Finance Corporation, incorporated herein by reference to Neiman Marcus, Inc. s Annual Report on Form 10-K dated July 31, 2010. Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation of The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc., incorporated herein by reference to 3.1 The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc. s Registration Statement on Form S-1 (Registration No. 333-133184) dated April 10, 2006. 3.2 Amended and Restated Bylaws of The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc., incorporated herein by reference to The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc. s Registration Statement on Form S-1 (Registration No. 333-133184) dated April 10, 2006. 3.3 Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation of Neiman Marcus, Inc. (1) 3.4 Amended and Restated By-Laws of Neiman Marcus, Inc. (1) 3.5 Certificate of Incorporation of NM Financial Services, Inc. (1) 3.6 By-Laws of NM Financial Services, Inc. (1) 3.7 Certificate of Formation of BergdorfGoodman.com, LLC. (1) 3.8 Limited Liability Company Agreement for BergdorfGoodman.com, LLC. (1) 3.9 Certificate of Incorporation of Bergdorf Goodman, Inc. (1) 3.10 By-Laws of Bergdorf Goodman, Inc. (1) 3.11 Certificate of Incorporation of Bergdorf Graphics, Inc. (1) 3.12 By-Laws of Bergdorf Graphics, Inc. (1) 3.13 Articles of Incorporation of Neiman Marcus Holdings, Inc. (1) 3.14 Bylaws of Neiman Marcus Holdings, Inc. (1) 3.15 Articles of Incorporation of NEMA Beverage Corporation. (1) 3.16 Restated and Amended Bylaws of NEMA Beverage Corporation. (1) 3.17 Articles of Incorporation of NEMA Beverage Holding Corporation. (1) 3.18 Bylaws of NEMA Beverage Holding Corporation. (1) 3.19 Articles of Incorporation of NEMA Beverage Parent Corporation. (1)

3.21 Articles of Incorporation of Worth Avenue Leasing Company. (1)

- 3.22 Bylaws of Worth Avenue Leasing Company. (1)
- 3.23 Articles of Organization of NMGP, LLC. (1)
- 3.24 Limited Liability Company Agreement for NMGP, LLC. (1)
- 3.25 Agreement and Declaration of Trust of NM Nevada Trust. (1)
- 3.26 Amended and Restated Bylaws of NM Nevada Trust. (1)
- 4.1 Indenture, dated as of May 27, 1998, between The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc. and The Bank of New York, as trustee, incorporated herein by reference to Neiman Marcus, Inc. s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended August 1, 2009.
- 4.2 Form of 7.125% Senior Notes Due 2028, dated May 27, 1998, incorporated herein by reference to Neiman Marcus, Inc. s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended August 1, 2009.
- 4.3 Senior Indenture dated as of October 6, 2005, among Newton Acquisition, Inc., Newton Acquisition Merger Sub, Inc., the Subsidiary Guarantors, and Wells Fargo Bank, National Association, trustee, incorporated herein by reference to The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc. s Current Report on Form 8-K dated October 12, 2005.
- 4.4 Senior Subordinated Indenture dated as of October 6, 2005, among Newton Acquisition, Inc., Newton Acquisition Merger Sub, Inc., the Subsidiary Guarantors, and Wells Fargo Bank, National Association, trustee, incorporated herein by reference to The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc. s Current Report on Form 8-K dated October 12, 2005.
- 4.5 Form of 9%/9 3/4% Senior Notes due 2015, incorporated herein by reference to The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc. s Current Report on Form 8-K dated October 12, 2005.
- Form of 10 3/8% Senior Subordinated Notes due 2015, incorporated herein by reference to The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc. s Current Report on Form 8-K dated October 12, 2005.
- 4.7 Registration Rights Agreement dated October 6, 2005, among Newton Acquisition, Inc., Newton Acquisition Merger Sub, Inc., the Subsidiary Guarantors, The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc., and the Initial Purchasers, incorporated herein by reference to The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc. s Current Report on Form 8-K dated October 12, 2005.
- 4.8 First Supplemental Indenture, dated as of July 11, 2006, to the Indenture, dated as of May 27, 1998, among The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc., Neiman Marcus, Inc., and The Bank of New York Trust Company, N.A., as successor trustee, incorporated herein by reference to The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc. s Current Report on Form 8-K dated July 11, 2006.
- 4.9 Second Supplemental Indenture, dated as of August 14, 2006, to the Indenture, dated as of May 27, 1998, among The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc., Neiman Marcus, Inc., and The Bank of New York Trust Company, N.A., as successor trustee, incorporated herein by reference to the Company s Current Report on Form 8-K dated August 15, 2006.
- 5.1 Opinion of Cleary Gottlieb Steen and Hamilton LLP regarding the validity of the securities offered hereby. (1)
- 5.2 Opinions of Kirkpatrick & Lockhart Nicholson Graham LLP as to all matters governed by the States of California, Texas, Florida and Virginia. (1)
- 5.3 Opinion of Wilmer Cutler Pickering Hale and Dorr LLP as to all matters governed by the State of Massachusetts. (1)

- 10.1 Employment Agreement dated as of October 6, 2005 by and among The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc., Newton Acquisition Merger Sub, Inc., Newton Acquisition, Inc., and Burton M. Tansky, incorporated herein by reference to Neiman Marcus, Inc. s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended August 1, 2009.
- 10.2 First Amendment to Employment Agreement by and between The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc., a Delaware corporation, Neiman Marcus, Inc., a Delaware corporation, and Burton M. Tansky effective December 21, 2007 incorporated herein by reference to Neiman Marcus, Inc. s Current Report on Form 8-K dated December 21, 2007.
- 10.3 Second Amendment to Employment Agreement by and between The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc., a Delaware corporation, Neiman Marcus, Inc., a Delaware corporation, and Burton M. Tansky effective January 1, 2009 incorporated herein by reference to Neiman Marcus, Inc. s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended January 31, 2009.
- 10.4 Rollover Agreement dated as of October 4, 2005 by and among The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc., Newton Acquisition, Inc., and Burton M. Tansky, incorporated herein by reference to Neiman Marcus, Inc. s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended August 1, 2009.
- 10.5 Amendment to Letter Agreement effective as of January 1, 2009 by and between Neiman Marcus, Inc., a Delaware corporation, and Burton M. Tansky incorporated herein by reference to Neiman Marcus, Inc. s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended January 31, 2009.
- 10.6 Form of Rollover Agreement by and among The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc., Newton Acquisition, Inc. and certain members of management, incorporated herein by reference to Neiman Marcus, Inc. s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended August 1, 2009.
- 10.7 Second Amendment to Letter Agreement dated April 26, 2010 by and between Neiman Marcus, Inc., a Delaware corporation, and Burton M. Tansky incorporated herein by reference to Neiman Marcus, Inc. s Current Report on Form 8-K dated April 28, 2010.
- 10.8 Director Services Agreement dated April 26, 2010 by and among Neiman Marcus, Inc., The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc., and Burton M. Tansky incorporated herein by reference to Neiman Marcus, Inc. s Current Report on Form 8-K dated April 28, 2010.
- 10.9 Amended and Restated Credit Agreement dated as of July 15, 2009, among The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc., the Company, the other borrowers and guarantors named therein, Bank of America, N.A., as administrative agent and co-collateral agent, Wells Fargo Retail Finance, LLC as co-collateral agent, Banc of America Securities LLC, Wells Fargo Retail Finance, LLC, J.P. Morgan Securities Inc. and Regions Business Capital Corporation as joint lead arrangers and joint bookrunners, Wells Fargo Retail Finance, LLC as syndication agent, JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A. and Regions Bank as co-documentation agents and the lenders thereunder, incorporated herein by reference to Neiman Marcus, Inc. s Current Report on Form 8-K dated July 16, 2009.
- 10.10 Credit Agreement dated as of October 6, 2005, among Newton Acquisition, Inc., Newton Acquisition Merger Sub, Inc., The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc., the Subsidiary Guarantors, Credit Suisse, as administrative agent and collateral agent, Credit Suisse and Deutsche Bank Securities Inc. as joint lead arrangers, Banc of America Securities LLC and Goldman Sachs Credit Partners L.P. as co-arrangers, Credit Suisse, Deutsche Bank Securities Inc., Banc of America Securities LLC and Goldman Sachs Credit Partners L.P. as joint bookrunners, Deutsche Bank Securities Inc., Banc of America Securities LLC and Goldman Sachs Credit Partners L.P. as co-syndication agents and the lenders thereunder, incorporated herein by reference to Neiman Marcus, Inc. s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended August 1, 2009. (3)

- Amended and Restated Pledge and Security Agreement dated as of July 15, 2009 by and among The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc., the Company, subsidiaries named therein and Bank of America, N.A., as administrative agent and co-collateral agent, incorporated herein by reference to Neiman Marcus, Inc. s Current Report on Form 8-K dated July 16, 2009.
- Substitution of Agent and Joinder Agreement, dated as of July 15, 2009, among Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas, Credit Suisse and Bank of America, N.A., incorporated herein by reference to Neiman Marcus, Inc. s Current Report on Form 8-K dated July 16, 2009.
- 10.13 Pledge and Security and Intercreditor Agreement dated as of October 6, 2005, among Newton Acquisition Merger Sub, Inc., The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc., Newton Acquisition, Inc., the Subsidiary Guarantors and Credit Suisse, as administrative agent and collateral agent, incorporated herein by reference to Neiman Marcus, Inc. s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended August 1, 2009.
- 10.14 Lien Subordination and Intercreditor Agreement dated as of October 6, 2005, among Newton Acquisition, Inc., Newton Acquisition Merger Sub, Inc., the Subsidiary Guarantors, Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas, as revolving facility agent, and Credit Suisse, as term loan agent, incorporated herein by reference to The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc. s Current Report on Form 8-K dated October 12, 2005.
- 10.15 Form of First Priority Mortgage, Assignment of Leases and Rents, Security Agreement and Financing Statement from The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc. to Credit Suisse, incorporated herein by reference to The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc. s Current Report on Form 8-K dated October 12, 2005.
- 10.16 Form of First Priority Leasehold Mortgage, Assignment of Leases and Rents, Security Agreement and Financing Statement from The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc. to Credit Suisse, incorporated herein by reference to The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc. s Current Report on Form 8-K dated October 12, 2005.
- 10.17 Form of Second Priority Mortgage, Assignment of Leases and Rents, Security Agreement and Financing Statement from The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc. to Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas, incorporated herein by reference to The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc. s Current Report on Form 8-K dated October 12, 2005.
- 10.18 Form of Second Priority Leasehold Mortgage, Assignment of Lease and Rents, Security Agreement and Financing Statement from The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc. to Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas, incorporated herein by reference to The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc. s Current Report on Form 8-K dated October 12, 2005.
- 10.19 Amendment No. 1 dated as of October 6, 2005 to the Credit Agreement dated as of October 6, 2005 among The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc., Newton Acquisition, Inc., each subsidiary of The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc. from time to time party thereto, the Lenders thereunder, and Credit Suisse, as administrative agent and as collateral agent for the Lenders, incorporated herein by reference to The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc. s Current Report on Form 8-K dated October 12, 2005.
- 10.20 Newton Acquisition, Inc. Management Equity Incentive Plan, incorporated herein by reference to The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc. s Current Report on Form 8-K dated December 5, 2005.
- 10.21 Amendment to the Newton Acquisition, Inc. Management Equity Incentive Plan effective as of January 1, 2009 incorporated herein by reference to Neiman Marcus, Inc. s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended January 31, 2009.

Table of Contents

10.31

10.32

10.22 Stock Option Grant Agreement made as of November 29, 2005 between Newton Acquisition, Inc. and Burton M. Tansky, incorporated herein by reference to The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc. s Current Report on Form 8-K dated December 5, 2005. 10.23 Amendment to the Stock Option Grant Agreement effective as of January 1, 2009 by and between Neiman Marcus, Inc., a Delaware corporation, and Burton M. Tansky incorporated herein by reference to Neiman Marcus, Inc. s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended January 31, 2009. 10.24 Form of Stock Option Grant Agreement made as of November 29, 2005 between Newton Acquisition, Inc. and certain eligible key employees, incorporated herein by reference to The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc. s Current Report on Form 8-K dated December 5, 2005. 10.25 Amendment to the Form of Stock Option Grant Agreement effective as of January 1, 2009 by and between Neiman Marcus, Inc., a Delaware corporation, and certain eligible key employees incorporated herein by reference to Neiman Marcus, Inc. s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended January 31, 2009. 10.26 Amended and Restated Stock Option Grant Agreement dated April 1, 2010 between Neiman Marcus, Inc. and Burton M. Tansky, incorporated herein by reference to Neiman Marcus, Inc. s Current Report on Form 8-K dated April 28, 2010. 10.27 Amendment No. 2 dated as of January 26, 2006 to the Credit Agreement dated as of October 6, 2005, as amended, among The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc., Newton Acquisition, Inc., each subsidiary of The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc. from time to time party thereto, the Lenders thereunder and Credit Suisse, as administrative agent and collateral agent for the Lenders, incorporated by reference to The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc. s Current Report on Form 8-K dated January 30, 2006. 10.28 Employment Agreement between The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc. and Karen Katz, dated February 1, 2006, effective as of October 6, 2005, incorporated herein by reference to The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc. s Current Report on Form 8-K dated February 1, 2006. 10.29 Amendment to Employment Agreement effective as of January 1, 2009 by and between The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc., a Delaware corporation, and Karen Katz incorporated herein by reference to Neiman Marcus, Inc. s Quarterly Report on Form 10-O for the quarter ended January 31, 2009. 10.30 Employment Agreement dated April 26, 2010 by and between The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc. and Karen Katz, incorporated herein by reference to Neiman Marcus, Inc. s Current Report on Form 8-K dated April 28, 2010.

II-24

The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc. s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended January 28, 2006.

Management Services Agreement, dated as of October 6, 2005 among Newton Acquisition Merger Sub, Inc., Newton Acquisition, Inc., TPG GenPar IV, L.P., TPG GenPar III, L.P. and Warburg Pincus LLC incorporated herein by reference to

Registration Rights Agreement, dated as of October 6, 2005, among Newton Acquisition Merger Sub, Inc., Newton Acquisition, Inc., Newton Holding, LLC and the Holders identified therein as parties thereto incorporated herein by reference to The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc. s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended January 28, 2006.

- Amendment No. 1, dated as of March 28, 2006, to the Pledge and Security Intercreditor Agreement dated as of October 6, 2005, among Neiman Marcus, Inc., The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc., the Subsidiaries party thereto and Credit Suisse, as administrative agent and collateral agent, incorporated herein by reference to The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc. s Current Report on Form 8-K dated March 29, 2006.
- Amended and Restated Credit Card Program Agreement, dated as of September 23, 2010, by and among The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc., Bergdorf Goodman, Inc., HSBC Bank Nevada, N.A. and HSBC Card Services, Inc., incorporated herein by reference to Neiman Marcus, Inc. s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended July 31, 2010. (3)
- Amended and Restated Servicing Agreement, dated as of September 23, 2010, between The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc. and HSBC Bank Nevada, N.A., incorporated herein by reference to Neiman Marcus, Inc. s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended July 31, 2010. (3)
- 10.36 Confidentiality, Non-Competition and Termination Benefits Agreement by and between Bergdorf Goodman, Inc., a New York corporation and a wholly owned subsidiary of The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc., and James J. Gold dated May 3, 2004, incorporated herein by reference to Neiman Marcus, Inc. s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended January 30, 2010.
- Amendment to the Confidentiality, Non-Competition and Termination Benefits Agreement effective as of January 1, 2009 by and between Bergdorf Goodman, Inc., a New York corporation and wholly owned subsidiary of The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc. and James J. Gold incorporated herein by reference to Neiman Marcus, Inc. s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended January 31, 2009.
- 10.38 Form of Amendment to the Confidentiality, Non-Competition and Termination Benefits Agreement effective as of January 1, 2009 by and between The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc., a Delaware corporation, and certain eligible key employees incorporated herein by reference to Neiman Marcus, Inc. s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended January 31, 2009.
- 10.39 Stockholder Agreement, dated as of May 1, 2005, among Newton Acquisition, Inc., Newton Acquisition Merger Sub, Inc. and the other parties signatory thereto, incorporated herein by reference to Neiman Marcus, Inc. s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended May 1, 2010.
- Neiman Marcus, Inc. Cash Incentive Plan amended as of January 21, 2008, incorporated herein by reference to Neiman Marcus, Inc. s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended April 26, 2008.
- 10.41 Management Stockholders Agreement dated as of October 6, 2005 between Newton Acquisition, Inc., Newton Holding, LLC, TPG Newton III, LLC, TPG Partners IV, L.P., TPG Newton Co-Invest I, LLC, Warburg Pincus Private Equity VIII, L.P., Warburg Pincus Netherlands Private Equity VIII C.V. I, Warburg Pincus Germany Private Equity VIII K.G, Warburg Pincus Private Equity IX, L.P., and the other parties signatory thereto, incorporated herein by reference to Neiman Marcus, Inc. s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended July 29, 2006.
- Amendment to the Management Stockholders Agreement effective as of January 1, 2009 by and between Neiman Marcus, Inc., a Delaware corporation, Newton Holding, LLC, TPG Newton III, LLC, TPG Partners IV, L.P., TPG Newton Co-Invest I, LLC, Warburg Pincus Private Equity VIII, L.P., Warburg Pincus Netherlands Private Equity VIII C.V. I, Warburg Pincus Germany Private Equity VIII K.G., Warburg Pincus Private Equity IX, L.P., and the other parties signatory thereto, incorporated herein by reference to Neiman Marcus, Inc. s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended January 31, 2009.

- 10.43 The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc. Key Employee Deferred Compensation Plan, as amended and restated effective January 1, 2008, incorporated herein by reference to Neiman Marcus, Inc. s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended April 26, 2008.
- Amendment No. 1 effective as of January 1, 2009 to The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc. Key Employee Deferred Compensation Plan incorporated herein by reference to Neiman Marcus, Inc. s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended January 31, 2009.
- 10.45 The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc. Supplemental Executive Retirement Plan as amended and restated effective January 1, 2009, incorporated herein by reference to Neiman Marcus, Inc. s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended January 31, 2009.
- 10.46 The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc. Defined Contribution Supplemental Executive Retirement Plan, as amended and restated effective as of January 1, 2008, incorporated herein by reference to Neiman Marcus, Inc. s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended August 2, 2008.
- 10.47 Amendment No. 1 effective January 1, 2009 to the Amended and Restated Neiman Marcus Group, Inc. Defined Contribution Supplemental Executive Retirement Plan incorporated herein by reference to Neiman Marcus, Inc. s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended January 31, 2009.
- 10.48 Second Amendment to the Neiman Marcus, Inc. Management Equity Incentive Plan effective as of November 16, 2009, incorporated herein by reference to Neiman Marcus, Inc. s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended October 31, 2009.
- 10.49 Form of Amended and Restated Stock Option Agreement between Neiman Marcus, Inc. and certain eligible key employees, incorporated herein by reference to Neiman Marcus, Inc. s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended October 31, 2009.
- 10.50 Form of Second Amended and Restated Stock Option Grant Agreement between Neiman Marcus, Inc. and certain eligible key employees, incorporated herein by reference to Neiman Marcus, Inc. s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended October 31, 2009.
- 10.51 Employment Agreement dated July 22, 2010 by and among Neiman Marcus, Inc., The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc., and James E. Skinner, incorporated herein by reference to Neiman Marcus, Inc. s Current Report on Form 8-K dated July 28, 2010.
- Employment Agreement dated July 22, 2010 by and among Neiman Marcus, Inc., The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc., and James J. Gold, incorporated herein by reference to Neiman Marcus, Inc. s Current Report on Form 8-K dated July 28, 2010.
- 10.53 Form of First Amendment to Second Priority Mortgage, Assignment of Leases and Rents, Security Agreement and Financing Statement from The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc. to Bank of America, N.A, incorporated herein by reference to Neiman Marcus, Inc. s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended August 1, 2009.
- Amendment No. 2 to the Amended and Restated Neiman Marcus Group, Inc. Defined Contribution Supplemental Executive Retirement Plan dated July 17, 2010 incorporated herein by reference to Neiman Marcus, Inc. s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended July 31, 2010.
- 10.55 Amendment No. 1 to The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc. Supplemental Executive Retirement Plan dated July 17, 2010 incorporated herein by reference to Neiman Marcus, Inc. s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended July 31, 2010.
- 12.1 Computation of Ratio of Earnings to Fixed Charges, incorporated herein by reference to Neiman Marcus, Inc. s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended July 31, 2010.

Table of Contents

- 14.1 The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc. Code of Ethics and Conduct, incorporated herein by reference to Neiman Marcus, Inc. s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended July 31, 2010.
- 14.2 The Neiman Marcus Group, Inc. Code of Ethics for Financial Professionals, incorporated herein by reference to Neiman Marcus, Inc. s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended July 31, 2010.
- 21.1 Subsidiaries of Neiman Marcus, Inc., incorporated herein by reference to Neiman Marcus, Inc. s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended July 31, 2010.
- 23.1 Consent of Ernst & Young LLP. (2)
- 23.3 Consent of Cleary Gottlieb Steen & Hamilton LLP (included in Exhibit 5.1). (1)
- 23.4 Consent of Kirkpatrick & Lockhart Nicholson Graham LLP (included in Exhibit 5.2). (1)
- 23.5 Consent of Wilmer Cutler Pickering Hale and Dorr LLP (included in Exhibit 5.3). (1)
- 24.1 Powers of Attorney, except with respect to Ms. Katz. (1)
- 24.2 Power of Attorney for Ms. Katz. (2)
- 25.1 Form T-1 statement of eligibility under the Trust Indenture Act of 1939, as amended, of The Bank of New York, as trustee. (1)
- (1) Previously filed
- (2) Filed herewith
- (3) Portions of these exhibits were omitted pursuant to a request for confidential treatment.